MAHER M. DABBAH Competition Law and Policy in the Middle East



CAMBRIDGE WWW.cambridge.org/9780521869089

This page intentionally left blank

COMPETITION LAW AND POLICY IN THE MIDDLE EAST

Written by a leading authority on the topic, *Competition Law and Policy in the Middle East* examines and critically analyses the development and role of competition law and policy in one of the most interesting regions of the world. This is the first book of its kind – to date this topic has not received sufficient attention, nor has it been adequately explored.

The importance of the Middle East within the global political and economic arenas gives this book huge international significance and interest. The book will prove useful to a variety of audiences around the world: to the competition law specialists, to the students of the subject, to policy-makers and politicians in the Middle East and to those whose work deals with law and economics and who wish to know more about competition law and policy in this special part of the world.

MAHER M. DABBAH is a reader in Competition Law and Director of the Interdisciplinary Centre for Competition Law and Policy (ICC) at Queen Mary, University of London. He is a barrister and acts as a consultant to international bodies, governments, regulatory authorities and firms in the field.

COMPETITION LAW AND POLICY IN THE MIDDLE EAST

MAHER M. DABBAH

Barrister; Reader in Competition Law and Policy

Director, Interdisciplinary Centre for Competition Law and Policy (ICC), Queen Mary, University of London



CAMBRIDGE UNIVERSITY PRESS Cambridge, New York, Melbourne, Madrid, Cape Town, Singapore, São Paulo

Cambridge University Press The Edinburgh Building, Cambridge CB2 8RU, UK Published in the United States of America by Cambridge University Press, New York www.cambridge.org

Information on this title: www.cambridge.org/9780521869089

© Maher Dabbah 2007

This publication is in copyright. Subject to statutory exception and to the provision of relevant collective licensing agreements, no reproduction of any part may take place without the written permission of Cambridge University Press.

First published in print format 2007

ISBN-13 978-0-511-36637-6 eBook (EBL) ISBN-10 0-511-36637-X eBook (EBL) ISBN-13 978-0-521-86908-9 hardback ISBN-10 0-521-86908-0 hardback

Cambridge University Press has no responsibility for the persistence or accuracy of urls for external or third-party internet websites referred to in this publication, and does not guarantee that any content on such websites is, or will remain, accurate or appropriate. To my parents for making the Middle East have its special place in my heart

CONTENTS

Prefacepage xviiList of abbreviationsxx

1 Introduction

- 1.1 The Middle East in geographic terms 1
- 1.2 Geographical coverage of the book 2

1

- 1.3 The global significance of the Middle East 3
- 1.4 Sharpening the focus 3
- 1.5 The foundations of competition law and policy in the Middle East 4

7

9

- 1.6 The five issues 4
 - 1.6.1 Foreign direct investment 5
 - 1.6.2 Economic growth and poverty 6
 - 1.6.3 Corporate governance
 - 1.6.4 Institutional structure and design8
 - 1.6.5 Competition advocacy
- 1.7 Regional cooperation: past, present and future 12
- 1.8 Relationship with the European Community 15
- 1.9 Relationship with EFTA States 17
- 1.10 A book on competition law and policy in the Middle East 17
- 2 The relationship between Islam and competition law and policy 18
 - 2.1 The relationship: a myth or reality? 18
 - 2.2 Setting the scene: competition law and Islamic roots 19
 - 2.3 The role of competition law and policy in an economy 20
 - 2.4 Competition law and policy in an Islamic economy212.4.1 The Quran212.4.2 The source of Ejtihad22

	2.5	The role of competition law in Islam:	
		the components 23	
		2.5.1 The value of trade and competition 23	
		2.5.2 Pricing practices and policies 24	
		2.5.3 Abuse of dominance and collusion 26	
	2.6	Enforcement: the principle and institution of <i>Hisba</i>	27
		2.6.1 The origins of <i>Hisba</i> 28	
		2.6.2 The institutional structure of <i>Hisba</i> 29	
		2.6.3 Expansion and demise of <i>Hisba</i> 30	
		2.6.4 Hisba Bill in Pakistan31	
	2.7	Conclusions 33	
3	Isr	ael: the region's oldest competition law	34
	3.1	The origins of competition law in Israel:	
		the 1959 Law 35	
	3.2	From the 1959 Law to the 1988 Law and beyond	37
	3.3	The path towards effective enforcement 39	
	3.4	The treatment of different business phenomena:	
		scope and limitations 41	
		3.4.1 Restrictive arrangements 41	
		3.4.1.1 Definition 41	
		3.4.1.2 Cartels 45	
		3.4.1.3 Vertical agreements 46	
		3.4.1.4 Registration, authorisation and	
		individual exemptions 47	
		3.4.1.5 The block exemption mechanism	50
		3.4.2 Monopolies and monopolists 53	
		3.4.3 The regulation of mergers 55	
	3.5	Institutional structure 58	
		3.5.1 The Israel Antitrust Authority 58	
		3.5.2 The Restrictive Business Practices Tribunal	60
		3.5.3 The Exemptions and Mergers Committee	61
		3.5.4 Minister of Industry, Trade and Labour	61
	2.6	3.5.5 Other bodies and individuals 62	
		Orders and penalties 62	
		Role of third parties 63	
		Competition advocacy 64	
	3.9	International outlook and activities 66	
		3.9.1 Consulting foreign experiences 66	< 7
		3.9.2 Participation in international organisations	67
		3.9.3 Links with the EC and the EFTA States	68
		3.9.4 Cooperation with the USA 69	

	3.10 Reflections 70
	3.10.1 <i>Ex ante</i> regulation v. competition 71
	3.10.2 The problematic government/business
	relationship 72
	3.10.3 Gaps in the Law 72
	3.10.3.1 Adaptation to a restrictive
	arrangement 72
	3.10.3.2 The block exemptions 73
	3.10.4 The issue of discretion 74
	3.10.5 Protecting competitors 75
	3.10.6 Non-competition considerations 75
	3.10.7 Should the 1988 Law be replaced? 76
4	Turkey: a European dream from the other side
	of the border 78
	4.1 Arriving at the competition law scene: economic,
	political and social dynamics 78
	4.2 The Law on the Protection of Competition 81
	4.2.1 Aims, scope and nature 82
	4.2.2 Collusion 84
	4.2.2.1 The concerted practice
	presumption 85
	4.2.2.2 The treatment of vertical
	agreements 87
	4.2.2.3 Exemptions 88
	4.2.3 Abuse of dominance 90
	4.2.4 Control of concentrations 92
	4.3 The Competition Authority and Competition
	Board 95
	4.3.1 Enforcement and fines 96
	4.3.2 Appeal and judicial review 97
	4.3.3 Competition advocacy 98
	4.4 Private enforcement and actions for damages and compensation 101
	4.5 Regulatory and supervisory aspects of
	the regime 101
	4.6 The burden and standard of proof 105
	4.7 Market entry and barriers to entry 106
	4.8 International links within the Middle East
	and beyond 107
	4.8.1 The EC–Turkey association 109
	4.8.2 The Turkey–EFTA States Agreement 111

		4.8.3	Free trade agreements with MECs1114.8.3.1 Turkey–Israel FTA111
	4.0	D.A.	4.8.3.3 Turkey–Palestine FTA 112
	4.9	Refle	
			Social, economic and political issues 113
			Following the EC model 113
			The Association and Customs Union Agreements115
			Achievement and progress of the authority 117
			The strict time frames 119
		4.9.6	General deficiencies 120
		4.9.7	The Law and free market 122
		4.9.8	Future directions 123
5	Th	e Ara	b Maghreb countries 125
	5.1	Alger	ia: replacing draconian legislation
		-	a mechanism for consultation 125
		5.1.1	Competition Ordinance 2003 127
			5.1.1.1 Aims, objectives and scope 127
			5.1.1.2 Pricing activities and policies 127
			5.1.1.3 Influence of EC competition law 128
			5.1.1.4 Non-competition considerations 128
		512	The role of the Competition Council 129
		0.1.2	5.1.2.1 The council's relationship with
			other regulators 130
			5.1.2.2 Penalties and sanctions 131
			5.1.2.3 Judicial supervision 132
		513	International openness and cooperation 132
			Comments 133
	5 2		bcco: a strong desire for modernisation 134
	5.2		Western style: linking with the EC
		3.2.1	and EFTA 135
		5 2 2	The Law on the Freedom of Prices and Competition 135
		3.2.2	5.2.2.1 The scheme of the Law 136
			5.2.2.2 Free pricing and price regulation 137
			5.2.2.3 Consumer protection 138
			5.2.2.4 Conducting investigations 139
			5.2.2.5 Transparency between professionals 139
			5.2.2.6 Limitation of supply 140
		5.2.3	The relevant authorities 140
			5.2.3.1 The Competition Council140
			5.2.3.2 The Commission for Price Supervision142

		5.2.3.3 The Central Committee 143
		5.2.3.4 The courts 144
		5.2.3.5 Sectoral regulators 144
	5.2.4	Penalties 144
	5.2.5	Reflections 148
	5.3 Tuni	sia: a pioneer in the Arab world 149
		Extensive web of international associations 150
	5.3.2	Developing a competition law
		framework 152
	5.3.3	The Competition and Prices Act: goals, scope and underlying
		policies 153
		5.3.3.1 Aims and objectives 153
		5.3.3.2 Scope of the Act 154
	5.3.4	Enforcement: relevant authorities, powers and
		discretion 157
		5.3.4.1 The Competition Council 157
		5.3.4.2 The Minister of Trade 160
	5.3.5	Price transparency 160
		Reflections 161
	5.4 Liby	a: a new policy of unlimited competition 163
		The change 163
		Unique style of administration 164
	5.4.3	Liberalisation, privatisation and WTO
		accession 164
	5.4.4	A possible competition law for
		Libya 166
6	Jordan'	s 2004 Competition Law 168
	6.1 Inter	national outlook and cooperation 169
		Jordan–EC Association Agreement 170
		Jordan–EFTA Free Trade Agreement 170
	6.1.3	Jordan–Israel-US QIZ Agreement 171
	6.2 The	Competition Act 172
	6.2.1	The failure of the 1990s and the success
		of 2002 172
	6.2.2	The aims of the Act 173
		6.2.2.1 Anti-competitive practices 174
		6.2.2.2 Abuse of dominance 175
		6.2.2.3 Economic concentrations 176
		6.2.2.4 Exemptions 178
		Price regulation 179
	6.2.4	Fairness of commercial transactions 180

	6.3 Institutional structure and the different players 180
	6.3.1 The Competition Directorate 181
	6.3.2 The Committee for Competition 182
	6.3.3 The courts 183
	6.3.4 The role of the Minister of Industry and Trade 184
	6.4 Powers and responsibilities 184
	6.4.1 Investigations 184
	6.4.2 Penalties 185
	6.4.3 Competition advocacy 186
	6.4.4 Assessing the performance of the directorate 187
	6.5 Market control and supervision 189
	6.6 Reflections 190
7	The Gulf States: a possible model for regional
,	cooperation 193
	*
	7.1 Measuring the success of the GCC 194
	7.1.1 Extrinsic factors: the GCC and other
	regional communities 195
	7.1.2 Intrinsic factors 196
	7.2 International cooperation 196
	7.2.1 Cooperation with the EC 197
	7.2.2 Cooperation with EFTA States 197
	7.3 The Kingdom of Saudi Arabia 198
	7.3.1 Embracing the free-market system 198
	7.3.2 Regulation of prices 199
	7.3.3 The Competition Act 2004 199
	7.3.3.1 Collusion 200
	7.3.3.2 Abuse of dominance 201
	7.3.3.3 Mergers 203
	7.3.4 The Competition Council 204
	7.3.5 Orders, penalties, appeal and private enforcement 205
	7.3.6 Facilitating competition in the sectors2067.3.6.1 The telecommunications sector206
	7.3.6.2 The electricity sector2077.4 Qatar: the Law on Protection of Competition 2006207
	7.4.1 Building a competitive environment 207
	7.4.2 The Law on the Protection of Competition 208
	7.4.2.1 The context of the Law and legislative
	intent 209
	7.4.2.2 Scope of the Law 209
	7.4.3 Enforcement 211
	7.4.4 Orders and penalties 212

7.5 The Republic of Yemen 212
7.5.1 The Competition Law 1999 213
7.5.1.1 Scope of the Law 214
7.5.1.2 Collusion, abuse of dominance
and harmful concentrations 214
7.5.2 The Competition Authority 216
7.5.3 Penalties 217
7.5.4 An added dimension of regulation 217
7.6 Gulf States with no specific competition law 218
7.6.1 Bahrain 218
7.6.1.1 Overview 218
7.6.1.2 Mergers 219
7.6.1.3 The telecommunications sector 219
7.6.2 Kuwait 221
7.6.2.1 The Investment Law 221
7.6.2.2 The privatisation programme 222
7.6.2.3 Competition law and policy developments 223
7.6.3 Oman 225
7.6.3.1 The privatisation law and programme 225
7.6.3.2 Competition law tools 226
7.6.3.3 The telecommunications sector 227
7.6.4 United Arab Emirates 229
7.6.4.1 General 229
7.6.4.2 Price regulation 231
7.6.4.3 Turning to competition law 232
7.6.4.4 Car retail market232
7.7 Reflections 233
The Arab Republic of Egypt: the chase afterglobalisation237
8.1 Creating European links 238
8.2 Cooperation with the USA: the qualifying industrial
zones 239
8.3 The competition law dilemma 240
8.4 The Law on the Protection of the Freedom of Competition 242
8.4.1 The ambitious role of the Act 243
8.4.2 The scope of the Act 243
8.4.3 Penalties and fines 245
8.5 Institutional structure and capacity 246
8.6 Competition advocacy and international outlook 248
8.7 A mechanism for price regulation 249

8

	8.8	Ceme	ent, steel and telecommunications:	
		from	state control to liberalisation 249	
		8.8.1	The cement industry: a double-edge sword	250
		8.8.2	The steel industry: abuse of dominance	
			or freedom of competition 252	
		8.8.3	The telecommunications sector:	
			the consequences of liberalisation 254	
	8.9	Defic	ciencies, criticisms and concerns 255	
		8.9.1	The prohibition on horizontal and vertical	
			agreements 256	
		8.9.2	The issue of exemption 256	
		8.9.3	The treatment of abuse of dominance 257	
		8.9.4	Lack of adequate mechanism for merger control	258
		8.9.5	Fines and settlements 259	
		8.9.6	The Executive Regulations 259	
		8.9.7	The sectoral application of the Act 259	
		8.9.8	The frustrating influence of bureaucracy 2	60
0	т 1			
9	Lei	Sanoi	n and Syria: a tale of two states 261	
	9.1	Leba	non: the walk to the region's most comprehensive	
		comp	petition law 261	
		9.1.1	International openness and economic growth	261
			The drive for privatisation 264	
		9.1.3	The process of emerging competition	
			in Lebanese markets 265	
			9.1.3.1 Overview 265	
			9.1.3.2 The challenges 266	
		9.1.4	Existing legal framework for protecting	
			competition 267	
			I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	69
		9.1.6	The scope of the LCA 270	
		9.1.7	Institutional structure 272	
			9.1.7.1 The Competition Council 272	
			9.1.7.2 The rapporteur of competition affairs	273
			Orders and penalties 274	
		9.1.9	The public dimension of the LCA 274	
			0 Reflections 275	
	9.2		: resisting international isolation	
			international openness 278	
		9.2.1	Competition law: paradox, contradictions and	
			conflicts 279	
		9.2.2	The thesis of the SCL 281	

9.2.3 The scope and goals of the SCL 281
9.2.3.1 Collusion 282
9.2.3.2 Abuse of dominance 283
9.2.3.3 Merger control 284
9.2.4 Exemptions 285
9.2.5 The treatment of pricing policies and practices in special
cases 286
9.2.6 Improper exercise of intellectual property rights 286
9.2.7 Fairness of commercial transactions 287
9.2.8 Institutional structure and enforcement 288
9.2.8.1 The Competition Commission 288
9.2.8.2 The Competition Council 289
9.2.8.3 The courts 291
9.2.9 Penalties, remedies and damages 291
9.2.9.1 Financial sanctions and penalties 291
9.2.9.2 Penalties imposed on natural persons 292
9.2.9.3 Settlements 292
9.2.9.4 Penalties designed for Commission officials 293
9.2.9.5 Injunctions 293
9.2.9.6 Damages 293
9.2.10 Reflections 294
10 Conclusions 297
10.1 Competition in Middle Eastern style 298
10.2 Recognising the value of competition and competition law 299
10.3 Different forms of competition law but the same competition
policy 301
10.4 MECs without a specific competition law and policy 303
10.4.1The Islamic Republic of Iran303
10.4.1.1 The Constitution 304
10.4.1.2The development plans305
10.4.1.3Foreign participation and investment305
10.4.1.4 The competition law scene 305
10.4.1.5 Unfair competition 307
10.4.2 Iraq 307
10.4.2.1 The economy and foreign investment307
10.4.2.2WTO membership and privatisation308
10.4.2.3 Competition law and policy 309
10.4.3 Palestine 311
10.4.3.1 Aspiring to free-market economy 311
10.4.3.2 Foreign investment 311
10.4.3.3 The competition law scene312

10.4.4 The Republic of Sudan 313 10.4.4.1 Foreign investment 313 10.4.4.2 Economic and structural reform 314 10.5 The chances for sound cooperation 315 10.5.1 Bilateral cooperation 316 10.5.2 Regional cooperation: myth or reality? 316 10.5.2.1 Cooperation through the European Commission 317 10.5.2.2 Sub-regional cooperation 318 10.5.2.3 Emerging cooperation within the Arab League 319 10.5.2.3.1 The prohibitions 320 10.5.2.3.2 Enforcement and penalties 322 10.5.2.3.3 Commentary 323 10.5.3 Comparison with other regions 325 10.6 Competition law: a bridge between civilisations 326

Index 329

PREFACE

Writing a book on competition law and policy in the Middle East was, many years ago, merely an idea, which later became a dream and eventually turned into a reality. The transition from idea to reality in this case was only possible because of my own personal background and experience. I was born and raised in a small village suffering from illiteracy and swamped with poverty, in an extremely underdeveloped society and in a region where violence, conflict and confrontation were and still are extremely widespread. That region is called the Middle East. What fed many of the thoughts in the book was my experience as a specialist in the field of competition law. Other thoughts, however, could not have materialised without my own background. An example of this is chapter 2. My decision to examine the relationship between Islam and competition law within the context of the present book was not 'pulled out of a hat' but was rather the result of an encounter with this (unusual) relationship which happened at the age of eight. Of course at that very young age there was no awareness on my part of this relationship or competition law at all. The timing of the encounter – which occurred during the summer holidays – was highly interesting. During the preceding academic year, I became aware of some of the fundamental values of Islam through my religious studies lessons at primary school. Among the values that had particular impact on my outlook was Islam's prohibition of exploitation. During the summer holidays a new grocery shop opened in the village and I came to witness clear acts of dishonesty and exploitation on the part of the shop's owner. Considering the situation from a competition law perspective, those acts were nothing short of a clear abuse of dominance directed at a largely impoverished population. Such 'consideration' of course was not possible at the time, though this did not prevent me from viewing the situation as being fundamentally wrong and non-Islamic.

When I began writing the book, I was fully aware that I could be seen to be aiming to produce two books in one: the first a practitioner/textbook

type book explaining or 'describing' how it is done in different parts of the Middle East and the second a volume 'analysing' various theoretical (and practical) issues. I decided to proceed nonetheless as my goal was to open the topic on different fronts so that hopefully current and future specialists would then take the issues covered in the book and develop them (when the time is right) in scholarly articles, monographs, practitioner work and (who knows) perhaps even a textbook. In setting out to do this, my aim has not been, however, to write a 'perfect' book; it has been to write an informative one. A perfect book is one which, among other things, *closes* as opposed to *opens* the door(s) to further research and thinking. This is not what I had in mind. As the first volume of its kind, I would like this book to open not just one but hopefully many doors (and windows).

My actual decision to turn to the Middle East on this occasion was not taken lightly. Considerable thinking and rethinking was done. At the end of a very long process, however, it felt it was the 'natural' thing to do. I vividly remember meeting by chance an old colleague several months ago in the beautiful surroundings of Russell Square gardens in central London who asked me what I was writing on at that time. I answered: a monograph on competition law and policy in the Middle East. I recall only one word my colleague said in reply: 'tricky'. It was in fact, and this old colleague was right but for the wrong reasons. Waking up every morning to hear about 'more' violence and loss of innocent lives in the Middle East was not quite the food for thought I was hoping to have as someone engaged in a 'project' on the Middle East. Many times I questioned my decision to write on competition law in particular in this (regrettably) troubled region of the world when the incredible amount of time and energy poured into the project could have been diverted to other Middle Eastern causes. These thoughts at the end did not prove a hindrance but enhanced in fact my desire to complete the project and to do even more on other fronts for the Middle East (and other places in the world). I kept going because of a deep passion to spread competition law around and because I care about the Middle East. Looking back as I am typing these words I have no doubt in my heart that it was the right decision to take.

This book would never have seen the light of day if it was not for the help and support I have received from many friends and colleagues. Many of my colleagues at Queen Mary deserve special thanks for continuous encouragement and support. Many of my friends were also extremely kind and supportive. In particular, I would like to mention C. Brown, M. Das, T. Gidron, M. Heth, the Lockes, S. Miah, J. Nshf, J. Richardson, G. Rotkopf and D. Tadmor. I would also like to acknowledge the excellent research assistance and huge help received from Z. Awaiz who deserves a big 'thank you'. Valuable assistance was also received from C. Fadous and S. Hanafi in locating some 'hard-to-find' material; they were effective and efficient and I am grateful to them. Special thanks are also due to the professional and always extremely helpful staff at Cambridge University Press. In particular I am grateful to Mrs K. Hughes who is a huge asset at the Press.

Finally, I would like to express my thanks and gratitude to my brothers and sisters for caring and more importantly for remaining strong through difficult days and nights. In particular warm thanks go to my brothers Hassan, Hussein and Hatim who have made their marks in their particular fields of expertise in the Middle East: two truly world-class lawyers and a doctor.

The greatest thanks of all are owed to my parents. I have never known stronger, wiser, more intelligent and more loving people than them. These are quite modest attributes in fact for a lady who can neither read nor write and a gentleman who was fortunate to attend only three years of school in his life. They sacrificed their education to care for their siblings and later sacrificed everything for the happiness and future of their children. Without them it would not have been possible to write this book. I needed an effective ability to communicate in three crucial languages, Arabic, English and Hebrew, to research and write its chapters. They gave me that ability. I also needed an understanding of competition law as both an academic and practitioner. That too, many years ago, they made possible for me to acquire.

I am honoured to be able to dedicate this book to my brothers and sisters who live in the Middle East and to my great and wonderful parents who live in my heart.

> Maher M. Dabbah December 2006

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

Agadir	Free Trade Zone between the Arabic
	Mediterranean Nations
AMU	Arab Maghreb Union
APEC	Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation
ASEAN	Association of South East Asian Nations
CAFTA-DR	Central America–Dominican Republic–United
	States Free Trade Agreement
CARICOM	Caribbean Community and Common Market
CBI	Central Bank of Iraq
CEMAC	Economic and Monetary Community of
	Central Africa
CFI	European Court of First Instance
COMESA	Common Market for Eastern and Southern
	Africa
CPA	Coalition Provisional Authority in Iraq
CPCM	Conseil Permanent Cunsultatif du Maghreb
CUA	Customs Union Agreement between Turkey
	and the EC
DGCEE	Department of Competition and Economic
	Investigations within the Tunisian Ministry of
	Trade
EAC	East African Community
EC	European Community
ECJ	European Court of Justice
ECOSOC	United Nations Economic and Social Council
ECR	European Court Reports
EEA	European Economic Area
EFTA	European Free Trade Association
ENP	European Neighbourhood Policy
EU	European Union
FTA	Free Trade Agreement
	0

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

GAFTA	Greater Arab Free Trade Agreement or Area
GATT	General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade
GCC	Gulf Cooperation Council
IAA	Israel Antitrust Authority
ICN	International Competition Network
IMF	International Monetary Fund
MEC	Middle Eastern Country
MECs	Middle Eastern Countries
MERCUSOR	Southern Common Market
MIGA	Arab Investment Guarantee Agency and the
	Multilateral Investment Guarantee Agency
MPO	Iranian Management and Planning Organisation
NAFTA	North American Free Trade Agreement
NATO	North Atlantic Treaty Organisation
NIS	New Israeli Shekel
NTC	National Telecommunications Corporation of
	Sudan
OECD	Organisation for Economic Cooperation and
	Development
OFT	UK Office of Fair Trading
OJ	Official Journal of the European Community
OPEC	Organisation of the Petroleum Exporting
	Countries
OSCE	Organisation for Security and Cooperation in
	Europe
PIEFZA	Palestinian Industrial Estates and Free Zones
	Authority
PFI	Palestinian Federation of Industries
QIZ	Qualified Industrial Zones
SAARC	South Asian Association for Regional
	Cooperation
SACU	Southern African Customs Union
SADC	Southern African Development Community
SSAP	Sudan's Structural Adjustment Programme
STPC	Sudan Telecommunications Public Corporation
TAIEX	Technical Assistance and Information Exchange
	Instrument of the Institution Building unit of
	Directorate-General Enlargement of the
	European Commission
	1

xxii	LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS
TRA	Telecommunications Regulatory Authority of
	Bahrain
TRL	Turkish Lira
UAE	United Arab Emirates
UEMOA-WAEMU	West African Economic and Monetary Union
UNCTAD	United Nations Conference on Trade and
	Development
UNIDO	United Nations Industrial Development
	Organisation
WTO	World Trade Organisation

1

Introduction

1.1 The Middle East in geographic terms

Very few regions in the world have given rise to uncertainty in terms of geographical definition as has the 'region' known as the Middle East. Whilst everyone agrees that the word 'Middle' is used to refer to the middle of other (neighbouring) regions, there has been little consensus whether within the academic community, within political or diplomatic circles or within any other community or indeed among these communities themselves - in relation to where the outer-boundaries of this 'middle area' lie or exactly how 'East' should one go when attempting a geographical definition in this case. From the various definitions, which have emerged over the years, it would appear that defining the Middle East is an exercise that is 'relative' rather than 'absolute' depending on, among other factors, geographical perspective as well as political, social, cultural and ethnic factors.¹ Thus, if one considers the geographical definition of the Middle East commonly used within the United States of America (USA), one would find that it is a definition that has in large part rested on two important components of US foreign policy, namely the Arab-Israeli or Israeli-Palestinian conflict and the interest in and security of the vast oil resources in the Arabian/Persian Gulf.² Hence, the Middle East according to this definition would appear to include Bahrain, Egypt, Iran, Iraq, Israel, Jordan, Kuwait, Lebanon, Oman, Palestine, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, Syria, the United Arab Emirates and Yemen.³ To this list of countries, however, recently Afghanistan appears to have been a country that many in the USA believe should be added,

¹ This may explain the existence of a few (though not widely used) synonyms for the term Middle East. These include 'Southwest Asia', 'Near East' and 'Western Asia'.

² One could add the recent war in Iraq and the occupation of that country as a third component.

³ Interesting here is the exclusion of Turkey as a Middle Eastern country.

presumably because of the US 'war on terrorism', which is also a component of US foreign policy.

Academically, however, the Middle East appears to have been defined more broadly. Academics often define the area as one that includes: Algeria, Egypt, Libya, Tunisia and Sudan (despite being North African countries), Bahrain, Israel, Iran, Iraq, Jordan, Kuwait, Lebanon, Oman, Palestine, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, Syria, the United Arab Emirates and Yemen. To this list of countries, some would add, Afghanistan, Pakistan and Turkey; and there are those who have advocated a broader definition and would even consider all of the following countries as Middle Eastern: Azerbaijan, Kazakhstan, Tajikistan, Turkmenistan and Uzbekistan.

1.2 Geographical coverage of the book

Arguably, a rather influential factor in having such divergence in definition (and thus feeding the uncertainty of the geographical definition of the Middle East) has been the existence of Israel. Indeed, the abovementioned definitions could be said to come within two broad, competing categories. According to the first category, the Middle East is a geographic area comprising the Arab countries and Israel. The other definition, however, includes the Muslim countries and Israel which would mean that in addition to covering Afghanistan, Iran, Pakistan and Turkey a geographical definition of the Middle East ought to cover the five countries of Muslim Central Asia.

Whilst undoubtedly one would need to include Israel in the group of countries comprising the Middle East, it is questionable whether all of the above-mentioned countries should be taken into account when defining the Middle East geographically. For the purposes of the present book, the Middle East is defined as a geographic area made up of all of the following: Algeria, Bahrain, Egypt, Iran, Iraq, Israel, Jordan, Kuwait, Lebanon, Libya, Morocco, Oman, Palestine, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, Sudan, Syria, Tunisia, Turkey, the United Arab Emirates and Yemen. It is this author's hope that this definition or selection of countries will not be considered as capricious. The aim is to offer a definition that is neutral in geographical terms insofar as is possible. This author is fully aware that in certain quarters these selected countries are referred to geographically as the 'Middle East and North Africa'. However, there are many uniting factors justifying grouping all of these countries together as Middle Eastern ones, most notably in terms of culture, language and religion.

1.3 The global significance of the Middle East

It is highly doubtful whether the global significance of the Middle East can be rivalled by that of another geographic region or area in the world. Middle East topics and debates transcend boundaries and reach the most remote places in the world. Whether in the world's most powerful capitals or the world's smallest villages and communities, the Middle East is often the subject of heated discussions and debates.

The huge global significance of the Middle East is extremely unique and rests on the most powerful factors found within the arenas of religion, politics and economics. More often than not the aspects of this significance are *negative* rather than *positive*, especially when one considers the bitter conflicts of the region, the constant potential for dangerous confrontations and the ever-widening circles of vicious violence. From a historical perspective this is a particularly shocking and painful account of a region widely recognised as the birthplace of civilisation and peace-founding religions, including Christianity, Islam and Judaism.

1.4 Sharpening the focus

It is a well-known fact these days that competition law has very rapidly and in a relatively short period of time developed into an international phenomenon, with over one hundred jurisdictions – with different types of economies, legal systems and political regimes - having introduced some form of competition law within their domestic systems and with no fewer than thirty countries at present seriously considering following suit. This undoubtedly is an impressive geographical expansion of a highly specialised branch of law which very few other branches of law have seen. In no small part, this expansion has been the direct result of very important developments occurring in the second half of the last century. Notable among these developments are: the clear shift on the part of many countries towards capitalism; the increasing reliance by countries on the market mechanism; and, above all, the growing belief by an increasing number of countries in the value of competition as a reliable tool to benefit local consumers, support the liberalisation of markets and achieve economic efficiency in both domestic and international markets.

Interestingly, however, this development of competition law and policy globally seems to have fallen short of extending adequately to the whole of the Middle East. Indeed, currently only ten of the region's twenty-one countries have a specific competition law and policy in place. Out of these ten countries, fewer than four have fairly adequately developed competition law and policy. Moreover, it is truly the case that in not a single Middle Eastern country (MEC) has competition law developed into a mature branch of law with a sound and strong policy to support it.

1.5 The foundations of competition law and policy in the Middle East

The points made in the previous section, among other things, convey the impression that normally one would not associate the origins, development or the topic of competition law and policy more generally with the Middle East. There may be various explanations for this, ranging from the fact that none of the existing competition law regimes in the Middle East is remarkably or particularly advanced whether in terms of having competition law understanding or culture or in terms of enforcement of the law, to the fact that the region has not seen the kind of significance given to competition law and policy as in other parts of the world, such as Western Europe or North America. Added to this 'spectrum' of explanations there is of course the fact that the Middle East is an area that has come to be known in the world more widely as a region of conflict, bloodshed or in the least painstaking way an area of vast oil resources; in light of this perhaps it should be understandable that these matters have come to occupy centre stage in those countries and as a result have pushed debates on competition law and policy to the sidelines. As its central theme, however, the following chapter in particular, will seek to demonstrate - through laying bare the supporting evidence that the roots of competition law and policy in the region can be traced to the seventh century. In this way, the idea of having a healthy process of competition in the market place, which is worth protecting, and guaranteeing the freedom of market operators to compete is an old and well-established one within the region.

1.6 The five issues

Competition law and policy have been developing in different MECs with particular emphasis in the process being placed on five key (and largely interlinked) issues. The efforts of MECs to focus on these issues should be applauded; although, as the discussion in later chapters will

reveal, further work is necessary to develop the understanding of the 'link' between these issues and competition law.

1.6.1 Foreign direct investment

Views diverge with regard to the exact relationship between competition law and policy and foreign direct investment (FDI). At one end of the spectrum, there is the view that the existence of the former – with its aim to guarantee competitive markets - would encourage the latter. Therefore, according to this view foreign firms and investors are expected to be attracted to a competitive environment, especially one in which the competition rules are consistent or similar both in letter and application to those prevailing in major jurisdictions, most notably the European Community (EC) and the USA. At the other end of the spectrum, there is the view that foreign firms and investors might be more inclined to invest in countries where the national government maintains a 'protectionist' policy of state control and planning in relation to certain sectors of the economy with an imperfect competition environment. The belief is that they will be able to benefit from such a stance by national governments and be guaranteed the advantages of a quiet life.

It is important to note that these views have been suggested on the assumption that FDI is possible in the relevant jurisdiction(s): it is important to remember that not all countries have maintained a policy of allowing foreign participation in all sectors of the economy, though the position that has come to prevail globally has increasingly been in favour of allowing and encouraging such participation. This position has come to be adopted by most (if not all) MECs in recent years. Currently, heavy emphasis is placed on FDI in MECs and there has been a growing recognition that competition law should be adopted and utilised for the purposes of encouraging FDI in local economies.⁴ In some MECs competition law is being used as one of the main tools to attract and foster foreign participation in the local economy. MECs therefore appear to have embraced the former, as opposed to the latter, view on the relationship between competition law and FDI mentioned above.

⁴ Notable examples here are Egypt, Jordan, Lebanon, Libya, Syria and the United Arab Emirates. In all of these countries a strong link has been identified between competition law and FDI. The experience of these countries will be discussed in later chapters.

1.6.2 Economic growth and poverty

One of the most serious problems facing all MECs is poverty, which in the case of many MECs is widespread. This problem has grown in recent years with little success being achieved in practice in fighting poverty and reducing it. Of course, the fact that many parts of the region are embroiled in conflict and confrontation does not help at all in this regard; with an increasing number of people becoming displaced and losing their home and income the situation can only deteriorate in the future.

There are several ways in which a government may reduce poverty among the local population. One way is through encouraging economic growth and empowering its poor or disadvantaged citizens. The idea here is not a 'Robin Hood' style of taking away from the rich in order to give to the poor, nor is it 'empowerment' in the current South African context. Rather, it is more about pursuing a sensible economic strategy, which could offer disadvantaged citizens productive employment and access to vital resources, such as land, capital and investment. Of course the success of this depends on various factors. Among these is whether the strategy is based on social responsibility. Equally important, however, the success of the strategy would require establishing crucial links between disadvantaged citizens and markets through ensuring that the latter would function in a way that would generate benefit for the former. Making markets function in this way would demand, among other things, having important economic policies in place. A crucial policy in this regard is competition policy.

The link between efficient markets and the interests of disadvantaged people has been highlighted rather well in the work conducted by the World Bank.⁵ A central component of this link is the existence of efficient markets, which in turn requires that activities within those markets be not distorted especially through anti-competitive or abusive behaviour of firms. The desirability and necessity of having a competition law and policy in place in the country concerned is thus apparent. It does not require a great deal of imagination to picture how the disadvantaged would be affected much more adversely than the rich by anti-competitive or abusive behaviour. For a rich person paying a higher price for a product does not usually entail a particular economic

⁵ The World Bank has repeatedly pointed out that efficient markets help generate growth and expand opportunities for the disadvantaged. See for example, the *World Development Report 2000/2001*, available at www.worldbank.org.

hardship and the possibility for seeking substitutes or alternative supplies in other places is a real one. For the disadvantaged, however, such a situation can have serious consequences in practice as the higher price would mean that financing important aspects of life such as education becomes much harder and the possibility open to rich citizens is virtually non-existent in their case.

1.6.3 Corporate governance

The topic of corporate governance is one that was neglected for many years in most MECs and has only recently come to receive particular attention and focus in different parts of the region. Many MECs are turning their attention to this topic having realised that corporate governance is a crucial factor in attracting foreign investment and enhancing investor confidence. Additionally, with the strong interest on the part of many MECs for an increased integration into the global community, closer attention has come to be given to the need to improve corporate governance domestically. In doing so, these countries are following the examples furnished by developed countries and taking note of the guidance, general principles and codes of practice which have come to be produced by key international organisations, most notably the World Bank and the International Monetary Fund (IMF).

Competition can play a major role in enhancing corporate governance. It would not be difficult to think of a situation in which a firm that is subject to no competitive pressure whatsoever - whether within or from outside the market – and is the only or one of very few firms in the market - could easily become inefficient and its management becoming lax in their approach, with no real drive for innovation or 'burning desire' for efficiency, especially in cases where such a firm is able to charge for its products whatever price it desires. In such a situation, the management of the firm would feel comfortable and safe in the knowledge that the firm is unlikely to be 'threatened' or its quiet life disrupted, and one adverse consequence that may follow from this situation is a tendency towards or even an engagement in anti-competitive behaviour or abusive conduct. Furthermore, in these situations firms tend to have access to capital through local and international banks. Among other things, such access to capital enhances the economic power of these firms, arms them with a significant business advantage and may even reduce their drive for efficiency further. Hence, the widely held belief is that competition can address this undesirable situation and on the whole it can deliver key benefits in terms of enhancing economic efficiency – notably productive efficiency – in the market and lead to maximisation of consumer welfare.

The focus which has come to be given to corporate governance in different MECs has nonetheless been narrow in its scope, with its focus being devoted almost exclusively to intrinsic factors of corporate governance, namely issues such as the need to protect shareholders' interests, adherence to codes of conduct by senior corporate management and general issues dealing with conflicts of interest among the officers of a firm. However, it is crucial to appreciate that corporate governance is equally concerned with extrinsic factors, most notably the environment in which the firm conducts its business activities and the type of economy prevailing in the relevant country. For this reason, the existence of conditions conducive for competition under the umbrella of such factors can lead to good practices of corporate governance and may in some cases be rather vital to achieve this.

Corporate governance in MECs may be improved significantly through enhancing competition in local markets. To achieve this, however, those countries not only need competition legislation in place but also the necessary mechanism for its effective enforcement. This would necessitate the existence of an independent competition authority with the necessary capabilities and powers to conduct investigations and reach binding conclusions. It would also require a system of checks and balances with an effective judicial branch and the formulation of public policies that do not hinder competition. In relation to the latter, a pro-competitive institutional structure and the function of competition advocacy can play a major role. These two issues will be introduced here with a brief overview; an evaluation of their existence in the region and their application in practice will be conducted in later chapters in relation to different MECs.

1.6.4 Institutional structure and design

Introducing competition laws and designing competition policies in MECs is important and helpful, though seeking to promote competition through these two steps might not be sufficient by itself. MECs are small economies and for this reason their approach to competition law should be suited to the size and type of their domestic economies. The particular geographic location of MECs and their unique political, social and cultural circumstances make this all the more important.

Local institutions - including mainly competition authorities but also other public authorities – within MECs have an important role to play in promoting competition and building an environment in which competition and economic growth, as opposed to anti-competitive situations, will flourish. The approach being suggested here involves creating institutional structures and designs, which are pro-competitive. This approach would entail building institutions, which operate in an efficient and transparent manner, by introducing and implementing suitable, clear and user-friendly rules and guidelines. These rules and guidelines must be suitable to the specifications of the local economy and the legal system in use; they must be clear in order to support legal certainty; and they must be user-friendly in order to ensure they offer the necessary help and comfort to firms and other parties with direct or individual concern under the relevant competition law regime. Above all, to build their pro-competitiveness these institutions will need to design and implement concrete action plans for the purposes of removing artificial barriers to entry in local markets and those facing trade and investment more generally, most notably barriers caused by government rules and regulations. The issue of institutional structure and design has received some recognition in some but by no means the majority of MECs. Some MECs have even introduced rules subjecting competition officials to strict standards in relation to issues such as 'conflict of interest' and 'confidentiality' with serious penalties in case of a breach of these rules by an official; interestingly, in some jurisdictions these penalties may be heavier than those imposed on firms found to have committed a breach of the competition rules.⁶

1.6.5 Competition advocacy

It is generally perceived that damage or harm to the process of competition in the market place is only likely to occur through the anti-competitive behaviour or abusive practices of firms. Whilst this is the most common situation bringing about adverse effect or distortion to competition, it is equally important to appreciate that such harm is also possible without there being any involvement by firms or the occurrence of anti-competitive behaviour or abusive conduct. The most obvious arena where this may arise is that of public policy formulation and

⁶ An example here can be found in the case of Egypt and Saudi Arabia. See p 246 and p 205 below respectively.

institutional design. There are many situations where public policies facilitate anti-competitive behaviour or abusive conduct on the part of firms and perhaps equally as many situations where such behaviour is offered protection or cover by the state whether through exemption or through a policy decision not to investigate and punish the behaviour or conduct in question.⁷ At one level, the possibility of these situations arising raises the interest in and the necessity for competition law to be adopted. Where such a law is introduced and a competition authority is established it would be relevant to ask whether the mandate of such an authority should extend beyond mere enforcement of competition law towards engaging in competition advocacy.

It is crucial – given how complex economic development and regulation have become - that competition authorities participate in the formulation and design of domestic economic policies and other relevant policies, which impact on the process of competition in the market and its conditions. Such participation by a competition authority is desirable in order to ensure that competition considerations receive adequate recognition and expression in order to facilitate important economic objectives such as lowering of barriers, enhancing deregulation and promoting market liberalisation. In acting in this way, a competition authority would 'advocate' competition law, a task which carries many important advantages. These advantages include facilitating an influential role for the authority to play in the formulation of various public policies. Through this role the competition authority will have the opportunity to ensure that competition concerns arising from new policies are clearly highlighted; where relevant, the competition authority may also be in a position to propose suitable alterations or alternatives to such policies. The competition advocacy role described here essentially provides a 'safety valve' in the mechanism for policy design and formulation. Furthermore, the role has an added advantage of making the future enforcement functions of the competition authority considerably easier, especially when it comes to such authority directing its competition advocacy at the business community and consumers.⁸ The latter task of competition advocacy has huge benefits

⁷ See Dabbah, 'The development of sound competition law and policy in China: an (im)possible dream?' (2007) *World Competition* 341.

⁸ In relation to the business community, competition advocacy could take a variety of forms: publishing enforcement decisions or at least publicising summaries of decisions reached in individual cases in the media and press releases; adopting guidelines on specific areas of competition law and policy which are often appreciated by firms who wish to observe the

in terms of building a competition culture and enhancing awareness of competition law.

The possibility for competition advocacy exists in several MECs, though the utilisation of the mechanism in practice has been extremely limited partly because of inaction on the part of the relevant competition authority and partly due to the difficulty some competition authorities face in convincing legislators and policy-makers to listen to them. In those jurisdictions where a competition advocacy mechanism is found, the grounds for its existence are one of two types: explicit (statutory) or implied (informal). Under the former type the competition authority enjoys the ability to submit its views on specific matters to the relevant ministry, regulatory agency or the legislative or executive branch.⁹ Under the latter type, the competition law is usually silent on the role of the competition authority under such circumstances. In such a case, and provided that the competition authority is not prohibited from doing so, it should actively seek opportunities to make the case for competition in the public forum.

Virtually in all MECs the public does not have sufficient experience with competition law and policy let alone an appreciation of the desirability and benefits of competition. In most parts of the region the concept of competition that has been prevailing for many years is not one resting on free market ideology.¹⁰ This state of affairs makes competition advocacy for the purposes of building a robust competition culture and encouraging public awareness particularly necessary in MECs (and countries in similar positions). Most of these countries are slowly moving away from planned economies and are gradually expanding their individual phases of transition with a shift towards the liberalisation of many domestic markets. However, this process is likely to cause disruption, misallocation and inefficient use of resources, unemployment and a high increase in prices of goods, especially in the case of those countries which were formerly controlled economies.

law; and organising competition law and policy workshops, conferences and seminars to explain key aspects of enforcement and changes in substantive law or procedure.

In relation to consumers, the task may include introducing an educational programme designed to equip consumers with valuable knowledge about the values of competition and competition law and policy and how these will benefit them and enhance their interests. This programme may take the form of publishing leaflets prepared in simple, non-technical language or visits by competition officials to shopping centres or markets where they could talk to consumers directly.

⁹ See below at pp 98–100 in relation to the Turkish regime.

¹⁰ See pp 298–9 below for a discussion on the two concepts of competition in the region.

12

Additionally, markets in most sectors in MECs which are at early stages of development tend to be concentrated and sometimes dominated by one or a few large firms that may engage in anti-competitive behaviour. By engaging in competition advocacy in this case a competition authority would be in a good position to promote competition in these markets without direct intervention on its part or on the part of the government more generally. Among other things, such an approach would save valuable resources and unnecessary intervention in the market place.

Competition advocacy therefore should be recognised as a particularly effective tool. Nevertheless, experience of different jurisdictions in the area of competition law and policy dictates that competition, breaking down barriers to entry, increasing economic efficiency and protecting consumer welfare. Focusing heavily on traditional competition law enforcement should not necessarily mean, however, that competition advocacy needs to be relegated to a marginal role. It is crucial to appreciate that competition advocacy can enlarge the benefits, which may accrue from traditional competition law enforcement. Competition advocacy can be used both for the purposes of complementing competition law enforcement and also where necessary offer a viable alternative to it.

1.7 Regional cooperation: past, present and future

The Middle East is perhaps the only region in the world where countries have been timid in forging deep and meaningful regional economic cooperation. Indeed, the prevailing tendency in the Middle East has on the whole been towards division and confrontation with occasionally some form of understanding and informal cooperation – usually bilateral in nature – often materialising behind the scenes at the will of the rulers of the countries concerned. This is particularly interesting given that most MECs enjoy many uniting and common factors. For example, the region does not have the serious language barrier seen in many parts of the world, most notably in the Americas, Europe, Australasia and Africa. In all of these regions, productive forms of regional cooperation have been forged over the years.¹¹ In the Middle East, such degree of cooperation is nowhere to be found: it has never occurred in the past; it

¹¹ See p 194 and pp 325-6 below.

does not exist at present; and currently appears to be an impossible dream for the future.

Over the years, only six serious attempts towards cooperation emerged in the Middle East though without any of these reaching full maturity or so far realising its declared objectives. The first is the League of the Arab States established in 1945. Whilst the League aims at the coordination of economic affairs of its members, in practice the League has had little impact and most of the outcomes of its meetings and work are declaratory in nature. Indeed, those familiar with the League's past summits would certainly recall the many collapses of talks before they had even begun, the exchange of strong words between the leaders of the member countries and the incapability of the League to reach binding common positions and implement them in practice. Interestingly, however, the League succeeded in 1997 in adopting a pact aiming at the creation of a Greater Arab Free Trade Area (GAFTA).¹² Among the main objectives of the GAFTA is the creation of a complete economic community in the Arab world – the Pan Arab Market – along the lines of the common market of the EC. It is not clear at present, however, whether the GAFTA will succeed in meeting its objectives given that the results of the League's work in this arena over the past ten years have been anything but impressive. As far as competition law is concerned, a draft of Arab Competition Regulations has been prepared under the auspices of the League's Economic and Social Council. However, little progress has come to be made in approving this draft and in relation to the creation of the Pan Arab Market more generally.¹³

The second attempt was the union between Syria and Egypt in 1958 establishing the United Arab Republic. This union, however, did not survive for long and finally collapsed in 1961. The driving forces for the union were not economic but rather political and military. The third attempt was the Maghreb Arab Union created in 1989 under an Agreement between Algeria, Libya, Mauritania, Morocco and Tunisia.¹⁴ The Agreement aims at the creation of economic and political unity among these North African countries. The union, however, has achieved little success since 1989 and no consensus at all has emerged between its members over how to achieve this unity. The fourth attempt is the Agreement for the Establishment of a Free Trade Zone between the Arabic Mediterranean Nations (Agadir). The Agadir was signed in 2004

¹² Referred to occasionally as the Pan Arab Free Trade Area.

¹³ See further the discussion in chapter 10. ¹⁴ See chapter 5.

by Egypt, Jordan, Morocco and Tunisia, and aims at creating a free trade area among these countries. Although the Agadir has so far led to few achievements in practice, it has attracted the interest of several countries in the region and also that of the EC, as it is considered to be an important step for the purposes of creating a Euro-Mediterranean free trade area and enhancing the GAFTA. The fifth attempt to be mentioned is the Cooperation Council of the Arab States of the Gulf (GCC) created in 1981 and which brings together the Gulf States of Bahrain, Kuwait, Oman, Qatar, Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates. Although containing many economic objectives, the GCC is still far from developing into a mature community and the majority of its economic goals are still far from being achieved, let alone lead to or materialise in supranational competition regulation at the GCC's level.¹⁵ The final form of cooperation that could be mentioned here are the Qualified Industrial Zones (QIZ). These zones - which have been established between Israel, Jordan and the USA and Israel, Egypt and the USA are discussed in later chapters.¹⁶

There is thus no single regional community or form of economic cooperation bringing together all or most MECs. In light of the current events and circumstances prevailing in the region, there is little, indeed hardly any, evidence that such cooperation is likely to emerge in the future. Furthermore, MECs appear to be notorious in pursuing 'negative' cooperation. By negative cooperation this author means the largely typical attitude of MECs to seek cooperation only where they are forced to, either due to developments at the global level or because of perceived threats to their existence, their regimes or their way of life. For example, recently a suspected American and Israeli military action against Iran and Syria brought these two countries closer together and led them to sign a common defence pact. Similarly, the recent increase in Iranian influence and the surge in the popularity of a group like Hizbollah in the region have forged closer links between countries such as Egypt, Jordan and Saudi Arabia. Thus cooperation appears to be more due to situations of desperation and absolute necessity as opposed to being motivated by a realisation – mainly through economic considerations - of the individual and collective benefits these countries would be able to reap through bilateral and multilateral cooperation.

¹⁵ The GCC is examined in detail in chapter 7.

¹⁶ See in particular the discussion at pp 171–2 and pp 239–40 below.

1.8 Relationship with the European Community

The EC takes particular interest in the Middle East for various reasons. Among these are the geographical proximity with the region; the interest in having a stable, peaceful and secure Middle East; the strong desire on the part of the EC to enhance its international standing and global involvement in world affairs; and the rivalry between the EC and the USA where each seeks to strengthen its influence in this key part of the world. The EC-US rivalry has been particularly strong in the field of competition law, not only in the Middle East but also around the world. For many years these two key global powers have been engaged in active advocacy encouraging and, in some cases, even forcing countries to introduce EC and US styles of competition law in their domestic legal systems. In relation to the Middle East, the EC has been much more active than the USA in the field. This may be explained with reference to the fact that the EC has presented the world with a model of an international system of competition law which is highly successful and the fact that many MECs have found EC competition law to be a suitable model; additionally there is the fact that in the case of some MECs at least, a European 'orientation' has come to be developed whether in terms of culture or public administration.¹⁷ Furthermore, the EC has been engaged in 'strategic' EC competition advocacy in the region and has successfully tied competition law to the creation of a free trade zone between it and the different MECs. This has created an incentive for those countries to adopt competition law along the lines of EC competition rules. From the point of view of many MECs, adopting competition rules based on those of the EC helps create a legal and regulatory environment similar to that prevailing in the EC and with which international firms would be familiar. This too is strategic thinking on the part of MECs which is designed to encourage foreign direct investment and foreign participation in domestic economies.¹⁸

All MECs place special importance on their relations with the EC, whether individually or collectively. Most MECs have concluded general cooperation agreements and/or association agreements (or as more widely known Euro–Mediterranean agreements) with the EC. On its part the EC has adopted a common policy in relation to MECs which began to take shape in the mid-1990s and which has revealed the special

¹⁸ The issue of foreign investment was discussed at p 5 above and is also considered in the case of individual MECs in later chapters of the book.

¹⁷ Examples here can be seen in the case of Israel and Turkey and (to a lesser extent) Morocco.

importance the EC attaches to the region. In 1995 the Euro–Mediterranean Partnership or the Barcelona Process – which represents a unique simultaneous bilateral and regional approach by the EC – was started which led to the Barcelona Declaration by the EC and all of the following: Algeria, Egypt, Israel, Jordan, Lebanon, Morocco, Palestine, Syria, Tunisia and Turkey. The declaration rests on three pillars of partnership: political and security; economic and financial; and social, cultural and human affairs. In relation to the second pillar, a wide range of objectives was set by the parties, in particular the creation of a free trade area by 2010 which falls within the overall objective of the process, namely to create a larger area of peace, security and economic prosperity in the region.¹⁹

Following the 2004 enlargement of the EC which increased the number of EC Member States from fifteen to twenty-five, the EC adopted the European Neighbourhood Policy (ENP). The creation of this ENP shows the priority the EC has come to give following its expansion to the region, in particular for the purposes of enhancing regional stability and security both in the EC and the Middle East, and to prevent possible undesirable dividing lines, which might appear between an enlarged EC and MECs. It also shows the insufficient progress made (and predicted at that time) within the framework of the Barcelona Process.²⁰ Work within the ENP is intended to be carried out in practice through jointly agreed bilateral action plans between the EC and individual MECs. These action plans have a wide scope and cover areas stretching from political dialogue and justice and home affairs to transport, environment, research and development and social policy. The implementation of the ENP is intended to occur within the framework of the Euro-Mediterranean Partnership and association agreements with different MECs. The EC places high hopes on the ENP for the purposes of realising the goals of the strategic partnership with the Mediterranean and the Middle East. Principally, the strategic partnership aims at the development of a common zone of peace, prosperity and progress in the Mediterranean and the Middle East. In particular, it shows the interest of the EC in seeking partnership and dialogue with countries in the region for the purposes of achieving a variety of goals: political goals

¹⁹ The European Council has adopted a common strategy on the Mediterranean. This strategy builds on the Barcelona Process and aims at achieving a variety of social and political ends. See Council Decision 2000/458/CFSP (Common Foreign and Security Policy), OJ [2000] L183/5.

²⁰ See further the discussion at pp 317–18 below.

through promoting political reform, democracy and good governance; economic goals by stimulating trade, economic cooperation and liberalisation; and wider goals through preventing conflicts, fighting terrorism and dealing with illegal immigration.

1.9 Relationship with EFTA States

Several MECs have also established links and entered into free trade agreements with the European Free Trade Association (EFTA). These countries include: Israel, Jordan, Lebanon, Morocco, Palestine, Tunisia and Turkey. In addition the EFTA has concluded declarations of cooperation with Algeria, Egypt and the GCC.

Competition law features prominently in these free trade agreements although variations in the exact wording of the relevant provisions and their extent and scope exist in relation to all of the agreements. The declarations of cooperation on the other hand contain no specific provisions dealing with competition law, though some brief reference is made to the 'determination' of the parties to liberalise trade between them by, among other things, facilitating the exchange of views on conditions for free and undistorted competition and developing an environment that is conducive to and supportive of free competition and economic activity based on market forces.

1.10 A book on competition law and policy in the Middle East

This author is fully aware that for some people the idea of writing a book on competition law and policy in the Middle East appears daunting and extremely challenging. For others (hopefully fewer) possibly the idea is even fanciful. It was hinted above how the Middle East is more generally perceived around the world as a deeply troubled region where (regrettably) on average tens of innocent lives are lost on a daily basis through bitter violence and where poverty, illiteracy, and economic and social underdevelopment are all quite common within different communities and societies in the region. There is no doubt that this is part of the Middle East reality; however, this should not be a reason deterring one from investigating the topic, especially if such an investigation is carried out with the purpose of showing the link between the Middle East and competition law historically, and for shedding light on the attention that has come to be given to competition law in the region and the advantages of developing this branch of law within MECs and possibly regionally.

The relationship between Islam and competition law and policy

Twenty of the twenty-one MECs identified in the previous chapter are Muslim countries or countries with a Muslim majority in the population. Indeed, Israel – the only non-Muslim MEC – has a significant Muslim minority, which amounts to over 20 per cent of the population. There is therefore a clear Muslim majority in the Middle East as a whole and a clear, indeed strong association between Islam and MECs especially in light of the fairly strong Islamic culture and tradition prevailing in almost the whole of the region. The fact this is so makes it particularly interesting to consider whether 'links' exist between competition law and Islam, the Middle East's main religion.

This chapter examines the relationship between Islam and competition law and policy. In assessing this relationship, the chapter addresses several issues, which are an integral part of its subject matter. Among these are the role which competition law and policy play in a given system or economy and whether competition law and policy have any expression in Islam either as a past expression through the long history of the religion or as a present one.

2.1 The relationship: a myth or reality?

If one were to conduct a search – using a search engine such as Google – of the word 'Islam', over ninety four million results will be generated. Conducting a similar search using the term 'competition law' would generate about 43 million results. However, conducting a search using these two terms together would return a small number of results in comparison. If one were to consult these results randomly it would become clear that none of them shows a direct link between the two terms as such. The absence of such a link may not be surprising to most people with no competition expertise who would naturally look at the situation through non-competition law lenses as well as to most, perhaps all, competition law specialists, who would naturally look at the situation from a competition law perspective. One explanation for this is that people simply *do not* perceive that links exist between Islam and competition law. Another way of explaining the situation would be to accept that for many people there is a divide between competition law and Islam. However, the question that should be asked is whether this divide is a *Chinese wall* or a thin, invisible *veil*. If it is the former, little can be done and the size of the divide perhaps should be accepted as part of reality. If it is the latter, however, perhaps one should appreciate the invisibility and if not then consider either piercing this veil or having it removed. All of these actions should be considered as possible in such a case, given that the veil in this instance should be viewed as nothing but a mere myth.

2.2 Setting the scene: competition law and Islamic roots

Perhaps very few competition law scholars would associate the origins, development or the field of competition law and policy with Islam and with the Muslim world more generally. The roots of competition law and policy in Islam, however, can be traced to the seventh century. In this way, the idea of having a healthy process of competition in the market place and guaranteeing the freedom of market operators to compete is well articulated within Islam. To many people, this may come as a surprising finding for various reasons, some of which were mentioned briefly in the previous chapter.¹

The developments in competition law and policy within the Muslim world in modern times have not quite reflected the existence of a rich or long competition law and policy culture and history. Since the turn of the twentieth century the idea of competition law and policy have been closely associated with Western legal thinking and development, hence the dominance and influence of systems of competition law such as those of the European Community (EC) and the USA. This association (and dominance) appears to have led even the most prominent economics scholars either inadvertently to assume or intentionally to advocate in their writing the non-existence of a hugely important component in the field of economic history and economic regulation, namely Islam's contribution (and that made by Islamic scholars) to the field.² However,

19

¹ See p 4 above.

² Perhaps the most prominent scholar in this regard is Schumpeter who inexplicably omitted this contribution when he stated that in relation to economic history and history of thought one 'may safely leap over 500 years to the epoch of St. Thomas Aquinas

strong evidence exists which shows how the work of prominent Muslim scholars and writers was influential in the field of economic development and economic theory from the tenth to the thirteenth centuries.³

Examining the relationship between Islam and competition law and policy demands serious consideration of two important matters: the role played by competition law in an economy and identifying the goals of an Islamic economy. These two matters will be highlighted first before examining the different rules, principles and values of Islam which have competition relevance. It is crucial to note, however, that this examination will be conducted by the author for the purposes of considering the place and role of competition law and policy in Islam; it is *not* the author's intention to advocate a religious approach to competition law.

2.3 The role of competition law and policy in an economy

Competition law specialists (in particular economists) have a tendency to argue that the development of competition law and policy, including a country's decision to adopt competition legislation, is largely economic in nature. To some extent, such a contention is not implausible especially if one were to consider the goals of competition law and the fact that competition law has been adopted in many countries following the transition from monopolisation to privatisation and liberalisation of markets in order to ensure that former state monopolies do not end up being replaced by private monopolies. However, equally plausible must be the contention that competition law has also served as a tool to help countries make this important transition and that a country's decision to adopt competition law is indeed political in nature and sits at the heart of an agenda drawn up by politicians to embrace the free market economy model, liberalise local markets and support the drive for economic development. There is ample evidence showing that competition law was in origins desired by politicians and policy-makers,⁴ and this largely remains the situation until the present day. However, it is

^{(1225–74),} whose *Summa Theologica* is in the history of thought what the south western spire of the Cathedral of Chartres is in the history of architecture'. Schumpeter, *History of Economic Analysis* (Oxford University Press, 1954) at 74. (Footnotes omitted; italics in original.)

³ Among the scholars to be mentioned here are Ibn Nadim, Ibn Nujiam, Al-Farabi, Ibn Sina, Ibn Rushd and Al-Ghazali.

⁴ See Amato, Antitrust and the Bounds of Power (Hart Publishing, 1997).

important to realise that the key issue ultimately is not a country's decision to adopt a competition law or indeed whether a country has such a law in its statutes book; rather the important and crucial question that must be asked is how the law is applied and enforced. For this reason, as competition law practice developed, economists have become its main specialists, given that applying competition law demands in many cases an appreciation of economic concepts and the undertaking of economic analysis often one of a complex nature. Nonetheless, it is crucial to realise that the goals of competition law can only be gleaned from the way the law is applied which in turn depends to a large extent on the role ascribed to the law within an economy and the goals of such an economy in general. There is thus a clear link tying the role of competition law in a particular economy to the broader goals of that economy.

2.4 Competition law and policy in an Islamic economy

It is important to appreciate that the broader goals of an economy along with the goals ascribed to competition law to a large extent determine the role competition law and policy are likely to play in the economy. Thus, before determining what role does or should competition law and policy play in an Islamic economy, it is important to become familiar with the goals of such an economy. This in no way is an easy task to accomplish, though it is not an impossible one. Among other things, ascertaining the goals of an Islamic economy requires a consideration of the three important sources of legislation in Islam: Islam's supreme source, namely the *Quran* (including a careful consideration of the tradition and teachings of the Prophet Mohammad) and *Ejtihad.*⁵ The first and third of these sources are particularly relevant to consider in the present context.

2.4.1 The Quran

Muslims firmly believe that the *Quran* is the holy book containing the words of *Allah* or God. In various places in the *Quran*, *Allah* commands in unequivocal terms that Muslims must strive to establish justice,

21

⁵ The concept of *Ejtihad* refers to independent thought and interpretation of legal sources. It is in practice a method of interpretation and reasoning used to provide answers for problems regarding which there is no specific express text.

benevolence and equity and to see that these important values are safeguarded and applied fully and fairly in relation to all aspects of life: whether personal, social or economic. In relation to the economic sphere, there is a clear obligation laid down in the Quran on the state and its nationals with regard to establishing economic justice and fair play as well as a prohibition on economic exploitation. In very unequivocal terms Islam encourages the pursuit of economic well-being and provides guidance on how this may be achieved. The purpose behind such guidance is to ensure that economic exploitation is prevented and economic power is not abused. Indeed, among the most entrenched and most fundamental goals of an Islamic economy, the establishment of social justice and achieving the maximum desirable use of society's resources must rank very high. This is a clear duty laid on both states and their nationals. In the case of the state the duty must be discharged properly and effectively through the adoption of suitable laws for the purposes of achieving justice and putting an end to all forms of economic exploitation or harm. Thus, the idea is that the state must make proper use of the administrative and legal powers at its disposal in order to prevent or eliminate all types of illegal or harmful transactions and situations. The nationals of such state, on the other hand, must avoid or refrain from behaviour or conduct harmful to the interests of others or the public interest at large.

2.4.2 The source of Ejtihad

The third source of legislation in Islam, *Ejtihad* takes different forms, such as *Istihsan* (bringing comfort and ease to society) and *Istilah* (legislating in the name of public interest), and *Qiyas* (systematic inference or analogy). Among these principles, the principle of *Qiyas* is most noteworthy.⁶ This principle operates in a highly interesting way. For example, a simple reading of the *Quran* would reveal the emphasis placed on *Zakah* (donation) to be made by Muslims. Using the principle of *Qiyas* in this case one would be able to infer that Islam encourages and favours good deeds. The same could be said with regard to the *Quran*'s prohibition on illegal economic activities which, using the principle of *Qiyas*, would make it clear that there is a responsibility on the state to

⁶ Note that using a literal translation of *Qiyas* in English the concept would mean 'measurement' however it is the technical meaning with which the concept is associated, namely 'systematic inference' or 'analogy'.

prevent and render illegal all harmful economic activities and behaviour and to create and maintain a system which is beneficial and economically enhancing for society and its members.

2.5 The role of competition law in Islam: the components

An examination of whether competition law plays or has at any time played a role in Islam can be conducted using three key components, namely the value of trade and competition in Islam; the religion's treatment of pricing policies and practices; and the treatment of abusive conduct and collusion between market operators.

2.5.1 The value of trade and competition

Encouraging and engaging in trade or business activity (which crucially includes the freedom of firms to compete) is a fundamental principle and value in Islam. Indeed, Islam has always facilitated economic activity on the part of individuals. The religion gives individuals the right as well as the freedom to engage in trade and as such to earn an income and make a profit through this.⁷ There is a clear duty on the state to respect and protect this right, which arises under *Shariah*.⁸ However, the *Quran* recognises a limitation on this right, namely that the right must be safeguarded and where necessary upheld by the state as long as it is not abused; such abuse is prohibited in the *Quran*.

Islam's recognition of the right to trade includes recognition of the special and important relationship that exists between trade and competition in the market place and between trade law and policy on the one hand and competition law and policy on the other. Three important ideas seem to underpin this special relationship: trade is encouraged but competition must not be restricted; the state should take an active role in the sphere of trade; and the freedom to compete is a right that must be safeguarded and upheld so long as it is not abused, which connotes that *normally* there should be no intervention by the state in the market.⁹ In relation to the third idea, Islamic thinking on the issue of state intervention appears to conform to one of the very basic modern ideas of

⁷ See Abu Hamid Al-Ghazali, *Ihya Ulum Al-Din*.

⁸ Shariah refers to the body of Íslamic law. Note other possible spellings of the concept: Sharia, Sharee'ah, Shari'ah, Sharii'ah, Šari'ah etc.

⁹ See the discussion below in relation to pricing practices and policies.

competition law and policy, namely that intervention by public authorities in the market place should be reserved to cases of market failure.¹⁰ Islam recognises that the market should be left to operate on its own and that it should be left to the market to address any problems, which may arise along the way so long as these problems do not develop into a situation of a market failure, in which case intervention would not only be possible but indeed necessary.

Another example demonstrating the important value of competition law and policy in Islam concerns private ownership. Islam allows private ownership without undue limitation, unless limitation becomes necessary for the purposes of protecting the public good or interest. This is, for example, the case where as a result of private ownership a situation of improper exercise of power would materialise. This philosophy stands at the heart of Islam's approach to nationalisation and privatisation. Nationalisation is not totally banned in Islam. In certain cases it may be encouraged, for example where this is necessary for the purposes of achieving or maintaining a social aim or value. This is especially the case in key sectors and industries. Indeed, looking at different Muslim countries one will be able to find examples of this. A notable example here is Iran.¹¹ In its general approach to this issue, Islam seeks to strike the right balance between society and the individual. One important factor which is given special significance in achieving this balance is the public interest, which is deemed to be of crucial importance in an Islamic system. A major phenomenon widely considered to undermine the public interest is that of the concentration of wealth. Islam strongly disapproves of situations in which the wealth of society is concentrated in the hands of a few. To a large extent, nationalisation can be considered as a policy instrument available to the state for the purposes of removing concentrations of wealth. Different Islamic scholars, however, have come to agree that nationalisation should not be done arbitrarily and must be carried out in a just and fair way that does not damage the public interest or harm the interests of the nationals of such a state.

2.5.2 Pricing practices and policies

The competition law literature available offers an extremely detailed account on the treatment under competition law and policy of pricing

¹⁰ The concept and situation of market failure are explained below, at p 25.

¹¹ See pp 303–7 below.

policies and practices of business firms - whether through unilateral behaviour by dominant firms or collusion by two or more firms – in the market place especially where such policies and practices result in harm to consumers and to the process of competition. Whilst interesting and strong arguments may be put forward against competition law intervention in the pricing policies and practices of firms,¹² it is very clear that such intervention is necessary in certain cases in order to protect the interests of consumers and the process of competition in the market.¹³ A similar approach to this *modern* competition law approach and thinking can be found in Islam. It is not a principle of Islam to control prices or regulate market prices constantly under normal conditions of competition.¹⁴ On the contrary, Islam favours having a free market system and only allows intervention and regulation of prices and market conditions more generally in cases of market failure. In the case of a market failure, Islam lays a duty on public authorities to act for the purposes of putting an end to the 'suffering of the people'. In this case, should prices charged by a dominant market operator rise so as to become excessive or unfair, or should prices become fixed through anti-competitive agreements or other forms of collusion between the market operators, the state should intervene for the purposes of 'fixing' or regulating the price. An important factor behind laying down this duty is the concept of consumer welfare and the need to maximise consumer welfare. This fundamental idea was articulated by several prominent Islamic scholars, who argued that the basis of the state's power of intervention in the market place to regulate the price is a fundamental principle of Shariah, namely that such intervention is necessary in special circumstances in order to eradicate the suffering of the people. One such scholar is Imam Ibn Taimiyah who commented that in cases where the price in the market 'is not fixed at a reasonable level to fulfil the need of the great public by the operation

- ¹² Arguments here include claims such as: competition law is not a price-regulatory tool; firms should be entitled to charge whatever price they see fit in order to reward themselves for their investment in developing their products; it is difficult to decide what the right price should be when the particulars of the cost of the product are difficult to establish; the market should be relied on to correct itself and market forces can be expected to provide a constraint on the pricing behaviour of firms to ensure that prices do not become exploitative or excessive.
- ¹³ These certain cases notably include situations of market failure where the market fails to correct itself because there is not sufficient constraint exerted on the firm(s) engaged in an anti-competitive or abusive behaviour.
- ¹⁴ See Burhan-ud-din Ali ben Abu Bakr al-Marghinani, *Hedaya–Commentary on Islamic Laws*, translated by Charles Hamilton (1994).

of normal principles of marketing, then the price should be fixed for the welfare of the people with justice, neither more nor less¹⁵.

An important point of caution needs to be highlighted here in relation to the intervention by the state in the market place under Islam, especially where this is being done for the purposes of setting the prices at a reasonable or fair level. In allowing the 'invisible' hand of the market to be replaced by the 'visible' hand of a public body or authority, it is vital to be aware that this is something that should only happen *in special circumstances*. In other words, situations where the state fixes the price (meaning intervenes in the market place for the purposes of regulating the price) must be considered to be the exception rather than the rule.¹⁶

2.5.3 Abuse of dominance and collusion

The undesirability and harmful effect of abuse of market power by firms or collusion between firms are well-articulated ideas in Islam. One of the fundamental Islamic ideas of economic nature revolves around the need to fight and unearth such harmful practices. The adverse consequences which may follow from situations in which a market operator may abuse its market power or a group of market operators colluding to fix the price, share markets or limit trading in a certain product have long been recognised in Islam. Indeed, Islam was fairly quick in realising the harmful effect of such practices and for this reason important Islamic principles were developed for the purposes of dealing with such cases.¹⁷ Among these is the principle of $Hijr^{18}$ which is a power reserved to the state for the purposes of restraining anti-competitive behaviour and practices. It would be important however to note that Hijr - despite its importance - is only a principle and for this reason it would be essential for a state to implement this principle as a precondition for the principle to be used in an effective way. Thus, the deployment of the principle in practice would require specific legislative tools for the purposes of implementing it. In a modern law context, these specific tools would include adopting a competition law. This state of affairs would explain the lack or failure of economic regulation in most MECs

¹⁶ See generally, Hazrat Shah Waliullah, *Hujjat al-Balagha*.

¹⁸ *Hijr* literally means restraint.

¹⁵ Imam Ibn Taimiyah, Al Hisba Fil Islam, at p 37. See also Abdul Azim Islahi, Economic Concepts of Ibn Taimiyah (1988); Islahi, 'Ibin Taimyiah's concept of market mechanism' 2(2) Journal of Research in Islamic Economics 1405 (1985).

¹⁷ See Abu Bakr Yahya bin Umar Al-Kinani, Kitab Ahkam Al-Suq.

which embrace Islamic tradition and values: despite the existence of a highly important and fundamental principle of *Hijr* in Islam, those countries have failed to implement the principle through creating the necessary legal framework in the form of adequate or suitable laws or regulations. This may explain the 'break' in the chain of competition law and policy development in the majority of those countries.¹⁹

2.6 Enforcement: the principle and institution of Hisba

Having a competition law without an effective enforcement of the law would devoid the law of all practical relevance. The above discussion highlighted beyond doubt that within Islam the idea of protecting competition and the need for competition law is well established and well recognised. The specific principles discussed above and the rich Islamic tradition of dealing with competition and competition law show that at its very early inception Islam contained the seeds of competition law. However, the question that we still need to address is whether Islam has developed any tools for 'enforcement' of competition law or whether the religion's contribution has been nothing but a set of ideas, principles and values, albeit attractive and relevant to the field of competition law and policy. In answering this question, it would be essential to turn to an important fundamental Islamic principle, namely the principle of *Hisba*.

The principle of Hisba – the meaning of which refers to 'accountability' in a holistic sense – has witnessed a huge and interesting expansion in its scope over the years to an extent that when one discusses the principle nowadays it would be important to note that the meaning of *Hisba* depends on the context in which it is used. The almost universal meaning of *Hisba* in the present day refers to a situation in which a Muslim person volunteers to interfere in the private affairs of other individuals and to commence an action against such individuals where the latter are deemed to have committed apostasy (renunciation of Islam) or any other wrongful act against *Allah* or against society.²⁰

¹⁹ See further pp 326–7 below.

²⁰ In recent years, *Hisba* (in this context) appears to have been invoked on two occasions in Egypt to demand separation between a husband and wife. In the first case, which arose in 1995, the Supreme Court upheld a decision of the Cairo Court of Appeals ordering the separation of a university professor, a Mr Nasr Hamed Abu Zeid, from his wife on the grounds that she was an apostate and a Muslim cannot be married to one. Following this ruling, in 1996 the Egyptian Parliament enacted Law No. 3/1996 on Ordering of

This is not, however, the principle's original meaning; nor is this the exact role which *Hisba* originally performed in Islam.

Originally, *Hisba* developed as a secular socio-economic institution or agency for the purposes of, among other things, economic regulation and preventing economic exploitation in the market place. The principle of *Hisba* was conceived as a tool for market inspection and as a mechanism for policing market developments and the behaviour of market operators. This was the role that *Hisba* fulfilled for a long time in Islam before it gradually developed into its present role as a pure 'moral censure' in society as explained above.²¹

Conceptually, the vital contribution made by the principle of *Hisba* is that it has reinforced the principles mentioned above as well as those general principles and basic elements of Islam such as social equality and the prohibition of discrimination in all of its forms. Viewed in a wider context, the existence of the principle of *Hisba* shows that as far as the issue of economic regulation of the market is concerned, there is no clash between Islam and Western civilisation and tradition and on that basis the principle appears to help bridge the gap that exists between these civilisations and which regrettably has widened in recent times.²²

2.6.1 The origins of Hisba

There is some uncertainty with regard to the exact origins of *Hisba* before it was introduced and developed within Islam. Certainly the principle is not Islamic in origins. One claim is that it was borrowed from Jewish sources and indeed the principle features in Judaism, though its use in practice is extremely limited. Another claim is that the principle originated and was taken from Byzantine sources. Putting this question of origins to one side, however, there is sufficient certainty that the principle has existed from the early inception of Islam as a

Procedure for Initiating *Hisba* Cases in Matters of Personal Status allowing only the prosecutor-general to file such cases and preventing *Hisba* actions by private individuals. The second case arose in 2001 and was brought by Nabih El-Wahsh, a lawyer, against a prominent Egyptian feminist writer, Nawal El-Saadawi, alleging that she had insulted and questioned the teachings of Islam. Mr El-Wahsh demanded that Mrs El-Saadawi's husband divorce her because she had deserted Islam. However, the case was dismissed by the Cairo Family Affairs Tribunal on the basis that as a private individual Mr El-Wahsh did not have the right to commence such action.

- ²¹ Note that in its original meaning and role, *Hisba* had a *moral* element, albeit an economic one.
- ²² See pp 326–7 below for further discussion of the 'bridge' between these civilisations.

religion, culture, tradition as well as a system for economic development and regulation.

Hisba existed between the seventh and seventeenth centuries during which period Islam witnessed a very impressive expansion in both significance and geographical reach. Despite the fact that the relevant terminology existing during that period did not exactly include modern competition law terms such as those of 'anti-competitive' or 'collusion', there is sufficient evidence of an appreciation of such terms given that the concepts formulated and used around that time such as 'fraudulent behaviour', 'monopolisation' and 'dishonesty' on the part of merchants and businesses were intended to convey the same impression.²³ Thus, economic regulation and the ideas associated with it have a long history in Islam. As previous parts of this chapter demonstrated, encouraging economic activity and pursuit, protecting economic freedom and preventing exploitation are among the most fundamental principles on which Islam and Islamic economic law stand. It would be important to note, however, that there is no attempt made by the present author to suggest here that the idea of economic regulation started in Islam: economic regulation of the market place existed through different civilisations preceding Islam. Through those civilisations, economic regulation existed in different forms. For example, Islam's institution of Hisba is an equivalent of the position of Agoranomos in Ancient Greece, the office of *Prefect* in the Byzantine Empire, and the office of Aedile in the Roman Republic.

2.6.2 The institutional structure of Hisba

It was noted above that many centuries ago *Hisba* operated as a socioeconomic institution. It would be essential thus to look at the institutional structure of *Hisba* in order to understand further its operation within Islam. Originally, the institution of *Hisba* consisted of one person only, namely the head or director of *Hisba*. This person was widely known as *Amil ala l-suq* meaning the market agent.²⁴ There is some evidence in the literature that other titles were also used to describe this

²³ As will be seen throughout the discussion in later chapters, these concepts have been incorporated into the modern competition laws of some MECs.

²⁴ For an individual to be appointed as *Amil ala l-suq* he had to be a person of moral integrity, knowledgeable in Islamic juridical matters and with experience in commerce and familiarity with the way in which markets operated.

30

position, such as *Sahib al suq* meaning market inspector and *Wali-l suq* meaning market governor. All of these titles essentially referred to the same person and position. For the purposes of the present chapter, however, the term *Amil ala l-suq* (the market agent) will be used.

The duties of the *Amil* were wide ranging and included collecting taxes, ensuring that markets operated well by being well supplied and that the prices charged were not excessive, and the maintenance of public buildings and roads. In some cases the *Amil* acted as an arbitrator or a judge for the purposes of adjudicating in disputes brought to her attention whilst in other cases she was also the head of the police force and service.

The institutional division and structure of *Hisba* became developed over the years with additional positions being created and new departments being set up to support the *Amil* in discharging his duties. For example, a specialist department staffed by a *Muhtasib* (market inspector) and supporting staff was established. The *Muhtasib* was responsible for some of the functions of the *Amil*. Indeed, quite interestingly the position of *Amil* was later replaced by that of *Muhtasib*, with the latter conducting the three main functions of the former, namely performing services to the community, maintaining places of worship and implementation of justice in society including instituting fair-play in the market place and fighting economic exploitation.

The *Amil* (or *Muhtasib*) enjoyed the power to launch investigations into the market on his own initiative as well as to investigate situations brought to his attention by way of complaint from the public. The powers of *Amil* were wide and they included administrating a punishment where he saw relevant, such as imprisonment and issuing injunctions of different types including ordering a particular harmful practice to be brought to an end. For the purposes of ensuring transparency and safeguarding procedural fairness and the rights of those subject to the investigation, it was mandated that the investigations launched by the *Amil* could not be secretive.²⁵

2.6.3 Expansion and demise of Hisba

The first person appointed as *Amil* was a woman named Samra bint Nuhayk al Asadiyya who was responsible for Mecca. Not long afterwards

²⁵ See Imam Ibn Taimiyah, Public Duties in Islam: The Institution of Hisba translated by Muhtar Holland (1992).

a second woman was appointed as *Amil* for Medina, namely, Ash Shifa bint Abdullah.²⁶ Over time there was geographical expansion of the institution of *Hisba* beyond Mecca and Medina,²⁷ though the head of *Hisba* came to be given different titles in different parts of the Islamic Empire: in Iraq, Iran and Turkey the person was called *Muhtasib*; in India she was called *Kotwal*;²⁸ and in North Africa he was called *Sahib al-suq*. A turning point in the development of the institution of *Hisba*, however, occurred with the arrival of Western colonialism and the eclipse of Islamic political strength. With that, there was a noticeable and rapid demise of *Hisba* leading to its gradual, virtual disintegration in different parts of the Islamic Empire at the end,²⁹ though some elements of *Hisba* – despite lack of any form of effectiveness – are still in existence until the present day, mainly in Saudi Arabia.³⁰

2.6.4 Hisba Bill in Pakistan

In 2005 a *Hisba* Bill was introduced in the Provincial Assembly of the North West Frontier Province (NWFP) in Pakistan. The Bill was sponsored by the province's political party, the Muttahida Majlis-e-Amal (MMA), and focused on the appointment of a *Muhtasib* in the province as a public servant who would have complete authority to implement Islamic values and codes and to ensure observance of Islamic teachings. Although this development has no relevance to the subject matter of the present chapter, it is being briefly discussed here for the benefit of the reader, in order to eliminate any possible confusion, which may result in practice from the use in the NWFP Bill of the word *Hisba* and its declared objective to establish the position of a *Muhtasib*.

31

²⁶ According to various sources, her real name was Layla bint Abdullah. She was reported to be a highly skilled physician and it appears that she was given this first name, Ash Shifa (healing), because of that.

²⁷ Mecca and Medina are both cities in Saudi Arabia.

²⁸ Kotwal literally means the keeper of the fort (Kot Fort and Wal Keeper). To ensure that the Kotwal's duties were executed effectively the Kotwal acted as the chief of the police force. His main duties included overseeing markets and prices, maintaining public places and keeping the peace, keeping a register of houses and roads, and monitoring the income and expenditure of local people. Interestingly, the Kotwal's duties included spying on suspicious state dignitaries.

²⁹ For example, the position of *Kotwal* in India apparently functioned successfully until around 1800. After that time, however, the position appears to have become largely symbolic until 1843 when it was abolished.

³⁰ See chapter 7.

The Bill was aimed at ensuring adherence to the tenets of Islam and does not appear to have been intended to revive *Hisba* strictly as a socioeconomic institution for the purposes of economic regulation. The Bill gave the *Muhtasib* immense powers to issue directives, with the aid of a police force – the '*Hisba* Police' – to ensure that people live their lives in accordance with the norms and practices of Islam.³¹ Furthermore, the Bill vested open-ended authority in the *Muhtasib* to investigate charges of 'maladministration against any agency or its employees',³² upon receipt of a complaint from any person, higher courts or provincial assembly, and for this purpose the *Muhtasib* would have access to any documents of the agency.³³

Controversially, the Bill placed the *Muhtasib* above the law with the result that he cannot be reprimanded by any institution or individual and cannot be challenged in court by any person for actions done 'in good faith'.³⁴ This is highly contentious for it not only creates a one-man system dependent on the interpretations and beliefs of one individual but also places such individual above the law of the land so that his verdicts cannot be overturned. The *Muhtasib* can therefore enjoy vast and vague powers without any accountability.

The Bill was attacked on the basis that it would introduce a process of 'Talibanisation' in the province, by creating a Taliban style moral police as was the case in Afghanistan with the set up of the Department of Vice and Virtue. Subsequently, the Bill, which gained 68 votes in favour and 34 against in the NWFP Assembly, was declared unconstitutional by the Supreme Court of Pakistan on the basis that it would deprive people of their rights and liberties, thus violating fundamental rights guaranteed under the Constitution.

³³ Section 2(a) of the Bill defines an agency as 'a department, commission or any office of Provincial Government, a corporation or similar other institutions which the Provincial Government may have established or which may be working under its control, the Secretariat of the Provincial Assembly of the North-West Frontier Province, but does not include the High Court and the courts working under its administrative control'.

See also section 13 of the Bill which deals with access to documents and provides that the '*Muhtasib*, any member of his staff or a member of *Hisba* Force, authorised on his behalf, shall have the right to enter into any office of Government for investigation and examine and take copies of documents during such investigation; provided that if any document is taken into possession from the records, he shall give a receipt thereof as a token of such possession'. (Emphasis added)

 $^{^{31}}$ See section 26 of the Bill. 32 See section 10(a) of the Bill.

³⁴ See section 25(3) of the Bill.

2.7 Conclusions

Islam – along with its vision, principles and fundamental values – has suffered and continues to suffer from 'waves' of misconception and misunderstanding as well as 'waves' of internal conflicts and divisions. The existing regimes of many Muslim countries suffer from a high degree of continuous corruption and manipulation of the economy and political process at the hand of very few ruling individuals or families. Whilst perhaps few people would associate Islam with the idea of market regulation or any form of economic regulation, thinking or theory, Islam has a rich tradition and culture in relation to all of these.

This chapter has sought to show the existence of this rich culture and tradition in the particular field of competition law and policy. Using key Islamic concepts and ideas the chapter traced the roots of competition law and policy in Islam to the seventh century. As the following chapters will demonstrate, however, this important culture and tradition have not come to be reflected in the legal systems of the vast majority of MECs in modern times. It is argued that this is a failure on the part of those countries and one that has deprived them of the full benefits of the global wave of liberalisation in trade and development. This position appears to have begun to change in recent years with a process of de-monopolisation and privatisation in many MECs although it remains to be seen *whether* and in *what* way this process will reach full maturity.

33

Israel: the region's oldest competition law

Israel is in many ways a unique country and society. Located at the heart of the Middle East, the country 'officially' shares hardly any commonalities with other MECs, though to a certain extent similarities in culture do actually exist. The population in the country has a very interesting representation of all types of backgrounds and faiths and in this way it is considered to be a multicultural society though special emphasis has been placed on preserving the Jewish character of the state.¹ Diversities in the case of Israel also exist in relation to regional economic development within the country: the differences between certain cities and towns and many villages in the country are extremely vast whether in terms of economic development or cultural patterns. The former are more economically driven and developed whereas the latter - being small local communities – more than anything else are culturally driven and significantly underdeveloped. Such divergences are problematic not necessarily just in political or social terms but also in competition law terms given the huge task in building a competition culture throughout the country which rests on unified, common standards advocated by a central body, the Israel Antitrust Authority. These are serious intrinsic factors bound to affect not only the existence of competition law but also its enforcement and the spreading of a competition culture throughout the country.²

Internationally, Israel has always attached particular importance to its relations with foreign countries, especially the USA. The motivation for this has been both political and economic. Almost every international political tie or link established by the country has an economic component and vice versa. Strong emphasis over the years has come to

¹ In the Basic Laws on Human Dignity and Liberty and the Freedom of Occupation, Israel is defined as a 'Jewish and Democratic State'.

² See the discussion at pp 64–6 below in relation to the competition advocacy function of the Israel Antitrust Authority.

be placed on participating in the global economy and encouraging foreign investment. Several free trade links were set up over the years, most notably with the EC, the European Free Trade Association (EFTA), the USA and Canada.³ Currently, options are being explored for concluding similar trade and cooperation agreements with a number of other countries.

3.1 The origins of competition law in Israel: the 1959 Law

Israel is the land of the oldest twentieth century competition law in the Middle East. Competition law was first introduced in the country in 1959 with the adoption of the Restrictive Business Practices Law 1959 (the '1959 Law'), just over a decade after the State declared its independence in 1948. The 1959 Law was modelled in a large part on the basis of the (old) UK system of competition law; in particular the UK Monopolies and Restrictive Practices Act 1948 and the Restrictive Trade Practices Act 1956 appear to have been influential. The 1959 Law, however, was not effectively enforced in practice nor used as a competition law tool in the proper sense of the word: it brought about little benefit to the economy because of its failure to promote competitive conditions in Israeli markets. The reason for this can be found in the surrounding environment prevailing at the time. When the 1959 Law came into force – and for many years following that – the government regulated all aspects of economic activity and thus the concept of free market competition was given no importance. In fact the concept was not even adequately recognised. The Law therefore was largely symbolic and on the whole its enactment could be considered as part of a legal trend, which came to prevail during the early years of the existence of Israel, namely to adopt laws based on those of the UK. This explains the unusual step taken at that time by a young, small country to enact specific competition legislation when very few competition laws existed around the world and competition law was far from becoming a global phenomenon. As competition law came to be developed in its present form in Israel, however, many people appear to trace the concern of the current competition rules about restrictive practices to the 1959 Law itself which for many is regarded as an instrument introduced for the purposes of eradicating cartels and not only as a symbolic measure.

 $^{^3\,}$ See the discussion at pp 68–70 below on the various bilateral agreements concluded by Israel.

The 1959 Law entered into force on 2 August 1960 almost two years before Articles 81 and 82 EC were implemented through the old EC Regulation 17/62.⁴ The Law was amended in 1963 and remained in existence until 1988, when it was finally replaced by the current legislation.⁵ The 1959 Law was quite a short and benign piece of legislation, which – perhaps understandably so – was not sufficiently comprehensive especially in relation to its treatment of the phenomenon of collusion between firms, something that in fact would dispel the view that it was enacted in response to public concern about cartels. It was also not adequately balanced in several respects. For example, at one end of the spectrum it provided that anti-competitive agreements within the same corporate group would be caught within its scope. At the other end of the spectrum, it provided that an agreement with restrictions related to the use or exercise of intellectual property rights was *not* a restrictive agreement.⁶

Article 13 of the 1959 Law provided for the creation of a Competition Council or Board of five members responsible for 'supervising' restrictive business practices. According to the article, a district court judge would head the council as chairman. At least half of the members could not be civil servants and at least one of them according to the government's view had to be a consumer representative. Additionally, Article 16 provided for the appointment of a director general. In practice the enforcement of the Law was in the hands of the director general and Articles 37 and 38 armed him with fairly wide powers to conduct competition investigations including the power to conduct searches on premises; in the case of private homes Article 38 provided that the director general could only enter such premises if a warrant was issued by the chairman of the council.

The regime ushered in by the 1959 Law was highly administrative in character, with a role reserved for judges in certain cases. The penalties under the regime included a fine, imprisonment or a mixture of both of these. According to Article 45 a prohibited behaviour or conduct, which

⁴ Regulation 17/62 was the first Council Regulation implementing Articles 81 and 82 EC, OJ [1962] 204/62. The Regulation was replaced, however, by the current EC (Modernisation) Regulation, 1/2003 which entered into force on 1 May 2004, OJ [2003] L1/1.

⁵ See further below.

⁶ It would be important to note that this latter provision was incorporated into the current 1988 Law as can be seen from the discussion at p 43 below.

harmed a person would be considered to give rise to an action in tort regardless of whether the harm was caused directly or indirectly.

3.2 From the 1959 Law to the 1988 Law and beyond

The 1959 Law was replaced by the current Restrictive Business (Trade) Practices Law 1988.⁷ The Restrictive Business Practices Law 1988 (the 1988 Law or Law) is the main competition legislation in Israel sitting at the centre of the competition law regime in the country with additional instruments - mainly regulations - surrounding it and supplementing its provisions and supporting their application.⁸ The enactment of the 1988 Law was widely considered as a step which came to further the government's plans in the mid-1980s to build a pro-competitive approach by focusing on free operation of markets, privatisation and the liberalisation of trade. Under normal circumstances, a competition law adopted with this philosophy and such objectives in mind would surely highlight the move in the particular country towards a more competition-oriented economy. The way in which developments in Israel unfolded in practice, however, did not quite reflect this. In the early years of the existence of the Law, the government's favoured approach was to engage in heavy regulation as opposed to promoting free market competition. Under this approach the preference was to have a single monopolist in each market and to subject this monopolist and its behaviour to heavy regulation with scrutiny of the price charged, the quantity produced and supplied, and the trading conditions imposed by the monopolist. Regulation in such manner was considered as a serious viable alternative to free market competition, which many in the government felt had uncertain consequences and outcomes. To a large extent this philosophy was shaped by the actual structure of many markets in Israel: highly concentrated markets with strong monopoly and oligopoly tendencies. However, this approach by the government appears to have led to the opposite outcome: harmful conduct became widespread in different sectors in the economy including key ones such

⁷ Law No. 5748-1988.

⁸ These include the Restrictive Business Practices Regulations (Registration, Publication and Reporting of Transactions) 5754-2004 and the Restrictive Business Practices Rules (the Block Exemption for Restrictions Directly Related and Necessary to Mergers) 2004. Additionally, several block exemption regulations were adopted which are discussed below at pp 50–2.

as: energy;⁹ agricultural produce;¹⁰ public transport;¹¹ construction;¹² telecommunications;¹³ and vehicle imports and distribution.¹⁴

By comparison to the 1959 Law, the 1988 Law is a modern piece of legislation. However, when compared to existing competition laws around the world (and in fact to those existing in some MECs), the Law appears somehow dated and many of its provisions appear problematic.¹⁵ In recent years, there has been a noticeable increase in calls from within many quarters arguing that the Law is not quite adequate as a competition tool in practice and many of its provisions would benefit from clarification. Those calls began with an effort initiated by this author in March 2003, in cooperation with Professor Meir Heth, a leading figure in the banking sector with substantial competition law expertise, and Dr David Tadmor, former director general of the Israel Antitrust Authority (IAA). That initiative resulted in a major conference on the issue which was held in April 2004 in Israel. The conference brought together all of the key actors in the competition law scene in Israel and resulted in the reform question being pushed high up on the government's agenda. With that event, the debate was no longer focused on whether the 1988 Law should be reformed but on how the reform should be achieved and what shape it should take. It was only following that event that the critics of the Law came to outnumber by far those who advocated its preservation. A new proponent in the debate was Ehud Olmert, the current Prime Minister of Israel - who was then the Minister of Industry, Trade and Labour - and who came to agree that the Law should be replaced with more modern and more balanced legislation. For many key persons, however, Mr Olmert's agenda appeared controversial. Nonetheless, a committee, the Review Committee, was set up by him in March 2005 for the purposes of 'recommending' ways in

⁹ Hardly any of the main sectors were exempt here, whether electricity, oil refinery, retail petrol market or aviation.

- ¹⁰ The market here was dominated by Tnuva, Agrexco and production or cooperative associations.
- ¹¹ This can be seen in light of how Eged and Dan, local bus operators came to share markets between them.
- ¹² See for example the position held by Nishr, a large producer of construction material, especially cement.
- ¹³ This sector was dominated by Bezeq.
- ¹⁴ The market here was dominated by highly restrictive exclusive agreements created by car producers.
- ¹⁵ See pp 70–7 below on reflections about the Law.

which the Law could be improved. The committee has been fairly slow in conducting its work and has been the subject of some criticism in relation to both its composure and its purpose. As things stand, it remains to be seen whether and when the committee's work will materialise into concrete results. Many people have considered the composure of the committee to be controversial as the selection of its members, according to some people, was handled according to a 'personal-political' agenda of Mr Olmert especially in light of his alleged desire to replace the 1988 Law with a new law, which although it would in effect modernise competition law in Israel would be 'softer' on firms and one under which the IAA would have more *limited* powers of enforcement. These criticisms and suspicions were fuelled with the government's confirmation in 2005 - of Mr Olmert's decision - to appoint as director general of the IAA a close friend and political ally of the then Minister of Industry, Trade and Labour who enjoyed no previous competition expertise.¹⁶

3.3 The path towards effective enforcement

Although the first competition legislation in Israel was adopted in 1959 – with an attempt to strengthen the regime in 1988 – effective and concrete competition law enforcement did not begin to materialise in the country until around the mid-1990s, almost seven years after the adoption of the 1988 Law and thirty-six years following the adoption of the 1959 Law. This beginning (and later continuation) of a new chapter in the competition law scene in Israel was facilitated by several developments, most notably the amendments to the Law on no fewer than nine occasions, four of which are worth highlighting here: in 1994 to establish the IAA as an independent body;¹⁷ in 1996 to introduce the concept of class actions;¹⁸ in 1998 to give the director general of the IAA

¹⁶ No doubt, however, that Ms Ronit Kan, the current director general is a very capable person with the necessary managerial and administrative skills. Her appointment was defended on the grounds that it came to promote the role of women in public administration and to install into the system someone who was not too narrowly focused on competition law so that future competition decisions of the IAA would benefit from an open-minded business approach and 'non-competition' perspective aimed at taking into account the important implications of competition decisions such as employment considerations and leniency with businesses.

¹⁷ For a discussion on the IAA and its powers see pp 58–60 below.

¹⁸ Articles 46A–46 J of the Law were added in 1996 to enable any person or consumers' association to bring an action on behalf of a group of persons against any defendant.

the power to order monopolists to refrain from abusive conduct that might harm competition;¹⁹ and in 2000 to add the concept of 'aggravating circumstances' to the Law,²⁰ empower the director general to issue block exemptions,²¹ and employ the consent decree procedure²² and the pre-ruling procedure.²³

The IAA has been instrumental in pursuing the path towards effective enforcement and major contributions have been made by successive directors general over the years towards converting the IAA into anything but a 'toothless' authority. Although set up in 1994, it would be fair to say that the IAA has in a relatively short period of time established quite an impressive record, mainly due to the important efforts made by the first, second and third directors general, Messrs Yoram Turbovich, David Tadmor and Dror Strum, who succeeded in making the presence of the IAA felt among the business community and ensuring its work is taken seriously. The IAA's achievement, however, has not been that impressive in relation to competition advocacy on the public front: a significant part of the Israeli public still lack sufficient awareness of the existence of the IAA and its role

A class action must be ratified by the court, which will take into account a number of factors when deciding whether to do so. The final judgement in a class action will constitute a *res judicata* for all persons in the group, subject to Article 46C(b) whereby a person notifies the court that he does not wish to be included in the group. However, these provisions have been replaced by the Class Action Act which came into force in March 2006. See note 96 below.

- ¹⁹ See further below at pp 53–5 and pp 74–5.
- ²⁰ See pp 62–3 below for a definition of the concept.
- ²¹ Block exemptions are discussed at pp 50–2 below.
- ²² Article 50B of the Law empowers any court or the Restrictive Business Practices Tribunal to issue a consent decree (consensual order), upon the request of the director general, rather than initiate criminal, administrative or judicial proceedings. This is a voluntary agreement between the director general and the defendant(s), reached in lieu of proceedings under Articles 26, 43, 47, 48 or 50A, which places an obligation on the latter to pay a sum of money to the State Treasury and undertake or refrain from taking a specific action. A good example of this is provided by the *Elite* case, discussed under the section on Monopolies and Monopolists below.
- ²³ Under Article 43A, a pre-ruling procedure is available whereby the director general may issue preliminary opinions and publish procedures for obtaining a pre-ruling decision. However, the director general is not obliged to provide preliminary opinions and will take into account the IAA's work priorities and the circumstances of each case when deciding whether to do so. The aim behind establishing the pre-ruling procedure is to provide guidance for those who wish to comply with the Law. The IAA published rules relating to the pre-ruling procedure in August 2004 which provide information as to the types of cases in which the IAA will and will not grant a pre-ruling decision. These rules can be found on the IAA's website, www.antitrust.gov.il.

and an awareness of how competition can benefit them and why it would be important to protect it. $^{\rm 24}$

3.4 The treatment of different business phenomena: scope and limitations

The scope of the 1988 Law is determined by a single term defined in Article 1, namely 'restrictive business practice'. In applying to restrictive business practices, the Law contains a commitment to protecting competition in the Israeli economy. It was this idea that was seized upon by the Supreme Court of Israel when it referred to the 1988 Law as 'the *Magna Carta* of consumer rights and free competition' in the country.²⁵ The definition given to the term restrictive business practice extends to three types of business phenomena: restrictive arrangements, monopolies and mergers; the Law prohibits all restrictive arrangements, which include cartels but also extend to vertical restraints; imposes a number of conditions on monopolies and prohibits abusive behaviour on the part of monopolists; and provides for a specific mechanism for dealing with merger and acquisition operations.

3.4.1 Restrictive arrangements

3.4.1.1 Definition

One of the key prohibitions of the Law is contained in Article 2, which forbids all restrictive arrangements, providing a rather broad definition of what a restrictive arrangement entails. According to the article, the term is defined as 'an arrangement entered into by persons conducting business, according to which at least one of the parties restricts itself in a manner liable to eliminate or reduce the business competition between it and the other parties to the arrangement'. The article specifies four examples of practices, which will be deemed as damaging to competition and therefore prohibited as constituting a behaviour amounting to a restrictive arrangement.²⁶ The scope of the 'arrangement' extends beyond the 'conventional' cases of agreements, concerted practices and policies set by trade associations which might adversely affect

²⁴ See below at pp 64–6.

²⁵ Director General v. Tnuva Inc. (1995) 52 Supreme Court Decisions 213.

²⁶ See Article 2(b) of the Law.

competition.²⁷ For example, the concept appears to catch situations where a firm (or to use the wording of the Law, a person) adapts its actions to an existing restrictive arrangement. This letter and breadth of scope of this definition – which has been the subject of a great deal of criticism - was introduced as a policy instrument within the Law in order to catch as many practices as possible even those that had the most remote *potential* of harming competition.²⁸ This in effect ushered in a formalistic approach and was preferred to an 'effect-based' approach, which could have meant that scope of the prohibition would have been narrower and its application handled through a consideration of the actual effect the relevant situation produces or is likely to produce on competition. It seems that this formalistic approach was taken from the old approach of the European Commission prevailing for many years under Article 81 EC which entailed applying the prohibition contained in Article 81(1) extremely widely and then saving those situations with pro-competitive effect under the exemption contained in Article 81(3) EC. Article 81(1) EC and the case law generated under that provision appear to have been influential in defining the term restrictive arrangement under the Law in such an expansive manner. A notable illustration in this regard can be found in the reference in the definition to a restriction of competition between one of the parties and a third party. This appears to have been taken from the judgment of the European Court of Justice (ECJ) in the landmark case of Consten and Grundig v. Commission in which the ECJ stated that distortion of competition under Article 81(1) EC was possible 'not only by agreements which limit it as between the parties, but also by agreements which prevent or restrict the competition which might take place between one of them and third parties'.²⁹

It is worth noting that under the Law there are situations which are excluded from the definition of a restrictive arrangement. Article 3(1)-(9) contains a long list of 'exceptions' of such situations,

²⁷ See Article 5 of the Law.

²⁸ The breadth in letter and scope can also be seen under Article 6 of the Law which refers to situations where a person managing a business who is aware of the existence of a restrictive arrangement (without being a party to it) *adapts* his action or behaviour to the arrangement. According to the article such person will be 'deemed to be a party to the arrangement'. This is a problematic proposition in many ways and is discussed at pp 72–3 below.

²⁹ Joined Cases 56/64 and 58/64 Etablissements Consten SARL and Grundig-Verkaufs-GmbH v. Commission [1966] ECR 299, paragraph 16.

where an arrangement will not be considered as amounting to a restrictive arrangement. Looking at the list in Article 3 one will be able to notice the broad scope of these exceptions, though some of these exceptions are less controversial than others. For example, exception in Article 3(1) refers to arrangements, the restrictive aspects of which are established by law. Such exception may not be considered to be controversial.³⁰ On the other hand, the article refers to arrangements with restraints relating to intellectual property rights provided that the arrangement is between the owner of the right and a licensee of the right and that, where relevant, the right is registered by law.³¹ It is widely recognised in the field of competition law that it is possible for such situations to contain restraints or restrictions limiting competition.³² The exclusion of such situations from the scope of the term restrictive arrangement under the Law appears to be somehow misguided, given the harms which may be caused to competition in intellectual property licensing agreements. Apparently, including this specific exception came to create harmony between the rules on competition and those on intellectual property rights.³³

The expansive definition of the term restrictive arrangement has caused several problems in practice. Israeli courts – notably the Supreme Court

- ³⁰ Other exceptions in the same category can be found in Article 3(4) which refers to arrangements the restraints of which relate to the growing or marketing of domestic agricultural produce, including fruits, vegetables, field crops, milk, honey, cattle, sheep, poultry or fish where the parties to the arrangement are growers or wholesalers, in Article 3(5) which deals with arrangements within the same economic group (an agreement between a parent firm and its subsidiary) and in Article 3(6) which concerns exclusive supply and exclusive purchasing between a supplier and a buyer. It would be important to add that some of these products are subject to governmental price regulation. For example, in relation to milk (and dairy products), there is a close eye kept on the price charged by retailers in particular. A recent case illustrates the seriousness of a firm charging excessive prices which arose out of the practices by Super-sol, a supermarket chain. In October 2006 the Magistrates' Court in Rishon Lezion imposed a fine of 450,000 shekels on Super-sol for a 'series of excessive pricing practices'. The firm also undertook by way of a financial guarantee of 400,000 shekels not to engage in similar practices for two years from the date of the judgement.
- ³¹ See Article 3(2) of the Law. Among the intellectual property rights listed in the provision are patents, service marks, trademarks, copyrights, performers' rights or developers' rights. There is no mention in the article of know-how.
- ³² See for example the experience of the EC in relation to intellectual property licensing agreements and the European Commission's approach to such agreements most notably as embodied in the technology transfer block exemption Regulation, 772/2004, on the application of Article 81(3) of the Treaty to categories of technology transfer agreements, OJ [2004] L123/11.
- ³³ As noted at p 36 the position under the Law follows that under the 1959 Law.

and the Restrictive Business Practices Tribunal – were fairly quick to realise the problems associated with the broad definition of the term; problems which were originally brought to their attention by firms who expressed major concerns over the 'exact', 'formalistic' and 'automatic' application of the definition. The Restrictive Business Practices Tribunal was quite outspoken in its early case law about the problematic nature of the definition when it held that the difficulty raised by it was its application to 'every arrangement likely to affect or harm competition even when it has no effect on the market and the harm to competition is limited to between the parties only'.³⁴

The definition of restrictive arrangements was the first issue the Review Committee³⁵ turned its attention to and its conclusion that the definition required some amendments was drawn fairly quickly. The committee suggested in particular that the definition should be modified because the present definition carries the risk of rendering illegal behaviour which is not necessarily harmful to competition, and as a result such situation damaged legal certainty, which is vital in legal and economic circles. The committee also questioned the lack of differentiation between horizontal and vertical arrangements in the definition and the fact that it encompasses arrangements which do not have an effect on the market. All of these were considered to be problematic aspects requiring urgent action. In light of this, the committee has proposed an amendment to the definition, which is largely modelled on Article 81(1) EC and one that focuses on those arrangements that restrict competition in the market as opposed to those that restrict competition between parties to an arrangement. The proposed definition consists of two parts. In the first part, a restrictive arrangement is defined as an arrangement between persons conducting business which is likely to prevent or lessen competition. In the second part, the definition lists four examples of what will be taken to constitute a restrictive arrangement, covering mainly price fixing, market sharing and limitation of output or supply. According to the committee such amendment should be implemented and take immediate effect even before it has had the chance to complete its review of the Law which may possibly at the end involve a proposal for a new competition law for Israel to replace the 1988 Law as opposed to another amendment to it.

³⁴ Case 2/97 Amit Mizrahi v. Director General (1997). ³⁵ See pp 38–9 above.

3.4.1.2 Cartels

The prohibition of cartels is one of the main and most important goals of the 1988 Law and prosecuting these activities is a top priority for the IAA. To further this aim, in May 2005, the IAA adopted a leniency programme to encourage persons involved in restrictive practices to expose such arrangements by providing information to the IAA about these practices. As a result of doing so, full immunity will be granted to these persons from criminal prosecution or fines, relating to the restrictive arrangement offence under the Law. However, this immunity is subject to the fulfilment of certain conditions, such as that the person is the first, among all those involved in the cartel, to 'confess' to the IAA; that such person does so before an investigation has been initiated by the IAA and provides all the information known to such person. As is widely known, the EC, USA, Canada and the UK have all developed leniency programmes under their domestic competition law regimes which have proved to be a highly effective means of detecting and investigating cartels.³⁶ The experiences of these jurisdictions highly influenced the IAA's decision to introduce its leniency programme.³⁷

The IAA has prosecuted cartels in a range of industries over the years with significant results, including imprisonment, being reached in some cases. Five cartel investigations and cases are worth highlighting due to their importance. The first is the *Floor Tiles* cartel. In this case, the harshest prison sentence (nine months' imprisonment) to date was secured. The sentence was imposed on the executives of firms involved in the cartel, which operated for fourteen years, encompassing almost all of the manufacturers in the market. The District Court held that in the case of hard-core cartels such as the one in question, proof of actual damages is not required when determining the sentence, given the 'definite assumption' that harm to consumers and the public has been caused. The (individual) coordinator of this cartel was fined 250,000 shekels and sentenced to eight months' imprisonment by the Supreme Court in 2003 following an appeal by the IAA which considered the sentence

³⁶ See the US Corporate Leniency Policy 1993, available at, www.usdoj.gov/atr/public/ guidelines/lencorp.htm; the European Commission's Leniency Notice, Notice on Immunity from fines and reduction of fines in cartel cases OJ [2002] C45/03 (a revised (new) Leniency Notice was adopted by the Commission in December 2006. See OJ [2006] C298/17); and Canada's Immunity Programme under the Competition Act 1986, available at, www.competitionbureau.gc.ca.

³⁷ The IAA's *Guidance on Leniency* can be found on its website, www.antitrust.gov.il.

given by the District Court to be 'too lenient'. The second case is the *Electric Pipe* cartel. In November 2003, the appeal of two executives and one firm, that had been sentenced to imprisonment to be served in public service and fined up to 600,000 NIS for being part of a cartel among four electric pipe firms to raise prices and reduce competition, was rejected by the Supreme Court on the basis that the market can be substantially harmed even if the cartel is short-term. Furthermore, the Supreme Court pointed out that for cartels the appropriate sentencing for individuals is imprisonment in jail, not public service. However, in this case the offenders could serve their imprisonment in public service because of the fact that the cartel operated in 1994 – a period in which the Law was not widely enforced; the level of enforcement increased after the IAA was established. In the third case, the Spare Aircraft Parts cartel, the Jerusalem District Court found that two firms trading in spare aircraft parts were coordinating, rather than competing for, the purchases of parts from the Ministry of Defence during the 1990s. The firms, along with their owners, were fined and ordered to perform public service in lieu of jail sentences. This decision, delivered in February 2005, has been appealed to the Supreme Court by the defendants and the outcome of this appeal action was pending at the time of writing, December 2006. In the fourth case, the Frozen Vegetables cartel, five firms in the frozen vegetables market were the subjects of an indictment filed by the IAA in June 2005. From 1992 to 1998, the firms coordinated the price of their products and the discount that would be given to customers. Their argument that frozen vegetables fell under the agricultural exemption granted by Article 3(4) of the Law was rejected by the District Court of Jerusalem in March 2006; the final judgment had not been delivered by the court at the time of writing. Finally, the fifth case concerned the Fittings (Installation Accessories) cartel, which the IAA concluded was formed and operated on a number of restrictive arrangements involving fifteen firms and eleven individuals from 1993 to 1996.

3.4.1.3 Vertical agreements

As noted above, the 1988 Law applies to both horizontal and vertical agreements which restrict competition. Of the six block exemptions enacted in 2001,³⁸ three relate to vertical agreements: the Block Exemption for Exclusive Dealing; the Block Exemption for Exclusive Distribution; and the Block Exemption for Franchises. These instruments exempt

³⁸ See p 40 above. The block exemption mechanism is discussed at pp 50–2 below.

those vertical agreements which do not raise concern of foreclosure at any level of the production chain. However, agreements which set a minimum price or profit rate of goods upon their sale to consumers do not fall within the ambit of these block exemptions and are therefore not exempted. A good example of this is provided by the case of *Tambur Ltd*. Tambur, a monopoly in the paints market, was found in 2002 to have fixed prices through vertical agreements with a number of DIY retail chains, whereby its products would be sold to consumers at uniform prices. Tambur was fined 2.25 million shekels with the District Court ascertaining that its monopolistic position constituted an aggravating circumstance.³⁹ In addition, Tambur's sales manager was fined 20,000 shekels and sentenced to two months' imprisonment to be served in public service. The manager's appeal to the Supreme Court against this decision was rejected on the basis that the penalty imposed was quite lenient in light of the offence committed. In 2001, complaints of vertical agreements between vehicle importers and after-sale service-providers were made to the IAA alleging that these agreements led to an increase in the prices of vehicle servicing and spare parts in Israel. Consequently, the IAA reached an agreement with all motor vehicle importers which stipulated, among other things, that no restriction be imposed on the pricing of vehicle servicing by the importer other than those imposed statutorily. This agreement was validated as a consent decree by the Restrictive Business Practices Tribunal in 2002.⁴⁰

3.4.1.4 Registration, authorisation and individual exemptions

Under the 1988 Law, all restrictive arrangements *must* be registered with the IAA. This in practice results from the submission of a request to the Restrictive Business Practices Tribunal for authorisation by a person intending to enter into a restrictive arrangement. Under the Law restrictive arrangements are prohibited unless they are authorised by the tribunal or exempted by the director general of the IAA.⁴¹ In practice, however, the power to authorise or exempt a restrictive arrangement is

³⁹ For the meaning of the concept of 'aggravating circumstances', see pp 62–3 below.

⁴⁰ The consent decree mechanism is described in note 22 above.

⁴¹ See Article 4 of the Law. The article also refers to the possibility of the arrangement benefiting from a temporary authorisation, which is granted by the president of the Restrictive Business Practices Tribunal in cases where the public interest will be served as a result of the arrangement. The temporary authorisation must have a limited duration of either one year or run until the tribunal delivers its authorisation decision under Article 9 of the Law, whichever is earlier.

not reserved exclusively to the tribunal and the director general: the Law specifically gives such power to the Minister of Industry, Trade and Labour to exempt a restrictive arrangement from the provisions of the Law where doing so is necessary for the purposes of foreign policy or national security.⁴² Firms can request an authorisation from the tribunal of a competition-restricting arrangement which may be granted if the authorisation will be in the 'public interest'.⁴³ There is no exact definition offered as to what may amount to public interest in this case. Article 10 of the Law, however, provides that when the tribunal considers whether an arrangement is in the public interest, it will take into account, among other things, the contribution made by the arrangement to several issues and whether the benefit to the public resulting from the arrangement outweighs in a material way the harm likely to be caused to the public or to anyone who is not party to the arrangement. The tribunal essentially engages in a balancing exercise involving these issues in order to determine the extent and weight of the public interest in a given case. The issues listed in the article include: efficiency in production and distribution and consumer benefits: the existence of sufficient supplies of products to the public; prevention of unfair competition; preventing serious damage to an industry important to the national economy; employment; and improving the balance of payments of the state. Not all of the issues listed in Article 10, however are, strictly speaking, ones constituting public interest considerations or grounds. For example, the article refers to enabling the *parties* to the arrangement to obtain the supply of product(s) on reasonable terms from a person who holds a considerable market share of the supply of such product(s). Clearly, this is not a public interest consideration though it does show the nature and extent of the 'balancing' exercise which the tribunal will engage in when considering a request for authorisation.

A firm intending to enter into a restrictive arrangement, however, does not have to seek authorisation from the tribunal in order to obtain the necessary approval to be able to operate the arrangement. Where possible, such firm may request an exemption from the director general or the IAA effectively exempting the firm from its obligation to seek

⁴² Article 52 of the Law. See further below at p 61 for a discussion on the role of the minister.

⁴³ See Article 9 of the Law. The tribunal's decision to give such authorisation may extend to a part or the whole of the arrangement and may be made subject to one or more conditions, as the tribunal considers necessary in the circumstance of the case for the purposes of protecting or furthering the public interest.

authorisation.⁴⁴ If convinced that certain conditions are satisfied, the director general may issue the exemption. According to these conditions which are cumulative - the relevant arrangement cannot: limit competition in a substantial part of the relevant market; if such limitation is likely, the arrangement does not significantly impede competition; and the objective of the arrangement is not to reduce or prevent competition and all of its restrictions are directly related and necessary in order to fulfil this objective. In practice, the IAA has set quite strict standards for exemption especially given that this option affords firms the opportunity to avoid the need to request authorisation from the tribunal. For this reason, it is very rare that arrangements with a significant effect on competition will be granted exemption. A fairly recent case involving Arad Ltd and Madei Vered, two leading firms in the water management systems market in Israel, which arose in 2005, illustrates this position of the IAA. The firms in question entered into a restrictive arrangement, as part of a litigation settlement, according to which Madei Vered, which was the main competitor of Arad Ltd, would cease its activity in the market in return for a substantial sum of money, leaving Arad as the only competitor. The IAA opposed approval of this arrangement and this decision was upheld by the tribunal on the basis that the arrangement would have a significant effect on competition as its aim was the elimination of existing competition in the market.

In practice the decision of the director general in relation to a request for exemption is reached only after consulting the Advisory Exemptions and Mergers Committee.⁴⁵ From 1989 to 2006, the director general received over 450 requests for exemptions, out of which over 300 were granted unconditionally and approximately 110 were granted subject to certain conditions.⁴⁶ A refusal to grant exemption was given in about thirty-five cases. It is very interesting to notice the increase in the number of requests for exemption over the years: from a couple of cases per year in 1990 to tens of cases in 2005 and 2006. In more than one way this shows the greater role the director general and the IAA more generally came to play over the years and the concerns of firms over their business arrangements. In light of the increase in the assertion by the director general of the IAA's role as an important public body,

⁴⁴ See Article 14 of the Law.

⁴⁵ *Ibid.* The role of the committee is discussed at p 61 below.

⁴⁶ The director general enjoys the power to issue conditional exemption by virtue of Article 14(b) of the Law.

firms have come to adopt a cautious approach, under which they notify their arrangements to the IAA in order to avoid the serious consequences which may follow from being found to have participated in a prohibited restrictive arrangement.

An exemption by the director general is not necessarily the final say in relation to whether a restrictive arrangement could be implemented or operated. Such exemption can be revoked by the president of the Restrictive Business Practices Tribunal on appeal from any person, industrial and consumers association who may be harmed as a result of the exemption of the restrictive arrangement in question.⁴⁷ Before doing so, however, the tribunal does allow the director general and the parties to the restrictive arrangement the opportunity to highlight their arguments for the exemption.

3.4.1.5 The block exemption mechanism

The Law has been influenced by EC competition law and practice in many respects and as a result high similarities have come to exist between the EC and the Israeli competition law regimes. One of these notable similarities was brought about following the decision to introduce within the latter regime a mechanism for block exemptions.⁴⁸ The rationale behind this decision was a desire on the part of the IAA to limit the requirement of applying to the IAA or the tribunal for authorisation or exemption of restrictive arrangements: as we noted above, there was a remarkable increase in the number of such applications over the years, many of which revealed no restriction on competition whatsoever but were made nonetheless due to the cautious approach which came to be adopted by an increasing number of firms. The IAA policy here came to be informed by that of many foreign competition authorities, namely that the scarce resources available to it should be directed towards more serious issues, in particular cartel agreements and behaviour.

The thinking underlying the block exemptions introduced within the Israeli competition law regime is that only those agreements or practices which might have the effect of significantly impairing competition will

⁴⁷ See Article 15 of the Law.

⁴⁸ A block exemption is formulated in practice by the director general of the IAA, though it must be signed into law by the Minister of Industry, Trade and Labour. Article 15(A) contains the power of the director general to issue block exemptions with the approval of the Exemptions and Mergers Committee.

require an authorisation by the tribunal.⁴⁹ For other types of agreements or practices where the competition restrictions are either non-existent or can be ignored, a 'collective' approach' may be justified, meaning dealing with such agreements or practices by way of a block exemption. On that basis, six block exemptions were enacted in 2001.⁵⁰ These were as follows: Block Exemption for Restrictive Arrangements causing Immaterial Harm to Competition; Block Exemption for Joint Ventures; Block Exemption for Research and Development Agreements; Block Exemption for Exclusive Dealing; Block Exemption for Exclusive Distribution; and Block Exemption for Franchises. In 2004 two new block exemptions were introduced: one for merger ancillary restraints and the other for land agreements. Under the former block exemption instrument - which assumes a more practical significance in the regime – restraints that are ancillary to a merger operation - that is to say those with restrictions directly related and necessary for the merger - will be exempted from the requirement of obtaining the prior authorisation of the tribunal or the director general, provided their term does not exceed five years.⁵¹ Given that such restraints can be necessary for the preservation of the economic value of the merger operation, the IAA has felt that it would be appropriate to follow a collective approach to these restraints.

There is no doubt that the block exemption option offers key advantages, which firms and their legal advisors very much value in practice in light of the obvious benefits this option offers them, namely the legal

- ⁵⁰ The block exemptions were amended in 2006 in light of the practical experience gained by the IAA during the five years in which they were employed. These amendments were intended to make the block exemptions more efficient. In order to ensure the widest possible awareness of the block exemptions and their amendment, the IAA held a workshop – as part of its workshop series – to explain the changes undertaken in order to ensure that firms are able to adapt their agreements and practices swiftly and smoothly. All of the block exemptions can be found on the IAA's website, www.antitrust.gov.il.
- ⁵¹ The block exemption provides that an ancillary restriction may consist of any of the following: (a) non-competition clause; (b) non-solicitation clause; (c) seller's commitment not to transfer any knowledge he acquired due to his holdings in the acquired business; (d) an agreement between the seller and the acquired business regarding the purchase or supply of goods under the same terms as prior to the merger or under beneficial terms, as long as the terms prior to the merger did not infringe the Law; (e) any other restraint that is essential for the preservation of the economic value of the acquired business.

⁴⁹ Interestingly, Article 15A refers to dissolving firms from the obligation of having to seek *authorisation* from the tribunal without extending this to an *exemption* from having to make an application to the IAA for individual exemption.

certainty in relation to their business operations and the saving of both time and money. An instrument for block exemption is therefore usually considered to be a much welcomed development. Looking at the case of EC competition law regime, one will be able to see that the various block exemptions adopted over the years have been hugely valuable in practice and have come to play a crucial role especially given the European Commission's decision to abolish the mechanism for notification by firms seeking individual exemptions from the Commission.⁵² In Israel, however, the different block exemptions have not afforded business firms and their legal advisors the feeling of legal certainty. On the whole, exactly how the block exemptions operate in practice has remained an obscure matter for the vast majority of the business and legal community. The tendency of firms and their legal advisors has continued to be to favour notification for individual exemption by the director general or authorisation by the tribunal. This in fact can be seen in light of the high number of agreements notified to the IAA since 2001 when the block exemptions were adopted and the high percentage of those cases which are cleared by way of unconditional exemption by the director general.⁵³

Among the six block exemptions adopted in 2001, the one for Restrictive Arrangements causing Immaterial Harm to Competition is particularly important to note because it raised the standard for notifying an arrangement to the tribunal for authorisation and to the IAA for exemption from 'any possible reduction of competition' to 'significant harm to competition' thereby reforming competition law enforcement in Israel, albeit indirectly. Accordingly, agreements which do not significantly restrict competition are exempt from obtaining the authorisation of the tribunal or an individual exemption from the director general. This block exemption also applies to joint ventures where there are cooperation agreements between competitors as long as the agreement is 'of minor importance'.⁵⁴ In deciding whether a restrictive arrangement is to be considered as causing immaterial harm to competition,⁵⁵ the market shares and the number of competitors in the relevant market are taken into account.

⁵² This happened with the Commission's decision to 'modernise' EC competition law and with the adoption of Regulation 1/2003. See note 4 above.

⁵³ See above.

⁵⁴ This means a situation in which there is no appreciable restriction on competition.

⁵⁵ Immaterial restriction on competition is taken to refer to hindrance or impairment, the probable effect and actual effect of which on competition are slight. In assessing this, several factors are taken into account including the position of the parties in the market,

3.4.2 Monopolies and monopolists

Under the Israeli system of competition law, a number of obligations are imposed on the existence of monopolies and the behaviour of monopolists. A monopoly under the system is not given the conventional meaning, which has come to be associated with the concept in different parts of the world, namely a situation where a firm controls or enjoys a market share of 100 per cent in the relevant market. Under the Law, the meaning given to the concept is much looser than this: a monopoly is defined as an entity holding more than 50 per cent of sales or purchases in the relevant market.⁵⁶ In effect therefore, the Law contains a conclusive *finding* as opposed to a rebuttable *presumption* in such a situation. This has proved to be problematic in practice because in situations where a firm enjoys 50 per cent of the market shares, such firm can still be subject to competitive pressure from different sources, mainly its competitors and customers. It would be an absurdity to label such a firm a 'monopolist' in this case solely on the basis of its market share and without any due consideration of other factors which may usefully indicate the existence of market power or the lack of it in a particular case. Furthermore, such provision of the Law has necessitated a system of registration, with the director general of the IAA maintaining a register containing a list of all the monopolists which is published by the director general every six months. This system of registration thus subjects monopolies to rather intrusive scrutiny under the Law. The concern in relation to this is that over the years the IAA has come to be over-obsessed with the existence of 'monopolies'. A look at the media output in Israel over the years would reveal the particular interest the IAA has come to develop towards declaring as many firms to be monopolists as possible; the IAA has declared a number of big firms to be monopolies in their field.⁵⁷ The repercussion this has had in practice is that the Law has come to be used not as an instrument for protecting and furthering

the intended duration of the restriction and the existing degree of competition in the market.

⁵⁶ See Article 26(a) of the Law.

⁵⁷ Examples of this include Bezeq (state-owned telecommunications company), Israel Electric and Israel Chemicals. A more recent example is EL AL, the leading airline in Israel in passengers and cargo transports from and to Israel. In October 2005 the director general declared EL AL a monopoly in the transport of passengers to specific destinations.

free competition but rather as a tool for controlling or regulating firms considered by the IAA to be monopolies simply because such firms appear to have a market share of 50 per cent or more. From the IAA's point of view, playing such an active role in regulating monopolies is vital in order to facilitate a more effective policy of dealing with abusive conduct on the part of monopolies in order to ensure that their existence does not harm competition. In other words, the idea underpinning the IAA's point of view is that a monopoly declaration is a vital step in bringing the IAA closer to detecting and addressing actual or possible abuses of economic power by monopolists and allowing private and class actions to be brought against them for abuse of their position. Under this 'doctrine' the IAA sought to fix the framework of competition by acting as an architect in determining the depth and width of its infrastructure. This doctrine has been followed on numerous occasions over the years. A good example of this can be seen from the case of the Cement monopoly in Israel, which was ordered by the IAA in 1998 to reduce its prices significantly over a four-year period. Another example arose in 2003 when the IAA undertook an investigation of the firm Elite, which was declared a monopoly in 1988, on the basis that it was abusing its dominant position in the chocolate market. In order to maintain its dominant position, the firm had entered into restrictive practices with a number of distributors and retailers to block Cadbury, a new competitor, from entering the market. Pursuant to its investigation, the IAA reached a consent decree with the firm.⁵⁸ Among the conditions stipulated in the decree, Elite undertook not to exclude competitors from the market and to pay 5 million NIS to the State Treasury, which is the largest sum imposed on a firm as part of a consent decree.

Despite the over-zealous approach of the IAA over monopolists, it is important to note that the existence of a monopoly is not prohibited by the 1988 Law. The prohibition of Law – as expressed in Articles 29 and 29A – applies to abuse of market position by monopolists where they behave in a manner that will reduce competition or harm the public. For this purpose, the Law provides a list of what might constitute an abuse of a monopolist's position.⁵⁹ This is in line with Article 82 EC, although the concept of 'monopolist' was derived from section 2 of the US Sherman Act 1890. Whilst one would agree that an abuse of dominance or monopoly position

⁵⁸ The concept of consent decree was explained in note 22 above.

⁵⁹ See Articles 29 and 29A(b)(1)–(4).

should be dealt with by the IAA seriously and harshly especially where there is no objective justification for the behaviour in question, it is interesting to note that the Law appears to empower the director general to go beyond this and to impose restrictions on, regulate and supervise a monopoly in its business activities where its existence is deemed to be harming the public, even if the monopolist is not abusing its position.⁶⁰ Such an empowering provision in the Law would confirm the point made above, namely the use of the Law over the years as a tool for the regulation of monopolies.

3.4.3 The regulation of mergers

The 1959 Law did not contain a specific tool for merger regulation; a merger control regime was introduced for the first time in 1988. The inclusion of this highly important competition law tool within the system meant that prior notification of mergers and acquisitions to the IAA was necessary under certain circumstances.

The legal rules applying to mergers in Israel stem from the 1988 Law and the regulations introduced thereunder. In addition, several statutory block exemptions have been enacted that apply to merger transactions.⁶¹ Expanding the scope of the system to include merger control has had huge significance in practice given the ability of the IAA to prevent situations in which damage may occur to the structure of the market.⁶² In the field of merger control, the IAA has consulted heavily the experience of the EC, the USA and Canada and came to learn that preserving particular market structure(s) was vital to protecting competition. Additionally, the IAA's expertise in the field came to benefit from its participation as a member in the International Competition Network (ICN) and as an observer in the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD).⁶³

The relevant term used in the Law to refer to merger operations or concentrations is that of 'merger of companies', which is defined

⁶⁰ See Articles 27 and 30 of the Law. See also the discussion at pp 74–5 below.

⁶¹ See for example the block exemption on ancillary restraints, referred to in note 51 above.

⁶² The IAA clearly realises not only the adverse effects mergers may produce but also the need to apply the rules in a manner that promotes legal certainty and ensures consistency and transparency. To this end, the IAA has published important and helpful guidance in the field, most notably the *Mergers Guidelines on Procedural Aspects*, which are available at the IAA's website.

⁶³ The international outlook and activities of the IAA are discussed further below at pp 66–70.

broadly.⁶⁴ Notification of mergers of companies (and following that the approval of the director general of the IAA) is mandated in instances where one of the following thresholds appearing in the Law is met: (i) if the aggregate market share of the merging entities exceeds 50 per cent of production, sale, marketing or purchase of a product or service in the local market;⁶⁵ or (ii) if the total domestic turnover of the merging entities exceeds 50 million shekels in the preceding financial year and each entity has a domestic turnover of at least 10 million shekels; or (iii) if one of the merging entities constitutes a monopoly as defined under the Law.⁶⁶ With regard to foreign mergers, the Law provides that a merger between an Israeli and a foreign entity is subject to the requirement of notification and approval by the director general, only where the foreign entity has a market share or sales turnover within Israel.⁶⁷

The decision of the IAA, whether (un)conditionally to approve or reject a merger, must be given within thirty days of receiving the merger notification; failure to do so renders the merger as being approved. The director general can block a merger or approve it with conditions if the proposed merger is likely to inflict substantial damage on competition in a market or if the public interest will be significantly harmed.⁶⁸ The type of conditions imposed on a merger could include that the merged parties do not abuse their position in the market or restrictions may be placed on the way they conduct business in the future. A good example of this is provided by the recent merger of two large supermarket chains in Israel, namely Super-Sol Ltd and Clubmarket Ltd, in August 2005. Clubmarket had been declared bankrupt at the time and although its merger with Super-Sol would have reduced competition in the retail chains market, the director general found that a conditional approval of the merger would be better than the closure of Clubmarket, especially

⁶⁴ The definition in Article 1 of the Law states that merger of companies includes 'the acquisition of most of the assets of a company by another company or the acquisition of shares in a company by another company by which the acquiring company is accorded more than a quarter of the nominal value of the issued share capital, or of the voting power, or the power to appoint more than a quarter of the directors, or participation in more than a quarter of the profits of such company; the acquisition may be direct or indirect or by way of rights accorded by contract'.

⁶⁵ The Minister of Industry, Trade and Labour has the authority to declare that a lower market share may constitute a monopoly in a specific sector, for example, in the gas market it has been reduced to 30 per cent.

⁶⁶ See Article 17(a)(1)-(3) of the Law. ⁶⁷ See Article 18 of the Law.

⁶⁸ See Article 21(a) of the Law.

given that there was no other offer than that made by Super-Sol. The conditions imposed in this case consisted of the following: (i) competition must be protected in those areas where as a result of the merger the number of competitors is reduced, (ii) small retail chains should be protected from predatory pricing and (iii) the merging firm must not abuse its buying power to the detriment of its competitors.

The decision to reject or subject a merger to the fulfilment of certain conditions can be appealed to the tribunal which can reach one of three conclusions: uphold the director general's decision; revoke it; or amend it. For this reason, the tribunal undertakes its own analysis of the merger from inception. The decision of the tribunal can subsequently be appealed to the Israeli Supreme Court. Where a merged entity was created in violation of the Law, the director general can make an application to the tribunal for its separation.⁶⁹ It should be noted that the director general cannot consent to a merger without having consulted the Exemptions and Mergers Committee.⁷⁰ Where a merger has been approved, the Law provides a right of appeal to the tribunal, against the director's decision, to any person, industrial association and consumers association that believes its interests will be harmed by the merger.⁷¹ The decisions of the director general in merger cases, whatever they may be, must be published in the *Official Gazette* and two daily newspapers.

In August 2004, the Economic Committee of the Israeli Parliament approved the Restrictive Trade Practices Regulations (Registration, Publication and Reporting of Transactions) regarding the notification of merger transactions.⁷² These regulations have changed the form notification of mergers takes, by introducing a long form and a short form, and are thus considered rather revolutionary. The purpose behind this change was to establish a fast-track procedure for the approval of those mergers where the firms hold a market share lower than 30 per cent and which do not raise, *prima facie*, competition concerns, by allowing the parties to such mergers to use a short notification form. The change was motivated and informed by a similar one occurring in different parts of the world, most notably in key merger control regimes and the origins of the change can be found in the work of the ICN. Furthermore, the regulations stipulate that sufficient information be

⁶⁹ See Article 25 of the Law. In this case, effectively the director general will be seeking a de-merger.

⁷⁰ See Article 24 of the Law. ⁷¹ Article 22(b) of the Law. ⁷² See note 8 above.

provided by the parties in the initial submission to minimise the requests by the IAA for further information, which unnecessarily extends the duration of the whole procedure causing needless delays. This will shorten the process and in turn allow the IAA to focus on those mergers where a more in-depth scrutiny is necessary. The successful implementation of these regulations is reflected in the increase in the number of merger cases in which the IAA reached its decision within the 30-day time limit, which rose from 79 per cent in 2003 to 91 per cent in 2004. To ensure that the public understands the significant changes brought about by these regulations, the IAA held two workshops in 2004 and published a detailed Q&A paper in 2005 to provide guidance on how the new notification forms should be completed.⁷³

Dealing with mergers and acquisitions is an important aspect of the work carried out by the IAA. In 2005, over 200 merger notifications were received by the authority of which 8 turned out to be transactions that were not in fact mergers and 5 were withdrawn. Of the rest of the notifications which did involve mergers, 85 per cent resulted in unconditional approval with only one merger being blocked.⁷⁴

3.5 Institutional structure

Competition law enforcement in Israel is handled by the IAA with the benefit of recourse to the Restrictive Business Practices Tribunal in certain cases and the opinion of the Exemptions and Monopolies Committee.

3.5.1 The Israel Antitrust Authority

From 1988 and until 1994, the Israel Antitrust Authority (IAA) was under the auspices of the Ministry of Industry, Trade and Labour, which believed in market intervention and *ex ante* regulation and as a result the promotion of free competition in Israel was rather limited. In 1994, the IAA was detached from that Ministry and became an independent government agency. The IAA enjoys similar powers to those of many

⁷³ See the website of the IAA, www.antitrust.gov.il.

⁷⁴ This concerned two major competitors in the fuel market whose merger, according to the director general, would have had a substantial effect on competition.

The year 2005 is used here because it is the most recent full year with the necessary data being available preceding the publication of this book. Within a broader spectrum however, between 1990 and 2006, the director general blocked twenty-one mergers.

competition authorities around the world, most notably the European Commission, the US Federal Trade Commission and the US Department of Justice's Antitrust Division.⁷⁵ The IAA is empowered to investigate unlawful business practices, regulate monopolies and mergers, restrain monopolists from abusing their position and preserve competition in the market place. Furthermore, the IAA has the legal power to conduct criminal investigations and prosecute individuals who breach the competition rules; it, thus, administers the civil and criminal enforcement of competition law in Israel. The IAA consists of approximately eighty employees, comprising of lawyers, economists and investigators responsible for conducting the legal, economic, investigative and administrative work of the authority. In practice, however, the power is reserved mainly in the hands of the director general of the IAA with the chief economist and chief legal advisor given some discretion as the director general sees fit. The director general is appointed by the government upon the recommendation of the Minister of Industry, Trade and Labour and enjoys a range of independent powers granted under the Law.⁷⁶ The decisions of the director general are subject to judicial review by the tribunal and the Supreme Court.

As we noted above, the enforcement role played by the IAA over the years has come to expand considerably. This has happened mainly due to the influence the position of director general has come to assume, and the increase in the IAA's budget which has meant that the authority has been able to increase its work force and engage in extensive and thorough competition investigations, many of which can be costly in practice. The competition expertise of the IAA, however, remains fairly limited and many of its functions remain largely unexplored, notably in relation to competition advocacy at the public level.⁷⁷ This has been a cause of major concern given the need and importance of building a competition culture in Israel. An additional major concern relating to the IAA and its activities revolves around the position of the director general. The current competition law regime in Israel enables a great deal of power and authority to be vested in the hands of the director general. The problems which may arise as a result of this can be seen in

⁷⁶ See Article 41 of the Law.

⁷⁵ Article 45 allows the director general to enter and search any business premises when he believes doing so is necessary to ensure compliance with or prohibit a violation of the Law. For this purpose, the director general may also seize any article which could be used as evidence of an offence.

⁷⁷ The issue of competition advocacy will be revisited at pp 64–6 below.

light of the UK experience where the situation came to be remedied with the enactment of the UK Enterprise Act 2002, which replaced the old position of Director General of Fair Trading within the Office of Fair Trading (OFT) with that of a chairman and chief Executive of a board within the OFT. Under the Israeli regime the director general controls both the day-to-day activities of the IAA and its strategic work and agenda. As a result, a great deal of discretion is concentrated in the hands of the director general. The concern over the existence of this discretion is not alleviated by the fact that the possibility of review of the decisions of the director general is available at the level of the tribunal and the Supreme Court. For this possibility to be turned into reality an action for review must be launched against the decision of the director general. In the Israeli system, however, the desire or appetite of persons or associations entitled to bring review actions has not been particularly strong. It would be fitting, especially for the Review Committee, to recommend introducing a system for checks internally within the IAA where the decisions and strategies formulated by the IAA would effectively be the result of a 'collective' vision as opposed to an approach or view adopted by an individual.

3.5.2 The Restrictive Business Practices Tribunal

In addition to the IAA, other specialised bodies also play a role in the enforcement of competition-related matters in Israel. The Restrictive Business Practices Tribunal (or the Antitrust Tribunal as it is referred to occasionally) has jurisdiction over non-criminal anticompetitive practices; the criminal aspects of competition cases are dealt with by the Jerusalem District Court. The tribunal is formed of seventeen members who are appointed by the Minister of Justice and selected from different sectors, including the District Court, consumer associations and economic organisations and the civil service. The purpose behind such diversity is to ensure representation from various backgrounds. The inclusion of two District Court judges as president and vice-president of the tribunal comes to incorporate a 'iudicial' character and attribute within the proceedings and decisions of the tribunal. The decisions of the tribunal and the Jerusalem District Court can be appealed to the Supreme Court, which is the highest judicial authority in Israel. The Israeli competition law regime thus establishes a hierarchical system of institutions to deal with competition-related matters.

3.5.3 The Exemptions and Mergers Committee

The Exemptions and Mergers Committee performs a consultative role within the Israeli competition law regime. Thirteen members form part of this committee, who are drawn from the government and private sectors and are selected for their expertise in economics, accountancy, business administration or law. It is stipulated that among these thirteen members, four members of the Committee must be researchers and teachers in the same fields as the Committee's expertise and another four members must possess academic degrees together with at least seven years of experience in the relevant fields. The director general must consult the committee when ruling on an application for the exemption of a restrictive arrangement and merger of companies. In relation to the latter, a copy of the merger notification must be sent to the chairperson of the committee as soon as it is received.

3.5.4 Minister of Industry, Trade and Labour

The Minister of Industry, Trade and Labour is given certain important powers under the Law. Most importantly, he is responsible for the implementation of the Law and for this purpose is empowered to issue regulations relating to this. The power to exempt a restrictive arrangement from the provisions of the Law, on grounds of foreign policy or national security, is also vested in the Minister. Block Exemption instruments prepared by the IAA must be signed by the minister, who has the discretion to decide, in exceptional circumstances, that they should not be ratified. Furthermore, regarding the rules on monopolies, the Minister has the authority to declare that a lower market share⁷⁸ than 50 per cent may constitute a monopoly and he may also amend the amount specified, regarding the total domestic turnover of the merging entities for notification purposes, with the ratification of the Economic Committee of Parliament, the Knesset. Finally, it is upon the recommendation of the Minister that the director general of the IAA and members of the Advisory Exemptions and Mergers Committee are appointed.

⁷⁸ See note 65 above.

3.5.5 Other bodies and individuals

The Law accords limited roles to be played by other bodies and individuals. These include the Magistrates' Court and external investigators. The role played by the Magistrates' Court in the implementation of the Law is limited to Article 45, which deals with 'search and seizure' powers. Article 45(2)(b) provides that the Magistrates' Court will have the jurisdiction to determine to whom an article seized during an investigation should be returned, in cases where there is uncertainty regarding this. Furthermore, it is within the ambit of the court's power to extend the time periods provided under Article 45, in relation to seizure of an article, upon the request of the director general. A right of judicial action before the magistrates' court is also provided to any person whose 'document' has been seized during an investigation. Under Article 46(a) the director general may appoint an investigator to investigate any person related to or who has information relating to a violation of the Law and require such a person to provide all information and documents relevant to the violation committed. Article 45A requires that the investigator be a civil servant and the Israeli police must not have any objections to the appointment of the investigator in question on the basis of reasons relating to public safety. Appropriate training must also be given to the investigator by the director general and the police.

3.6 Orders and penalties

Violations of the Law can be a criminal offence and a civil tort, thus having consequences for violators under both categories. Where a breach of the prohibitions contained in the Law has been committed, under a criminal action, those responsible can face imprisonment of up to 3 years as well as a maximum fine of 2,020,000 shekels and an additional fine – in the form of a periodic penalty – of 13,000 shekels for each day that the offence continues.⁷⁹ These fines are doubled and the imprisonment sentence rises to five years where the offence is committed under 'aggravating circumstances', defined as circumstances which cause or are likely to cause substantial damage to competition due, among other things, to one or more of several factors, namely the market share and position of the person(s) in question in the relevant

⁷⁹ See Article 47 of the Law.

market(s); the duration of the offence; the damage caused or expected to be caused to the public as a result of the offence; and the gains made by the relevant person(s) as a result of the prohibited situation.⁸⁰ Where an offence is committed by a corporation, corporate executives and partners will be held responsible for that offence and charged accordingly.⁸¹ In such cases the burden of proof lies with them to show that they ensured compliance with the Law and the offence took place without their knowledge. Employees involved in offences under the Law can defend themselves on the basis that they accerding in accordance with the instructions provided by their employer.⁸²

In addition to criminal sanctions, civil proceedings can also be initiated against parties who have infringed the Law because actions or omissions contravening the Law are considered tortuous under the Torts Ordinance (New Version).⁸³ The director general is empowered to order the prohibition of any action that is contrary to the Law and therefore damaging to competition. Furthermore, the director general may request the tribunal to order the separation of a monopoly in circumstances where the public is 'substantially prejudiced' by its existence.⁸⁴

Any competent court in Israel is empowered to adjudicate in civil proceedings but criminal proceedings can only be brought before the Jerusalem District Court.⁸⁵ The Israeli courts have been instrumental in ensuring compliance with the Law by ruling on a number of competition cases and on cases with competition relevance.

3.7 Role of third parties

The interests of third parties are duly taken into account by the Law in a number of its provisions. Under Article 8(b), any person, industrial association and consumers association that may be injured as a result of a restrictive arrangement is given the right to object to it in writing. The reasons for such an objection must be highlighted to the tribunal within thirty days of the publication of the application for the approval of the restrictive arrangement. Furthermore, where a restrictive arrangement has been approved but there has been a 'substantial change' in the circumstances since its approval, any person, industrial and consumers

- ⁸⁰ See Article 47A of the Law. ⁸¹ See Article 48 of the Law.
- ⁸² See Article 49 of the Law.
- ⁸³ See Article 50 of the Law.
- ⁸⁴ See Article 31 of the Law. ⁸⁵ See p 60 above.

association, which may be harmed because of this, can file a request before the director general to make an application to the tribunal seeking an order to revoke or amend the approval issued by it.⁸⁶ Where the director general rejects such a request, he must notify the parties, outlining the reasons for the decision, within thirty days of the receipt of the application. In some instances, the tribunal may issue a temporary permit or interim authorisation to a restrictive arrangement, which is awaiting approval, if the arrangement appears to be in the public interest. However, once again, the Law allows any person to file an objection against this, asking the tribunal to revoke or amend such permit or authorisation.⁸⁷ The tribunal will take into account the arguments of the parties to the restrictive arrangement, those of the director general and the party requesting the revocation before deciding whether to do so. Restrictive arrangements, which have been exempted from the provisions of the Law, can also be contested by the above-mentioned third parties who can seek the revocation of such an exemption by the tribunal on the basis that they may be injured by the arrangement.⁸⁸ With regard to mergers, as we noted above, the Law provides a right to seek judicial review by the tribunal against the director's decision to approve a merger - conditionally or unconditionally, to any person, industrial association and consumers association that believes its interests will be harmed by the merger.⁸⁹ Finally, where the decision to grant a consent decree has been taken, Article 50B(d)(1) gives third parties the right to raise objections to this to the director general, if they believe they may be injured as a result.

3.8 Competition advocacy

In order to promote awareness of competition principles and create a robust competition culture within Israel, the IAA has in recent years increasingly turned its attention to competition advocacy. It would be fair to say that the IAA has been much more active and successful in its competition advocacy work at policy formulation and international levels than in relation to competition advocacy at public level. As we noted above, the IAA's success in linking its work with the public at large has been rather limited and there is certainly scope for an increased and more vigorous competition advocacy programme aimed at educating

⁸⁶ See Article 12(b) of the Law. ⁸⁷ See Article 13(c) of the Law.

⁸⁸ See Article 15(a) of the Law. ⁸⁹ See Article 22(b) of the Law.

the public on the values of competition and the benefits of the Law and building a competition culture in Israel. It would be important to note that a legislative basis for the IAA to engage in such activity is not wholly absent from the Law: Article 42 of the Law clearly shows the importance of having an established relationship between the IAA and the public at large. However, the article is a very general provision and hardly encompasses any active advocacy on the part of the IAA to educate the public on competition law. As things stand, achieving this is still a long way off and it is difficult to claim that a competition culture in the country has materialised. The comments made here should not, however, take away from the IAA the credit it deserves in terms of the significant role it has plaved in recent years in the enforcement of competition law in Israel, as is demonstrated in its annual reports.⁹⁰ These annual reports have become a good source of consultation for anyone who is interested in learning about or evaluating the work of the IAA. For the IAA on the other hand, the annual reports have been utilised as an appropriate tool for building a good reputation for its ability to deal with competition issues. Beyond publishing its annual guidelines, the IAA has published important guidance such as its guidelines on defining the relevant market in 2001.⁹¹ The market definition guidance is a much welcomed development in practice and follows the principles contained in similar guidelines issued in the USA,⁹² the EC,⁹³ and Canada.⁹⁴

As we noted, the IAA has been much more active in its competition advocacy at policy formulation and legislative levels.⁹⁵ It routinely takes part in the discussions of the Economic Committee of Parliament (the

⁹⁰ The IAA's annual reports can be found on its website, www.antitrust.gov.il.

⁹¹ The guidance can be found on the IAA's website. In addition to publishing the guidance, the IAA has built a 'bank of market definitions', also available at its website, which contains reference to market definition in past cases.

⁹² US Department of Justice and the Federal Trade Commission's Horizontal Merger Guidelines 1992, available at www.usdoj.gov/atr/public/guidelines.html.

⁹³ The European Commission, Competition, Commission Notice on the Definition of the Relevant Market for the Purposes of Community Competition Law OJ [1997] C372/3.

⁹⁴ Canada Competition Bureau: *The Merger Enforcement Guidelines*. The guidelines can be found on the Bureau's website, www.competitionbureau.gc.ca/internet/index.cfm.

⁹⁵ It would be important to note here the following provisions as they have particular significance in relation to the role of the IAA as a competition advocate at this level: Article 26 of the Law, and Rules 14 and 106a of the Rules of Procedure of the Knesset which deal with the relationship between the IAA and the Knesset; Article 20 of the Law which deals with the relationship between the IAA and the government; and Article 1 of the Ordinance of Procedure (the Appearance of the Attorney General) on the relationship of the IAA with the courts.

Knesset) to ensure that competition considerations are recognised as an important part of policy decision-making. Thus, for example, when the new Class Action Act⁹⁶ was approved by the Knesset the IAA made sure that the relevant competition aspects were taken into account during the legislative proceedings so that the Act would not have a detrimental effect on claimants in competition cases.

3.9 International outlook and activities

For a young competition authority, the IAA has developed quite a broad international outlook in a relatively short period of time. The authority is held in high regard by competition authorities of other jurisdictions with whom the IAA has maintained good cooperation. The IAA's international outlook has been constructed on the basis of three important pillars: participation in the work of important international organisations; association and free trade links with regional blocks and organisations; and a cooperation agreement in the field of competition law with the US competition authorities.

3.9.1 Consulting foreign experiences

Like an increasing number of competition authorities around the world, the IAA has always placed particular emphasis on the need to learn from the experience of foreign competition authorities. In particular, special importance is attached to the experience of the US, the EC and the Canadian systems of competition law. Such consultation has been quite extensive to the extent that there has been heavy 'borrowing' from those systems over the years. The result has been that if one looks at the different rules, regulations and practices within the Israeli competition law regime one will be able to see very clearly how it is influenced by the competition rules of the EC and those of the USA and Canada, relying on concepts and ideas from these models.⁹⁷ Whilst the practice of consultation of foreign experiences in competition law, especially those of developed and mature regimes, is beneficial, there is a danger

⁹⁶ This Act came into force on 1 March 2006 and replaced the class action chapter in the 1988 Law. Any class action must therefore be handled in accordance with the provisions of this new Class Action Act.

⁹⁷ See also the discussion above in relation to the definition of the term 'restrictive arrangement'.

associated with merely 'parachuting' in one country the competition law of another.⁹⁸ A good illustration here can be found in the case of the block exemptions introduced in 2001 and 2004. As we noted above, the 2001 block exemptions were modelled on those in existence in the EC competition law regime. However, in practice their application has been extremely difficult and they have not quite achieved their purpose, namely to create legal certainty, ensure effective enforcement and alleviate the administrative burden on the IAA through reducing the number of agreements notified to the IAA for an exemption. It is still the case that many agreements are notified even those that would be considered to fall within the scope of one of the block exemptions: such is the lack of legal certainty firms and their legal advisors feel in practice.

3.9.2 Participation in international organisations

We remarked above that the IAA has been an observer within the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), and a member of the International Competition Network (ICN) since 2001.99 These two roles have afforded the IAA the opportunity to establish an international network with key foreign competition authorities but more importantly to learn about how it could develop best practices through its work. Such opportunity has been invaluable to the IAA especially in relation to the improvements it has made to its merger control practice and procedure and also in relation to introducing a leniency programme in its cartel practice.¹⁰⁰ The authority plays an active role in the ICN's proceedings and work. The IAA chairs two important subgroups within the ICN: the Model Advocacy subgroup within the ICN's Advocacy Working Group, which provides guidance on performing an effective advocacy function based on the advocacy practices of the various ICN member countries, and the Merger Investigation Techniques Subgroup, within the ICN's Merger Working Group, the aim of which is to provide guidance for effective merger review processes. It is also a participant in the Cartel Working Group, the purpose of which is to address the best ways of dealing with cartels.

⁹⁸ See Dabbah, 'The development of sound competition law and policy in China: an (im)possible dream?' (2007) World Competition 341.

⁹⁹ The IAA attaches special significance to its international links with one of the director general's staff acting as senior assistant to the director for international affairs.

¹⁰⁰ The IAA's leniency programme was discussed at p 45 above.

3.9.3 Links with the EC and the EFTA States

On the whole, Israel's relations with the EC have been warm although 'disagreements' have materialised between the two, mainly due to the Palestinian issue.¹⁰¹ Israel and the EC signed an Association Agreement on 20 November 1995 which entered into force on 1 June 2000.¹⁰² The Agreement goes beyond the old 1975 free trade agreement between the parties given its emphasis on various political issues, governance and social goals and objectives.¹⁰³ In relation to competition law, the agreement seeks to provide guidance on the implementation of competition rules in Israel and strengthen economic cooperation between the EC and Israel. One of the aims of this agreement is to develop economic relations between the EC and Israel, and - pursuant to this - Articles 36 to 38 of the agreement lay down the rules on competition. All agreements, decisions and concerted practices, which prevent, restrict or distort competition, abuse of a dominant position by an undertaking and state aid which distorts or threatens to distort competition are deemed incompatible with the proper functioning of the agreement because they may affect trade between the EC Member States and Israel. Under the agreement the parties must ensure transparency in the area of state aid by providing annual reports to each other on the total amount of state aid granted. Furthermore, Articles 37 and 38 provide that state monopolies and public undertakings and undertakings to which special or exclusive rights have been granted must be regulated to ensure that trade between the Member States and Israel is not restricted. An Association Council is established by Article 67 to deal with any 'major issues' or other 'bilateral or international issues' and for this purpose it must meet once a year or whenever necessary. The Agreement provided for the Association Council to adopt the necessary rules for the implementation of these provisions within three years of entry into force of the agreement. In addition, an Association Committee is established by Article 70 to oversee the implementation of the agreement.

¹⁰¹ Despite these disagreements, Israel has slowly come to develop a fairly strong European orientation, especially as far as culture is concerned. See Herman, 'An Action Plan or a plan of action? Israel and the European Neighbourhood Policy' in (2006) *Mediterranean Politics* 371.

¹⁰² Chapters 1 and 10 discuss further the relationship between the EC and MECs within the context of the Barcelona Process and the European Neighbourhood Policy.

¹⁰³ The 1975 Agreement was not the first agreement concluded between the parties: Israel entered into a Non-Preferential Trade Agreement with the EC in 1964.

On the other hand, a Free Trade Agreement was signed between the EFTA States and Israel in Geneva on 17 September 1992 and entered into force on 1 January 1993. The aim of this agreement is to liberalise trade and promote economic relations between the EFTA States and Israel. Accordingly, Article 17 of the agreement lays down the rules for fair conditions of competition. For this purpose, it prohibits all agreements, decisions and concerted practices which prevent, restrict or distort competition and abuse of a dominant position by an undertaking. The activities of public undertakings and undertakings to which special or exclusive rights have been granted are also included within this provision. Article 18 further provides that any aid which favours certain undertakings or certain goods and thereby distorts or threatens to distort competition is also incompatible with the agreement and therefore the parties must ensure transparency in this area. Regarding state monopolies, Article 9 of the agreement provides that these must be regulated to ensure that there is no discrimination in the conditions for the marketing and procurement of goods between the EFTA States and Israel. A Joint Committee, in which each party is represented, is established under Article 26 which is responsible for the administration of the agreement and must meet at least once a year or whenever necessary.

3.9.4 Cooperation with the USA

Israel places particular importance on its relationship with the USA, mainly for political and economic reasons. During the last ten years in particular, this relationship came to be strengthened quite remarkably with closer and harmonious cooperation. This cooperation has been extended to the field of competition law and has taken various forms, informal contact, dialogue between the IAA and the US Department of Justice Antitrust Division and the Federal Trade Commission, and a bilateral cooperation agreement which was concluded in 1999 between the US and Israeli governments. The 1999 cooperation agreement is the only bilateral agreement Israel has entered into with another country in the field of competition law.

Principally, the agreement aims at facilitating cooperation and coordination between the competition authorities of Israel and the USA in order to avoid possible conflicts, which may arise from the simultaneous application of Israeli and US competition laws and to minimise the impact of differences between the two competition law regimes on the respective important interests of the parties. The agreement clearly shows the desire of the parties to develop their relationship, including in the economic sphere, and enhance their 'historic' alliance. In this way a strong driving force for the agreement originated outside the field of competition law. This appears to be supported by the fact that notably the agreement is the first bilateral agreement entered into by the USA and a country with a relatively young competition law regime. The agreement acknowledges the existence of the Agreement on the Establishment of a Free Trade Area between Israel and the USA and the close economic relations and cooperation the parties established within the framework of that agreement.

3.10 Reflections

It is possible to reflect on the Israeli system of competition law in more ways than one. Several aspects and components of the system are worth drawing on for the purposes of evaluating the strengths and weaknesses in the system and to highlight, where relevant, the scope for improvement within the Middle East's oldest competition law and arguably its most advanced competition law regime.

Technically speaking, Israel can be considered to be a small island located at the heart of the Middle East with no sufficiently strong economic links of trade with its immediate neighbours. Although Israel enjoys relatively peaceful relations with Egypt and Jordan, there are no significant *actual* flows in trade and investment between Israel and its neighbours by land. The trilateral Qualifying Zone Agreements concluded with Jordan in 1997¹⁰⁴ and Egypt in 2004¹⁰⁵ under the guardianship of the USA have constituted an attempt to facilitate and enhance such flows. The impact of these agreements has been quite limited in practice, however, given the prevailing bleak political climate and the strains often placed on the relations between the parties.

In light of this unique situation resulting from an even more unique geographical location, Israel has effectively been forced to turn its attention to trade with countries located beyond Middle Eastern borders. In order to turn this into reality Israel has had to rely on its port facilities, both air and sea, to create the necessary links with the global economy and establish the necessary trade connection in order to promote exports and imports into the country; hence the ports of Haifa and Ashdod and Ben-Gurion Airport becoming super-essential facilities. These facilities have become breeding grounds for monopolies to exist and flourish.¹⁰⁶ The transport operators to and from these facilities have been allowed to accumulate market power and to engage in anti-competitive behaviour and practices in the form of cartels and abuse of monopoly position. Remarkably, these practices and behaviour were shown the green light under the Law without its net being cast to catch them.¹⁰⁷

3.10.1 Ex ante regulation v. competition

In the mid-1980s the government in Israel simply had a choice between two approaches: the *ex ante* approach of regulation and the pro-free competition approach. The government's initial choice was to opt for heavy regulation of the market place. There were suspicions about competition and its implications. It is highly interesting therefore for the government to seek around that time to adopt a 'modern' competition law. As we noted before, the early approach under the 1988 Law was not to favour free competition. Objectively speaking this should not be surprising given that the Law is not an instrument for free competition as such but rather one for regulating powerful firms and their behaviour. Such characteristic is in the very nature of a restrictive business or trade practices law as opposed to a competition law. As the IAA came to be created and with its independence from the Ministry of Industry, Trade and Labour the authority came in the years following 1994 to embrace a competition ideology, which came to be seen in relation to certain aspects of the IAA's practice, most notably, the relatively speaking,

¹⁰⁶ The monopolies have come to be enjoyed by the Israel Sea Portal Authority, Dagon and Masof Mitaneem.

¹⁰⁷ It is worth noting in particular Article 3(7) of the Law which provides that the concept of restrictive arrangement does not cover an arrangement the restrictive aspects of which concern international air or sea transportation (or combined air, sea and ground transportation) where the parties to the arrangement are sea or air carriers or are sea or air carriers and an international association of sea or air carriers which are approved for this purpose by the Minister for Transport.

In December 2006, however, it was decided to repeal the exclusion for international air transportation and to bring the sector within the scope of the Law. This represents a radical change. At the time of writing – December 2006 – the IAA was exploring the possibility of adopting a block exemption for the sector in order to ensure that certain practices containing no competition harm will nonetheless fall outside the scope of the prohibitions on collusion and abusive conduct.

liberal approach to merger control. Such shift by the IAA, however, had limited impact given the government's favoured approach remained tilted towards regulation, though the government came to modify its approach in those years with it removing its 'objections' to opening different markets to competition.

3.10.2 The problematic government/business relationship

Israel suffers from a typical Middle Eastern problem, which also exists in other parts of the world, namely the controversial relationship which exists between government and business. Most powerful firms enjoy enormous political power and influence. Through this (political) power and influence firms usually attempt to curtail the independent (significant) powers of the director general of the IAA by seeking to prevent competition investigations from being launched, continued or concluded. In recent years this placed strains on the relationship between the Ministry of Industry, Trade and Labour and the director general; the government has not been in favour of a powerful competition authority. The powers which the IAA came to enjoy had to be 'wrestled' from the Ministry. As was said earlier in the chapter, the Ministry under Mr Olmert began its review of the Law and, as we noted, whilst this was widely regarded as a much welcomed step many people have come to develop reservations about the exact agenda behind the review. The concern is that such review process may eventually culminate in 'balancing' the situation by limiting the powers of the director general and the scope of the IAA's work through introducing a softer approach to businesses and their market activities.

3.10.3 Gaps in the Law

Many gaps exist within the 1988 Law and the regime created under it more widely. Some of these are minor whilst others are major and in need of urgent attention. Two gaps in particular are worth highlighting here.

3.10.3.1 Adaptation to a restrictive arrangement

As we briefly noted above, Article 6 of the Law provides that in situations where a person managing a business who is aware of the existence of a restrictive arrangement (without being a party to it) *adapts* his action or

behaviour to the arrangement, such person will be 'deemed to be a party to the arrangement'. This is a problematic proposition in many ways. First, it is difficult to see how this provision could be applied in practice. Clearly this would require a demonstration that the person in question knew about the existence of the restrictive arrangement. It is not clear, however, whether for this to be shown one has to establish that the person actually knew about the arrangement or whether such person could not have not known about its existence. Secondly, it is unclear whether the provision in effect introduces an irrebutable concerted practice presumption through the back door;¹⁰⁸ if this is the case, the position is problematic given that the person adapting his behaviour to the arrangement in this case is not a party to the arrangement. However uncomfortable one would feel in agreeing with this situation, it is difficult to support imposing an obligation under competition law on a person who is not a party to a restrictive arrangement. Thirdly, the provision blurs the line of distinction between a situation of simple alignment and adaptation of behaviour by a firm or person to that of its competitors and that of collusion.

3.10.3.2 The block exemptions

Another deficiency in the wording of the Law can be found in Article 15A, which concerns the power of the director general to adopt block exemptions. The article shows that where a restrictive arrangement will come within the scope of a block exemption, the parties will be absolved of the need to apply for authorisation by the tribunal. There is no mention in the article, however, of the parties in this case being additionally relieved from their obligation to seek an individual exemption from the director general. As we noted above, in practice the block exemption instruments have had limited positive effect given that parties to restrictive arrangements still feel quite uncomfortable with the scope and operation of block exemptions. This would in fact support an idea behind the omission of any reference to individual exemptions under Article 15A, namely that the block exemptions should not be considered as having loosened the grip of the director general under the system. The policy of adopting block exemptions and this idea appear to be contradictory: on the one hand, the block exemptions

¹⁰⁸ A concerted practice presumption is also an aspect of competition law in Turkey. See pp 85–7 below for a discussion on this presumption under the Turkish competition law regime.

came to be adopted in order to relieve the IAA, the tribunal and the firms from unnecessary notification of restrictive agreements, which would fall within the scope of one of the block exemptions; on the other hand, the intention behind the block exemption mechanism was to limit the effect of block exemptions to authorisation by the tribunal and not individual exemptions by the director general.

3.10.4 The issue of discretion

The Law places considerable powers in the hands of one individual, the director general of the IAA. Essentially, the director general is found at the heart of the regime. This is regarded as highly undesirable for various reasons, most notably because of the amount of discretion this leaves in the hands of the director general. Many of the powers enjoyed by the IAA are extremely crucial for effective competition law enforcement in Israel. The concern, however, is that these powers are identified with the director general and exercising them in practice depends on how the director general sees fit in the circumstances. Undoubtedly, review of the decisions of the director general at the tribunal level is an important 'safety valve' in the system. However, it is arguable that intervention by the tribunal can be limited.¹⁰⁹ The discretion enjoyed by the director general can translate into heavy intervention in the market place. This can be seen in relation to the powers of the director general to make a variety of orders to monopolists.¹¹⁰ For example, Article 27 of the Law provides that the director general is empowered to order a monopolist entering or planning to enter into a standard term contract whether with a customer or supplier to seek an authorisation. Article 30 contains even wider powers enabling

¹⁰⁹ For example, by virtue of Article 12 of the Law the tribunal is empowered to cancel a prior authorisation or amend its terms if it is convinced that there has been a material change in the circumstances which existed at the time when the tribunal issued the authorisation. According to the article such action however will be adopted *following* a request by the director general. It is perhaps understandable that this sequence of events is necessary under the regime. Nonetheless, this gives the director general a great deal of discretion especially as paragraph (b) of the article shows that a third party likely to be harmed by an authorised restrictive arrangement due to a change in the circumstances is entitled to approach the director general to request him to exercise his power under the Article (i.e. to make a request to the tribunal for cancellation or amendment), but the director general has *discretion* in relation to whether to accept or reject the third party request. Another example can be found in relation to the fact that an exemption by the director general means that authorisation by the tribunal will be unnecessary as we saw in the discussion at pp 48–9 above.

¹¹⁰ See for example the powers contained in Article 27 of the Law.

the director general to make any orders even in the case where as a result of the existence of a monopoly either competition or the public interest is harmed. As we emphasised repeatedly throughout the chapter, the rationale behind such policy is to keep strict control on the existence of monopolies and the behaviour of monopolists. Nonetheless, in practice this policy has resulted in an increased burden on the IAA thereby usurping valuable resources which could be better invested in more serious matters. There is no attempt on the part of this author to play down the seriousness of harm which may result from the existence of monopolies and the abusive behaviour of dominant firms. However, under the Israeli competition law regime, the deficiency exists in the fact that the original and to a certain extent the current (modified) policy of the government has been to favour regulation as opposed to encouraging and facilitating competition. The key therefore to unlocking the deficiency should be for the government and the IAA to enhance the recent pro-competitive efforts of the IAA by favouring open markets as opposed to regulating markets with one or a 'few' monopolist(s). In this vein, rethinking the monopoly presumption in Article 26 of the Law would be a sensible step to take in order to promote this policy further. This would enable the market itself to deal with the problems which may exist as a result of a firm having market power and would reserve the power for the IAA to intervene in case of market failure ¹¹¹

3.10.5 Protecting competitors

Some attention in Israeli competition law and practice is given to the protection of competitors. For example when considering issuing an authorisation to a restrictive arrangement, the tribunal can take into account the interests of competitors and whether and how the arrangement does or is likely to result in harm to competitors.

3.10.6 Non-competition considerations

Non-competition considerations feature prominently in the Law and are referred to in practice. Among these considerations are: the balance of payments of the state; import and export considerations;¹¹²

¹¹¹ For example where the market *fails* to correct itself because there is insufficient constraint exerted on the firm(s) engaged in an anti-competitive or abusive behaviour.

¹¹² See Article 10 of the Law, paragraph 7.

employment;¹¹³ damage to important sectors in the economy;¹¹⁴ and unfair competition.¹¹⁵ No doubt the existence or recognition of these considerations gives rise to concern over the impact such considerations have on competition-based considerations. In the Israeli competition law regime, however, this concern may be controlled given that their application is handled by the tribunal.

3.10.7 Should the 1988 Law be replaced?

A legitimate, indeed necessary, question that is worth posing is whether the way forward is by replacing the 1988 Law altogether, as opposed to undertaking an additional amendment in the near future. The question is particularly relevant given the current examination of the Law and the regime in operation under it by the Review Committee but more importantly due to the apparent need to address several aspects of the Israeli competition law regime and enhance its effectiveness and workability. In other words, the question is whether a radical competition law reform as opposed to cosmetic treatment is needed in Israel.

It is clear that one of the goals of Israel has always been to secure a role as a leading economy in the Middle East and a vibrant one in an increasingly globalised world. To achieve this goal, however, Israel cannot continue to rely solely on isolated bilateral trade partnerships. Such an ambitious goal would require among other things creating a platform of economic stability with strong and stable growth and employment at its centre. Facilitating such means in turn would demand a comprehensive programme of structural economic reform, including a new system of competition law for Israel. Realistically speaking, there should be no unnecessary delay in working towards achieving this, if Israel is to have an enterprising economy which will enable it to become one of the best places in the Middle East to do business. A radical reform of the 1988 Law would appear to be necessary. Substituting the Law in favour of a world-class system of competition law would be a sensible suggestion to make, especially if one were to recommend making enterprise a central pillar in the system and in the government's economic

¹¹³ *Ibid.*, paragraph 6. ¹¹⁴ See Article 10 of the Law, paragraph 5.

¹¹⁵ *Ibid.*, paragraph 3. The reference in the paragraph is to unfair competition which is likely to lead to limitation of competition. The language of unfair competition in this instance is nonetheless worth noting given the separate fields to which unfair competition and free competition belong.

policy more generally. Through building a competition law regime based on the pillars of enterprise and free competition, businesses in Israel will be able to realise their skills, boost their business dealings and improve productivity. It is hoped that the Review Committee will conclude with a recommendation for the government to embark on a journey, the purpose behind which would be to conduct a comprehensive reform of the 1988 Law and the regime as whole which would enable it to reach the final destination, namely the agenda of Parliament, the Knesset. A radical reform of the Law will strengthen competition and the powers of consumers. Through this reform, competition and enterprise will be enhanced; consumers and their welfare will be placed at the heart of competition policy in Israel; the powers of the IAA will be strengthened and made more effective, with new and additional ones and more resources and a clearer legal duty on the authority to promote competition in the economy by using active competition advocacy. The result will be increased business and legal certainty for all parties who deal with competition law and greater benefit to both businesses and consumers in Israel – goals which the IAA has clearly sought to further.

Turkey: a European dream from the other side of the border

The Republic of Turkey occupies a unique geographical location, which has for long been regarded as the bridge linking East with West. The country's vast territory stretches from its Middle Eastern borders with Iran, Iraq and Syria to its European borders with Greece, Bulgaria and Georgia, making it a Eurasian country of huge significance to both the 'Western' and 'Eastern' worlds. 'Modern' Turkey came into existence in 1923 after the collapse of the Ottoman Empire when the secularisation of the Republic along European models of governance began to take foothold. During the Ottoman Empire, Turkey was unaffected by the various economic and social developments which occurred around Europe at that time. In fact little attention was paid to these developments. However, since the end of the Ottoman dynasty, Turkey has come increasingly to align itself with the West and has deepened its involvement with western affairs and initiatives. Thus, it has become a founding member of several important international organisations and bodies, most notably the United Nations, the North Atlantic Treaty Organisation (NATO), the Organisation for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE), the Council of Europe and the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD). More recently, Turkey has secured the agreement of the European Union (EU) and its Member States to begin accession talks, to which high hopes for eventual membership of the EU are attached.

4.1 Arriving at the competition law scene: economic, political and social dynamics

A consideration of Turkey's various economic, social and political developments, which came to unfold in the second half of the twentieth century, together with the Republic's political ambitions and desires is important not only for the purposes of understanding the context in which competition law and policy came to be introduced and developed in this key MEC but also to enable an informed prediction to be made about the possible future directions in the field.

Despite perceptions to the contrary, competition law and policy in Turkey can be considered as being at a relatively early stage of development. In recent years, however, competition law has come to receive particular attention and focus: it has secured high ranking on the government agenda and significant efforts – worthy of praise and recognition – have come to be made for the purposes of developing and strengthening the Turkish competition law regime. In understanding this recent ascendancy in the importance of and attention given to competition law, one must appreciate the nature and shift in Turkish economic policy as well as recognise important developments in the political arena. Competition law in Turkey is driven by an interesting economic ideology founded on strategic political ambitions and desires. These ambitions and desires have been fundamental in shaping this ideology, which would otherwise not have existed.

The origins of the Turkish competition law story date back to the 1960s, during which years the Turkish economy bore no resemblance to the rapidly growing free market economy which the Republic has come to build using its unique and strategic geographic location as an essential tool in the process. During the 1960s, an economic policy of import substitution came to prevail under which growth was sought through large public monopolies controlling key sectors of the industry. As such, competition incentives were sidelined through the concentration of economic power. It soon became clear, however, that import substitution was not sustainable, with it losing favour to liberal theories, such as those encouraging an exploitation of the country's unique 'Eurasian' location through promoting trade flows in both export and foreign direct investment channels. For the first time, thus, competition in domestic markets was regarded not as a bane but as a panacea for developing key sectors of the local economy. This ideological shift triggered a government initiative to design and implement a provisional structure for safeguarding competitive forces in domestic markets and achieving liberalisation. However, the actual liberalisation of Turkey's economy did not begin until the early 1980s with the move away from *étatism*, a government-run regime with state control, planning and intervention in many sectors of the economy, to a more marketbased model with increased liberalisation. It is widely considered that this move paved the way for transformation of the economy with a significant shift towards privatisation of many state sectors and market-oriented policies. Liberalisation was promoted in allegiance to Article 167 of the Turkish Constitution imposing a *positive* duty on the government to prevent monopolisation and cartelisation in markets.¹ At the time, the lack of positive regulation of competitive forces prompted the Turkish Parliament to seek methods to regulate the goods and services markets in order to maintain positive competition through which free trading, free access to the markets and functioning of effective competition would be ensured.

By the late 1980s, it became obvious that the process of global commerce was not just the key to growth but indeed to economic survival. This spurred the Turkish Republic to sign various trade agreements with the European Community (EC) and countries within and outside the Middle East. During the 1990s the government began in earnest wide-reaching privatisation of key sectors brought about through the closer links established with the EC and later the EU. These links were conditional upon and necessitated the introduction of a host of key economic laws and policies. One of these was competition law, which rose to the fore as a *positive* legislative mechanism capable of safeguarding against clustering and monopolisation by private forces.² From the 1960s' policy of relegating 'competition' to the substitution bench, a new position came to develop in the 1990s with competition becoming the forward player widely seen per se as the liberating of economic forces and the pre-requisite for enhancing national welfare

In political and socio-political terms, Turkey has travelled the furthest in its secularisation amongst MECs, becoming a modern secular Republic due to strategic thinking and planning of the former nationalist leader, Kamal Ataturk. As such and despite its predominantly Muslim population, the country has remained a secularised democracy closely aligning itself with the West. Keeping in line with this secularist tradition, successive administrations in the Republic have, on the whole, expressed a major commitment to guarding its secularist character; though many would argue that this commitment is questionable.

¹ Article 167 requires the state to 'take measures to ensure and promote the sound, orderly functioning of the money, credit, capital, goods and services markets, and . . . prevent the formation, in practice or by agreement, of monopolies and cartels'. Another relevant article in the Constitution worth citing is Article 172 which provides for the need 'to take measures to protect and inform consumers'.

² See the discussion at pp 117–18 below in relation to the positive nature of competition law in Turkey.

While its secular character is obvious when compared with other MECs, Turkey's position is less convincing when considered along European or Western lines. For instance, discrimination and the far from adequate protection of human rights make it highly controversial for many people to view Turkey as a secular country or society in European or Western terms. Indeed, many would regard Turkey as only *partially* secular. Despite this, however, successive Turkish administrations and governments have proved remarkably receptive to Western influence, clearly demonstrating a highly diplomatic style of foreign policy compared to most MECs. Unlike most MECs, Turkey has been *pressured* by the West in its path towards maturing democracy. Political and economic conditions attached to possible future EU membership have greatly reinforced internal political reforms, something that other MECs have to a large extent been free from.

4.2 The Law on the Protection of Competition

Prior to the enactment of a competition law in Turkey, there was no specific legislation aimed at the protection of free competition in local markets. The Turkish Commercial Code and the Turkish Civil Code provided general provisions to prevent unfair competition. However, these provisions were a mile as opposed to a stone's throw from being used as competition law tools. As we saw in the previous part, the Turkish Constitution provides an explicit order requiring the state to take all necessary measures to protect the functioning of goods and services markets. Furthermore, the Association Agreement between Turkey and the EC, which was signed in Ankara on 12 September 1963 and became effective on 1 December 1964, required Turkev to enact and implement a competition policy and harmonise its competition policy with EC competition rules.³ For almost thirty years, very little progress was made on this front. Initially, as we saw above, competition was not associated with economic benefits or gains and on the whole was pushed to the sidelines. This was the position prevailing in the 1960s in particular. In the next decade, however - and for some years following the conclusion of the Turkey-EC Association Agreement - a series of attempts to adopt competition legislation in Turkey began to emerge. Most of these attempts did not pass the stage of initial discussion with the rest failing at later stages. On 6 March 1995, the Association Council,

³ The Agreement is discussed at pp 109–10 below.

created under the Association Agreement, approved the establishment of a Customs Union between Turkey and the EC, to bring the parties closer in economic and trade matters, which commenced on 1 January 1996.⁴ Among other things, this crucial development necessitated the adoption of a competition law and policy in Turkey, not only to comply with and implement the provisions of the Turkish Constitution but also to fulfil the obligations placed on Turkey as part of its negotiations of the Customs Union Agreement (CUA)⁵ with the EC which required the harmonisation of the Turkish rules in the field of competition with those of the EC.⁶ In effect, the prospects of concluding the CUA laid down the foundations of a competition policy within Turkey. Accordingly, on 7 December 1994 the Turkish Parliament enacted the Law on the Protection of Competition, which entered into force on 13 December 1994.⁷ In light of the above, it should come as no surprise that this Law is largely aligned with EC competition law, which was in effect its main source. Adopting a specific competition law in Turkey was a step (one of several) in the direction of fulfilling a European dream from the other side of the border.

4.2.1 Aims, scope and nature

The Law on the Protection of Competition is the primary Turkish competition legislation, which is supported by several instruments of secondary legislation (communiqués).⁸ The overall objective of the Law

- ⁶ The commitment on the part of Turkey was not limited to the field of competition law. Indeed, it was wider than that extending to free movement of goods, intellectual and industrial property rights and the common external tariff of the EC. The commitment to harmonise in the field of competition law rested on Article 39 of the Association Agreement which provides for approximation of laws. Effectively this required a commitment on the part of Turkey to adopt competition rules based on Articles 81 and 82 EC and to establish an independent competition authority, the Turkish Competition Authority, as an enforcement body.
- ⁷ Law No. 4054. It is understood that a draft competition law to replace the Law has been prepared which aims at further harmonisation of the Turkish competition law regime with that of the EC regime. It is unclear, however, when this draft will be finalised and whether it will be turned into law in the near future.
- ⁸ Several communiqués have been adopted over the years. The main ones are: Communiqué on Mergers and Acquisitions (1997); Communiqué on the Procedures and Principles of Notification of Agreements, Concerted Practices and Decisions of

⁴ Decision No. 1/95 of the Association Council.

⁵ The CUA is discussed further below.

is 'to ensure the protection of competition'.9 Competition for the purposes of the Law is defined as 'the contest between undertakings in markets for goods and services, which enables them to take economic decisions freely'.

Although protecting competition is the main goal, it is not the sole goal behind the Law. The Law also contains secondary objectives such as protecting competitors, especially small and medium-size firms. In seeking to protect competitors, the Law aims to facilitate market entry through the removal of barriers to entry erected by firms.¹⁰ Other goals ascribed to the Law include ideas ranging from the need to force firms to become efficient to the need to fight artificial price increases¹¹ and to introduce a disciplinary mechanism seeking to curtail impediments to foreign investment and enhance the international competitiveness of firms and industries. A notable philosophy behind these specific ideas was the desirability of the Law as a suitable tool for stimulating the development and expansion of the private sector. On a broader level, the legislative intent behind including a variety of goals appears to have come to facilitate wide political and public support, which was considered crucial in highlighting the role of the Law as an effective tool to address some of the major problems constantly haunting Turkey, such as inflation.

The Law and the Turkish competition law regime more generally are based on the EC system of competition law with regard to both substantive and procedural aspects. However, when compared to the equivalent substantive EC competition rules, the relevant provisions of the Law appear to stand out in two notable respects. First, when reading the different provisions of the Law one forms the impression that many of these provisions are highly economics oriented. Economic thinking

Associations of Undertakings (1997); Communiqué on the Conclusion of the Organisation of the Competition Authority (1997); Communiqué on the Rights and Obligations of Undertakings and Association of Undertakings (1997); Communiqué Regarding the Methods and Principles to be Pursued During the Course of Pre-Notifications and Applications for Authorisation Made to the Competition Authority in order for Acquisitions via Privatisation to Judicially be Valid (1998); Block Exemption Communiqué Regarding Vertical Agreements (2002); Block Exemption Communiqué on Research and Development Agreements (2003); Block Exemption Communiqué on Vertical Agreements and Concerted Practices in the Motor Vehicle Sector (2005).

All of these instruments – which largely (and in some cases almost verbum verbatim) follow various tools and instruments contained in the EC chapter on competition - can be found on the website of the Turkish Competition Authority (www.rekabet.gov.tr/ eteblig.asp) which also contains an exhaustive list of abolished communiqués. See Article 1 of the Law. ¹⁰ See pp 106–7 below. ¹¹ See further below.

appears to have significantly influenced the formulation of the different concepts and definitions which seem to incorporate concepts such as 'cost' and 'profit'. Secondly, the Law appears to be more 'detailed' in its treatment of those concepts, which also feature in the relevant provisions of EC competition law. This approach comes to give the Law as wide a scope as possible and incorporates within this scope, in addition to the literal interpretation of the relevant EC competition rules, the jurisprudence of the European Court of Justice (ECJ) and the European Court of First Instance (CFI) developed over the years.¹²

To achieve the various goals described above, in particular that of protecting competition, the Law applies to collusion between firms (whether agreements, decisions or practices) which prevents, distorts or restricts competition; prevents the abuse of a dominant position; and regulates mergers and acquisitions which aim to create or strengthen a dominant position.¹³ The treatment of these business phenomena by the Law will be discussed in the text that follows.

4.2.2 Collusion

The prohibition on collusion contained in the Law applies to all 'agreements, decisions and concerted practices' between or involving undertakings¹⁴ which restrict or distort competition within a market. It makes no difference whether these forms of behaviour occur at horizontal or vertical levels of the market: collusion at either level will be caught. Article 4 of the Law includes a non-exclusive list of anti-competitive behaviour which includes price-fixing, concerted control of supply and demand and applying dissimilar conditions to equivalent transactions. This provision corresponds to Article 81(1) of the EC Treaty. A notable

¹⁴ The concept of undertaking is defined in Article 3 of the Law as any natural or legal person producing, marketing and selling 'goods or services in the market, and units which can decide independently and do constitute an economic whole'. The implications of the term 'decide independently' are discussed below, but it is appropriate to note here that the term makes it clear that: (a) an entity which is controlled by another (i.e. a subsidiary-parent relationship) will not be considered as an undertaking for the purposes of the Law, and (b) an undertaking will not be found to exist where the decisions of the entity are made by the state.

¹² Illustration on this will be offered below, especially in relation to collusion and abuse of dominance.

¹³ Note that although the primary concern of the Law is with such behaviour, practices and operations engaged in by firms in the private sector, its provisions also extend to the public sector and state-owned enterprises.

aspect of the wording and list contained in Article 4 of the Law is the fact that they appear to lower the 'regulatory thresholds' in relation to the prohibition of collusion and appear to do so in a highly ambiguous manner. An example of this is provided by paragraph (d) where there is a reference to cases 'complicating and restricting the activities of competing undertakings'. Whilst the language of restriction of activities of competitors is one that would naturally be considered to fall within the scope of a competition law prohibition on collusion, the term 'complicating'¹⁵ is open to several interpretations and seems to extend the scope of the prohibition to cases falling short of a 'restriction'.

4.2.2.1 The concerted practice presumption

Another example illustrating the lowering of the regulatory thresholds can be found in relation to the concerted practice presumption also featuring in Article 4 of the Law. Given that it may be difficult to prove the existence of an agreement or concerted practice which is harmful to competition, the Law allows their existence to be *presumed* if market conditions are similar to those markets where competition is artificially prevented, distorted or restricted.¹⁶ The presumption was included as an expression of a key idea behind the Law, namely the importance of fighting and eradicating artificial price increases. The use of the presumption in practice means that where it applies the burden of proof shifts to the undertakings, to show, 'on economic and rational facts', that they were not engaged in a concerted practice. This is an important derivation from EC competition law where there is no counterpart to the 'concerted practice presumption' in Article 81(1) EC.¹⁷

¹⁷ Another noteworthy derivation which can be found under Article 4 concerns the reference in the Article to 'likely' effect on competition, after the reference to 'object' or 'effect'. This comes to give the provision a wide reach and to make it clear that the article also applies to *potential* effect, a point which Article 81(1) EC does not say but which was nonetheless confirmed by the ECJ as falling within the scope of the prohibition in that provision. Furthermore, unlike the application of Article 81(1) EC, there is no *de minimis* doctrine under Article 4 of the Law, though the issue has been in the pipeline for quite some time and the understanding is that the board is inclined to introduce this doctrine.

¹⁵ The concept of 'complicating' and its application are discussed at p 106 below.

¹⁶ Article 4 states that where the existence of an agreement cannot be proved, that the price changes in the market, or the balance of demand and supply, or the operational areas of undertakings are similar to those markets where competition is prevented, distorted or restricted, constitutes a presumption that the undertakings are engaged in concerted practice'.

The application of the concerted practice presumption by the Turkish Competition Board¹⁸ raises some concerns given that it relies on certain speculations being made. There has been criticism of the board stretching the limits of the concerted practice presumption to initiate investigations. A brief look at some of the board's decisional practice will certainly assist in understanding the basis for this criticism. In the 2004 Cement decision,¹⁹ four cement producers were under investigation for parallel price increases. No agreement between the firms could be found. However, the board employed the concerted practice presumption to analyse the parallel price increases and support its finding of collusion. Furthermore, in a decision against a cartel among ceramics manufacturers,²⁰ the board held that the presumption could be invoked, even in the absence of evidence highlighting deliberate parallel-pricing behaviour, where 'additional factors' such as exchange of commercial data points towards the existence of collusion. In defending its position, the board has maintained that in exchange-of-information cases where it invokes the presumption, the parties could rebut the presumption by establishing that the information exchanged was not for the purposes of price-fixing. This position appears to be controversial given that normal competitive practices could give rise to parallel pricing or other forms of interdependent behaviour, which does not necessarily need to be explained as a concerted practice: many markets may feature oligopolistic interdependence and there may be many situations in which a firm may simply adapt its behaviour to that of its competitors without necessarily communicating with these competitors whether in the form of exchange of information or another form.²¹ Given this, it would be prudent for a competition authority relying on presumptions to adopt a cautious approach. For the purposes of legal certainty and clarification, it would be helpful for the board to explain the role which the concerted practice presumption plays in its decisions, highlighting the additional evidence which is relied upon when invoking the presumption. The presumption has given rise to interest from various bodies and organisations. For example, the OECD has recommended that a formal policy

¹⁸ The board and the Competition Authority are discussed further below at pp 95–6.

¹⁹ Decision No. 04-77/1108-277 (2 December 2004).

²⁰ Decision No. 04-6/123-26 (24 February 2004).

²¹ A good illustration of this can in fact be found in some of the key judgments of the ECJ, most notably Joined Cases C–89, 104, 114, 116, 117, 125–129/85 A. Ahlström Osakeyhtio v. Commission ('Wood Pulp') [1988] ECR 5193 and Joined Cases 40–48/73, 50, 54–56/73, 111/73, 113/73 and 114/73 Coöperatieve Vereniging 'Suiker Unie' UA and others v. Commission [1975] ECR 1663.

statement should be published by the board to explain the role of the presumption, clarify the board's standards for opening investigations and give details of the minimum evidence necessary to justify the launch of an investigation on the basis of a concerted practice presumption.

4.2.2.2 The treatment of vertical agreements

As was noted above, the prohibition in Article 4 of the Law applies also to vertical agreements containing restrictions of competition. Since its inception, the Turkish competition law regime has always followed the EC regime in relation to how vertical agreements should be treated, though certain differences between the two regimes in this regard have also existed. Broadly, however, the regime was modelled on the EC regime and witnessed changes introduced at different stages mirroring changes occurring in the EC regime. For example, the old EC block exemption Regulations on exclusive distribution and exclusive purchasing had Turkish counterparts, though these came to be replaced with a new single block exemption instrument found in the current Block Exemption Communiqué on Vertical Agreements,²² which follows the current EC Block Exemption Regulation 2790/99.23 This communiqué, however, is not identical to Regulation 2790/99. For example, a key component in the latter is the market-share threshold.²⁴ There is no equivalent threshold in the communiqué, however, mainly because the board has taken the view that omitting such threshold allows for greater flexibility in the regime. The board has played down the 'risks' associated with the omission, namely that such an approach may allow anticompetitive effects to filter through the communiqué and its application holding that where this happens or is likely to happen it would be possible for the board to employ suitable means to deal with the situation such as withdrawing the benefit of the block exemption under the communiqué.²⁵ Objectively speaking however, the omission is problematic and damages legal certainty, which the block exemption

²⁴ See Article 3 of the Regulation which places this threshold at 30 per cent.

²⁵ In line with the EC regime, withdrawal is possible in one of two different ways: individual (in relation to a single agreement) and collective (in relation to a group of agreements or a particular sector).

²² Communiqué No. 2002/2, issued on 30 May 2002.

²³ Regulation 2790/99 OJ [1999] L336/21. Guidelines on vertical agreements, the Explanation of the Block Exemption Communiqué on Vertical Agreements (Decision No. 03-46/540-M (2003)) were also issued in 2003 following the EC Guidelines on Vertical Restraints, which were produced by the European Commission, OJ [2000] C291/1.

88

mechanism in essence often aims at providing. The board's more recent thinking on the matter appears to favour introducing market-share threshold, though it is not clear at what level this will be set.

Although it follows EC competition rules and practice on the matter, the communiqué and accompanying guidelines along with the board's practice have been highly formalistic and quite rigid in their application in practice. There is extremely limited evidence of effective utilisation of the rules in practice, and furthermore there appears to be no coherent and consistent economic-based approach being followed when applying the communiqué. For instance, the treatment of resale price maintenance by the board raises several questions. On the one hand, the board's policy appears to convey the impression that resale price maintenance can be objectionable, which no doubt is a correct line of policy for a competition authority to adopt. On the other hand, there is hardly any concern by the board over situations of maximum or recommended resale prices. Looking at competition law practice around the world, most notably the EC competition law regime, would show that these two particular forms of resale pricing are allowed only insofar as they amount to no more than that in practice. Thus, a situation in which maximum or recommended resale pricing amount to minimum or fixed pricing respectively should be considered as objectionable. The Turkish competition law regime, however, does not appear to incorporate such line of policy which undoubtedly amounts to a serious shortcoming. The board's explanation of its approach has been that there is no particular concern over vertical agreements in general and therefore adopting a policy of strict approach to the small number of 'black' cases and a flexible approach to the many 'white' cases is both sensible and sufficient as an approach to vertical agreements. Of course, the query this raises concerns the grey cases, which can arise frequently in practice including situations of maximum and recommended resale pricing.

4.2.2.3 Exemptions

In accordance with Article 81(3) EC, the Law allows for exemptions to be granted, under certain circumstances, to an agreement, decision or concerted practice from the prohibition contained in Article 4.²⁶ This

²⁶ See Article 5(a)-(d) of the Law. It is important to note that the four conditions contained in Article 5 must all exist at the same time and be satisfied in order for the exemption to be granted.

means that such forms of behaviour, which restrict competition, could nonetheless be justified in cases where certain requirements are fulfilled, namely if they have useful effects on production or distribution and if they improve economic progress and allow consumers to share the resulting benefit. Arguably, the last requirement could be said to highlight the social aspect of the Law, though in practice hardly any expression has been given to this aspect. Furthermore, only where the competition restriction is deemed to be essential for achieving the beneficial goals and does not eliminate competition in a significant part of the market will it be eligible for an exemption.

The Competition Board has the power to exempt agreements, practices and decisions individually from the application of Article 4, as well as to issue 'block' exemptions.²⁷ In addition, case-specific 'negative clearances' can be given where the Law is not violated.²⁸ This aspect of Turkey's competition law regime differs from that of the EC, where the mechanisms for individual exemptions and negative clearances have been abolished.²⁹ The only two similarities with the EC regime in this regard are the block exemptions, which the EC has retained and the abolition of the requirement of notification for an individual exemption.³⁰ Consequently, abolishing the negative clearance procedure would achieve further compliance with EC law, which Turkey appears to be edging closer towards realising.

According to Article 5 of the Law, exemptions may be granted for a definite period and can be renewed subject to re-examination of the specified conditions. This allows the board to monitor changes and developments which emerge after the exemption has been granted. In addition, it should be noted that the Law allows the revocation of individual exemptions and negative clearances in circumstances where

²⁷ Examples of the block exemptions issued by the board include: the Block Exemption Communiqué on Vertical Agreements (discussed above), the Block Exemption Communiqué on Research and Development Agreements (Communiqué No. 2003/2) and the Block Exemption Communiqué on Vertical Agreements and Concerted Practices in the Motor Vehicle Sector (Communiqué No. 2005/4).

²⁸ See Article 8 of the Law.

²⁹ See EC Regulation 1/2003, the Modernisation Regulation, OJ [2003] L1/1.

³⁰ The requirement of notification to obtain an individual exemption existed under Article 5 of the Law until 2005, when it was finally abolished following the same development in the EC competition law regime. Abolishing the requirement occurred through Law No. 5388 on the Amendment to Certain Provisions of the Law on the Protection of Competition with Communiqué No. 2006/2 abolishing Communiqué No. 1997/2 on the Notification of Agreements, Concerted Practices and Decisions of the Association of Undertakings.

there has been a failure to fulfil the obligations or where inaccurate information was provided regarding the agreement in question.³¹

4.2.3 Abuse of dominance

In addition to prohibiting practices which restrict competition, the Law precludes the abuse of a dominant position by one or more undertakings.³² This aspect of the Law conforms to Article 82 EC, though the relevant provisions of the Law both go further and are more limited than the prohibition set out in that article. In particular, it is worth noting Article 6 of the Law which refers to 'abuse' of dominance by one or more undertakings in a market within the whole part of Turkey whether 'on their own or through agreements with others or through concerted practices'.³³ It is not entirely clear what the concepts of agreements and concerted practices relate to or aim to achieve in this case. It is fairly clear that the concepts here do not actually concern dominance. meaning that their existence is taken in this case to be indicative of a collective dominant position.³⁴ Therefore, the reference must be to abuse and the possibility, according to the article, that abuse may occur through agreements or concerted practices entered into by the dominant undertaking(s) and one or more other undertakings. Such reference is problematic in many respects. Apart from the difficulty in defending or justifying a proposition that would effectively detach abuse from dominance, such a reference would confuse the application of the article and Article 4 of the Law which deals with collusion and specifically refers to these concepts as the two main forms of collusion. Article 6 – like provisions dealing with abuse of dominance found in many systems of competition law around the world - is directed at unilateral behaviour and the reference to agreements and concerted practices appears to stretch the scope of the article beyond this scenario to that of collusion.

On the other hand, Article 6 omits a key component in Article 82 EC, namely unfair pricing by dominant firms. This omission is interesting

³¹ See Article 13(a)–(c) of the Law. ³² See Article 6 of the Law.

³³ Emphasis added.

³⁴ Under EC competition law, agreements and concerted practices may constitute links between independent firms and therefore show the existence of a collective dominant position under Article 82 EC. See for example the judgment of the ECJ in Joined Cases C-395/96 P and C-396/96 P Compagnie Maritime Belge Transports SA, Compagnie Maritime SA and Dafra-Lines A/S v. Commission [2000] ECR I-1356.

given that the article is based on Article 82 and given that one of the major aims behind the Law is to fight artificial pricing. Apparently this omission conforms to a policy decision behind the Law aimed at ensuring that the Law *will not* be used as a price regulatory tool and the Turkish Competition Authority as a price regulatory authority.³⁵

For the purpose of establishing an abuse of a 'dominant position', such position is defined as 'the power of one or more undertakings in a particular market to determine economic parameters such as price, supply, the amount of production and distribution, by acting independently of their competitors and customers'.³⁶ It should be noted, however, that being in a dominant position itself is not prohibited and nor is the Law concerned with how a dominant position is reached provided that no unlawful means were employed to do so. On the contrary, it is believed that being in a dominant position highlights the competitive power of a firm which is advantageous when competing on an international level. In other words, the Turkish competition law regime recognises the need to resist the temptation of heavy or frequent intervention with dominant positions obtained by firms or the means through which this happened for the purposes of facilitating international competitiveness of local firms which itself is an expression of an idea standing behind the Law as mentioned above,³⁷ namely facilitating growth in the private sector.

Following EC practice and case law development, the Turkish competition law regime incorporates a concept of collective dominance, to which the board has come to accord particular significance in its decisional practice. There have been a number of cases where such a position was found to exist and abuse of collective dominance established. A notable board decision was that delivered in the *YAYSAT/BBD* case.³⁸ The firms, YAYSAT and BBD, were newspaper distributors in Turkey.³⁹

- ³⁵ In practice however the board has utilised Article 6 of the Law to deal with cases of excessive pricing by dominant firms. A good illustrative case is the *Belko* decision of the board which is discussed below.
- ³⁶ See Article 3 of the Law. The definition refers to competitors and consumers with no reference to customers. It is not clear whether 'consumer' is taken also to include 'customer', a connotation which actually goes in the opposite direction of that followed in the world of competition law. In the Turkish language there are separate words for 'consumer' ('tuketici') and customer ('musteri').

- ³⁸ YAYSAT/BBD (2000).
- ³⁹ YAYSAT was controlled by the Dogan group (the leading firm in the market for newspaper publishing) and BBD was controlled by the Bilgin group (the second largest firm in the market).

³⁷ See p 83 above.

The board found that YAYSAT and BBD occupied a collective dominant position and enjoyed financial, technological and commercial advantage as a result of this position. Another case worth mentioning is the 2002 decision against *Turkcell–Telsim*, in which the board held that Turkcell and Telsim occupied a collective dominant position in the Turkish global system for mobile communications (GSM) market.

There have been a number of cases in which the board has dealt with abuse of a dominant position, whether one held individually or collectively. In the 2001 Belko decision, the board imposed a fine on Belko, the coal sales and distribution firm of the Ankara municipality, for abusing its dominant position by charging excessive prices. It found that the prices charged by Belko were 50-60 per cent above the prices prevailing in similar markets. Furthermore, the board annulled Belko's monopoly in the coal sales market, which had the positive effect of greatly reducing coal prices in Ankara.⁴⁰ In 2002, the board imposed a fine of TRL 1.1 trillion on Türk Telekom,⁴¹ the state-owned monopoly in the land-line telephone sector, for abusing its dominant position by excluding competition in the internet service provider market. In the YAYSAT/BBD decision mentioned above, the board found that the firms abused their collective dominant position by engaging in harmful practices especially through a systematic exploitation of their financial, technological and commercial advantage.⁴²Finally, in its action against Turkcell-Telsim the board imposed the largest fine since its creation in 1997, amounting to TRL 30.4 trillion. In its decision the board invoked the doctrine of 'essential facilities' in holding that Turkcell and Telsim abused their collective dominant position by not giving roaming access to Aria, a third GSM operator. However, the board's decision was later annulled by the Council of State.

4.2.4 Control of concentrations

With regards to mergers and acquisitions, the Law, together with the Merger Communiqué issued in 1997,⁴³ forbids those mergers and

⁴⁰ It is important to note here that a key factor enabling the board to reach its decision was its view that Belko's abusive behaviour was not attributable to the grant of monopoly power by the Ankara municipality to Belko. The issue of attribution of behaviour or decisions of firms to the state is discussed at p 103 below.

⁴¹ Decision No. 02-60/755-305 dated 2 October 2002.

⁴² The board also found evidence of practices 'complicating' the activities of competitors. See further below at p 106 in relation to this point.

⁴³ The Communiqué on Mergers and Acquisitions No. 1997/1.

acquisitions which are aimed at creating or strengthening a dominant position as a result of which competition in a market will be significantly impeded.⁴⁴ It is worth highlighting that this aspect of the Law is not in line with the new Merger Regulation 139/2004 of the EC, under which there is a prohibition on mergers or concentrations that 'would significantly impede effective competition, in the common market or in a substantial part of it, in particular as a result of the creation or strengthening of a dominant position'.⁴⁵ However, it is understood that this substantive test contained in the Regulation will be adopted for assessing mergers which will in turn further harmonise the Turkish regime with that of the EC.

According to the Merger Communiqué, merger operations, where the combined market share of the firms concerned exceeds 25 per cent of the relevant market in Turkey *or* where their combined turnover exceeds 25 trillion Turkish Lira, require prior notification and authorisation from the board.⁴⁶ There is therefore mandatory notification in the regime. In the case of those operations notified (and provided that they fall within the scope of the rules on notification and satisfy the relevant requirements on full and complete information) the board must decide within fifteen days whether it will clear the merger or commence further in-depth investigation and analysis of the operation.⁴⁷ If the board does not take any action within the fifteen-days' time limit, the merger will become legally effective after thirty days following the date of notification.

The board's merger control activities have not been particularly extensive. In the period between 1997 and 2006 the board received over 700 merger notifications,⁴⁸ out of which the Board blocked only 3 mergers and delivered unconditional clearance in the vast majority of cases.⁴⁹ It is worth noting that the board has developed a relaxed approach to merger operations also notified in the EC. This appears to be both a vote of confidence in the practices of the European Commission and its ability to address competition concerns arising from such operations effectively and a policy decision on the part of the board to focus its efforts and attention on fighting cartels and abuses of dominance.

⁴⁴ See Article 7 of the Law. ⁴⁵ See Article 2(3) of Regulation 139/2004, OJ [2004] L24/1.

⁴⁶ See Article 4 of the communiqué. ⁴⁷ Article 10 of the Law.

⁴⁸ A considerable number of these notifications were deemed to concern operations falling outside the scope of the rules.

⁴⁹ Conditional clearance was given in relatively few cases.

It is important to note that the Law and the Merger Communiqué do not apply in all sectors of the economy: mergers and acquisitions in the banking sector are deemed to fall outside the scope of the regime. The Banking Act contains an express exclusion from the Law by providing that 'under the condition that the market share in terms of total assets of banks to be transferred or merged does not exceed 20 per cent, Articles 7, 10 and 11 of the [Law] ... shall not apply'. The 2001 amendment to the Banking Act extended this to all mergers in the banking sector; thus bank mergers and acquisitions are subject to control only by the Banking Regulation and Supervision Agency. Such exclusion in the case of merger operations in the banking sector is questionable given that competition problems can arise in that sector as a result of mergers and the need to address such problems adequately and effectively.

On the other hand, the Law has a role to play in privatisation merger operations, which are administered by the Prime Ministry Privatisation Administration.⁵⁰ Several communiqués have been issued by the board to deal with competition aspects of such operations.⁵¹ Broadly speaking, prior notification to and authorisation from the Competition Board will be required to ensure that competition is not distorted in the relevant market for goods and services as a result of privatisation.⁵² Notification to the board is required where the market share of the undertaking to be privatised exceeds 20 per cent, where the turnover of the undertaking exceeds TRL 20 trillion or the firm enjoys judicial or *de facto* privileges.⁵³ Where a merger occurring through privatisation is not subject to prenotification but is covered within the scope of the communiqué, or the acquiring parties' market share exceeds 25 per cent or their turnover exceeds TRL 25 trillion, authorisation from the board *must* be obtained for the merger operation occurring through privatisation to be legally valid.⁵⁴ Generally, the board's policy has been to approve such a merger

⁵⁰ See www.oib.gov.tr/index_eng.htm.

⁵¹ Communiqué regarding the Methods and Principles to be pursued during the Course of Pre-notifications and Applications for Authorisation made to the Competition Authority in order for Acquisitions via Privatisation to Judicially be Valid No. 1998/4 and the Communiqué concerning the Change to the Communiqué on the Procedures and Principles to be followed in the Pre-notifications and Authorisation Applications to be submitted to the Competition Authority in order for the Acquisitions via Privatisation to gain Validity No. 1998/5

⁵² Communiqués Nos 1998/4 and 1998/5 set out the principles and procedures to be followed for the legal validity of transfers made by the Privatisation Administration and any other public institution or organisation.

⁵³ See Article 3 of Communiqué No. 1998/4 ⁵⁴ *Ibid*. Article 5.

where it is clear that the merger will lead to efficiency leaving the option of blocking mergers or clearing them subject to conditions where the merger will effectively transfer the monopoly status from the public to the private domain; there is particular anxiety within the authority and board over the creation of monopolies in such cases. A good illustration of this anxiety is provided by the *IGSAS* decision. In this case, the board rejected the privatisation of IGSAS in 2000 because of the possible effects on competition in markets for nitrogenous fertilisers and composite fertilisers, given the prospective purchaser's strong position in the market. However, in 2003 the board allowed the sale of IGSAS to a firm that had no operations in the industry.

4.3 The Competition Authority and Competition Board

Under Turkey's Customs Union Agreement with the EC, it is not only necessary for Turkey to adopt a competition law that is compatible with EC law but also to ensure that it is effectively enforced. As we saw above, this meant creating an independent competition authority as a suitable and adequately equipped enforcement body.⁵⁵ Prior to the adoption of the Law in 1994, competition policy fell within the competence of the General Directorate of Consumer and Competition Protection, established in 1993 as part of the Ministry of Trade and Industry. Article 20 of the Law, however, provided for establishing the Turkish Competition Authority as the governmental body responsible for the field of competition law. Realising this goal faced significant delay at the end and the deadline set for the creation of the authority was eventually established in 1997, nearly two years after the adoption of the Law.

The authority has administrative and financial independence and is an autonomous enforcement agency.⁵⁶ Its decision-making competence is vested in the Competition Board, which was also established in 1997. The board is formed of seven members,⁵⁷ reduced from eleven by the 2005 amendment, who serve for a term of six years⁵⁸ and may be removed from office only for cause.⁵⁹ The Council of Ministers has the

⁵⁵ See note 6 above and accompanying text.

⁵⁶ Article 20 highlights that the Competition Authority is 'independent', enjoying the power to reach final decisions with no orders or influence by any body, authority and person. The article also provides that the authority aims to ensure 'the formation and development of markets' and to 'observe the implementation' of the Law.

⁵⁷ See Article 22 of the Law. ⁵⁸ Article 24 of the Law. ⁵⁹ *Ibid*.

responsibility for appointing board members, from among the nominees put forward by the Ministry of Industry and Trade, the Ministry of State with which the Under Secretariat of State Planning Organisation is affiliated, the Supreme Court of Appeal, the Council of State and the Turkish Union of Chambers and Commodity Exchanges.⁶⁰ Board members must be educated in law, economics, engineering, management or finance and possess ten years' experience in the public or private sector.⁶¹

4.3.1 Enforcement and fines

The board is responsible for ensuring enforcement of and compliance with the Law and accordingly has extensive investigative powers.⁶² It is empowered to investigate any violation of the Law, either on its own initiative or following a complaint by any individual or legal entity.⁶³ Where a violation of the prohibitions in Articles 4 (collusion), 6 (abuse of dominance) and 7 (harmful mergers) has been committed and is established the board can impose a fine⁶⁴ of up to 10 per cent of the annual gross revenue of 'natural and legal persons having the nature of punishable undertakings, and of associations of undertakings and/or the members of such associations.⁶⁵ In addition, a fine of up to 10 per cent of the corporate fine may be imposed on the managers of the firm,⁶⁶ though the Law does not specify under what circumstances the fine will be imposed, for example whether this will happen in cases of dishonesty,

⁶² Article 27 contains an extensive list of the powers and responsibilities of the board, ranging from conducting investigations and internal administrative functions to engaging in competition advocacy. For a discussion on the latter function, see pp 98–101 below.

⁶³ See Article 40 of the Law. Article 14 of the Law authorises the board to request any information it considers necessary when conducting investigations, from public institutions, undertakings and associations of undertakings. This information must be provided within the period specified by the board. Furthermore, it has the power to conduct on-the-spot inspections in cases where it is considered necessary to do so. For this purpose, experts of the board carrying out the inspection are entitled to examine and take a copy of the documentation of the undertakings and associations of undertakings and associations of undertakings and can also request that a written or oral statement be produced. An authorisation certificate must be carried by the experts showing the subject matter and purpose of the inspection and highlighting that where incorrect information is given, an administrative fine will be imposed.

- ⁶⁴ Fines imposed under the Law are administrative in nature; see Article 18 of the Law.
- ⁶⁵ See Article 16 of the Law. The article also provides for a minimum fine of 200 million Turkish Lira.

⁶⁰ See Article 22 of the Law. ⁶¹ See Article 23 of the Law.

⁶⁶ *Ibid*.

recklessness or knowledge of the infringement or violation in question. Other fixed fines may be possible in the circumstances described in paragraphs (a)–(d) of Article 16 of the Law.⁶⁷ Furthermore, periodic fines may also be imposed by the board.⁶⁸ Factors such as the seriousness of the infringement, the market power of the undertakings and the severity of the damage may be taken into account as aggravating circumstances when assessing the amount or level of fines.

During the period from 1997 to 2006, the majority of the fines imposed by the board under the Law accounted for violations of Article 4 and the rest for violations of Article 6 of the Law, with a mere fraction of the fines imposed for Article 7 infringements. Currently, the authority and board do not operate a leniency programme, which would treat those firms who cooperated during an investigation more leniently with a view to improving detection of breaches of the Law. It is believed that this matter is under consideration, though it is unclear whether this programme will be finally adopted within the regime.⁶⁹

4.3.2 Appeal and judicial review

Decisions of the board may be appealed to the Council of State, which can only affirm or reverse the decision.⁷⁰ In the majority of cases where

- ⁶⁷ Fines may be imposed on natural and legal persons by the board as follows: 100 million Turkish Lira for supplying misleading or false information in the case of an exemption, negative clearance or merger (paragraph (a)); 100 million Turkish Lira for failure to supply information or incomplete, false or misleading information supplied following a request by a board decision or an 'on-the-spot inspection' (paragraph (b)); 50 million Turkish Lira for consummating a merger which should have been but was not notified to the board (paragraph (c)); and 60 million Turkish Lira for failure to comply with conditions imposed in an exemption decision under Article 5 of the Law (paragraph (d)).
- ⁶⁸ Article 17 of the Law provides that daily fines will be imposed on undertakings and association of undertakings as follows: 50 million Turkish Lira for failure to comply with a decision ordering an infringement to be put to an end and other measures adopted under Article 9 of the Law; 25 million Turkish Lira for failure to comply with a decision or measure adopted by the board concerning a merger consummated in contravention of the Law; 25 million Turkish Lira for the Law; and 25 million Turkish Lira for preventing an on-the-spot inspection under Article 15 of the Law.
- ⁶⁹ The power of the board to impose fines is, however, subject to the rules on limitation as described in Article 19 of the Law. A limitation period of five years starts to run from the day on which the infringement occurs, unless the infringement concerns 'provisions related to the application or notification of undertakings or association of undertakings, provision of information, or on-the-spot inspection' in which case the limitation period is three years.
- ⁷⁰ See Article 55 of the Law. The Council may not replace the board's decision with its own.

the board has imposed significant fines, the decision has been appealed. In this regard, the unfamiliarity of Turkish judges with competition law has posed several problems which is why in 2004 a new chamber was created in the Council of State,⁷¹ to deal with appeals against the board's decisions.

Looking at the Council's intervention over the years, it is quite clear that on some occasions the Council made it clear that its function is not merely to *rubber stamp* the board's decision.⁷² Nonetheless, the regime suffers from the length of proceedings with board decisions taking years as opposed to months to review, especially given that the Council does not substitute its decision for that of the board but rather, as we saw above, either affirms or rejects it.

4.3.3 Competition advocacy

As well as carrying out enforcement tasks as described above, the board has responsibility for advocating competition in Turkey. The Law empowers the board to give opinions on government legislation and regulations concerning competition policy.⁷³ The board may do this on its own initiative or on the government's request; the government agencies are encouraged, under a communiqué issued by the Prime Minister's office in 1998, to consult with the board about proposed regulations and decisions which entail competition policy implications. However, if an agency fails to inform the board of an important regulation, no sanctions are imposed since the communiqué lacks the binding force of the law and in practice carries no legal weight.

The board has been keen on expanding this branch of competition advocacy at legislative and policy formulation level. It has made quite notable contributions on some occasions, although this contribution has not always been made directly. An example would help explain this. In 2002 the board was consulted in relation to the formulation of the

⁷² See for example the appeal from the board's 1999 decision in the *Cine 5* case in which the board found that there was abuse of dominance on the basis of the exclusivity clauses entered into between Cine 5 and the Turkish Football League to show football games and the discrimination in prices imposed by Cine 5 on other TV broadcasters. In its decision, delivered in 2003, however, the Council rejected the board's decision on the grounds that discrimination in prices can serve the public interest given the existence of a variety of audiences in the country with different demographics and demand functions.

⁷³ See Article 27(g) of the Law.

⁷¹ See Article 34(c) of Law No. 5183 (adopted 2 June 2004).

Natural Gas Market Distribution and Customer Services Regulation by the Energy Market Regulatory Authority (EMRA). The board's opinion appears to have counselled against including a particular provision in the Regulation which facilitated acceptance of letters of guarantee of the ten biggest banks in procurements related to the distribution of natural gas. In the end, this provision was included in the Regulation. However, although EMRA did not initially follow the board's opinion, eventually it did so following an investigation by the board triggered by a complaint from the Association of Banks. The conclusion of that investigation showed that the provision adversely affected competition in the banking industry. As a result of the board's investigation and its particular conclusion in the case, the provision was removed from the Regulation. This example demonstrates quite succinctly how the Law and the board have come to play a role in furthering the private sector, which as we noted before is one of the secondary goals behind the Law.

The competition advocacy role at legislative level, which the board has envisaged for itself and has been keen to further, transcends the legislative boundaries and extends to situations of policy formulation in the privatisation and liberalisation of markets and those situations in which such processes are conducted.⁷⁴ This role is seen as crucial in ensuring that particular market structures are maintained which would guarantee that competition would flow and anti-competitive behaviour and abusive practices would be harder to devise and implement. A notable contribution made by the board in this regard can be found in the privatisation of Türk Telekom, a former state monopoly in the conventional telephony services, infrastructure and wholesale internet services market. In its pre-privatisation opinion, the board recommended several measures be adopted aimed at ensuring a competitive market structure following the privatisation of the firm. A key measure revolved around creating structural separation between the infrastructure of cable TV and fixed lines, with the privatisation extending to the latter but not the former.⁷⁵ Apart from the desire to guarantee the

⁷⁴ It is worth mentioning Communiqué 1998/3 which was intended to enhance the role of the board in this process by providing that the Privatisation Authority should seek the opinion of the board *in advance* in order to ensure that privatisation will not lead to restriction of competition.

⁷⁵ The board's concern here was to ensure that competition in the infrastructure of broadband internet services would be protected. Other measures sought to prevent acquisition of control, whether directly or indirectly, over Türk Telekom by the dominant GSM operator.

existence of competition following privatisation, these measures were also intended to make it easier for the board and the relevant regulator to monitor and detect anti-competitive practices. Another useful example illustrating the board's contribution can be found in relation to the enactment of the Law on Restructuring of the General Directorate of Tobacco, Tobacco Products, Salt and Alcohol Enterprises and on Manufacturing, Domestic and Foreign Purchase and Sale of Tobacco and Tobacco Products,⁷⁶ which came to separate the roles of market operator and market regulator enjoyed by TEKEL, a public monopoly in the alcoholic beverages and tobacco markets. The board saw the need to create a competitive market structure and solve the problem of conflict of interest resulting from *bundling* the roles of operator and regulator which had existed for many years. Additionally, the board was concerned about and wanted to eliminate any hindrances to competition and competitors by transferring the regulatory powers of the firm to a specific regulatory body.

In relation to the public awareness branch of the task of competition advocacy, notable but modest efforts have been made to enhance public awareness of competition principles and to build a competition culture in the country. Among its various efforts, the authority has held one-day conferences on competition law and policy in Turkey's main cities, including Bursa, Antalya, Izmir and Istanbul. The authority's website contains a range of information related to competition law and policy which is accessible to the public and it also publishes a booklet which contains a variety of material ranging from explaining the objectives of the Law to summaries of cases involving various violations of the law. However, the authority has not been successful in fully enhancing the competition culture in Turkey. The OECD has made various recommendations over the years with regard to how the authority could improve its public image and role as a competition advocate.⁷⁷ These include a suggestion that the authority encourage the establishment of a competition law committee by the Turkish Bar association to organise interaction between the authority and the legal community; offer more television and radio interviews to media outlets thereby increasing media coverage and exposure of its actions; publish board decisions in competition cases in the press using consumer-friendly language;

⁷⁶ Law No. 4733.

⁷⁷ See the OECD Peer Review Report on 'Competition Law and Policy in Turkey' (2005), available at www.oecd.org.

expand interaction with the Turkish Industrialists' and Businessmen's Association (TUSIAD); and make more frequent presentations to national and local business groups.

4.4 Private enforcement and actions for damages and compensation

The Turkish competition law regime accords important rights on private third parties. A notable role is provided through the possibility for private enforcement under Article 57 of the Law by virtue of which a person harmed by a behaviour or practice caught under the Law is entitled to launch a civil action seeking damages. The Law is silent, however, on whether a prior board's decision finding an infringement of the Law is necessary for such action to be possible. The board's most recent view is that this should be the case.⁷⁸

By virtue of Article 58 of the Law private claimants may seek 'the difference between the cost they *paid* and the cost they *would have* paid if competition had not been limited'.⁷⁹ A claim for compensation may be brought by customers as well as competitors,⁸⁰ who according to the article may seek compensation from a firm or group of firms for all the damage sustained by them as a result of limitation of competition caused by such firm(s). The article further provides that where a firm suffers damage arising from 'an agreement or decision of the parties, or from cases involving gross negligence by them', it may request the court to award compensation by '*three fold* of the material damage incurred or of the profit gained or likely to be gained by those who caused the damage'.⁸¹

4.5 Regulatory and supervisory aspects of the regime

As was noted above, the Law's primary focus is on the objective in its title. Competition is intended to be protected by performing the 'necessary' regulatory and supervisory tasks.⁸² Article 2 provides that

⁷⁸ This position was adopted following a ruling by the Supreme Court of Appeals to that effect. At the time of writing it was widely expected that the authority would finalise a draft provision to be inserted into the Law upholding such a position.

⁷⁹ Emphasis added.

⁸⁰ It is not stated in the article that the right here extends to consumer associations.

⁸¹ Emphasis added. See further below at pp 105–6 for a discussion on the burden and standard of proof which private claimants are subject to.

⁸² See Article 1 of the Law.

transactions related to measures, establishments, regulations and supervisions aimed at the protection of competition fall within the scope of the Law. The Law is silent, however, in relation to how these tasks are expected to be carried out in practice, except to provide in Article 20 that the authority is responsible for the formation and development of markets and the implementation of the Law.⁸³ For example, it does not include provisions dealing with cases of emergency such as natural disasters or depression cartels and regulation of the price of certain commodities. In this regard, the Law differs notably from the competition law in other MECs where such provisions do exist. It is crucial to note, however, that the silence of the Law in this regard does not mean that the authority and the board enjoy competence in relation to these matters. On the contrary, the silence of the Law here - whether intended originally or not - has translated into an *implied* term that the Law is not without prejudice to the right of the government to intervene in certain cases and to regulate prices: the power is reserved to the government to regulate prices in certain sectors, most notably the pharmaceutical sector.⁸⁴

Several sectoral regulators were established over the years in Turkey. The most notable ones are the Energy Markets Regulatory Authority (EMRA), the Telecommunications Authority, the Radio and Television High Council, the Banking Regulation and Supervision Board and the Capital Markets Board. These sectoral regulators, however, do not enjoy expressed powers of enforcement under the Law. Nonetheless, their involvement in competition cases should not be ruled out completely. It should be noted that the Law confers power on the authority to protect free market competition. In particular, regulated sectors' conditions of free market conditions do not normally prevail and the sector is usually controlled by a single firm⁸⁵ or by a sectoral regulator. In the former situation, the firm will be afforded protection and granted privileges by the state enabling it not only to operate as market player but also to act as a regulator.⁸⁶ Where this is the case, an actual or potential anti-competitive behaviour or abusive practice by such a firm will be deemed to fall outside the competence of the authority for a simple reason: by its wording the Law places such a case

⁸⁶ See as an example of this the position formerly enjoyed by TEKEL in the alcoholic beverages and the tobacco market discussed above at p 100.

⁸³ See note 56 above and accompanying text.

⁸⁴ According to the 2006 Index of Economic Freedom, the Turkish government sets prices for goods 'produced by state-owned firms' and for a range of crops, bread, and drugs. See www.heritage.org/research/features/index/country.cfm.

⁸⁵ Often in this case the firm will in turn be controlled or owned by the state.

outside its scope. As was seen above in relation to the discussion on the meaning of the term 'undertaking' under Article 3 of the Law, a central condition that must be met for a person to be considered as an undertaking is that such a person must enjoy the ability to 'decide independently'.87 Often in the case of firms owned or controlled by the state the requirement will not be met given that the undertaking's decisions in this case will be attributed to the state: the state will be taken to have reached these decisions and not the undertaking itself acting autonomously or independently. The board's conclusion in such cases will be that the Law does not apply.⁸⁸ Undoubtedly, the definition of the concept of undertaking in Article 3 has triggered the limitation on the competence of the authority described here. Therefore one may conveniently suggest an alignment of the definition with that featuring in EC competition law.⁸⁹ An alternative suggestion would be to expand the scope of the Law to cover situations caught under Article 86 EC.⁹⁰ Under this provision, Member States of the EC are prohibited from granting special or exclusive rights to any undertaking, whether public or private, where doing so would contravene the EC Treaty, in particular the provision on discrimination⁹¹ and those featuring in the chapter on competition.⁹² The prohibition in Article 86 however is *quali-fied* and does not have *absolute* application.⁹³ The suggestion here rests on the view that the focus as far as the concept of undertaking under the Law is concerned should shift from determining the existence of an ability to 'decide independently' to examining whether the undertaking in question

- ⁸⁸ Several cases have arisen over the years in which such a conclusion was reached. A notable case is the investigation conducted by the authority into the practices of Türkiye Şeker Fabrikalari A. Ş, the state-owned sugar firm in 2001. The board's conclusion that Türk Sugar's conduct in the case, although abusive, was not determined 'independently' by the firm.
- ⁸⁹ The ECJ has consistently maintained that for the purposes of EC competition law a central component when defining the concept of undertaking is the engagement by a person in an 'economic activity' without a reference to independence in decisionmaking. See Case C-41/90 Höfner and Elser v. Macrotron [1991] ECR I–1979.
- ⁹⁰ It should be noted that there is no uncertainty with regard to whether the Law applies to public firms, rather the issue is whether the scope of the Law should be limited to requiring specifically that an undertaking must have the ability to make decisions independently.
- ⁹¹ Discrimination is prohibited by virtue of Article 12 EC.
- ⁹² This includes Articles 81–89 EC.
- ⁹³ Article 86(2) EC provides that the competition rules apply to undertakings 'entrusted with the operation of services of general economic interest or having the character of a revenue-producing monopoly ... in so far as the application of such rules does not obstruct the performance, in law or in fact, of the particular tasks assigned to them'.

⁸⁷ Emphasis added.

falls within a situation covered under paragraph 1 or 2 of Article 86 EC. Essentially, therefore the suggestion is to incorporate into the Law an equivalent provision to Article 86 EC.⁹⁴

With regard to the other side of the 'regulation' coin mentioned above, namely the existence of a sectoral regulator, any involvement by the authority is in effect determined by such regulator.⁹⁵ Thus, the authority can only become involved where liberalisation or privatisation is opted for in the relevant sector leading to the creation of free market conditions and forces or where the board is *able* to rely on its competition advocacy role, as happened in the privatisation cases discussed above.⁹⁶ As such neither the authority nor the board has the power to intervene directly in special sectors. At an enforcement level, however, the relationship between the authority and sectoral regulators has given rise to major uncertainty where the relevant sector has elements of free market competition. In this case there is the problem caused by the jurisdictional 'overlap' between the authority and sectoral regulators. In cases of such overlap firms are particularly concerned about the prospect of having to deal with two different authorities and having their operations subjected to the review and orders of these authorities. Clearly such a situation maximises legal uncertainty and fuels the likelihood of conflicting decisions.⁹⁷

- ⁹⁴ The CUA contains no obligation on Turkey to adopt Article 86 EC, but rather in the language of Article 41 of the Agreement to 'uphold the principles in EC competition law relating to public undertakings to which special or exclusive rights have been granted'. No concrete effort has been made by Turkey to do so.
- ⁹⁵ In one of the key sectors, telecommunications, the Telecommunications Law has instituted a mechanism for consultation of the authority by the Telecommunication Authority and consultation of the Telecommunications Authority by the authority prior to adopting decisions in competition cases relevant to the sector. There is no reference in this Law nonetheless to the right or power of the authority to intervene directly. Furthermore it should be noted that a similar mechanism for consultation has not been adopted in other sectors, most notably energy, although an interest has been expressed to develop such mechanism in the sector.
- ⁹⁶ See pp 99–100 above. As we saw, however, any opinion produced by the board in its competition advocacy role does not have binding force on the government.
- ⁹⁷ The authority appears to have recognised this problem in relation to certain sectors. With regard to the telecommunications sector, for example the authority, along with the Telecommunications Authority, has attempted to seek harmonisation in the work of the two authorities by concluding a 'Cooperation Protocol' which was entered into on 23 September 2002. The impact of the protocol has been limited in practice, however, and its implementation has not been completed as planned. Among other crucial steps required for an effective application of the protocol, the coordination committee and working group as set up under the protocol need to convene and conduct the tasks assigned to them.

4.6 The burden and standard of proof

It would be interesting to consider the burden of proof imposed on the authority, undertakings under investigation and private claimants and the standard of proof which must be discharged by them under the Law. The Law does not appear to be fully harmonious in its treatment of the issues of burden and standard of proof which different parties, including the authority are subjected to. A good illustration of this can be found under Article 4 which, as we saw, applies to collusion between undertakings. On the one hand, Article 4 subjects the Competition Authority to both a light and low burden and standard of proof respectively. This can be seen in the case of the concerted practice presumption, under which a concerted practice does not have to be established but can be presumed where the developments in the relevant market in terms of price, demand and supply or operational areas echo those of a market in which competition is restricted. This means that situations of parallel behaviour may be caught under the presumption even though the behaviour is not necessarily the result of concertation.⁹⁸ On the other hand, the article affords undertakings the opportunity to escape being caught by the prohibition in cases where they can prove that they did not engage in a concerted practice; this is not a light burden of proof. Furthermore the article provides that an assessment in this case will be conducted on the basis of economic and rational facts; this means that an objective test will be applied which conveys the impression that the standard of proof will be quite high.

The light and low standard of proof can also be seen in relation to damages actions brought by private claimants. Article 59 of the Law shows that neither the burden of proof these claimants face is particularly onerous nor is the standard of proof they are subjected to particularly high. The burden on private claimants in this case, according to the article, takes the form of 'proof' of one of several situations which gives 'the *impression* of the existence of an agreement, or the distortion of competition in the market'.⁹⁹ These situations include actual market-sharing, lack of change or 'stability' noticed in price in the market for quite a long time or an increase in price at close intervals by firms in the market. Where this is established, the burden of proof will shift on to the defendant firms to establish that no concerted practice has been entered into or is in operation. With regard to the standard of proof, the article

states that the existence of collusion may be proved by 'any kind of evidence', which makes clear that claimants are not subjected to a high standard of proof. The fairly light burden and low standard of proof in Article 59 are intended to further the board's policy in relation to private enforcement, namely to encourage such enforcement and facilitate damages claims by private claimants where possible.

4.7 Market entry and barriers to entry

The issues of market entry and barriers to entry are very prominently positioned in the Turkish competition law regime. Practices and conduct are condemned where they restrict or hinder market entry or erect barriers to entry which have the effect of preventing potential competition. The concern over these issues can be seen in particular in relation to the prohibitions on collusion and abuse of dominance. For example, Article 4(d) of the Law which was mentioned above and which contains the concept of 'complicating' activities of competing undertakings makes a specific reference to the prevention of potential new entrants to the market. This is echoed in the prohibition on abuse of dominance with Article 6(a) of the Law making a similar reference in this case to 'preventing, directly or indirectly, another undertaking from entering into the area of commercial activities'. These two ideas come to place the issue of protection of competitors, whether actual or potential at the heart of the application of the prohibitions on collusion and abuse of dominance.¹⁰⁰ The Law therefore is not only concerned with the protection of competition as its title and Article 1 clearly state: it goes further than this and provides for an express protection of competitors as a secondary objective.¹⁰¹ Competitors are considered to be worthy of protection given the risk of small and medium-size firms being harmed by the anti-competitive behaviour and abusive conduct of bigger firms and given obvious competitive constraints competitors may be able to exert over the behaviour and conduct of colluding or dominant firms. Moreover, as we noted above, one of the aims behind the Law is to

¹⁰¹ The various secondary goals behind the Law were mentioned above at p 83.

¹⁰⁰ There have been several cases in which the board actually condemned behaviour and practices as 'complicating' the activities of competitors. A notable example can be found in relation to the *YAYSAT/BBD* decision which was discussed at pp 91–2 above. In the case the board found that the firms in question complicated the activities of competing publishers and a distributor, Medya, of a newspaper called *STAR*.

expand the private sector which can be facilitated through protecting firms in local markets.

4.8 International links within the Middle East and beyond

Turkey has set up an extensive web of competition-relevant international agreements, all of which are free trade agreements except for two, namely the important Association Agreement and the Customs Union Agreement signed with the EC. Several of the free trade agreements entered into by the Republic have been concluded with other MECs.¹⁰² The authority has not, however, concluded any formal bilateral competition cooperation agreements though the matter has been under active consideration for quite some time. In order to 'fill' the gap created by the lack of such agreements, the board has reverted where possible to *de facto* bilateral cooperation. This effort has, however, met limited success in practice as illustrated by the board's investigation into the seized coal market. This investigation was opened in 2004 by the board following complaints about a significant increase in the retail prices of coal which apparently was caused by an 'artificial' increase in the price of imported coal. The board found that a price-fixing cartel was in operation by two subsidiaries of Glencore International AG, Glencore Istanbul Madencilik Ticaret A.S. and Minerkom Mineral ve Kati Yakitlar Tic. A.S., Krutrade AG and Mir Trade AG. Whilst the former two firms were established in Turkey the latter two were not: Krutrade AG was established in Austria and Mir Trade AG was established in Switzerland. In its conclusion of the investigation, however, the board was unable to establish a breach of Article 4 of the Law by Mir Trade AG: it needed to obtain the necessary documents to support its investigation and findings which proved impossible in practice. The board attempted to rely on Articles 17 and 23 of the Turkey-EFTA States Free Trade Agreement and made a request to Switzerland seeking cooperation to facilitate access to such documents. This request, however, was rejected by Switzerland citing the impossibility of enforcing Swiss competition rules in this case. With regard to Krutrade AG, the board was able to find a breach by the firm of Article 4 of the Law though the board failed to reach a final decision due to the failure to communicate its finding officially and properly to the firm. Interestingly, the board had sought the cooperation of the Austrian authorities in relation to two aspects: establishing a breach of Article 4 of the Law and communicating its pre-decision finding to Krutrade AG. In relation to the first aspect – which the board aimed to conduct within the framework of the CUA – the request was transferred by the Austrian authorities to the European Commission. On its part the Commission could not answer the board in the positive on the grounds that there were no implementation rules for the competition law provisions within the CUA;¹⁰³ restrictions of confidentiality existed;¹⁰⁴ and there was in any case lack of anti-competitive effect in the EC.

Overall, the authority has followed an open and flexible approach to international cooperation.¹⁰⁵ It has paid significant attention to the views of international bodies, notably the OECD, about the development of competition law and policy in Turkey and has sought to improve its practice and work in light of good practices emerging in other jurisdictions and the international level more generally.¹⁰⁶ Two

- ¹⁰³ Apparently the Commission found Article 43 to be *insufficient* as a legal basis for the cooperation sought in the case. The article provides that one party under the agreement may request the other party to initiate enforcement action if the conduct carried out in the territory of the latter adversely affects the interests of the former. Under paragraph 3 of the article, however, the requested party enjoys *complete* discretion in deciding to answer the request in the positive.
- ¹⁰⁴ Another occasion on which the European Commission rejected a request by the board for cooperation on grounds of confidentiality arose in 2004 following the opening of a cartel investigation by the board into the electrical equipment market. The Commission had collected material to which the board was hoping to gain access but which the Commission felt could not be disclosed due to the prohibition contained in Article 28 of Regulation 1/2003 which provides that 'without prejudice to the exchange and to the use of information foreseen in Articles 11, 12, 14, 15 and 27, the Commission and the competition authorities of the Member States . . . shall not disclose information acquired or exchanged by them pursuant to this Regulation and of the kind covered by the obligation of professional secrecy'. In response to the point raised by the board that exchange of information between the parties was possible under Article 36 of the CUA, the Commission relied on the limitation in the article, namely that such exchange was subject to the requirements of professional and business secrecy.
- ¹⁰⁵ As far as its relationship with the European Commission is concerned, the authority as can be gleaned from the Seized Coal and Electrical Equipment cases has been prepared to engage in full cooperation even if this would involve exchanging confidential information. On its part, however, the Commission has been reluctant to embrace such an open-ended approach to cooperation and has maintained that confidentiality considerations would always prevail even with full implementation of all of the provisions of the CUA including those dealing with state aid.
- ¹⁰⁶ Interestingly, there is a legislative expression given to the need to consult foreign experiences. Article 27(h) of the Law specifically lists such consultation through monitoring the 'legislation, practices, policies and measures' of other countries as one of the duties to be performed by the board.

key tools that have been employed here are technical assistance and capacity building.¹⁰⁷ The authority has also engaged quite extensively in the work of the OECD, the proceedings of the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD), the preparation of the competition agenda of the World Trade Organisation (WTO) and more recently in the work of the International Competition Network (ICN).

The most important agreements concluded by Turkey which have competition relevance are the Association and Customs Union Agreements, the Free Trade Agreement with EFTA States and the Free Trade Agreements concluded with Israel, Morocco, Palestine and Tunisia.¹⁰⁸

4.8.1 The EC-Turkey association

The Association Agreement between Turkey and the EC was signed in Ankara on 12 September 1963 and became effective on 1 December 1964. The aim of this agreement is to promote and strengthen the trade and economic relations between the EC and Turkey 'while taking full account of the need to ensure an accelerated development of the Turkish economy'¹⁰⁹ and to achieve these objectives the agreement advocates that a customs union be established. In addition, to ensure the proper functioning of the association, Article 4 requires alignment of the economic policies of Turkey and the EC. By virtue of Article 10, matters relating to trade in goods shall be dealt with by the customs union. Regarding competition, the agreement provides that the provisions on competition must be applied by the parties in their relations. According to Article 28, accession of Turkey to the EU is subject to 'full acceptance by

¹⁰⁷ The authority has mainly been the beneficiary but also a provider of technical assistance and capacity-building activities. In the former role, the authority has participated in various programmes and activities organised within the Technical Assistance and Information Exchange Instrument of the Institution Building unit of Directorate-General Enlargement of the European Commission (TAIEX) and the Barcelona Process and those held by national European competition authorities and the Antitrust Division of the US Department of Justice. In the latter role, the authority has offered international technical assistance and organised capacity-building activities for the Balkan States and Mongolia. There has been no effort, however, to engage in similar initiatives with other MECs.

¹⁰⁸ The Turkey–Tunisia Agreement is discussed at pp 151–2 below. Other FTAs concluded by Turkey and MECs are the Turkey–Syria FTA (signed in December 2004) and the Turkey–Egypt FTA (signed in December 2005).

¹⁰⁹ See Article 2 of the agreement.

Turkey of the obligations arising out of the Treaty establishing the Community'. To ensure the proper implementation of the association, a Council of Association is established by Article 6 of the agreement consisting of members representing both parties. The council has the power to settle any disputes relating to the application or interpretation of the agreement, make recommendations to achieve the objectives of the agreement, give decisions in cases and set up committees to assist it in its tasks.

The agreement paved the way for closer relations with the EC. However, its competition law relevance and influence within Turkey does not appear to have emerged in concrete form until the Customs Union Agreement (CUA) began to appear on the horizon.¹¹⁰ It is arguable therefore that competition law in Turkey was not seriously considered and was not adopted merely as a desire to comply with the agreement but rather as a desire for closer political association with the EC. The relevant competition provisions of the CUA are outlined in Articles 32-34. According to these, all agreements, decisions and concerted practices which prevent, restrict or distort competition are prohibited, especially those which fix prices, limit or control production, markets, technical development or investment, share markets or sources of supply, apply dissimilar conditions to equivalent transactions and make conclusion of contracts conditional upon acceptance of supplementary offers. Article 32(3) exempts from this prohibition those agreements, decisions and concerted practices which contribute to improving the production or distribution of goods or promote technical or economic progress and allow consumers a fair share of the resulting benefit. However, the competition restriction should be essential for achieving the beneficial goals and should not eliminate competition in a significant part of the market. In addition, Articles 33 and 34 proscribe abuse of a dominant position and state aid which distorts or threatens to distort competition on the basis that these practices may affect trade between the Community and Turkey. Article 42 provides that state monopolies must be regulated to ensure that the conditions for the marketing and procurement of goods between Turkey and the EC Member States are not affected. An Association Council was established under the agreement which was given the responsibility of adopting rules for the implementation of the competition law provisions, within two years following the entry into force of the Customs Union.¹¹¹

¹¹⁰ See further below. ¹¹¹ See Article 37 of the agreement. See further above at pp 81–2.

4.8.2 The Turkey–EFTA States Agreement

Turkey signed the Free Trade Agreement with EFTA on 10 December 1991 in Geneva, which entered into force on 1 April 1992, to develop economic relations with the EFTA States. For this purpose, the agreement sets out rules for fair conditions of competition within the context of trade between the parties. According to these, all agreements, decisions and concerted practices which prevent, restrict or distort competition and abuse of a dominant position are incompatible with the agreement and thus prohibited.¹¹² The activities of public undertakings and undertakings to which special or exclusive rights have been granted also fall within the ambit of these provisions. According to Article 18, any state aid which favours certain undertakings or the production of certain goods and thereby distorts or threatens to distort competition is also proscribed. In order to enhance transparency the parties must exchange information regarding state aid. For the purposes of promoting economic development, the agreement did allow Turkey to grant indirect aid to export of goods and aid with higher intensity than would be tolerated for EFTA States until December 1995. Furthermore, Article 9 provides for the regulation of state monopolies to ensure that the conditions for the marketing and procurement of goods between the EFTA States and Turkey are not affected. A Joint Committee is established under Article 25 to oversee the proper implementation of the agreement. Each party is represented at the Joint Committee, which must meet at least once a year or whenever necessary.

4.8.3 Free trade agreements with MECs

4.8.3.1 Turkey–Israel FTA

Turkey signed a Free Trade Agreement with Israel in May 1997 to enhance economic relations between these two countries. The agreement provides the necessary rules for competition to ensure fair trade between Turkey and Israel. According to Article 25 therefore, all agreements, decisions and concerted practices which prevent, restrict or distort competition, abuse of a dominant position and state aid which distorts or threatens to distort competition are prohibited because they may affect trade between Turkey and Israel. Regarding state aid, the agreement further provides that the parties shall submit an annual

¹¹² See Article 17 of the agreement.

report to each other on the total amount of state aid they have each given. Article 13 provides for the regulation of state monopolies to ensure that the conditions for the marketing and procurement of goods between Turkey and Israel are not affected. A Joint Committee is established under Article 27 as the body responsible for the implementation of the competition law provisions of the agreement.¹¹³

4.8.3.2 Turkey-Morocco FTA

Turkey and Morocco signed a Free Trade Agreement in April 2004 which entered into force in January 2006. The aim of this agreement is to promote economic cooperation between the parties and for this purpose provide fair conditions of competition. Accordingly, Article 25 lays down the rules relating to competition which prohibit all agreements, decisions and concerted practices which prevent, restrict or distort competition, abuse of a dominant position and state aid which distorts or threatens to distort competition on the basis that they may affect trade between Turkey and Morocco. The parties must annually exchange information about the total amount of state aid given in order to ensure transparency. Regarding state monopolies, Article 21 of the agreement provides that these must be regulated to ensure that there is no discrimination in the conditions for the marketing and procurement of goods between Turkey and Morocco. A Joint Committee, in which each party is represented, is established under Article 30 to ensure the proper implementation of the agreement.

4.8.3.3 Turkey-Palestine FTA

Turkey signed a Free Trade Agreement with Palestine in July 2004, which entered into force in June 2005, to enhance economic cooperation between the parties and create a competition environment. For this purpose, rules relating to competition are provided under Article 24 of the agreement, according to which all agreements, decisions and concerted practices which prevent, restrict or distort competition, abuse of a dominant position and state aid which distorts or threatens to distort competition are prohibited given that they may affect trade between Turkey and Palestine. Transparency must be ensured in relation to state aid and as such the parties must exchange information with each other on individual cases of state aid. Article 26 provides for the regulation of state monopolies to ensure that the conditions for the marketing and

¹¹³ See Article 25(2) of the agreement.

procurement of goods between Turkey and Palestine are not affected. Furthermore, an 'economic cooperation and technical assistance' chapter has been included in the agreement to support economic development in Palestine, since the Turkish economy is more advanced than the Palestinian economy. This will in turn enable Palestine to benefit more from the agreement. Responsibility for the implementation of this agreement is vested in the Joint Committee established under Article 42.

4.9 Reflections

4.9.1 Social, economic and political issues

A major observation that should be made about the development of competition law and policy in Turkey concerns the lack of a social dimension.¹¹⁴ This apparently sets the Republic in a markedly different situation to that of other MECs, where competition law and policy have developed with a strong social and cultural element. The development of the Law and the Turkish competition law regime has adopted a European style of legislating and the various instruments of secondary legislation have reinforced the European orientation of the Law. Competition law in Turkey was developed with a political vision in sight, namely eventual EU membership. Competition law and policy in the Republic should therefore not be viewed in isolation but as part of a larger picture displaying the 'Eur' whilst omitting the 'asian' half of this Eurasian country. The ideology of the Law appears to have been an economic one based on political foundations of strategic ambitions and desires which make the Turkish model of competition law a highly interesting one. In this ideology both the economic¹¹⁵ and political elements are vital.

4.9.2 Following the EC model

The state of affairs described in the previous section raises many important questions not only about the suitability but also about the

¹¹⁴ It was said above in the context of the discussion of the requirements for exemption under Article 5 of the Law that arguably the requirement in paragraph (b) of the Article (dealing with benefiting consumers) has a social expression. As we noted, however, this has hardly received any concrete expression in practice.

¹¹⁵ As was seen at p 80 above the economic dimension in the Turkish competition law regime can be seen as extending to the Constitution of the Republic, in particular Article 167 of the Constitution.

sustainability of a purely European approach not quite within a European environment. The enforcement record of the Competition Authority reveals the need for competition law in Turkey: anticompetitive behaviour and abusive conduct are not non-existent in the country. Therefore the question is not whether competition law is needed in Turkey: but rather whether it should not be shaped and adapted to its geographical setting? Unlike other MECs, the legislative history and intent of the Law does not show any serious uncertainty or legislative indecisiveness with regard to whether the EC should be used as a model for the purposes of enacting a domestic competition law in Turkey. After all, competition law was only considered seriously because of the motivation created by contacts between the Turkish government and the European Commission and the promising links with the EC which began to appear on the horizon in the early 1990s, which seem to be deeper than those initiated in the 1960s with the signing of the 1963 Association Agreement. Policy-makers in Turkey therefore made the assumption that a competition law in the country must be based on the EC system. Whilst the EC system is a highly successful one and a reliable model for countries to use as a source for consultation, there has been a failure in the case of Turkey to understand a crucial aspect revolving around competition law and policy, namely that it is highly controversial (indeed wrong) simply to parachute the competition law of one country into the legal system of another. There is a need to appreciate that the adoption and development of competition law and policy in a particular country is very much related to and depends on that country's culture and type of economy as well as on its various socio-economic and socio-political circumstances.¹¹⁶ Indeed this axiom is all the more important to realise in a country such as Turkey, where a different culture and tradition from those prevailing in all of the twenty-seven Member States of the EC exist. This would have been equally true if we were to look at the situation retrospectively as early as 1994 when the Law was adopted. At that time, the EC had twelve Member States and fifteen 'potential' or 'associate' Members, at least eleven of which were Central and Eastern European countries. Even when compared to the latter, which had to adopt competition law based on EC competition rules as part of their future accession to the EC,

¹¹⁶ Kovacic, 'The competition policy entrepreneur and law reform in formerly communist and socialist countries' (1996) 11 American University Journal of International Law and Policy 437.

Turkey had, and still has, a different culture and tradition which must be recognised as influential in the development of competition law and policy. Earlier parts of this chapter succinctly demonstrated the special circumstances of Turkey as a country and as a society. There is no doubt that the EC offers a hugely successful competition law regime which – along with the US regime – is one of the most obvious models to be studied by countries seeking to develop competition law and policy domestically. This does not imply, however, that the regime *must* necessarily be closely followed by such countries, including Turkey, without the necessary adjustments for the purposes of accommodating those countries' particular economic, cultural, political and social circumstances.

4.9.3 The Association and Customs Union Agreements

It is not quite clear how the contribution made by the Association Agreement and Customs Union Agreement (CUA) should be judged. From a non-competition law angle, the success in non- but related competition matters has not been particularly impressive. A notable example in this regard can be found in relation to anti-dumping measures and their application within the framework of the CUA. From a competition angle on the other hand, a major observation that is worth making relates to the lack of effective framework for dealing with competition problems and concerns arising under the competition law provisions of the CUA. Currently, the Association Committee and Association Council act as the relevant bodies applying the rules. It is arguable whether the status quo should be changed with a specialist body being set up to deal with competition law breaches relating to the territory covered under the CUA. The chances of this happening, however, do not appear to be particularly realistic at the moment, which is likely to limit the effectiveness of the rules.

Beyond the need for an effective framework, the provisions of the CUA have not been implemented. As we saw above, this has given rise to enforcement problems in practice. From the European Commission's perspective, implementation of the rules will not be possible so long as Turkey has not complied with its commitments under the CUA fully and completely, including the adoption of specific rules and suitable mechanism dealing with state aid. The adoption of state aid rules has proved to be a problematic issue. On its part, the Commission has repeatedly 'reminded' Turkey of the need to adopt state aid rules highlighting the absence of such rules from the Turkish chapter on

competition and the Law in particular.¹¹⁷ The fact that Turkey has not adopted state aid rules makes it interesting to enquire whether Turkey is in breach of the CUA which in turn demands an examination of whether it is actually under an obligation to adopt suitable rules and mechanism for dealing with state aid cases. Answering this question requires consideration of three specific provisions of the CUA. Under Article 34 the prohibition on state aid featuring in Article 87 EC is included for the purposes of catching aid granted by the Member States of the EC and Turkey which distorts competition between the EC and Turkey. This corresponds with the treatment of collusion and abuse of dominance. However, whereas Article 37 of the CUA requires Turkey to *adopt* rules dealing with these two business phenomena, Article 39 of the CUA merely lays down an obligation on Turkey to *adapt* its rules and standards in the area of state aid. Therefore, there is no obligation on Turkey to adopt state aid rules compatible with those of the EC despite the fact that interestingly the agreement lays down an obligation on Turkey to implement the prohibition on harmful state aid.¹¹⁸

The slow progress made by Turkey in the field of state aid was for a long time caused by daunting bureaucracy and lack of decisiveness over whether a special mechanism with an independent institution should be set up to deal with state aid or whether state aid rules should be added to the Law itself, giving the power of enforcement to the authority and the board. This indecisiveness appears to have been effectively eliminated with the government's decision – contrary to the recommendation and views of the authority and the board $-^{119}$ to propose a bill aiming to establish two new specialist authorities: the State Aid Monitoring and Supervising Board, ¹²⁰ and the Directorate General for State Aid under

- ¹¹⁷ With regard to the deeper cooperation the authority has been seeking to establish with the European Commission as outlined above, it appears that the Commission has attempted to use the state aid question as a bargaining chip making it clear that full implementation of the provisions of the CUA can only happen following the adoption of state aid rules and a suitable mechanism for their enforcement by Turkey. The emphasis on implementation here is important given that it is considered by the board to be a key step towards securing such deeper cooperation – a view that is clear to the commission itself and with which the Commission agrees.
- ¹¹⁸ See Article 37 of the agreement.
- ¹¹⁹ The authority and the board have been particularly concerned about the uncertainty this proposal creates and the controversy it causes. According to the authority's view, it is the better-placed body with the relevant expertise to handle state aid cases.
- ¹²⁰ The proposal is for this State Aid Board to be made up of representatives of the government and to be armed with judicial powers. Its decisions, however, will be subject to review at the level of the Council of State.

the auspices of the State Planning Organisation as the main body responsible for the enforcement of the proposed state aid rules. This proposal to establish an autonomous system for state aid is considered to be problematic given the discretion it leaves in the hands of the government and the real possibility for this discretion to be utilised in a bureaucratic way to further and achieve purely political goals and objectives.¹²¹

Another aspect of the CUA worth highlighting concerns the obligation of Turkey to apply 'the principles contained in block exemption Regulations in force in the Community'.¹²² The various communiqués adopted by the board over the years have incorporated the principles contained in various EC block exemptions Regulations. This legislative exercise, however, has not been exhaustive with none of the communiqués adopted dealing with key block exemptions such as the technology transfer block exemption.¹²³ Interestingly, the board has not considered its incomplete legislative task to pose any significant problems given that its approach has been to treat all EC block exemption Regulations as *de facto* part of the Turkish competition law regime.¹²⁴

4.9.4 Achievement and progress of the authority

The Turkish Competition Authority has secured impressive achievements with quite an effective application of the competition rules. Its style of engagement has been 'positivist', which reflects the nature of the Law. As an instrument, the Law can be considered to be more positive than, for

¹²¹ It should be noted that the European Commission has been in favour of establishing a state aid authority which enjoys operational independence. It is doubtful, however, whether this proposal would fit with the Commission's conception in this case, given the expected lack of independence of the proposed board.

¹²² See Article 39(2)(a) of the CUA.

¹²³ The current technology transfer block exemption Regulation in the EC is Regulation 772/2004 on the application of Article 81(3) of the Treaty to categories of technology transfer agreements, OJ [2004] L123/11 which has replaced the old technology transfer Regulation 240/96. It should be added here that the Law is silent on the treatment of intellectual property rights, especially in relation to licensing of such rights which, as can be seen from the EC experience, can restrict competition especially where exclusivity is granted by the licensor to the licensee. Currently, the only reference to intellectual property rights can be found in Communiqué 2002/2 on vertical agreements, in which it is stated that intellectual property rights would fall within the scope of the communiqué where they are ancillary to a vertical agreement.

¹²⁴ The board's view is that situations covered by EC block exemption Regulations are unlikely to be challenged by it and where it becomes involved in such situations it is inclined to adopt a lenient approach.

example the EC rules, on which it is based: it goes beyond mere prohibition of anti-competitive behaviour and abusive practices towards the need to 'establish' competition. This positive nature of the Law could be said to be a reflection of the relevant rules of the Turkish Constitution and the nature of the provisions of the CUA. Both of these important documents lay down *positive* obligations on the government in the field of competition law.¹²⁵

The impressive achievements of the authority have been widely acknowledged by important bodies, most notably the OECD in its 2005 Peer Review Report when it commented that the Turkish Competition Authority has developed 'a reputation as one of Turkey's most effective autonomous agencies, winning respect and support from leaders in the business community, and playing a critical role in moving the Turkish economy forward to greater reliance on competition-based and consumer welfare-orientated market mechanisms'.¹²⁶ The authority has played an important role in harmonising Turkey's competition law with EC competition rules. However, in this regard, as we saw throughout the chapter, further improvements remain necessary to achieve the desired alignment with EC competition law and elimination of inconsistencies in the harmonisation of the regime with that of the EC, which are widely considered as crucial in advancing Turkey's goal of achieving full membership of the EU.

The important progress made by the authority has materialised in a relatively short period of time. This has been facilitated by, among other things, the technical assistance and benefits of capacity-building activities it has received from other competition authorities and through its participation in international fora; the increase in recent years in the budget allocated to it; and the recruiting of staff with relevant expertise and qualifications. In relation to the latter the authority's task has not been simple. At various stages it has faced a problem of attracting and keeping such staff with different officials (including potential ones) being attracted to financially more lucrative positions in the private sector. The authority has devised various strategies and programmes to help in its task such as enabling officials to benefit from attending fully-funded postgraduate programmes at European universities and engaging in academic activities.¹²⁷

¹²⁵ In relation to the Constitution see p 80 above and in relation to the CUA see pp 109–10 also above.

¹²⁶ Peer Review Report on 'Competition Law and Policy in Turkey' OECD (2005), p 3.

¹²⁷ The board has placed particular emphasis on academic engagement and input by the authority's staff.

There is scope for further improvement in the work of the authority, however, especially in relation to how the authority relies on and applies the Law in practice. Several provisions of the Law would benefit from improvement and clarification. In addition to those discussed above, such as the concerted practice presumption provision, it is possible to refer to Article 9 of the Law which deals with among other things actions to be taken by the board once it establishes a breach of the provisions of the Law on collusion, abuse of dominance or mergers; the right to complain given to natural and legal persons with legitimate interest; and interim measures which may be issued by the board in exceptional circumstances. Obscurely, the article states that prior to adopting a decision finding a breach of Article 4, 6 or 7 of the Law the board must inform in writing the firms concerned of its view on how the infringement in question should be terminated. A narrow interpretation of this would be to consider this as part of a step by the board equivalent to that taken by many competition authorities around the world by which the authority notifies its findings to the firm(s) concerned and thereby gives such firm(s) the opportunity to submit their views to the authority before the latter adopts its final decision.¹²⁸ A wider interpretation of this provision, on the other hand, would be that the purpose behind the provision is to provide a legal basis for competition law settlements to be reached with firms. This interpretation appears to be consistent with the board's conception of the article, namely that settlements, albeit in limited form,¹²⁹ are possible under the provision. Nonetheless, the article would benefit from clarification, to make it clear that settlements are possible, outlining the conditions to be met and indicating the stages of the investigation at which settlements

4.9.5 The strict time frames

may be sought and reached.

The Law appears to subject the authority and the board to strict time frames in relation to various aspects of competition law practice, not only in the field of merger control where strict time limits on the work of the competition authority are considered to be vital. It is debatable

¹²⁸ This would correspond to the 'statement of objections' produced by the European Commission when enforcing Articles 81 and 82 EC.

¹²⁹ For a settlement to be possible the firm(s) concerned must enter into a commitment to terminate the infringement in question and to reach the settlement and this must happen at an early stage.

Situation	Time limit	Article of the Law
Preliminary investigations (other than mergers)	Thirty days (with ten additional days for the board to decide whether to commence a formal investigation)	Articles 40 and 41
Preliminary investigations (mergers)*	Fifteen days	Article 10
Completion of a formal investigation	Six months (with the possibility for a single extension of an additional Six months)	Article 43
Post investigation communication between the authority and firms	Seventy-five days (one extension of thirty days is possible)	Article 45
Holding an oral hearing	Thirty to sixty days following the end of the investigation	Article 46
Duration of the hearing	Five consecutive days	Article 47
Adoption of final decision by the board	Fifteen days following the hearing	Article 48

* The Law here follows in part the German merger control regime, under which if the German Cartel Office intends to block a merger operation it needs to send the merging parties a 'one-month' letter within one month of the start of the investigation.

whether this state of affairs is desirable especially for a developing competition authority facing a challenging task of not only enforcing competition law but also engaging in competition advocacy. The table below illustrates the different provisions of the Law which impose strict time frames on the authority and the board.

4.9.6 General deficiencies

The Law suffers from several problems. Some of these problems call for urgent action whereas others can only realistically be expected to be addressed in light of wider changes in the legal and political arena in Turkey. Among the former problems are the absence of sufficient public awareness and understanding of competition law and policy and the remarkable absence of a competition culture in the country. The authority and the board have made important inroads into effective enforcement of the Law and advocating competition at the legislative and policy formulation level, ensuring their presence is felt. In relation to the public strand of competition advocacy and the building of a competition culture in the country, however, the authority and the board still lag behind the ambitious goals they have set for themselves whether in light of the desire for full membership of the EU or within the context of participation in the work of the OECD and more recently the ICN. Part of the problem here has been caused by a delay on the part of the authority to engage in a vigorous and comprehensive competition advocacy programme.

Another problem which revolves around competition understanding but at a different level concerns the judiciary. It is difficult to maintain that courts, or the State Council at least, have come to enjoy adequate competence, let alone sufficient independence in terms of their competition thinking and handling of competition matters brought to their attention. The need for judges to enjoy such competence and independence is crucial in light of the fact that the Law facilitates judicial involvement not only at the level of reviewing board decisions but also at that of private enforcement and actions for damages and compensation which the Law clearly encourages and facilitates.¹³⁰ It would be useful here to consider the issue of competence of the judiciary to apply competition law and policy in the country within the wider context of the degree of separation of powers in Turkey. The judiciary in Turkey is declared to be independent, but the need for judicial reform and confirmation of its independence are subject to open debate.¹³¹ Nonetheless, it should be noted that only when the judiciary is fully independent from the executive and legislative branches of the state can the courts effectively enforce the competition rules. On the other hand, the second type of problems underlying the Law, which as we noted can only realistically be expected to be addressed as part of wider changes, can be illustrated with reference to the issue of governmental control over the enforcement of the competition rules. Although the Law

¹³⁰ See p 101 above.

¹³¹ A good illustration here can be found outside the field of competition law. Internationally recognised human rights such as freedom of thought, expression, assembly and movement are expressly enshrined in the Constitution. However, judicially these rights have at times been narrowly interpreted.

contains no direct reference to such control, it is important not to be misled by this 'silence' given that such control does actually exist in practice. The control in this case can be seen in relation to legislative activities and policy formulation. As we saw above, the authority and the board have had little influence over the debate and decision-making concerning the proposed state aid rules and mechanism. Another example can be seen in the case of the adoption of the Regulation on Distribution and Customer Services in Natural Gas.¹³² A third example can be found in relation to price regulation of certain commodities.¹³³ All of these examples demonstrate that the government control and the lack of sufficient influence by the authority and the board are problematic and should be addressed. For this to happen, however, it would be realistic to expect a change in the political arena more generally with an effective decision by the government to strengthen and support the authority and the board further by facilitating a greater say and role for them. In fact the failure of the government to offer this greater support is questionable given that since the EU agreed in principle to commence membership negotiations with Turkey – the goal of EU membership has become an even greater objective and the government has been fully aware that realising this objective rests in no small way on the competition law and policy question.

4.9.7 The Law and free market

In the case of Turkey there is a crucial question that must be asked in relation to the Law, namely whether it should serve as an instrument for the purposes of facilitating and building a free market economy in the country or whether it should be used on the assumption that a free market economy is in existence. It is important to be aware that in the case of countries with developing economies, competition law tends to be used as an instrument to create and maintain competition, whilst in countries with developed economies the law is used for the purposes of promoting competition through protecting it. As will become apparent from the discussion in later chapters this has been the case in several MECs. Therefore the undesirability of the former adopting almost exactly the same competition laws as those found in the latter should be recognised. Looking at the approach of the Turkish Competition Authority over the years – along with the legislative intent behind the Law – it appears that competition law is perceived as a tool used on the

¹³² See pp 98–9 above. ¹³³ See note 84 above and accompanying discussion.

assumption that a free market economy is in existence. This assumption is problematic in many respects given that the Turkish economy is still undergoing privatisation in relation to different key sectors¹³⁴ and the process of liberalisation – although seeing significant progress – is still quite a way from becoming fully mature.

There may be several explanations for the particular choice made by the authority and the board in relation to their use of the Law in practice. One explanation is that the Law is intended to fit within the country's international economic policy and political agenda and one that would attract foreign investment by firms familiar with the legal environment of the EC.¹³⁵ Hence by operating the Law on the basis of this assumption, maturity in thinking and enforcement will be displayed with an EC or Western style. Another explanation is that there is a particular desire and interest on the part of those policy-makers to minimise the potential role judges may play when adjudicating over matters related to the Law,¹³⁶ and therefore prevent possible judicial pronouncements, which may derail the Western vision of the Law and the strategic vision underlying its application and enforcement. Such determination nonetheless can be seen as controversial and one that is bound to cause more problems than it seeks to avoid.

4.9.8 Future directions

It would be appropriate to end the reflections on the Law and the Turkish competition law regime with a brief consideration of the future directions of the Turkish competition law scene. It is widely believed that the adoption of the Law has had a positive economic effect both within Turkey as well as in relation to foreign trade, which the Law is

¹³⁶ Interestingly, even if this explanation is accepted as correct it is unlikely this determination will survive in practice given the fact that many provisions in the Law are worded in such a way that the need for guidance, whether judicially or administratively, on their application in the future will be inevitable.

¹³⁴ These sectors include sugar, tobacco, air transport and airlines, oil refinery, among others; other sectors are expected to be added to this list in the near future which include electricity, petrochemical manufacturing and banking.

¹³⁵ The need for countries with developing economies to adopt competition rules based on those of countries with developing economies has been advocated by many writers. See Langenfeld and Blitzer, 'Is competition policy the last thing Central and Eastern Europe need' (1991) 6 American University Journal of International Law and Policy 347; Feinberg and Meurs, 'Privatization and antitrust in Eastern Europe: the importance of entry' (1994) 39 Antitrust Bulletin 797.

considered to have expanded in addition to attracting increased foreign investment in the country. This is hardly surprising given that one of the aims behind the Law was to expand the private sector and the fact that the Law has encouraged business confidence and created a legal and regulatory environment highly similar to that of the EC, with which many international firms are familiar.

The useful review conducted by the OECD of competition law and development in Turkey over the years has produced several recommendations, which mainly aim at bringing the Turkish competition law regime closer to that of the EC and bringing Turkey to closer compliance with all aspects of the CUA, including those under which adaptation as opposed to *adoption* of rules is required. At the present time it is not possible to predict with certainty whether Turkey will accede to the EU. Nonetheless, based on all current indications – whether based on the work and policy of the authority and the board or the position adopted by the European Commission - it appears to be fairly clear that one should expect further and closer alignment of the Turkish competition law regime with that of the EC. To reach this destination, however, several important steps will need to be taken by the authority and the board and the Turkish government more generally. These include: adopting state aid rules and mechanism; clarifying the application of the competition rules in the special sectors and the relationship of the authority with sectoral regulators; abolishing the negative clearance notification mechanism and removing or clarifying the concerted practice presumption; enhancing the authority's merger control practice and refining the merger rules in the regime; engaging in deeper and wider competition advocacy leading to robust competition culture; and remedving the various deficiencies and closing the gaps and loopholes identified in the discussion above. Achieving these will undoubtedly enable Turkey to reach its competition law destination which in turn would enhance the prospects of fulfilling the dream of full EU membership. Until that happens, however, this dream will remain a European dream from the other side of the border.

The Arab Maghreb countries

The Maghreb countries – or as more widely known the North African Arab countries of Algeria, Libya, Mauritania, Morocco and Tunisia – have since the early 1990s experienced extremely interesting and important phases of development and transformation. These five countries have strong commonalities and similarities in relation to culture, language, tradition and legal systems which many would argue have been facilitated by their geographic location. Others attribute these commonalities to their link to France and the existence of a French rule in most of them in the early parts of the twentieth century. These commonalities have, among other things, facilitated cooperation between these countries, though they have also been the cause of some frictions and deep disagreements. An important achievement of the Maghreb countries in forging closer economic, social and political ties among themselves has been the Arab Maghreb Union (AMU) which was established in 1989.

The roots of the AMU, however, extend to a fruitless attempt in 1964 by Algeria, Libya, Morocco and Tunisia to coordinate and harmonise their development plans, inter-regional trade and relations with the EC. That attempt took the form of a conference attended by the Economic Ministers of the four countries and the creation of the Permanent Consultation Council of the Maghreb Countries, *Conseil Permanent Cunsultatif du Maghreb* (CPCM) at that conference. The AMU has very ambitious goals and objectives including establishing closer ties and solidarity, common defence and free movement of goods and services. To date, however, these objectives have not all been achieved.

5.1 Algeria: replacing draconian legislation with a mechanism for consultation

Algeria has had an interesting experience with competition law and policy. This experience began in 1989 with the Republic adopting the

Law on Prices,¹ which strictly speaking was not a competition tool and suffered from many deficiencies in practice. That Law was repealed in 1995 upon the entry into force of the Competition Ordinance 1995.² The Ordinance came to promote competition in Algeria through the introduction of an adequate tool for protecting and organising the patterns of competition forces so that economic efficiency in local markets could be stimulated and the welfare of local consumers could be maximised. Special emphasis was placed on transparency and honesty in commercial relationships. In effect the Ordinance ushered in the beginning of a specific, modern competition law regime in the country but was for many reasons deemed to suffer from shortcomings and in the early years of its existence calls were already heard for replacing it with a more modern competition instrument. Principally, the Ordinance suffered from poor drafting and did not highlight the demarcation between different business phenomena and their treatment, namely collusion between firms, abuse of dominance and harmful concentrations or mergers. Secondly, the Ordinance was largely viewed as having an imposing character and the preference that came to prevail was in favour of replacing such legislative style with an instrument, which could facilitate 'consultation' between the competition authority, the Competition Council, and firms and foster a competition culture and enable the council to engage in competition advocacy. Thirdly, the structure of the Competition Council was considered to require restructuring in order to make it a more 'dynamic' institution able to police markets effectively and help 'upgrade' the level of competition in local markets. A fourth reason was a hybrid intrinsic-extrinsic one and concerned the government's desire to bring the Algerian competition law regime closer to that of the EC and build a strong platform for global integration. Two particular developments appear to have played a major role in this regard. First, Algeria concluded an Association Agreement with the EC which was signed in Valencia on 22 April 2002 and entered into force on 1 September 2005, replacing the Cooperation Agreement between the parties of 1976. Articles 41–43 of this agreement deal with competition issues, setting out rules applying to agreements, decisions and concerted practices which restrict, prevent or distort competition, the abuse of a dominant position, the behaviour of monopolies and public enterprises and enterprises which have been granted special or exclusive rights. The Association Agreement aimed at improving relations between the EC and Algeria in terms of free trade and

¹ Law No. 89–12 of 5 July 1989. ² Ordinance No. 95–06 of 25 January 1995.

economic liberalisation and for this purpose it obligated Algeria to introduce modern competition legislation. Secondly, in December 2002 a Declaration on Co-operation between Algeria and the EFTA States was issued. The purpose of this is to develop the economic and trade relations between the EFTA States and Algeria which would ultimately lead to the establishment of a free trade area. Accordingly the EFTA States and Algeria must develop their cooperation in a way which will strengthen free competition and liberalise their trade relations. In pursuit of this, the declaration stipulates that views be exchanged between the EFTA States and Algeria to determine the conditions for free and undistorted competition and they must jointly discuss the actions necessary to establish a free trade area. A Joint Committee is created to review the cooperation between the EFTA States and Algeria and to make any recommendations it considers necessary. The possibility of a Free Trade Agreement between the EFTA States and Algeria is currently under discussion.

5.1.1 Competition Ordinance 2003

In light of the above-mentioned developments and to achieve the objectives mentioned above, the government considered modernising its competition legislation a top priority. At the end, Competition Ordinance 2003 (the Ordinance) was adopted and among other things it repealed Ordinance 1995.³

5.1.1.1 Aims, objectives and scope

In a similar vein to its predecessor Ordinance 1995, the Ordinance aims at regulating conditions of competition in the market, preventing harms to competition, stimulating economic efficiency and maximising consumer welfare. The Ordinance brings within its scope anti-competitive behaviour, abusive conduct and certain economic concentrations whether those involving private or public firms so long as in the case of the latter, doing so would not interfere with the exercise of prerogatives of public powers or the exercise of public tasks and activities.⁴

5.1.1.2 Pricing activities and policies

Article 4 of the Ordinance shows the importance being attached to the freedom of firms to determine their pricing policies. This is considered to be a cornerstone of the market mechanism and a modern policy

³ Ordinance No. 03–03 of 19 July 2003. ⁴ See Article 2 of the Ordinance.

approach which Algeria came to embrace and which the Ordinance came to support. This principle, however, is not without exceptions or limitations: the government regards certain products as being 'strategic', something which in practice may necessitate reverting to special regulation of the pricing of these products.⁵ This price regulatory approach is also open to the government in cases where excessive increase in prices occurs as a result of serious disturbances within the market, difficulties in supplying the market or a particular geographical area or due to the existence of natural monopolies. Article 5 of the Ordinance, which provides for this power of the government, requires that the opinion of the Competition Council be sought and that in all cases the measures adopted must be temporary and not exceeding a maximum duration of six months with no possibility for renewal.

5.1.1.3 Influence of EC competition law

The Ordinance shows the great extent to which it is modelled on EC competition rules, in particular Articles 81 and 82 EC and the Merger Regulation,⁶ and this confirms the government's intention when considering repealing Ordinance 1995 to bring its competition regime closer to the EC system of competition law. The Ordinance also shows similarities in approach with other European competition law regimes, notably (and perhaps understandably) the French regime and to a lesser extent the German one.⁷ The idea for creating an independent competition authority seems to have been informed by the experience of these regimes. Thus, the Algerian regime – as embodied in the Ordinance – has a strong European flavour.

5.1.1.4 Non-competition considerations

Article 9 of the Ordinance contains rather broad criteria making an exemption possible in the case of a behaviour caught under Article 6

⁵ See Article 4 of the Ordinance.

⁶ Note here that the reference is to the old EC Regulation 4064/89 on the control of concentrations between undertakings, OJ [1990] L257/13 on which the Ordinance is based but which was replaced in May 2004 by a new Regulation 139/2004 (the current EC Merger Regulation), OJ [2004] L24/1.

⁷ In relation to the latter this can be seen in the case of the Ordinance's provisions on merger control where a merger operation prohibited by the Competition Council may nonetheless be approved by the government – following receipt of the views of the Minister for Trade and the Minister in charge of the relevant sector – on grounds of general public interest. A common case in practice where such grounds would apply is a situation where the general economic interest of Algeria would justify that and this is measured in terms of improvement in competitiveness, especially internationally.

(collusion between undertakings) or under Article 7 (abuse of dominance). These criteria – whilst embodying key elements featuring in Article 81(3) EC such as ensuring economic or technical progress – contain several non-competition based considerations,⁸ namely a consideration of whether the relevant situation: was the result of 'coercion' through the application of a legal provision; facilitates consolidation in the competitive position of small and medium-size firms; and contributes to employment. The existence of such non-competition-based considerations opens a huge scope for discretion to be exercised in practice.

5.1.2 The role of the Competition Council

A major deficiency under the regime set up under Ordinance 1995 was the lack of a sufficiently dynamic competition authority active in promoting competition and building a competition culture in Algeria. The existence of the Competition Council was largely symbolic and its operations were considered to be too rigid, in particular lacking sufficient flexibility to adapt itself to an ever-changing economic climate and fast-evolving economic behaviour and practices. The approach of the council to the application of the competition rules was highly formalistic and this contributed to its 'static' status and lack of dynamism. The enactment of the Ordinance was intended to do away with this deficiency.

According to Article 23 of the Ordinance the council enjoys a legal personality and financial autonomy and is composed of nine members drawn from a variety of backgrounds: two members with judicial background and experience and seven members chosen because of their qualification and expertise in relation to competition, distribution and consumer matters.⁹ Without any apparent explanation, the article provides for one of these seven members to be appointed on a proposal from the Minister of the Interior. In addition, the council has a general secretary and rapporteurs to assist in its work. As good practice aimed to enhance transparency in its work and functioning, the council is expected to produce an annual report which is addressed to the Algerian Parliament, the Prime Minister and the Minister for Trade

⁸ See Article 9 of the Ordinance.

⁹ The appointment is full-time for a term of five years which is renewable.

and which is made public at a later stage following its receipt by these addressees.

The council is a decision-making body with the ability to reach binding decisions, issue final and interim injunctions,¹⁰ and also deliver opinions on any question concerning competition following a request by the government, firms, economic and financial institutions, trade associations and consumer associations. Other key functions of the council include delivering opinions on proposed laws with competition relevance, albeit remote, such as those imposing quantitative restrictions on access to markets or the exercise of different professions or those creating exclusive rights in certain parts of the country or in relation to certain economic activities or those introducing uniform practices with regard to matters such as conditions of sale. Remarkably, Article 37 of the Ordinance provides that in relation to such consultation the council can conduct the necessary investigation into the conditions of application of the proposed law and should such investigation reveal a possible restriction of competition the council will have the power to take the necessary action to eliminate such restriction. This provision is intended to increase the dynamism of the council; however, what is not clear is whether in the case of such a finding the council will be able to de facto veto the proposed law or force its amendment. In light of its more general power and the institutional structure - within its legislative, executive and judicial branches surrounding the Ordinance it appears that the latter course of action is the one that may be open to the council in practice.

The council may launch investigations on its own initiative or upon receipt of a relevant request or a complaint. It has fairly wide powers in this regard and to a certain extent the Ordinance follows the EC competition law regime on the enforcement front.¹¹

5.1.2.1 The council's relationship with other regulators

The Ordinance shows the importance which is attached to developing cooperation between the council and sectoral regulators in Algeria and

¹⁰ In the Ordinance, Article 45 deals with final injunctions and Article 46 deals with interim injunctions, which may be ordered to prevent an imminent, irreparable harm or damage to the general economic interest.

¹¹ It is worth noting the similarities in terms of the internal operations of the council when conducting investigations including the gathering of evidence, arrangements of hearings for firms and the handling of information etc. between the Ordinance and the practices of the European Commission.

the need to build dialogues in relation to the application of the competition rules in individual cases. The Ordinance does not provide for the power of sectoral regulators to apply its provisions in relation to anticompetitive behaviour or abusive conduct in their sectors but instead it offers sectoral regulators the opportunity to deliver their opinion on cases before the council which concern their particular sectors.¹²

5.1.2.2 Penalties and sanctions

The main penalty available under the Ordinance is that of a fine, which may be imposed on firms in a variety of situations: in the case of a collusion or abuse of dominance;¹³ the implementation of a merger operation without the council's approval;¹⁴ failure to comply with injunctions issued by the council under Articles 45 and 46 of the Ordinance;¹⁵ the provision of inaccurate or false information or failure to supply complete information if so requested by the rapporteur.¹⁶ The Ordinance also seeks to 'supplement' the provision on fines in the case of firms with the option of fining any individual who participated personally and fraudulently in the planning or implementation of behaviour or conduct caught under the Ordinance.¹⁷

The Ordinance contains a mechanism for immunity which when used could result in either a reduction in the amount of fine imposed or a

- ¹³ The reference here is to the content of Article 6 (horizontal collusion), Article 7 (abuse of dominance), Article 10 (vertical restraints), Article 11 (abuse of dominance) and Article 12 (abuse of dominance) of the Ordinance. The fine in this case cannot exceed 7 per cent of the turnover of the firm concerned. The turnover here is the preceding financial year's generated in Algeria. According to Article 56 of the Ordinance, however, if a turnover figure is not available, a maximum fine not exceeding 3 million Dinars will be imposed.
- ¹⁴ According to Article 61 the fine in this case will be a maximum of 7 per cent of the turnover of each of the merging firms or the merged entity generated in the preceding financial year in Algeria. A failure to comply with commitments attached to a merger clearance or a breach of those may attract a fine of up to 5 per cent of the turnover of each of the merging firms or the merged entity generated in the preceding financial year in Algeria.
- ¹⁵ See note 10 above on the difference between the two articles. The fine in this case will be a periodic one with a daily rate of 100,000 Dinars.
- ¹⁶ According to Article 59 the council having received the opinion of the rapporteur can decide to impose a fixed penalty of 500,000 Dinars with an additional periodic penalty at a daily rate of 50,000 Dinars until the situation is remedied.
- ¹⁷ Article 57 of the Ordinance provides that the fine is a fixed one totalling 2 million Dinars.

¹² See Article 39 of the Ordinance which also provides that the council must transmit a copy of the file to the relevant regulator for the latter to give its opinion.

total immunity from such fine. From reading Article 60 of the Ordinance one forms the impression that the conditions are neither sufficiently strict nor mature. Thus, there is no reference to whether as a requirement in the case of total immunity the firm in question must be the first to 'confess' to the council about the infringement under the Ordinance or what the rate of reduction in the amount of fine is in relation to different firms confessing at different stages of the investigation. Having said that, the article is quite developed in providing that no immunity will be possible in case of repeated infringement, regardless of the nature of such an infringement. Whether one agrees or disagrees with the strictness of this approach the inclusion of this provision was motivated more by cultural considerations about the seriousness of recidivism as a highly undesirable phenomenon, which - in light of local norms and customs and which to a large extent also prevails in most countries in the region - deserves to be met with a heavy-handed approach. From a different angle this approach can be considered as being intended to have a 'favourable' deterrent effect.

5.1.2.3 Judicial supervision

The decisions of the council – although binding on the persons to whom they are addressed – are subject to review at the level of the Court of Algiers. This is a very important provision in practice which ensures the existence of a proper system of checks and balances. According to Article 63 of the Ordinance, such actions for review may be brought by the parties concerned or the Minister for Trade within one month from the receipt of the council's decision.¹⁸

5.1.3 International openness and cooperation

The legislative intent behind the Ordinance of facilitating international openness and cooperation receives particular expression in Articles 40–43, which deal with the council's cooperation with foreign competition authorities. These articles show the willingness of the council to engage in international cooperation and to coordinate enforcement efforts with foreign competition authorities including: entering into formal cooperation agreements; communicating information or documents in the council's possession to those authorities; and gathering

¹⁸ There is a different time-limit for review action in the case of interim measures which according to Article 63 is eight days.

evidence at their request subject to reciprocity and the rule on professional secrecy. The council's cooperation endeavours may even transcend this and include conducting investigations on behalf of foreign competition authorities. Nonetheless, the council's cooperation as described is subject to the strict conditions contained in Article 42 of the Ordinance, namely that such actions may not infringe the national sovereignty of Algeria, undermine the country's economic interests or contravene its internal laws.

5.1.4 Comments

There is no doubt that Ordinance 2003 has brought a significant improvement to the Algerian system of competition law, whether in relation to the substantive law provisions within the system or in relation to the institutional structure and mechanism. Measured in relation to the goals it was intended to achieve, the Ordinance can be said to have facilitated the creation of a consultative dimension within the system and made the competition law mechanism in the country more dynamic. However, the Ordinance suffers from the existence of several gaps in its provisions. For example, its provisions on abuse of dominance are scattered in different articles without any apparent explanation for such an approach: Article 7 addresses abuse of dominance in the case of prohibition of market access, limitation or control of production, investment or technical progress, tving between products, discrimination and abusive pricing practices; Article 11 considers abuse in the case of 'state of dependence' such as situations of refusal to supply without objective justification, imposing obligations of resale price maintenance and exclusive purchasing;¹⁹ Article 12 deals with predatory pricing. Another gap worth highlighting is caused by the rigidity of the rules contained in some provisions of the Ordinance and the lack of clear explanation of the concepts contained in those provisions. For instance, Article 10 lays down a prohibition on exclusive purchasing agreements (in a vertical sense) which give rise to monopoly on the part of suppliers over distribution in the relevant market. Such agreements are considered to prevent, restrict or distort the play of free competition. There is no explanation given with regard to what is considered to amount to 'monopoly' in this case or any appreciation of the fact that

¹⁹ Article 3(d) defines the term state of dependence as a situation where a firm does not have a realistic alternative means to purchase from or sell to another.

such a *per se* rule may cause difficulties in relation to its application in practice or that competition problems may result from vertical agreements even where the supplier does not enjoy a monopoly position. Nonetheless, the explanation for the inclusion of this prohibition is cultural: exclusive purchasing situations are extremely sensitive in Algeria and a great deal of harm has come from them over the years. These situations often involve suppliers with monopoly positions. The choice of a *per se* approach is a reflection of the traditional attitude prevailing in the country, namely that prevention of a harmful situation is the best cure to be sought and applied.

5.2 Morocco: a strong desire for modernisation

Competition law was introduced in Morocco as a double-edge sword aiming at providing the government with a political-economic instrument for controlling markets and as a free market economy tool to be used following the liberalisation of domestic markets including that of prices and a process of privatisation aiming at a gradual removal of state monopolies in different sectors of the economy. By adopting a specific competition law, Morocco was considered to have taken a giant leap in its long process of economic and political reform, which was launched several years ago. This reform was based on the Monarch's desire to modernise the economy and the legal and institutional environment within the country in order to enhance creativity, productivity and enterprise on the part of local firms as well as build an environment conducive to foreign investment and foreign participation in the domestic economy.

The regulation of competition in Morocco should not be considered in isolation. Competition law and policy in the country are taken to have supreme 'constitutional' attributes thus making competition infringements offences committed against the fundamental rights of citizens, their liberty and their property. Moreover, competition regulation is part of the general mechanism of economic regulation in the country designed to facilitate a 'dialogue' leading to collaboration between public administration and private firms. Several institutional structures have been set up over the years for this dialogue to begin and progress to be made including: the National Committee of Recovery which aims at identifying and putting into practice measures in order to improve the competitiveness of Moroccan firms; the National Council of Exterior Commerce which aims at promoting a conducive commercial environment and building a suitable strategy to facilitate that; and specific committees and sectoral bodies dedicated to establishing contact-programmes between the private sector and the administration in key sectors such as tourism, textile-clothing and information technology.

5.2.1 Western style: linking with the EC and EFTA

Morocco, whether in name or approach, is focused towards the West and this style came to be reinvigorated in the 1990s with solid links and cooperation mechanism created between the Kingdom and the EC and EFTA. The EC–Morocco Association Agreement was signed in Brussels, on 26 February 1996, and entered into force on 1 March 2000, replacing the Morocco–EC Cooperation Agreement of 1976. The competition provisions are contained in Articles 36–38 of the Agreement. They prohibit agreements, decisions and concerted practices which restrict, prevent or distort competition as well as abuse of a dominant position and aid which distorts or threatens to distort competition. In addition, regulation of monopolies and public enterprises and enterprises which have been granted special or exclusive rights is advocated. These prohibitions are reinforced in Article 17 of the Free Trade Agreement signed between the EFTA States and Morocco on 19 June 1997, which entered into force on 1 December 1999.

5.2.2 The Law on the Freedom of Prices and Competition

The Law on the Freedom of Prices and Competition was adopted against the backdrop of the economic reform mentioned above.²⁰ The Law has been the result of a calculated decision, seeking to affirm the government's conviction that: protecting the freedom of competition and free pricing and guaranteeing unhindered access to domestic markets are among the tenets of a modern economy. Morocco has always been a society seeking modernity and therefore modernisation of the economy was a highly attractive slogan the government felt comfortable introducing.

The Law is the longest competition legislation in the region with 103 Articles. Its provisions are very detailed though they are overstretched in their number given that the content of the Law could have been covered

by fewer provisions. The Law is modelled in significant aspects on the competition rules of the EC and is supplemented by a Competition Regulation or Circular, adopted on 6 September 2001 (the Competition Regulation).²¹

5.2.2.1 The scheme of the Law

The aims of the Law, as articulated in broad terms in the preamble, appear to revolve around seeking to guarantee four important objectives: free prices determined according to competitive forces and organising the play of free competition in the market; enhancing economic activities and development; maximising consumer welfare; and achieving transparency and loyalty in commercial relations. Other objectives include guaranteeing unhindered access to markets and ensuring availability of adequate information for consumers.²² These are highly interesting objectives and appear to encompass an interesting doctrine of competition law which is concerned mainly with structural market issues. Indeed, this is all the more clear from the legislative intent and policy approach behind the Law which sought to introduce a Law to complement structural economic reforms already effected and aiming at bringing the Moroccan economy closer to prevailing international economic standards. Morocco places particular importance on the latter and has considered building strategic bilateral and multilateral alliances with key countries and regional economic blocks, such as EC, EFTA, the USA and Arab countries as a key step to achieving its objectives. These reforms concern many arenas and rest on a variety of laws, codes and legal reforms which came to assume fundamental importance in Morocco including: the Law on Unfair Competition and Trade Secrets;²³ the Commercial Code; the Company Law; the tax reforms; reforms of the banking system; the Labour Law; and the Customs Code.

The Law brings within its scope the anti-competitive behaviour, conduct or activities of legal and natural persons, whether established in Morocco or outside (so long as there is an effect on competition in Morocco or part of it) as well as all practices of production and distribution in relation to goods and services. Additionally, export-related agreements are within the scope of the Law insofar as their application

²¹ Regulation No. 2–00–854.

²² See for example Article 6(1) which prohibits collusion hindering market access and Article 47 which deals with price and commercial information.

²³ Law No. 15–2000 of 2 April 2000.

affects competition in domestic markets. The Law does not exclude public entities active in production and distribution from its scope and only insofar as their activities do not concern their exercise of public functions or the provision of public services.²⁴

5.2.2.2 Free pricing and price regulation

Despite the articulated goal of the Law to guarantee price competition,²⁵ the Law contains an element of price regulation which in some cases can translate into deep intervention in the market by the government, albeit this intervention being 'controlled'.²⁶ This can be seen in Article 3 and Article 83 of the Law. The former article provides for price-fixing by the administration in relation to sectors or geographic areas in which price competition is limited either due to monopolistic activities, enjoyed under law or *de facto*, or due to difficulties related to supply or due to the existence of certain laws or regulations. Article 83 provides for the possibility of price regulation in relation to commodities and services featuring in lists, prepared according to regulations and the price of which is fixed in accordance with the provisions of the Law on Price Regulation and Supervision.²⁷ According to the article the price regulation in this case may last for a transitional period of five years commencing on the date the Law comes into effect.²⁸ At the time of writing – December 2006 – the published list contained thirty-one products and services, ranging from drinking water, sugar and wheat flour to transport of people and goods by road, rail and air (within Morocco).²⁹

²⁴ See Article 1 of the Law.

- ²⁵ See the discussion above on the price competition goal of the Law and Article 2 of the Law which gives clear expression to this goal.
- ²⁶ By 'controlled' this author refers to the fact that such intervention necessitates the administration consulting the Competition Council and establishing guidelines for price regulation beforehand. Note also Article 5 of the Law which provides for the possibility of consultation and agreement between the administration and professional organisations representing different sectors in cases where the administration seeks to regulate the price. Furthermore, in cases of measures taken under Article 4 such measures should be adopted for a period not exceeding six months renewable only once. Article 4 provides that in case of intervention by the administration the latter must take necessary temporary measures to prevent any excessive price increase or decrease which is likely due to exceptional circumstances, public emergency or unusual circumstances.
- ²⁷ Law No. 008–71.
- ²⁸ 'Comes' here should be taken to mean came as the Law entered into force in May 2001.
- ²⁹ The full list can be viewed at the Ministry of Justice's website at www.justice.gov.ma/ index_an.aspx.

Additionally, Articles 56-60 of the Law provide for specific rules for products subject to price regulation. The content of these articles appears, on economic grounds, to be questionable given the rules have been set in an economically 'over-simplified' manner, which ignores the complexities of cost and price determinations in practice. For example, Article 56 provides that it is possible to determine prices on the basis of 'total value', profit index applying to a product at the retail level or any other way. The article provides that the profit index – expressed in the difference between the cost and total value – will be applied to the sale price. It is possible for the administration to revert to mandatory declaration of stocking, in any shape or form, in the case of regulated products,³⁰ and to set the conditions for the stocking of these products and the method for offering them for sale.³¹ Article 60 prohibits any price increase in the case of regulated products whether in the sale above the fixed price; the purchase above fixed price; or sharing among agents of profits, which exceed the maximum permitted rate of profit at any level of the distribution chain.

5.2.2.3 Consumer protection

Articles 47–50 of the Law deal with consumer protection and information. Among other things, the provisions mandate that all sellers and service-providers inform consumers through publicising their price lists and the conditions related to sale by way of an announcement, poster or any other suitable means; providing customers with invoices and receipts; refraining from refusing to supply to consumers without justification; tying between different products or making the supply of a product subject to quantitative restrictions; and refraining, in the case of sale of products to consumers, from offering rewards – whether immediate or postponed – in the form of free products, which are not similar nor complementary to the former.³²

³⁰ See Article 57 of the Law which also provides for the possibility of the products in question benefiting from compensation from the government budget.

³¹ See Article 58 of the Law.

³² Article 50 provides that the prohibition in this case does not extend to products with low value. The article also provides that reward in this case does not include after-sale services; provision of free services which are not offered under a contract in return for consideration and which lack commercial value; and offering necessary services for the usual use of the product.

5.2.2.4 Conducting investigations

The Law includes a fairly detailed chapter dealing with market investigations and research to be conducted by government officials with the necessary qualification or the members of the Commission for Price Supervision (the inspectors) for the purposes of applying the different provisions of the Law.³³ The inspectors enjoy fairly extensive powers, which in strict competition-enforcement sense translate into the powers many competition authorities have come to enjoy, such as conducting investigations at business premises of firms, inspecting products whether in transit or on business premises and seizing the necessary documents.

5.2.2.5 Transparency between professionals

Another example of deep regulation within the Law can be found in Articles 51-54, which deal with 'transparency in commercial relations between professionals'. The articles detail the steps which professionals must take in conducting business among themselves without, however, defining or explaining the term 'professional'.³⁴ For example, such steps include producing bills, receipts or invoices in every commercial transaction conducted. Article 51 describes in detail what the exact content of such documents should be: names and addresses of the parties, the quantity of products supplied, price, discount, total amount due and methods of payment. Article 52 states that a producer or serviceprovider or wholesaler should inform all professional buyers, where the latter so request, of its price list and conditions of sale. Article 53 prohibits setting minimum resale prices. Finally, Article 54 prohibits producers, service-providers, importers or wholesalers from engaging in the following conduct: imposing on a business partner or extracting from the latter prices or payment conditions or other conditions related to sale or purchase which are 'exclusive' without any justification in terms of consideration and which may lead to elimination of competition on the part of such partner; fulfilling a buyer's request of products or services rendered for a professional purpose which does not conform to normal business conditions or was not made in good faith; making the sale of a

³³ See Articles 61–66.

³⁴ From a general reading of the Law, however, its appears that this term is interpreted quite widely and covers, among other professions, traders active in consumer products such as fish and fruit and vegetables.

product destined for professional activity conditional upon the customers buying other products or a fixed quantity of the product; and selling in towns with wholesale markets fish, fruit and vegetables that have not gone through these markets.

The policy behind Articles 51–54 of the Law is more social and cultural than economic in orientation and comes to ensure that risks of monopolistic or abusive conduct are fully eliminated from key consumer products markets as well as to ensure the smooth running of these markets. However, the policy is problematic in practice given that it contains an element of 'over-regulation', which on the face of things the Law appears to have come to reduce.

5.2.2.6 Limitation of supply

Article 55 of the Law deals with and prohibits situations of 'secretive stocking of products', the purpose of which is to control or limit supply in local markets. The article defines such situations as concealing products through secretive stocking by merchants or associations in the agricultural sector, traditional or modern industries for the purposes of defeating competition;³⁵ stocking products for the purposes of selling them to persons not appearing on the commercial register;³⁶ stocking by persons mentioned in the previous point of products which do not fall within the scope of their business or commercial activities for the purposes of sale;³⁷ and stocking by farmers of products, which have no connection with their activities for the purposes of selling them.³⁸ The definition of secretive stocking of products - within the meaning of paragraphs (2)–(4) of the article – also extends to situations where the stocking of the products by a person is not justified by professional or business activities or concerns quantities exceeding the domestic needs, in accordance with local customs, of such a person.³⁹

5.2.3 The relevant authorities

5.2.3.1 The Competition Council

Article 14 of the Law provides for the creation of a Competition Council, the membership of which according to Article 18 is to be composed of

 ³⁵ See Article 55(1).
 ³⁶ See Article 55(2).
 ³⁷ See Article 55(3).
 ³⁸ See Article 55(4).
 ³⁹ Other situations caught within the prohibition may be found in Article 59 of the Law which provides that stocking of products without declaring them in accordance with Article 57 (see above) also amounts to secretive stocking.

twelve members, in addition to a chairman of the council appointed on permanent basis by the Prime Minister: six members representing the administration;⁴⁰ three members conducting or with past experience in commercial activities involving production or distribution of products;⁴¹ and three members to be selected on the basis of their qualification in law, economics, competition and consumer affairs.⁴² There is a strong 'government' presence in the council with the Prime Minister and the administration in general being placed at the heart of the competition law regime of Morocco. As such there is a particular concern over the real prospects of competition 'orientation' in the application of the Law especially in light of the prominence of non-competition factors and considerations featuring in the Law which in practice could override competition factors and considerations. An illustration of this can be seen in light of the exemption provision of Article 8 of the Law which provides that exemptions for collusion or abuse of dominance caught under Articles 6 and 7 respectively are possible in case of proportionate restrictions meeting four conditions.⁴³ The article, however, empowers the administration,⁴⁴ following consultation with the council, to declare certain agreements or types of agreements in particular if these aim to enhance small and medium-size firms or improve the marketing or distribution of farmers' produce as meeting the exemption conditions in the article. Article 6 of the Competition Regulation specifically provides for the possibility for such a situation to prevail over the four specific conditions, which contain important competition considerations.

The functions of the council are mainly consultative. The council may be consulted by the Permanent Parliamentary Committees in relation to bills concerning competition; the government in relation to all competition

- ⁴⁰ Article 1 of the Competition Regulation which provides for the administration's representatives to be appointed by the Prime Minister states that the persons must be representatives of the Minister of Justice, the Minister of Interior Affairs, the Minister of Finance, the Secretary General of the Government, the Minister for Government Affairs and the Minister for Planning.
- ⁴¹ Article 1 of the Regulation provides that these should be appointed following a recommendation by the heads of the Chambers of Trade, Industry and Services, the Chamber of Traditional Industries, the Chamber of Fisheries and the Chamber of Farmers.
- ⁴² The chairman and members are appointed for a fixed term of five years renewable only once.
- ⁴³ These are: contribution to economic progress; sufficient compensation for the anticompetitive aspects of the situation; having a fair share of the resulting benefit accruing to consumers; and the absence of the possibility for the elimination of competition.
- ⁴⁴ According to Article 6 of the Competition Regulation the decision is taken by the Prime Minister.

issues; the different chambers of commerce and industry and consumer associations in relation to competition issues within their remits; and specialist courts in relation to situations falling within Articles 6 and 7 of the Law arising in cases before them.⁴⁵ Article 16 of the Law provides for mandatory consultation of the council by the government in relation to any proposed law, order or regulation introducing a new regime or amending an existing one and which aims at imposing quantitative restrictions on practising a profession or market access; creating monopolies or granting exclusive or special rights to land in Morocco; imposing common or unified practices in relation to prices and terms of sale; and granting declaration by the state or local municipalities.⁴⁶ The Moroccan system of competition law therefore provides for no link between firms or customers and the council. The council is able to conduct investigations into matters referred to it and to make recommendations to the Prime Minister, who decides what action should be taken. Such action may include adopting a reasoned decision, ordering a particular behaviour or practice in breach of the Law to be brought to an end and imposing any condition he sees necessary. Additionally or alternatively the case may be transferred to the King's Counsel before the Court of First Instance for prosecution.⁴⁷

5.2.3.2 The Commission for Price Supervision

The Commission for Price Supervision is a cross-ministerial body with limited powers and responsibility under the Law. Most notably, the members of the Commission are responsible for establishing infringements of the provisions of parts 6 and 7 of the Law insofar as products referred to in Article 83 of the Law are concerned, namely commodities and services featuring in lists prepared according to regulations and the price of which is fixed in accordance with the provisions of the Law on Price Regulation and

⁴⁵ See Article 15 of the Act.

- ⁴⁶ Under Article 27, the council may, by way of a reasoned decision, given within two months of the date of receipt of a matter referred to it, refuse to accept the matter where it sees that the matter does not fall within the scope of its remit or lacks sufficient supporting evidence or may adopt a reasoned decision (addressed to the referring party and the persons under investigation for alleged infringements of Articles 6 and 7 of the Law) not to continue handling a matter after giving the referring party concerned the opportunity to inspect the file and make its observations.
- ⁴⁷ According to Article 36 this may be done by the Prime Minister as an action of first resort; however, in the case of an order to bring an anti-competitive situation to an end including any conditions imposed not being adhered to, the Prime Minister may, following a recommendation by the council, adopt a reasoned decision referring the case to the King's Counsel for perusal.

Supervision.⁴⁸ Cases in which such infringements have been established *must* be referred for enforcement actions in part 6 cases to the King's Counsel and in part 7 cases to the relevant designated authority.⁴⁹ Article 25 of the Competition Regulation provides that the membership of the commission brings together the (office of) Prime Minister or a government department authorised to represent him and the Ministries for Interior Affairs; Finance; Farming; Industry and Trade; Employment; Planning; Social Economy and Traditional Industry; and representatives of the relevant government department in charge of the relevant sector under consideration before the commission.

5.2.3.3 The Central Committee

Article 96 of the Law provides for the setting up of a Central Committee, composed of representatives of the administration and qualified consultants to be appointed in individual cases where necessary.⁵⁰ The purpose behind the committee is to hear petition actions by persons subject to an administrative penalty within the meaning of Article 91 of the Law ordering such a person to pay the total amount of payments received during the breach, namely the difference between the price charged during the period and that which should have been charged and the total amount of payments received during the breach. The action must be in the form of a detailed written submission addressed to the chairman of the committee within thirty days of the date on which the penalty was imposed. The committee will hold an oral hearing for the petitioner or its representative and it may choose to affirm or change the amount of the penalty. The committee's decision must be reached within three months following receipt of the petition.

⁴⁸ See p 137 above.

⁴⁹ Article 86 of the Law. According to Article 87, this authority will have the sole power to decide on settlement having received the opinion of the Administration's Foreign Interests Chief for the sector, to which the products in question belong. However, it is possible for the case to be transferred to the Court of First Instance in which case no settlement will be possible.

⁵⁰ Article 21 of the Competition Regulation provides that the representatives shall be: the Prime Minister or a government department authorised to represent him and the Ministries for Interior Affairs, Finance, Farming, Industry and Trade, Employment, Planning and Social Economy and Traditional Industry. Where relevant and in case of judicial proceedings the committee's membership will include representatives of the relevant government department in charge of the relevant sector under consideration before the committee.

5.2.3.4 The courts

The main courts playing a role under the Law are the Administrative Court and the Court of First Instance. Under Article 46 of the Law, decisions adopted by the Prime Minister in relation to mergers, except those decisions involving a referral of a case to the King's Counsel under the article,⁵¹ may be challenged before the Administrative Court.

5.2.3.5 Sectoral regulators

Two important sectoral regulators are worth mentioning given the role they are able to play in relation to the Law, namely the National Agency for the Regulation of Telecommunications (ANRT) and the High Authority of Audiovisual Communication (HAAC). The ANTR is responsible for protecting fair competition in the telecommunications sector and resolving disputes arising within it as well as dealing with situations with competition relevance, namely those concerning the following provisions of the Law: Article 6 (collusion), Article 7 (abuse of dominance) and Article 10 (regulation of concentrations or mergers).⁵² In relation to the HAAC, the Authority/Superior Council of Audiovisual Communication has mainly a referral role, namely its power to refer situations giving rise to competition concerns to the competition authorities.⁵³

5.2.4 Penalties

The Law contains a host of possible penalties extending from imprisonment to fines. The system of penalties included in the Law is very complex and caters – in a sophisticated manner – for a variety of situations and offences. The table below sets out and summarises the different penalties and is produced for the benefit of the reader.

⁵¹ This is in the case of failure to notify a merger operation falling within the scope of the Law as stipulated under Article 12 or failure to comply with merger decisions under Article 43 (prohibition or conditional clearance) and Article 45 (effectively ordering de-merger in the case of an abuse of dominance by the merged entity). In such cases, the Prime Minister may, following consultation of the council, refer the case to the King's Counsel. Interestingly, Article 44 provides that in relation to Article 43, decisions cannot be reached until the parties concerned are given the opportunity to make their submission on the report produced by the case-handlers of the council within one month of the receipt of the said report.

⁵² See Article 8 A of Law No. 24–96, as amended.

⁵³ See Article 4 of Decree No. 1–02–212 of 31 August 2002.

	Type o	Type of penalty
Situation	Natural persons	Legal persons
Participating in planning, whether openly or dishonestly, a breach of Articles 6 or 7 Fabricating or attempting to fabricate a price increase or reduction through publishing false information or making offers for disrupting prices or any other fraudulent means	 Imprisonment (2-6 months), a fine (10,000-500,000 Dirhams) or both* Imprisonment (2 months to 2 years), a fine (10,000-500,000 Dirhams) or both. In the case of consumer products such as food, flour, flour products, drinks, medicines, fuel etc., the penalty is increased to imprisonment (1-3 years) AND a fine (not exceeding 800,000 Dirhams) The imprisonment may be increased to 5 years and the fine to 1 million Dirhams in case of the products falling outside the offender's normal business activities. 	
Breach of Articles 6 or 7 or failure to comply with Article 12(1) or the undertakings under Article 36 or the orders and conditions appearing in Article 36(1) **	A fine (200,000–2,000,000 Dirhams) ***	A fine totalling 2–5 per cent of the turnover generated in the preceding financial year in Morocco. ***

Table 1. Penalties

	Type c	Type of penalty
Situation	Natural persons	Legal persons
A breach of the provisions in Articles 47–50 (consumer information and	A fine of 1,200–5,000 Dirhams	A fine of 1,200–5,000 Dirhams
A breach of Articles 51–54 (transnarency hetween	A fine of 5,000–100,000 Dirhams	A fine of 5,000–100,000 Dirhams
professionals) and Articles 57, 58 and 60 (rules concerning products subject to price regulation) *		
Breach of Article 55 and 59 (secretive stocking) **	A fine (100,000–500,000 Dirhams) and imprisonment (2 months to 2 years)	A fine (100,000–500,000 Dirhams)
Concealing products made subject to temporary ceasing order under Article 63	A fine totalling 10 times the value of the products	A fine totalling 10 times the value of the products
Obstructing, cursing or committing acts of violence against inspectors or refusing to allow them access to relevant business documents during the conduct of an investigation, or concealing or falsifying documents or knowingly	Imprisonment (2 months to 2 years), a fine (5,000–200,000 Dirhams)	A fine (5,000–200,000 Dirhams)

Table 1. (cont.)

providing false information to the relevant authorities or failing to furnish them with explanations and the necessary evidence * According to Article 69, it may also be possible for the offender to be deprived of one or more of the rights contained in Chapter 40 of the Criminal Law.

** By virtue of Article 70 of the Law any person found to have committed a breach will be subjected to criminal liability in light of the relevant circumstances; the existence of bad faith; or the seriousness of the breach.

*** A repeated breach within five vears will attract double the maximum fine.

times the average weekly turnover (calculated with reference to the preceding financial year) of the relevant person; and, if deemed period and that which should have been charged. Note, however, that Article 91 provides that in case of an infringement of Article necessary, the total amount of payments received during the breach, namely the difference between the price charged during the administrative and judicial penalties. Administrative penalties include: a caution; a fine, without exceeding 100,000 Dirhams, 20 * Article 86 of the Law provides that in relation to breaches of Articles 56–60 the penalties may be either a settlement or 58 the fine should be lower and range from 1,000–5,000 Dirhams.

According to Article 74 it is possible for the court to: order the closure of the offices or warehouses of the offender temporarily and imprisonment (1 month to 2 years) or both. In case of such penalties being imposed, Article 75 provides that an individual will be for a period not exceeding three months; prevent the offender on a temporary basis from conducting usual business activities or any otherwise, or delegates its running to another individual. Interestingly, the article provides that such an individual cannot be prevented from working within the firm involved in the breach even if he sells the firm (in case of sole ownership) by will or ** It is also possible, according to Article 72, to confiscate the products in question and the means of transport (if relevant). business for a period not exceeding one year. A breach of any of these orders may attract a fine (1,200-200,000 Dirham), employed in another firm run by his or her spouse.

5.2.5 Reflections

The Moroccan Law on the Freedom of Prices and Competition lacks an adequate economic flavour in practice and is largely dominated by a social flavour. Many of the Law's provisions are very basic, whether in wording or nature and so lack the 'grounding' for an analytical component, which is normally crucial in the practical application of competition rules. The structure and language of the Law are extremely complicated with excessive cross-references between the different provisions, many of which require very careful and repeated readings in order to understand their meaning. The scheme of the Law is highly bureaucratic and there is huge scope for restructuring and simplifying its provisions. The involvement of different authorities and persons is highly confusing, especially in relation to the administration of penalties where all of the following have a role to play: the Competition Council, the Prime Minister, the Courts of First Instance and the Administrative Court, the Central Committee, the King's Counsel and the General Counsel. In some cases there is a 'springboard' situation with an issue travelling back and forth between these persons and authorities.

As we have seen, the Law contains a fairly strong element of regulation especially in relation to prices and price arrangements. The doctrine underpinning this component of the Law appears to be based on social premise and general considerations, which can conveniently be considered to fall within the realm of the public interest. The purpose and justification behind adding a price regulatory component appear to be policy oriented.

The concerns over the Law and its operations transcend the boundaries of wording and institutional structure and reach the important issue of penalties. There are several points worth making about the mechanism and system of penalties erected under the Law. First, the penalties contained within the system, whether imprisonment or fine, have an extremely wide range. Whilst it is understandable that this might have been done in order to cater for infringements by natural and legal persons in one and the same situation, having such a range affects legal certainty in practice and makes it difficult particularly for legal advisors to deliver accurate advice in individual cases. Furthermore, such a range leaves a great deal of discretion in the hands of the Prime Minister and the courts in individual cases; in a developing system of competition law such as the Moroccan one, minimising (political) discretion is desirable given that a move in this direction would enhance, among other things, consistency in application of the provisions of the Law. Secondly, some of the penalties appear to be draconian, for example those giving the court the power to order effectively a 'shut down' of businesses.⁵⁴ Looking at the situation from different angles – including the availability of other penalties – such a measure would be unnecessary to order and to a certain extent highly undesirable in practice: the other penalties may prove to be sufficient in such a case and also there is the risk that jobs may be shed. A third comment related to the one just made is that the system contains a 'social' element given that in cases where a shut down is ordered, the relevant person must continue to pay his/its employees their full salaries, rewards and bonuses and other relevant benefits during the shut-down period, which may be as long as one year. Clearly, this provision was included with the risk of unemployment in mind. However, it is crucial to note that in some cases such a position may not be sustainable due to the size of the relevant person or scarcity of financial resources. Fourthly, it is interesting that in relation to some offences, the same financial penalty is imposed on natural and legal persons without appreciating the major differences existing between them. Finally, in relation to infringement of Articles 56-60 of the Law which deal with products subject to price regulation, the economic basis on which an assessment of whether such infringement has occurred is highly controversial

5.3 Tunisia: a pioneer in the Arab world

Tunisia can be considered as the most promising country of North Africa in terms of economic development. Since the mid-1980s the country has undergone significant economic, political and social reforms, leading to an impressive economic growth through the 1990s. The socialist economic model, initially adopted by Tunisia following its independence from France under which the state-controlled prices, private investment and regulated trade, had limited success primarily because of its failure to advance the economy and on the whole led to a period of stagnation. In 1986, Tunisia adopted a structural adjustment programme in agreement with the World Bank and the International Monetary Fund (IMF) to push Tunisia out of that period of stagnation and to remedy the country's economic difficulties. This involved a

⁵⁴ See Article 74 of the Law.

restructuring of the economy and the market mechanism and encouragement towards privatisation; Tunisia's association with the World Bank and the IMF certainly helped in this regard given the significant aid received from these key international bodies. In return, Tunisia was expected to commit itself to liberalising its domestic economy by reducing heavy state intervention in economic affairs, privatising many staterun enterprises, liberalising internal and external trade and attracting foreign investment. The underlying aim of these steps has been to create a competitive environment within Tunisia, which had not previously existed, in order to encourage economic efficiency and strengthen competition at the national level to promote deeper integration into world trade and the global economy.

5.3.1 Extensive web of international associations

Tunisia has established several international links in the economic arena both within and beyond the Middle East. These economic relations – particularly those formed with the EC and the Arab World – have proved beneficial for Tunisia. In 1990 Tunisia acceded to the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT) which was a major step towards integration in the global community and Tunisia becoming a founding member of the World Trade Organisation (WTO) five years later. It has entered into free trade agreements with several Arab countries, including the Greater Arab Free Trade Agreement (GAFTA) and was one of the founding fathers of the AMU. In 2004, Tunisia signed the Agadir Agreement to establish a free trade area with Jordan, Morocco and Egypt to enhance economic cooperation. However, as we noted in chapter 1, this Agreement has not yet entered into force.⁵⁵

As far as relations with the EC and the European Free Trade Association (EFTA) are concerned, Tunisia was the first country on the southern coast of the Mediterranean to sign an Association Agreement with the EC on 17 July 1995, which entered into force on 1 March 1998 and is expected to come into full effect in 2008. The main objective of this agreement was the establishment of a free trade zone, to open trade opportunities and attract foreign investment.⁵⁶ Competition-related provisions are contained in Articles 36–38 of this

⁵⁵ See pp 13–14 above.

⁵⁶ Among other things, the agreement provides for financial cooperation to support Tunisia's reform measures. In this regard, the EC has been assisting Tunisia in its

agreement which prohibit, among other phenomena, concerted practices, abuse of a dominant position and state aid which distorts competition. The agreement aims to create a free trade area between the EC and Tunisia by the year 2010. A Free Trade Agreement between Tunisia and EFTA States was also signed in Switzerland on 17 December 2004, Article 17 of which lays down similar rules on competition to those contained in the Tunisia–EC Association Agreement.

It is interesting to note that Tunisia advanced its integration into European markets by dismantling tariffs in 1996, before the entry into force of the Association Agreement in 1998.⁵⁷ This important step demonstrates the desire of Tunisia to forge closer links with the EC. Tunisia has always placed particular importance on these links given the benefit it has actually come to reap from their existence. For example, as a member of the Euro–Mediterranean partnership – which was developed in Barcelona⁵⁸ – Tunisia receives substantial financial assistance through the EC's Mediterranean programme, MEDA, as well as significant loans from the European Investment Bank for, among other purposes, the development of economic infrastructure.⁵⁹ These benefits have in turn encouraged Tunisia to play a greater role in the European Commission's programmes and strategies on the Mediterranean Region, whether within the framework of the European Neighbourhood Policy (ENP) or the Barcelona Process more widely.

Finally, it is worth noting the Free Trade Agreement (FTA) between Tunisia and Turkey which was signed on 25 November 2004 and entered into force on 1 July 2005. The aim of this agreement is to strengthen trade and economic cooperation between Turkey and Tunisia and accordingly it contains provisions relating to trade, monopolies, state aid and competition. The establishment of a free trade area is envisaged within nine years after the entry into force of the agreement. Chapter IV of this agreement lays down the rules relating to competition, state aid and monopolies in Articles 23, 25 and 26. According to these,

national programme of industrial upgrading, what is known as the 'mise à niveau', to enhance the productivity of Tunisian businesses. A twinning programme – financed by the EC – has also been established to support Tunisia's efforts to improve its economic competitiveness.

⁵⁷ Similarly, as the discussion below makes clear, competition law and policy were introduced in Tunisia prior to the conclusion of the agreement, though it would be correct to say that the agreement nonetheless was influential: the prospects at the turn of the 1990s of closer links with the EC enhanced the legislative efforts towards adopting a specific competition law in the country.

⁵⁸ See p 16 above. ⁵⁹ European Investment Bank at www.eib.europa.eu/.

agreements, decisions and concerted practices which restrict, prevent or distort competition between the parties and abuse of a dominant position are prohibited on the basis that they may affect trade between the parties. State aid which distorts or threatens to distort competition is also deemed incompatible with the implementation of the FTA and thus the agreement advocates the exchange of information between the parties relating to state aid in order to ensure transparency in this area. With regards to state monopolies, Article 23 stipulates that these be adjusted within four years following the entry into force of the agreement to ensure that trade between the parties is not affected. For the purpose of reviewing the implementation of the FTA, an Association Council and an Association Committee are established.

5.3.2 Developing a competition law framework

In the field of competition law, Tunisia has been a pioneer among Arab MECs. It introduced a specific competition law in its legal system and succeeded in establishing a competition law regime in the early 1990s, well before many Arab MECs thought about directing their attention to economic reform and building a market economy let alone contemplated introducing competition rules domestically. As we noted above, Tunisia sought around that time to adapt to the international environment by building a solid, efficient and competitive economy to prepare for integration into the world economy. Introducing domestic competition rules with an underlying competition policy was an integral part of fulfilling this key purpose. Tunisia adopted a specific competition law in 1991, the Competition and Prices Act (the Act),⁶⁰ becoming one of two countries in the Middle East to do so at that time.⁶¹ The need for specific competition legislation was intensified with the way being paved for *future* international commitments of Tunisia under the WTO and the Association Agreement with the EC. This involved opening the Tunisian economy to the outside world thereby increasing competition in the economy through the integration of domestic markets into the global economy. Within this setting, the enactment of a competition law was important to keep pace with economic changes internationally and to protect the interests of local consumers and firms by ensuring that an effective mechanism was in place to deal with practices and situations which harm competition. Moreover, the adoption of the Act

⁶⁰ Law No. 91–64 of 29 July 1991. ⁶¹ The other country was Israel. See chapter 3.

further developed the whole process of economic reform, liberalisation of trade and the privatisation process undertaken by Tunisia and highlighted the transition from a regulated economy with a strong component of state control and planning to a market economy.

In the years that followed the adoption of specific competition legislation, Tunisia came to play a significant role in developing competition law in other Arab countries and more recently in the work of international organisations.⁶² For example, Jordan devoted specific attention to the Tunisian regime when adopting its Competition Act 2004 and made use of the available Tunisian competition law expertise for the purposes of formulating its competition policy.⁶³ The utilising by some Arab countries of the Tunisian competition law regime as a model shows a degree of comfort those countries feel in leaning more towards the experience of a fellow Arab country as opposed to concentrating exclusively on the systems of competition law in existence beyond the boundaries of the Middle East. From a legal and economic point of view, this approach is sensible given that competition law and policy are related to culture, the type and size of the economy and the legal system prevailing in a particular country. Arab MECs share many similarities in relation to all of these and this supports the decision of countries like Jordan to turn to the Tunisian experience with competition law for consultation and in turn enhances the standing Tunisia enjoys in the field of competition law and policy in the region.

5.3.3 The Competition and Prices Act: goals, scope and underlying policies

5.3.3.1 Aims and objectives

The Tunisian Competition and Prices Act regulates competition and prices and seeks to support the process of economic liberalisation in Tunisia, drawing largely on the French Competition Ordinance of 1986. The Act has been amended on several occasions over the years, most

⁶³ See chapter 6.

⁶² The Tunisian Competition Council has also devoted particular attention to its international outlook; it has been quite active within and outside the Middle East and has offered technical assistance to and organised joint seminars with competition authorities in the region. These seminars have been beneficial to the latter in terms of advancing their case-handling skills and techniques. Internationally, the council has been a keen participant in the work and proceedings of the International Competition Network (ICN) in particular.

recently in 2005,⁶⁴ in order to ensure compliance with international obligations and to adapt its provisions to new developments within the country and with good international competition practices developing at the international level more generally.⁶⁵ Within its framework, a variety of broad (express and underlying) objectives can be identified as being pursued under the Act. For example, Article 1 of the Act specifies its purpose as being that of eradicating anti-competitive and abusive practices including unlawful price increases and protecting the market mechanism for the purposes of guaranteeing price transparency.⁶⁶ The overall objective of the Act is therefore to prevent anticompetitive practices, by establishing the principle of 'free play of competition⁶⁷ Having said this, however, the Act paradoxically allows the government to intervene and fix prices in particular cases where competition is limited as a result of supply difficulties, the effect of legislative or regulatory provisions or because of the existence of a monopoly position.⁶⁸ Therefore, although the Act advocates freedom of prices, determined by market forces and the free play of competition, it does not explicitly prevent state intervention in price-setting and state control remains on a number of consumer products. Perhaps this is a result of the influence of the French Competition Ordinance where similar provisions can be found.⁶⁹ Regardless of the foundation or origins of this mechanism, however, it is more a part of the wider approach that came to prevail in the vast majority of MECs.

5.3.3.2 Scope of the Act

In order to protect the process of competition, the Act prohibits all concerted practices and agreements which restrict competition, in particular by preventing the free determination of prices by market forces,

⁶⁶ See further below in relation to the treatment of price transparency under the Act.

⁶⁴ The Act has been amended by: Law No. 93–83 of 26 July 1993; Law No. 95–42 of 24 April 1995; Law No. 99–41 of 10 May 1999; Law No. 2003–74 of 11 November 2003; and Law No. 2005–60 of 18 July 2005.

⁶⁵ Part of the programme of legislative reform involved working in close cooperation with the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD). This cooperation involved in-depth consultation and the provision of technical assistance.

⁶⁷ See Article 2 of the Act. ⁶⁸ See Article 3 of the Act.

⁶⁹ The French Ordinance establishes the principle of freedom of prices, except in the case of monopolies or serious crisis. Article 1 of the 1986 Ordinance enables the administration to reinstate price controls in a few sectors in which competition is limited either because there is a monopoly or because specific laws prevent it.

restricting market access by other firms and restricting or controlling production, markets, investments or technical progress or aiming at sharing of markets.⁷⁰ This prohibition is in line with the letter and spirit of Article 81(1) EC, though it would be correct to say that the prohibition goes further than the one contained in the latter provision. Originally, the prohibition extended only to horizontal situations: exclusivity clauses and more generally vertical restraints contained in vertical agreements were excluded from the scope of the Act. This aspect of the Act was amended in 1995 to prohibit all types of anti-competitive agreements. This position differed from the practice adopted in many systems of competition law around the world where a rule of reason is applied to vertical agreements, allowing the competition authority to balance the effect of vertical restraints on competition. To bring the Act more in line with this prevailing practice, the possibility of an exemption was added by the 1999 amendment to the Act, empowering the minister of trade to authorise vertical agreements with exclusivity clauses in certain circumstances. However, it is not clear as to what those circumstances may be and whether in fact a rule of reason is employed for the purposes of granting an exemption.

The Act also prohibits abuse of a dominant position 'in the local market or in a substantial part thereof'. Examples of such abuse include the refusal to sell, tied-sales and the imposition of discriminatory commercial conditions; this is parallel to the content of Article 82 EC. According to the Competition Council – the relevant competition authority in Tunisia – being in a dominant position itself is not prohibited unless this position leads to or causes the elimination of competitors or the distortion of the normal functioning of competition and the market mechanism.⁷¹

Exemption from the prohibition on collusion and abuses of dominance is possible, however, where it could be established that the relevant situation (i.e. that of anti-competitive behaviour or conduct) generates economic or technical progress and provides consumers with a fair share of the resulting benefit or profit. The power to grant exemptions under the Act is placed in the hands of the Minister of Trade who issues these exemptions after seeking the opinion of the Competition Council. The exemption mechanism contained in the Act, although informed by the EC and French systems of competition

⁷⁰ See Article 5 of the Act.

⁷¹ Competition Council Decision No. 2135 of 19 December 2002.

law, actually differs from that contained in the latter systems. Among the key differences to be noted here are: the existence of an *express* exemption for abuse of dominance,⁷² and the fairly relaxed exemption requirements under the Act. For example, the French and EC competition law regimes allow an exemption only where such agreements do not restrict competition in a manner that is more than necessary for achieving the beneficial objectives and do not eliminate competition in a significant part of the relevant market. In other words, the behaviour or practice in question must be proportionate and cannot lead to the elimination of competition. However, the Tunisian competition law regime does not subject the granting of an exemption to such strict conditions thereby allowing for the possibility of exemption even where competition might be eliminated from a substantial part of the relevant market.

Finally, the 1991 form of the Act did not originally include a special mechanism for the regulation of mergers but this omission was remedied when the 1995 amendment broadened the scope and goals of the Act to include the regulation of such operations.⁷³ Under the Act, merger operations fall under the heading of 'concentrations', a term defined as any transaction involving a transfer of all or part of the property of a firm allowing another firm or group of firms to exercise, directly or indirectly, a determining influence over the former.⁷⁴ Prior to a decree issued in December 2005, mergers, where the joint market share of the firms concerned exceeded 30 per cent and the total sales exceeded 3 million Tunisian Dinars, required the prior approval of the Minister of Trade. The said decree changed these conditions and therefore the total turnover has been set at 20 million Dinars and only one of the two criteria needs to be met for the purposes of merger notification. The Minister of Trade must be notified of mergers within fifteen days of the date of the agreement and must reach a decision within six months of notification; merger operations are assessed on the basis of whether in the relevant situation a dominant position is created or strengthened or is likely to be. Before the amendment to the Act in 2005, the Minister

⁷² Note the reference here is to an express exemption. This author therefore does not refer to the doctrines of objective justification and proportionality formulated by the European Court of Justice under Article 82 EC which have the effect – if successfully invoked – of making a particular conduct escape the prohibition on abuse of dominance in the article.

⁷³ For an account on the Tunisian merger control regime see Dabbah and Lasok, Merger Control Worldwide (Cambridge, 2005), pp 1226–30.

⁷⁴ See Article 7 of the Act.

could ask for the council's opinion on mergers but had no obligation to do so. The 2005 amendment has made this a mandatory requirement, thus the opinion of the council must be sought.

5.3.4 Enforcement: relevant authorities, powers and discretion

5.3.4.1 The Competition Council

Under the Tunisian regime, responsibility for enforcing the Act and ensuring compliance with its provisions is given to the Competition Council, Conseil de la Concurrence.⁷⁵ The council was created in 1995 and came to replace the old Competition Commission, Commission de la Concurrence. The council is formed of thirteen members who are recommended by the Minister of Trade and appointed by decree by the President of the Republic.⁷⁶ The members are selected from diverse backgrounds, including economics, consumer affairs, manufacturing and distribution sectors, so that there is representation from all parties and sectors concerned with the free play of competition. The council is headed by a chairman who must be a judge or a person with a qualification in economics, competition or consumer interests and protection.⁷⁷ This particular provision comes to facilitate a judicial attribute on the part of the council. In addition, a permanent secretary, a general rapporteur – along with external recorders⁷⁸ – also form part of the council and assist in conducting certain duties.⁷⁹ The chairman may also appoint contractual recorders, who are competent and experienced in the field of competition and consumer affairs. The rapporteur is responsible for the registration of petitions, maintaining records and filing,

- ⁷⁷ See Article 10 of the Act.
- ⁷⁸ The recorders are appointed by the Minister of Trade.
- ⁷⁹ Articles 12 and 13 of the Act. These duties include keeping a register of complaints received, conducting investigations and carrying out other duties as assigned by the chairman.

⁷⁵ It is important to note the role played by the Minister of Trade which was noted above and is described further below.

⁷⁶ According to Article 10 the members must include: a chairman; a vice-chairman (advisor to the Administrative Court with at least five years of experience in the position); a second vice-chairman (advisor to one of the two chambers in charge of controlling public enterprises); four magistrates of at least second rank; four persons working or having worked in the production or distribution sectors, or the traditional industries and services sectors; and two persons chosen for their expertise in economics, competition or consumer affairs. Article 13A of the Act provides for the appointment of a government representative to the council to represent the Minister of Trade. This representative will be responsible for defending the public interest in competition cases.

taking minutes at council hearings and decisions and undertaking any other tasks assigned by the chairman. The rapporteur is appointed to monitor and supervise the work of recorders who initiate the investigation of petitions. In doing so, he may seek and obtain any documents and information considered necessary for the investigation with the permission of the chairman.

The council is an independent authority and is empowered to perform decision-making and advisory functions: it therefore acts as a judicial body and as a consultative body. Accordingly, cases involving anti-competitive practices can be brought before the council and it may also give an opinion on any draft laws and regulations pertaining to competition, when called upon to do so by the minister of trade. The Minister of Trade may consult the council on his own initiative or when requested to do so by the government, professional and consumer organisations, or Chambers of Agriculture, Commerce and Industry regarding competition issues in their sectors.⁸⁰ However, it should be noted that the council's opinions are not binding on the parties who request it.

Cases raising competition issues may be referred to the council by any of the following: the Minister of Trade, firms, professional or syndicate organisations, registered consumer organisations and the Chambers of Agriculture, Commerce and Industry.⁸¹ Since the 1999 amendment to the Act, under certain given circumstances the council *may* itself initiate proceedings in a particular situation.⁸² Prior to the amendment of 1999, the party who filed a complaint could withdraw it at any stage of litigation and that would have effectively halted the investigation. The change introduced under the 1999 amendment, however, meant the council can continue examining the complaint even where the complainant withdraws it. In addition, the council can initiate an action where it discovers offences in other markets linked to a market which is the subject of the initial investigation.⁸³

Where violations of the Act are found, the council has the power to impose financial penalties, order closure of firms and grant injunctions.

⁸⁰ See Article 9 of the Act. ⁸¹ See Article 11 of the Act.

⁸² In practice, however, the majority of cases handled by the council have been the result of a referral from the Minister of Trade.

⁸³ Paragraph 2 of Article 11 provides that 'the Council may undertake to investigate a complaint on its own accord in case the complainant withdraws the complaint or if the investigation in a case before it indicates practices that harm competition in a market linked directly to the market that is the subject of the case'.

In urgent cases, it can also order interim measures to prevent imminent and irreparable damage to the general economic interest, to the interests of the consumer or one of the parties. The council can impose a maximum fine of up to 5 per cent of the turnover, in the preceding financial year, in the domestic market. Compared with the mechanism of fines available under the competition law regimes of most MECs, this specific provision under the Act has a particular deterrent effect. The council has been immensely in favour of enhancing such effect which is in line with its policy of the need to fight and eradicate harmful breaches of competition law, in particular cartels. During the first eight years of its existence, the council's preferred method of furthering this policy was through 'conventional' investigations. In 2003, however, it came to develop 'modern' tools under this policy, namely a leniency programme encouraging firms which participate in cartel operations to confess to the council about their involvement in return for 'leniency' in treatment by it. The leniency programme was put in place by a 2003 decision of the council providing for total or partial immunity from fines for those offenders who cooperate with the council during the course of the investigation and provide relevant documents and evidence, which support the council's investigation and enable the council swiftly and successfully to bring the investigation to a conclusion.⁸⁴ This represents a remarkable policy approach by the council and shows mature thinking on its part.

Beyond the power to impose fines, a closure of firms or their business(es) may be ordered. This is effectively a 'shut-down' power, though it is limited under the Act: the closure cannot exceed a period of three months within which the firm in question must cease the anti-competitive actions of which it has been found guilty. This 'shut-down' power is part of the general powers to grant injunctions. Injunctions are normally ordered by the council for the purposes of putting an end to the anti-competitive practices complained of which must be done within a given period of time; the scope of the injunction may, however, include imposing other conditions on how the business is conducted. In addition, a case can be delegated to the prosecutor and taken to court where criminal charges can be made against the person responsible for the violation of the law. In such a situation punishment can range from

⁸⁴ Case No. 2136 of 17 July 2003. The decision was later enshrined, following the 2003 amendment, in Article 19 of the Act.

sixteen days to one-year term of imprisonment and/or a fine from 2,000 to 100,000 Dinar.

The decisions of the Council can be appealed to the Administrative Court's Board of Appeal.⁸⁵ The majority of decisions where a fine has been imposed have been appealed by firms, most likely because of the fact that payment is suspended until the appeal is heard which is beneficial to the firm concerned. A right to compensation is also provided for those who have suffered harm as a result of the infringement of competition rules, although this particular branch of enforcement has remained undeveloped in the Tunisian system of competition law.

5.3.4.2 The Minister of Trade

The essential role played by the Ministry and Minister of Trade in the implementation of competition policy in Tunisia is certainly worth highlighting.⁸⁶ The Minister of Trade has the power to authorise concentrations and mergers, grant exemptions (in the case of anticompetitive agreements), bring (as we saw above) on his own initiative or upon request from the government cases before the council,⁸⁷ and execute the decisions reached by the latter.⁸⁸ Furthermore, he is empowered to take any measures he needs, for a maximum of six months, to ensure or reinitiate the conditions necessary for adequate competition in cases involving a crisis or an abnormal situation in a certain sector.⁸⁹ Additionally, the possibility for the minister to influence the work of the council is provided by virtue of Article 13A of the Act.⁹⁰ Overall, it is clear that the system reserves considerable discretion to the Minister in competition matters.

5.3.5 Price transparency

The issue of pricing is of considerable importance in the Tunisian competition law regime. As we noted above, one of the main objectives of the Act is to ensure price transparency in the market. Part II of the Act deals with price transparency and contains very detailed provisions, the purpose of which is to introduce a mechanism for price regulation.

⁸⁵ See Article 21 of the Act.

⁸⁶ Within the Ministry, the Department of Competition and Economic Investigations (DGCEE) is responsible for competition enforcement.

⁸⁷ See Article 11 of the Act and p 158 above. ⁸⁸ See Article 35 of the Act.

⁸⁹ See Article 7 A of the Act. $\frac{90}{5}$ See note 76 above.

These provisions deal with situations ranging from mandating a clear display of price lists by persons active in the retail market for goods or services to prohibiting practices of resale price maintenance.

5.3.6 Reflections

Broadly speaking, there has been a very low level of competition law enforcement and activity in Tunisia since the instituting of the regime in 1991 and the creation of the Competition Council in 1995. During the first 10 years of the council's existence, the council was presented with a total of 48 cases of which the majority, 60 per cent, were held to be outside the scope of competition law and thus not within the council's jurisdiction.⁹¹ Moreover, not all those assigned the power to bring cases before the council utilised this role despite them being an integral part of the market place. For instance, consumer organisations⁹² and chambers of agriculture, industry and commerce filed no petitions in the first ten years of the council's running, which is surprising and disappointing in equal measures given the importance of their position in protecting consumers and ensuring fair play in the market. The main activities of the council have centred around competition advocacy in its advisory role to the government on competition issues. However, even in performing this role, the council is constrained by the Minister of Trade in that it can only give opinions once a matter has been referred to it by the Minister, either on his own accord or upon the request of the government, professional or consumer organisations or the chambers of agriculture or commerce and industry. As was noted above, the Minister of Trade enjoys important powers - with considerable discretion - under the regime, especially those of decision-making in merger cases and in relation to issuing exemptions under the Act.

The council attributed the limited activity to a lack of knowledge on the part of market operators, the absence of a competition culture in the

⁹¹ Thus, on average the council handled four cases per year during the first ten years. In 2004 alone, however, the council opened nineteen investigations which shows a dramatic intensification of its activities. This shows a growing interest and understanding of competition law among firms in particular as well as a more active role on the part of the council. Interestingly, the council came to widen the meaning of the concept of 'undertaking' in order to bring more anti-competitive situations within the scope of the Law.

⁹² The Organisation tunisienne de la défense du consommateur (ODC) is the only consumer protection organisation in Tunisia.

country and the fact that the economy is going through a transitional period. Given the high number of cases that were held to be outside the scope of competition law and the council's jurisdiction, it is clear that there is confusion on the part of those who refer cases with regards to the function carried out by the council and the types of disputes it is empowered to deal with. In addition, perhaps there is uncertainty as to the concept of competition itself and the practices which harm the process of competition and its operation in the market place. This is intensified by the apparent confusion over the distinction made between anti-competitive practices and unfair competition.⁹³ All this certainly provides an explanation for the low number of cases referred to the council and makes it apparent that a more active role needs to be played in defining competition and advocating it, and clarifying the part played by the council in protecting the process of competition in Tunisia. Furthermore, there needs to be greater awareness on the part of the various organisations and institutions, which are authorised to bring cases to the council, as to the vital role they can play in ensuring compliance with the Act by assuring fair competition in the market. For this reason, competition advocacy is extremely crucial in Tunisia and should be part of the council's mandate and activities.

The council has been taking certain steps in order to overcome these hindrances to effective enforcement which appear to be promising. Using the media, it has made itself better known to economic and academic experts and the general public by answering requests for information, explaining the role of the council and highlighting its effectiveness in the annual reports it produces and submits to the President of Tunisia. For this purpose, seminars and Round Tables have also been organised, hosted by the council, to which economic, professional and consumer organisations, as well as judges, lawyers and business advisors are invited. To draw further attention to and to provide a better understanding of the work carried out by the council,

⁹³ It is important to note that the council differentiates between cases involving anticompetitive actions and unfair competition actions, by considering the latter to be outside the scope of its jurisdiction and falling under Article 92 of the Code of Obligations and Contracts. This was confirmed by the council's decision in Case No. 9/93 of 25 December 2002 where it was held that 'unfair competition cases whose consequences are confined to one or a few enterprises without these cases affecting the market mechanisms and its normal functioning are answerable to before the common law courts'. Over the years, almost half of the petitions or claims brought before the council were held to be cases involving issues of unfair competition and hence not within the council's scope of work. recent decisions have included an injunction compelling the losing party to publish the council's decision in the case in two national newspapers at their own expense.⁹⁴ These efforts by the council have seen an increase in the number of cases handled in the years 2003 and 2004. However, there needs to be a stronger competition culture within Tunisia, which is essential for the successful operation of competition law in the country. This is even more crucial given the long history of state control, which to an extent, continues to influence some economic operators who perceive competition as complementary to state intervention.

5.4 Libya: a new policy of unlimited competition

Libya is 'another' Arab country which for many years suffered from considerable international isolation due to painful events and disasters considered linked to its government and old ambitions on the part of the country to develop its non-conventional arsenal. On the other hand, Libya's rigid socialist-oriented ideology and policies have significantly impeded its economic growth and development; these policies and ideology have their roots in the Constitution which provides in Article 7 that 'the state will endeavour to liberate the national economy from dependence and foreign influence, and to turn it into a productive national economy, based on public ownership by the Libyan people and on private ownership by individual citizens'. Article 9 of the Constitution provides further that 'the state will institute a system of national planning covering economic, social, and cultural aspects. Cooperation between the private and public sectors will be necessary for the achievement of the goals of economic development.'

5.4.1 The change

Various events that occurred during the past three years, however, have come to facilitate a u-turn in relation to Libya's international standing and its economic management. In relation to the former, perhaps the most notable developments to mention are the government's decisions to compensate families of the victims of the Lockerbie bombing and more recently to abandon its nuclear ambitions. Both of these events have received warm welcome from many Western governments and

⁹⁴ There have been a number of cases in which such an injunction has been granted, most notably in Case No. 2136 of 17 July 2003.

considerable efforts have been made – especially by the UK and the USA – to pull Libya out of its long and damaging international isolation with the relaxing of international sanctions and exploring the prospects for cooperation. The positive results of these developments have been felt quite strongly in the economic sphere and the government has responded with concentrated efforts to build a wide economic platform. With the deterioration of the security situation in Iraq, Libya's efforts have received a particular boost with an increasing demand for oil being diverted from the former to the latter. At no time during its history has Libya appeared to enjoy such promising prospects for economic development and prosperity. In many parts of the capital, Tripoli, there has been serious business congestion caused by the number of foreign investors seeking new and challenging business opportunities in the country. Many of these are returning investors in light of their past involvement in the country, during the 1970s in particular.

5.4.2 Unique style of administration

Anyone familiar with the policy formulation or public administration in Libya would appreciate the unique style of governance and decisionmaking in the country which knows no 'middle way' as such. With the developments mentioned above, the government came to appreciate the need for international openness in economic terms, and this has brought it into an encounter with a totally new phenomenon, called competition. The ideology of competition has been fully embraced by the government and an 'open-door' policy in relation to competition especially in the oil sector has been adopted. Currently, the industry is witnessing a very high level of investment activity and Libya's ever-expanding production output has enhanced this investment activity. To some extent this has threatened to cause friction between Libya and other members of the Organisation of the Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC). Being interested in avoiding such a situation, Libya has modified its policy and appears to have introduced a capping approach consistent with OPEC's general approach.

5.4.3 Liberalisation, privatisation and WTO accession

Libya has begun to reform and liberalise its economy by moving away from socialist-orientated policies to an open market economy. In order to achieve this, the government has been cutting subsidies, moving towards privatisation, diversifying the economy to introduce growth in sectors other than oil and encouraging foreign investment. With regards to the latter, the Libvan government's efforts to attract foreign investors into the country came to intensify during the past three years.⁹⁵ The origins of these efforts date back to 1997 when the Law Concerning Encouragement of Foreign Capitals Investment was adopted.⁹⁶ The aim of this Law, as stipulated in Article 1, is to 'attract investment of foreign capital in investment projects within the framework of the general policy of the State and of the objectives of economical and social development'.⁹⁷ Toward this end, the Law provides certain incentives for foreign investors mainly relating to tax exemptions. The Investment Law is considered to be one of the most liberal laws adopted by the Libyan government for attracting foreign investment. It allows foreign investment in a number of sectors which were previously not open to it.98 Notwithstanding all this, the Law suffers from a number of deficiencies as a result of which the flow of foreign investment in Libva remains low. Foreign investment projects are not afforded 'national treatment'; the licensing procedure is very lengthy; the capital needed is not specified by law; and certain lucrative sectors such as telecommunications, retail

⁹⁵ The government has also come to place particular emphasis on trade flowing in the 'opposite direction'. In 1999, the Free Trade Act was adopted which provided a legal framework for the establishment of 'offshore free-trade zones' in Libya. The aim behind this was to 'enhance exports, revenue, training, and technology in land, water, energy, telecommunications, and manufacturing facilities'. The movement of goods and services in the free-trade zones can take place free of all taxes, custom duties and trade and monetary restrictions with firms operating in a free zone benefiting from some tax exemptions.

⁹⁶ Law No. 5 of 1997.

⁹⁷ To encourage and facilitate foreign investment, the Law established the Libyan Foreign Investment Board which plays an essential role in investment policy. The responsibilities of the board are as follows: to receive and consider the applications for foreign capital investments, supervise foreign investments in the country, gather and publish information for investors, attract and promote investment through various means, deal with complaints, petitions and disputes raised by investors, propose amendments to investment legislations, recommend or renew exemptions, facilities or benefits for investment projects considered important for the development of the economy and undertake other functions assigned to it by the General People's Committee.

⁹⁸ A list of those sectors appears in Article 8 in which foreign investment is permissible and includes industry, health, tourism, oil-related services and agriculture. However, other sectors can be added to this list by the General People's Committee upon recommendation from the secretary of the General People's Committee for Planning, Economy and Commerce. and wholesale and the financial sector still remain closed to foreign investors.

Encouragement of the private sector has also been an important part of Libya's economic reform. In September 1992 a Privatisation Law was adopted aiming at increasing private sector involvement in the economy and to permit the sale of state-owned property to 'non-governmental Libyan interests'. In November 2003, an impressive privatisation programme was announced by the government to enhance participation of the private sector in the economy. This programme advocates the privatisation of the country's oil sector amongst other sectors of the economy and will be applied in three phases until 2008. A list of over 380 firms from various sectors was published by the Prime Minister which will be privatised during the 2003–8 period. Since 2003, forty stateowned firms have been transferred by the Privatisation Board. Furthermore, in 2005 the government declared its intention to privatise large enterprises such as TALEF (National Food and Fodder Company), the National Ports Company and Libyan Arab Airlines.

Another important step in Libya's efforts to liberalise its economy is its application for WTO membership. Libya first applied to join the World Trade Organisation (WTO) in 2001 but this was opposed by the USA on the basis of political reasons. In June 2004, Libya once again applied for membership of the WTO and this was approved in July 2004 when the General Council established a working party to analyse Libya's application and assist it in the process. This marks the first step in the accession process and highlights emergence of Libya in the international community. During negotiations, Libya will be given an observer status by the WTO. Membership of the WTO would further strengthen the development and diversification of Libya's economy.

5.4.4 A possible competition law for Libya

With a policy favouring increased competition, the government has turned its attention to drafting a domestic competition law, which is expected to be adopted by the beginning of 2009. The work on the draft, however, has been quite slow; one could say that important external links, such as links with the EC or international organisations – as enjoyed by many other MECs – could have been expected to enhance and speed up the drafting process. Such links, however, are non-existent in the case of Libya. For example, in relation to links with the EC – which are enjoyed by other Maghreb countries – Libya is not a member of the

Euro–Mediterranean Partnership because when it was formed in 1995 Libya was under United Nations sanctions and was therefore not permitted to join. It was instead given the status of observer in the 1999 Stuttgart Conference. As a result, there is no Association Agreement between the EC and Libya and neither have there been any negotiations for such an agreement. However, the council of the EU has stated that such negotiations are subject to the full integration of Libya in the Barcelona Process and its full and unconditional acceptance of the Barcelona Declaration.⁹⁹

⁹⁹ The Barcelona Process was discussed in chapter 1.

Jordan's 2004 Competition Law

The adoption of a specific competition law in the Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan was a step taken by the Kingdom for the purposes of furthering its economic reform programme, which started in 2000. This programme was in a large part motivated by a desire on the part of the government to attract increased foreign direct investment into the Kingdom. The new Millennium brought new hopes for Jordan within the economic sphere: a new young – many would say Western – Monarch was sworn in; promising peace and harmony, especially between Jordan's neighbours; a serious interest by several key hi-technology international firms in the country looking to create a Middle Eastern silicon valley in the Jordan Valley emerged; and an increasing number of well-educated and wealthy Jordanians returned home bringing with them vast intellectual and financial assets.

Jordan is a small and weak economy, which - along with the Jordanian society and political regime - is incredibly easy to destabilise. The Kingdom enjoys a strong heritage though resources are scarce. Its particular geographic location and the composition of its population - with a Palestinian majority - has been the cause of problems threatening unrest within the country on several occasions. The Kingdom has been, for many years, ruled by the same family and often, according to many people, with an invisible iron fist directed at the country's Palestinian majority. This 'undesirable' reality for many Jordanians, however, has been the driving force behind Jordan's long association with the West, in particular with the USA. Foreign education and experience are highly valued in the country, pushing an increasing number of Jordanians in recent years to seek these 'crown jewels' in European and North American cities. The result has been a transformation towards Westernised legal and economic systems in the country. Nonetheless, governance in Jordan still lacks sufficient duration to enable important policies to be effectively formulated and successfully implemented. If an entry were to be created in the

Guinness Book of Records for the shortest-serving governments and ministers, Jordan could be expected to hold this comfortably and without facing any serious challenge from another country.

6.1 International outlook and cooperation

Arguably, Jordan's concentrated efforts towards introducing economic reform for the purposes of achieving full economic and trade liberalisation in the country can be said to be motivated in large part by its scarcity of resources. Unlike many Arab countries in the region, Jordan does not enjoy natural wealth and therefore the issue of state control and monopolisation of certain sectors is not relevant. As we noted above, this appears to have turned the country's attention towards the international arena and to seek integration into what has become a fastdeveloping process of globalisation. In turn, this has pushed the need and desirability for international cooperation high up on the national agenda. Jordan has always been dependent on foreign assistance, support and protection, originally through its association with Britain during the Mandate in different parts of the region and more recently through its special relationship with the USA. The international ties of the country were originally conceived as personal relationships and ties between families: with the British royal family and with former US Presidents, from Harry Truman to Bill Clinton, who served during the reign of the late King Hussein.

This interesting international outlook of a small Middle Eastern economy should be considered as positive and the country's embracing of a free-market economy worthy of the attention of both foreign governments and multinational firms. Since the beginning of the 1990s Jordan secured membership of the World Trade Organisation (WTO), concluded free trade agreements with the USA, the European Free Trade Association (EFTA) and Singapore, and signed an Association Agreement with the EC. However, these remarkable achievements were not to be secured with the country's economic openness alone: crucial and vital political steps had to be taken in parallel, most notably concluding a peace treaty and normalising relations with neighbouring Israel. Indeed, it is the case that the seeds of Jordan's economic development only began to be sewn following this important and much welcomed step, which shows in a way how in the Middle East the competition law question - which in Jordan and other MECs sits at the heart of economic development and reform - is very much tied to the regional and international political arenas and this makes the field more unique and rather unusual in relation to this important region.

6.1.1 Jordan-EC Association Agreement

Although an Association Agreement between Jordan and the EC was only signed in the late 1990s and entered into force as recently as 2002, cooperation between the parties dates back to the 1970s, when they concluded a General Cooperation Agreement in 1977.¹ The main aim of the Association Agreement is the creation of a free trade area between the parties over a twelve-year period, which is a fundamental aspect of the Euro–Mediterranean partnership. The agreement contains provisions relating to competition and state aid worded similarly to Articles 81 and 82 EC, and Article 87 EC respectively. Article 53(1)(a) of the agreement provides that collusion between firms is incompatible with the functioning of the agreement to the extent that it affects trade between Jordan and the EC. Article 53(1)(c) provides a similar rule in relation to abuse of dominance. Article 53(1)(c) provides that state aid affecting trade between Jordan and the EC is also incompatible with the functioning of the agreement.

Article 89 of the Agreement provides for the creation of the Association Council. Article 53(3) allows the council a period of five years from the date the agreement entered into force within which to adopt rules for the implementation of the competition law provisions of the agreement.

6.1.2 Jordan–EFTA Free Trade Agreement

The Jordan–EFTA Free Trade Agreement was concluded in 2001 and entered into force in 2002. Article 1 of the Agreement provides that its objective is to promote harmonious development of economic relations between Jordan and the EFTA countries with the goal of removing by 2014 all customs duties on trade in industrial goods and fish and other marine products. Article 29 provides for the establishment of a joint committee, made of representatives of the parties, in order to supervise and administer the implementation of the agreement.

¹ The Association Agreement was signed on 24 November 1997. It entered into force on 1 May 2002, replacing the General Cooperation Agreement.

Competition law is a prominent feature of the agreement. Article 18 in particular contains the rules on competition under which collusion between firms restricting competition (Article 18(1)(a)) and abuses of dominance (Article 18(1)(b)) which affect trade between Jordan and an EFTA Member State are declared incompatible with the functioning of the agreement. Article 11 provides for the regulation of state monopolies to ensure that the conditions for the marketing and procurement of goods between the EFTA States and Jordan are not affected.

6.1.3 Jordan–Israel-US QIZ Agreement

The Qualified Industrial Zones (QIZ) Agreement between Jordan, Israel and the USA was signed in 1997 and entered into force in March 1998, on the basis of the Jordan–Israel Peace Treaty which was signed in October 1994.² The aim of this agreement is to strengthen the Jordanian economy, by attracting foreign investment, and to develop commercial relations between Jordan and Israel. It was considered, especially by the USA, that concluding the agreement and seeking these aims would in turn promote stability in the region, in line with the overall objective of the QIZ initiative which is to support the peace process in the Middle East.

The agreement put in place a highly interesting idea: 'substantial economic cooperation' between Jordan and Israel would be required in order for the goods produced in QIZ to enter the US markets dutyfree. There are, at present, thirteen areas in Jordan that have been designated as QIZ by the US Trade Representative. Products manufactured in the QIZ can enjoy quota-free and duty-free entry into the USA a right which is usually reserved for US free trade partners such as Canada and Mexico – and can thereby enter the US market at a more competitive price than products from other countries than would otherwise be the case. In order for this to take place, however, the relevant conditions set by US law and under the agreement must be satisfied. In particular, the products in question must have been manufactured with an Israeli input. The agreement in general (and this requirement in particular) has significantly developed trade relations between Israel and Iordan. There has been a dramatic increase in Israeli exports to QIZ factories in Jordan and a corresponding noticeable

² Another QIZ Agreement was concluded between Israel, Egypt and the USA which is discussed at pp 239–40 below.

increase in Jordan's exports to US markets. Additionally, the existence and operation of the agreement has helped attract considerable foreign investment in Jordan, since investors can reap the benefits of duty-free access to the USA for products manufactured within the qualified industrial zones. Among other things, these significant developments have helped create employment opportunities in Jordan and enhance the Kingdom's regional standing.

6.2 The Competition Act

6.2.1 The failure of the 1990s and the success of 2002

Jordan's initiative to enact a specific competition law was shaped in the mid-1990s. There were two specific attempts during the 1990s, namely in 1995 and 1998. Those attempts, however, were not successful and within a short period after their launch were doomed to failure for various reasons. Most notable among these was the heavy-handedness of the government in its approach to parachute into the Kingdom the competition laws of other countries without proper or adequate consideration of the contextual framework and Jordan's own circumstances. A particular failure on the part of the government was the lack of realisation of the need to adopt a *realistic* approach to competition law and policy and to institute a competition law regime suitable for Jordan's small economy and legal system. Instead, the government opted to adopt an ambitious competition law regime, the parameters of which went beyond Jordan's economic capability, institutional capacity and national needs. In more than one way, these attempts were quite damaging to the aspirations and hopes of the country to enact specific competition legislation and there was a period of stagnation between 1998 and 2002, when the process was restarted and the legislative work for the purposes of producing a draft competition law resumed. In this third round, the government's approach was much more realistic and in drafting the law, attention was given to the Tunisian system of competition law and help was sought and obtained from Tunisian competition law specialists. This afforded those concerned an appropriate opportunity to consult a benchmark regime of a country with many similarities to Jordan, most notably in terms of culture and economic development. The round was impressive on many fronts, particularly in terms of the speed at which the work developed; the consideration of relevant crucial issues;³ and the breadth of the consultation with various branches of the government, the private sector and other interested parties. The European Commission also played an important role in this process by providing technical assistance.

At the end of this round, the Competition Act 2002 was adopted on 15 August 2002 and entered into force in the same year.⁴ This Act was adopted on a *temporary* basis; it was later readopted in its present form as the Competition Act 2004.⁵ The Act is a fairly comprehensive piece of legislation, though many of its provisions have not been drafted carefully and would certainly require clarification in practice. The Act may be considered to be ambitious given that its use in practice is intended to be as a tool for the purposes of achieving many far-reaching goals and objectives, most of which sit at the heart of the Kingdom's declared policy of economic openness. Indeed, its adoption was a step taken by the Kingdom as part of the purposes of building and consolidating a functioning market economy.

6.2.2 The aims of the Act

There are several goals subscribed to the Act. Among these are: sustainable economic growth; increased foreign direct investment; a healthy economic environment; protection of small and medium-size firms from anti-competitive behaviour and abusive conduct. Additionally, the Act aims at encouraging and creating incentives for firms to improve their competitiveness (especially in international markets) and providing consumers with improved product quality at competitive prices.

Article 3 of the Act contains a fairly broad net insofar as it provides that *all* economic activities are within the scope of the Act, whether conducted or occurring within Jordan or outside it so long as they produce 'an effect inside the Kingdom'. Broadly speaking, these activities fall within the realm of one of three situations, namely anti-competitive practices, abuse of dominance and economic concentrations (mergers) producing negative impact on competition.

³ Particular attention was given to Jordan's economy, its structure and size, and the number of different market players in different sectors. This enabled the proposed law to be more balanced with a strong 'Jordanian' dimension being added to it.

⁴ The Competition Act No. 49. ⁵ The Competition Act No. 33.

6.2.2.1 Anti-competitive practices

The Act identifies and lists several forms of collusion between enterprises⁶ which together are grouped under the prohibition on 'anti-competitive practices'. These include: 'Practices, alliances and agreements, explicit or implicit, that prejudice, contravene, limit or prevent competition⁷. This wording is clearly very broad, aimed at catching as many harmful situations as possible. A non-closed list of examples caught under the prohibition features in Article 5(A)(1)–(5) which extends to situations aiming at price-fixing, market-sharing, output limitation, hindering market entry or collusive tendering.⁸ The prohibition contains three aspects worth noting. First, there is no reference to effect on trade: on the basis of the wording of Article 5 it would appear that the prohibition will apply without the need to demonstrate an effect on trade.⁹ Secondly, the article does not contain the words 'object' or 'effect' but appears to have substituted these terms with those of 'explicit' or 'implicit'.¹⁰ It is not clear whether this is a sound substitution. Undoubtedly, a prohibition on collusion should apply to all forms of behaviour or practices whether explicit or implicit; however, the omission of the key terms of object or effect and the apparent reliance on explicit or implicit are only bound to be problematic in practice. Thirdly, it is worth noting the existence of a *de minimis* doctrine under Article 5(B) which is discussed further below.¹¹

The prohibition on anti-competitive practices applies in both horizontal and vertical senses. However, such practices may benefit from an exemption under the Act.¹²

⁶ The Act uses the term 'enterprise' defined in Article 2 as a natural or legal person carrying out an economic activity and includes a group of such persons.

- ⁹ A similar situation discussed at p 202 below exists under the Saudi Competition Act.
- ¹⁰ It may be interesting here to contrast this wording of the article with that of Article 19 of the *Instructions on Competition Safeguards in the Telecommunications Sector* produced by the Telecommunications Regulatory Commission in February 2006 which defines collusion as a form of coordination between two or more licensees 'to exert influence on the market with the *objective* or *effect* of fixing prices or otherwise restraining competition' (emphasis added). Article 19 does, however, provide that collusion can be either 'explicit', 'a cartel' or 'tacit'. The *Instructions*, which are also discussed at pp 191–2 below, can be found at the TRC's website, www.trc.gov.jo.
- ¹¹ See pp 188–9 below. ¹² See the discussion at pp 178–9 below in relation to exemptions.

⁷ See Article 5(A) of the Act.

⁸ Article 5(A)(5) nonetheless allows the submission of joint bids insofar as such bids are not designed to harm competition and provided that an announcement to that effect is made by the bidding parties in advance.

6.2.2.2 Abuse of dominance

Dominance is defined rather ambiguously and inadequately as the 'condition in which an Enterprise is able to control and affect the activity of the market'.¹³ The Act contains no further guidance on how this ability is established and what factors may be used in determining this.¹⁴ The prohibition on abuse of dominance is contained in Article 6 of the Act which also lists seven examples of abuse.¹⁵ During the drafting of the article heavy reliance was placed on Article 82 EC, which deals with abuse of dominance but consultation of section 2 of the US Sherman Act 1890 also took place.¹⁶ However, the article diverges from Article 82 EC in some notable respects. For example, the article does not refer to 'one or more' enterprises, a reference featuring in Article 82 EC. Furthermore, Article 6 makes no reference to effect on trade, though it does - nonetheless - refer to a dominant position 'in the local market or significant part thereof'.¹⁷ The highly expected effect on trade requirement when establishing abuse was in fact at the end replaced with that of preventing, limiting or weakening competition.

- ¹³ See Article 2 of the Act. The reference to 'market' here should be taken as a reference to the relevant market. The term is defined in Article 2 as the 'product or services or all products or services which are, in view of their price, characteristics and uses, interchangeable and mutually replaceable to meet a particular need of the consumer in a particular geographical location wherein exist compatible competition conditions'.
- ¹⁴ The Instructions on Competition Safeguards in the Telecommunications Sector, mentioned in note 10 above, use market-share thresholds when establishing the existence of a dominant position by a licensee in the telecommunications sector. Article 8 of the Instructions provides the following: there is a rebuttable presumption of dominance where a licensee holds a market share of 50 per cent or more; a licensee with a market share between 25 per cent and 50 per cent may be found to be dominant if available evidence points in that direction; and there is a rebuttable presumption of non-dominance where a licensee holds a market share of less than 25 per cent.
- ¹⁵ See paragraphs (A)–(G) which cover situations of pricing abuses and those of refusal to supply and essential facilities, hindrance to market entry, discrimination, tying, and market foreclosure. The *Instructions on Competition Safeguards in the Telecommunications Sector* provide very detailed provisions on the issue of abuse of dominance in the sector. See in particular, Articles 10–18 of the *Instructions*.
- ¹⁶ In fact this consultation has filtered into the wording of the article which includes the language of 'attempting to monopolize' in a similar vein to section 2 of the Sherman Act 1890.
- ¹⁷ Article 82 EC includes a similar reference to 'a dominant position within the common market or in a substantial part of it'.

6.2.2.3 Economic concentrations

The Act contains a fairly developed mechanism for merger control; the Competition Directorate has developed this mechanism through, among other things, adopting a merger notification form and establishing the various components of its merger control practice.¹⁸ The Act uses the term 'economic concentration' as opposed to merger or concentration. The term is defined as 'any activity resulting in the full or partial transfer of ownership of or interest in property or rights or shares or obligations of an Enterprise to another, and which may enable an Enterprise or a group of Enterprises to control, directly or indirectly, another Enterprise or group of Enterprises'.¹⁹ The use of the word 'activity' when defining what amounts to a merger or concentration is bound to be considered as not entirely suitable given that it is thought to extend beyond the scope of such business phenomenon. However, the problematic use of the word in this regard is 'watered down' given that the latter part of the definition makes it abundantly clear that the crucial criterion in the definition is the issue of control.²⁰

For the purposes of the Act, an economic concentration covers a variety of situations: mergers or amalgamations, acquisitions of control (whether sole or joint) and joint venture operations deemed to be 'concentrative' or more accurately 'full-function' entities. All of these types are subject to mandatory notification under the Act where the enterprises concerned in an economic concentration have a combined market share exceeding 40 per cent of the relevant market.²¹ Although the notification in this case must be to the Competition Directorate, the power to approve or block economic concentrations is in the hands of the Ministry of Industry and Trade: the Minister will reach his decision on the basis of whether the operation is likely to impact the level of competition in the market by creating or enforcing a

²¹ See Article 9(B) of the Act.

¹⁸ The form is available electronically (in Arabic) on the directorate's website, at www.mit.gov.jo/competition.

¹⁹ See Article 9(Å) of the Act.

²⁰ The Instructions on Competition Safeguards in the Telecommunications Sector, mentioned in note 10 above, may be interesting to consider in relation to the issue of control acquired in operations occurring within the telecommunications sector. Under Article 2 of the Instructions, control is defined as 'the ownership of more than 50 per cent of the voting interests in a Person and/or the ability to control in fact the business of a Person, whether by ownership, agreement, or otherwise'.

dominant position;²² there is no indication given about the criteria or factors taken into account when making this assessment.²³ The decision in this case may be unconditional clearance of the operation. conditional clearance²⁴ or outright prohibition, reached within a strict time-frame of 100 days²⁵ of the date on which the notification was declared complete by the directorate.²⁶ Out of these three outcomes, the first one is important to note in light of the considerations listed in Article 11(A)(1) of the Act. This paragraph provides that the Minister will approve a 'concentration operation if it does not negatively impact competition, or has positive economic benefits that outweigh any negative impact on competition, such as leading to a lowering of the price of services or products, or providing employment opportunities, or encouraging exports or attracting investment, or supporting the ability of national Enterprises to compete internationally'. Noncompetition based considerations therefore feature very prominently in the operation of the merger control mechanism within the Jordanian competition law regime. Looking at these considerations (in particular those of lower prices, attracting investment and creating national champions), it should be clear that many of them tie in with many of the goals behind the Act.²⁷

- ²² Ibid. Although the decision must be that of the Minister himself, it is possible for the Minister, by virtue of Article 11(A) of the Act, to adopt the recommendation of the director of the Competition Directorate on the preferred decision. In any case, the decision of the Minister must be a reasoned one and must be published (or alternatively a summary of it) in at least two daily newspapers (see Article 11(B) of the Act). It may be worth noting here the different test contained in the *Instructions on Competition Safeguards in the Telecommunications Sector* in the case of an acquisition or transfer of interest in control (defined in note 20 above) of a licensee in the telecommunications sector which rests on the concepts of substantial lessening of competition and that of the creation of a monopoly with no reference to 'dominance' or 'impacting' the level of competition.
- ²³ This contrasts with Article 20(b) of the *Instructions on Competition Safeguards in the Telecommunications Sector* which offers a detailed, non-closed list of factors taken into account by the Telecommunications Regulatory Commission when conducting its evaluation of whether an acquisition lessens competition substantially or creates a monopoly.
- ²⁴ The Act provides for the possibility of having commitments or undertakings submitted by the parties along with their notification for the purposes of – according to Article 10(B) – minimising 'the possible negative impact' of the operation.
- ²⁵ During the 100-days period, the parties must suspend their operation.
- ²⁶ The three outcomes are included in Article 11(A) of the Act.
- ²⁷ See p 173 above for an account of these goals.

As was remarked above, a special notification form has been adopted which must be used when effecting a notification to the Competition Directorate. This notification must take place within thirty days of the date on which the concentration or merger agreement was reached.²⁸ The type of information required when notifying an economic concentration is listed exhaustively in Article 10(A)(1)-(8) of the Act and the notification form itself.²⁹ The directorate reserves the power to request additional or missing information for the purposes of completing the notification; however, the Act limits the exercise of this power to only once.³⁰

6.2.2.4 Exemptions

Exemptions from the prohibitions on anti-competitive practices and abusive conduct are possible by virtue of Article 7(B) of the Act. To obtain an exemption, firms need to notify their agreement or conduct to

- ²⁹ The information required includes, the memoranda and articles of association of the enterprises concerned, a copy of the concentration or merger agreement, an account of the positive (and non-positive) effects and competition implications likely to flow from the operation, a list of the 'most important' products produced by the parties, details about market shares, financial statements covering the preceding two fiscal years, the details of shareholders, partners and officers of the parties and details of the branches of each enterprise concerned. The Competition Directorate has made it clear that as far as information about the competition implications of the operation and market shares is concerned, this must be supplied in a comprehensive manner including a detailed assessment and definition of the relevant market(s).
- 30 See Article 10(C)(2) of the Act. Interestingly, the directorate is not given the power to reject a notification on the grounds of incomplete information. The chosen means for curing such deficiencies therefore is a written request by the directorate for additional information. This in effect places the burden on the directorate as opposed to the parties in a concentration and is not the practice followed in the vast majority of merger control regimes around the world. It is important to note, however, that this provision does not deprive the directorate of the power to seek or request further information during its evaluation of the concentration, i.e. following the receipt of complete notification. The directorate must issue a written notice confirming that the notification is complete. According to paragraph (2) of Article 10(C), the particulars of this notice are determined according to instructions issued by the Minister of Industry and Trade. In addition, the directorate must publish the fact of the notification in two daily newspapers at the expense of the parties. The purpose here is to enable third parties to present their views to the directorate provided they do so within fifteen days following the date of publication.

²⁸ This does not have to be the final agreement and it may in some cases be an informal agreement so long as clear evidence is furnished of the parties' intention to reach a final agreement.

the Competition Directorate using the relevant form.³¹ Detailed information is required by the parties when seeking an exemption, in particular highlighting the positive aspects of the behaviour or conduct. The decision on whether to grant an exemption is in the hands of the Minister of Industry and Trade.³² The exemption criteria contained in the article refer to 'positive results, with a common benefit that cannot be achieved without ... exemption, including the improvement of the competitive ability of Enterprises, or production or distribution systems, or providing certain benefits to the consumer'. In practice, when considering an exemption, the Minister (and the Competition Directorate) evaluates whether the situation in question operates against the public interest. In addition to the criteria listed in Article 7(B), account is also taken of whether the behaviour or conduct leads to technical or economic progress and whether it contains a risk of elimination of competition. The decision of the Minister must be reached within a period of ninety days from the date on which a complete notification was confirmed by the directorate.³³ The exemption given may be for a limited term or an open one, provided that periodic reviews of the situations are carried out to monitor any material changes.

6.2.3 Price regulation

The Act advocates a broad idea of free pricing regime in accordance with the market mechanism and principles of free competition. However, exceptions to this idea are provided in Article 4 of the Act which concerns situations where prices for basic commodities are regulated by the Industry and Trade Law³⁴ and any other laws applicable and those where the government may control prices in

³¹ The form (which is available only in Arabic) can be downloaded from the directorate's website, at www.mit.gov.jo/competition. Three copies of the form must be submitted; only Arabic can be used, though documents in other languages may be submitted provided they are accompanied with a certified translation into Arabic. Notification may be effected individually (by each relevant firm) or collectively (by all the firms acting together). The directorate welcomes pre-notification consultation where the parties wish to receive the benefit of its views.

 ³² According to Article 7(B) of the Act, this must be a reasoned decision on the basis of a recommendation of the director of the Competition Directorate.

³³ See Article 7(D) of the Act. Here too (like the case with merger notifications), the directorate must issue a written notice confirming the notification to be complete.

³⁴ See the section on market control and supervision below.

exceptional circumstances.³⁵ In the latter situations the government's intervention or exercise of power is subject to review within six months from the date on which the intervention was mandated.³⁶ The influence of the Tunisian competition law, which similarly promotes the principle of market forces determining prices but allows the government to intervene and control prices in certain cases, can certainly be seen in this provision of the Jordanian Act. Consequently, although market forces are generally allowed to set prices, government controls remain on a number of consumer products.

6.2.4 Fairness of commercial transactions

Under Article 8 of the Act, the practices of a producer, importer, wholesaler or service-provider are regulated to ensure that these are not detrimental to the fairness of commercial transactions. Accordingly, such persons are prohibited from setting a minimum resale price for a product and from giving or receiving special conditions for sales and purchases which will give a party advantage in the process of competition or cause harm to competition.³⁷ In addition, under paragraph (B) of the article, the Act prohibits the resale of a product at a price which is lower than the price it was purchased for,³⁸ if the purpose of doing so is to restrict competition. The Competition Directorate's belief is that the inclusion of these prohibitions will enhance the commercial fairness in the marketplace; the prohibitions are in fact also instrumental in expanding the scope of the application of the Act to harmful vertical agreements and situations of abuse of dominance.

6.3 Institutional structure and the different players

The Act creates a rather sophisticated institutional structure with three distinct authorities conducting competition work, namely the

³⁵ These exceptional circumstances concern cases of emergency or natural disaster. According to Article 7(A) practices adopted by the government in this case will not be considered an anti-competitive practice (under Article 5) or abusive conduct (under Article 6).

³⁶ According to the provision, price control is effected by way of a resolution adopted by the Council of Ministers.

³⁷ See Article 8(A) of the Act.

³⁸ The purchase price is the price set in the invoice after deduction of the discounts specified therein.

Competition Directorate, the Committee for Competition Affairs and the courts.

6.3.1 The Competition Directorate

The directorate is incorporated within the Ministry of Trade and Industry. Its task force is extremely modest with less than ten officials, who enjoy legal and economic expertise, working in the directorate alongside the director³⁹ and the chief economist. The directorate operates within a rather limited budget, which is bound in practice to prove insufficient for the purposes of fighting serious anti-competitive practices and abuses and also for regulating merger operations notified to it under the Act. This state of affairs limits the scope of the work of the directorate in practice and it is doubtful whether these conditions will improve given the difficulty in attracting sufficiently qualified persons from private practice, whether within or outside Jordan, to the directorate and the need to conduct training programmes for the purposes of equipping officials and judges with the necessary tools in order to execute their work effectively. Indeed, the picture that has emerged shows a gap has come to exist between the actual aims of the Act and the institutional mechanisms and capabilities available for its application. Interestingly, the directorate itself has come to realise the existence of this gap.⁴⁰ It may be necessary at some future point to revise the provisions of the Act in order to minimise or help bridge this gap in practice. The directorate acknowledges that it may become necessary to amend the Act at later stages in light of the experience acquired in future cases. This is a positive and mature approach, which shows understanding on the part of the directorate of the strong link existing between competition law and market developments and those related to the domestic economy more generally.

The directorate is divided into three separate departments, in addition to the offices of the director and assistant director. These are the Competition Policy Department, the Concentrations and Exemption Department and the Consultation and Investigations Department, which receives complaints and conducts research.

³⁹ As with Egypt and Israel, the person chosen to fill the position of director is a woman, Ms Luna Abbadi.

⁴⁰ See Part 3.1 of the directorate's Annual Report (2003), available at www.mit.gov.jo/ competition/Files/Ar/Annual_Report.pdf.

The Directorate is responsible for enforcing the Act. The enforcement function of the directorate rests on three key pillars: conducting competition investigations and cooperating with foreign competition authorities for the purposes of exchanging information in competition cases with an international dimension, in order to guarantee effective and consistent enforcement; participating in the legislative process where relevant to ensure that competition issues receive adequate attention;⁴¹ and actively engaging in competition advocacy for the purposes of building a competition culture within the Kingdom. This involves conducting training sessions and seminars and publishing important information.

6.3.2 The Committee for Competition

The Committee for Competition Matters or Affairs (CCM) is an advisory and consultative body active in policy formulation surrounding the Act and the general competition strategy in Jordan. Among its specific tasks are those of conducting reviews of the provisions of the Act or those of proposed laws or regulations with competition relevance, as may be delegated to it by the Minister of Industry and Trade, who serves as chairman of the CCM. According to Article 14 of the Act, the membership of the CCM consists of ten individuals, in addition to the chairman. They are: the Undersecretary of the Ministry of Industry and Trade as a vice-chairman, the Director General of the Jordan Insurance Commission, the Chief Executive Officer of the Jordan Telecommunications Regulatory Commission, the Director General of the Jordan Transportation Regulatory Board, the President of the Jordanian Union of Chambers of Commerce, the Presidents of one of the Jordanian Chambers of Industry and one of the Jordanian consumer associations,⁴² and three individuals with relevant expertise and specialisation.⁴³ Meetings of the CCM – which are to take place at least once every six months - may be attended by other individuals

⁴¹ See below.

⁴² These two members are named by the Minister of Industry and Trade and are appointed for a two-year term, which may be renewed once.

⁴³ The Act is silent with regard to the field of work or background of these individuals who are appointed by the Minister of Industry and Trade. The current three individuals who have been named by the Minister are an academic research economist, an engineer and a part-time academic practitioner. The appointment is for two years renewable once.

invited by the Minister of Industry and Trade though they may not participate in voting on decisions of the CCM.⁴⁴ The director of the directorate acts as rapporteur for the CCM with responsibility for preparing the agenda for its meetings, keeping a record of the minutes of the meetings and preparing a summary of the CCM's recommendations to appear in the annual report.⁴⁵

It is unclear to what extent this particular composition of the CCM will enable it to engage in deep and serious competition work and thus be in a position to execute its work effectively. The offices of the members of the CCM are not usually held for a long term in Jordan and rotate quite frequently which is likely to impact on the work of the CCM in practice.

6.3.3 The courts

Enforcement of the Act rests in the hands of the courts. Under Article 16 of the Act, the Amman Court of First Instance (the Amman CFI) is the only competent court to enforce the provisions of the Act for a period of two years following the date on which the Act came into force.⁴⁶ The aim was to use this two-year period to train judges serving in the Court of First Instance in other regions in the field of competition law and arm them with the necessary tools to handle competition cases. The decision to accord exclusive competence on the Amman CFI was made prior to the adoption of the Act. Two factors appear to have necessitated this decision. First, there is the fact that no specialist competition tribunal was set up in the country as was contemplated early in the legislative debate; some strong views have been expressed in favour of having such a tribunal especially from within the directorate, which considers that the absence of such a tribunal may hinder the process of experience building among judges given the constant change in judicial appointments and the special nature of competition cases. Secondly, there is the risk of possible inconsistencies in the application of the Act which could prove extremely damaging. To avoid this risk, three members of the Amman CFI were nominated to handle competition cases and were offered relevant training in the field.

⁴⁴ See Article 15(B) of the Act. The first meeting of the CCM was held on 22 May 2003.

⁴⁵ See Article 15(C) of the Act. ⁴⁶ See Article 16(B) of the Act.

Competition actions are brought by the office of the Attorney General.⁴⁷ However, Article 17(B) of the Act provides that in all cases the Ministry of Industry and Trade shall appear as a party before the court. The judgments of the Amman CFI are not final and may be appealed to the Court of Appeal and the Court of Cassation.⁴⁸ In cases of economic concentrations⁴⁹ and exemptions,⁵⁰ it should be noted that decisions adopted by the Minister of Industry and Trade may be appealed by the parties to the Supreme Court of Justice; there is no role in this regard therefore for the lower courts, including the Amman CFI, to play.

6.3.4 The role of the Minister of Industry and Trade

A particular concern under the Act is the centralised role it affords to the Minister of Industry and Trade. Under the Act the Minister enjoys wide discretion, which is expected to hamper the effective enforcement of the Act. Among other things, the Minister, as opposed to the director of the directorate, is able to submit complaints to the public prosecutor for the purposes of instituting actions by the latter;⁵¹ heads the CCM and in practice controls its work and the appointment of five of its members; is able to reach the final decision in merger cases;⁵² and enjoys the power to grant, where appropriate, exemptions for anti-competitive behaviour or abusive conduct ⁵³

6.4 Powers and responsibilities

6.4.1 Investigations

Article 12 of the Act empowers the Competition Directorate to conduct investigations into violations of the Act, either on its own initiative or on the basis of any complaints it receives. Complaints relating to anti-competitive practices can be brought by the Minister of Industry and Trade, private sector enterprises, licensed consumer protection associations, any group of at least five consumers who have suffered damage, chambers of commerce and industry, professional

⁴⁷ See Article 16(E) of the Act which provides that the office of the Attorney General will be represented by a specialised prosecutor general.

 ⁴⁸ See Article 18(E) of the Act.
 ⁴⁹ See pp 176–8 above.
 ⁵⁰ See Article 17(A)(1) of the Act.
 ⁵² See Article 11 of the Act. ⁵⁰ See pp 178–9 above.

⁵³ See the discussion on exemption at pp 178–9 above.

and syndicate organisations and sectoral regulatory authorities.⁵⁴ During the course of the investigation, the directorate's officers have, upon the written authorisation of the director, considerable powers to access any information they consider necessary and can conduct inspections and searches during working hours.⁵⁵ The Director can also request information and documents relating to the violation committed from any relevant person who holds that knowledge and can ask them to testify.⁵⁶ The findings of the investigation carried out by the directorate must be presented in a report to the Minister of Industry and Trade or the court, as is applicable. According to Article 19(D) of the Act, the report must include an analysis of the state of competition and its effect on market balance as a result of the violation of the Law. Cases will then be instituted in court in accordance with the results of the investigation into the complaint. The court must highlight in its decision the extent of the violation committed and can order that an end must be put to the anti-competitive practice within a given period of time.⁵⁷ In addition, the court may also impose certain conditions on the violator relating to how the business is conducted, depending on the circumstances of the case, and it can order the publication of its decision in two local newspapers at the violator's expense. Responsibility for executing the decisions reached by the court is vested in the Minister of Industry and Trade, who may take all measures he considers necessary in carrying this out.⁵⁸

6.4.2 Penalties

The level of fine imposed for a violation of the Jordanian competition rules depends on the provision of the Act which has been violated. Thus, practices, alliances and agreements which contravene, limit or prevent competition and the abuse by an enterprise of its dominant position are subject to a fine of not less than 1 per cent and not exceeding 5 per cent of the total annual value of the sales or revenue from services of the violator. If this value is not specified then the fine imposed must not be less than 1,000 Dinars and not exceeding 50,000 Dinars.⁵⁹ Violations of Articles 9 and 10 of the Act, together with the failure to comply with a decision issued by the Minister under Article 11, are punishable by fines

- ⁵⁴ See Article 17 of the Act. ⁵⁵ See Article 19(A) of the Act.
- ⁵⁶ See Article 19(C) of the Act.
- ⁵⁷ See Article 18 of the Act.
- ⁵⁸ See Article 18(D) of the Act. ⁵⁹ See Article 20 of the Act.

not less than 1,000 Dinars and not exceeding 50,000 Dinars.⁶⁰ Those involved in practices which are detrimental to the fairness of commercial transactions,⁶¹ in violation of Article 8, will face a fine not less than 200 Dinars and not exceeding 20,000 Dinars.⁶² Furthermore, where confidential information is disclosed by a person, he shall be subject to a fine not less than 1,000 and not exceeding 10,000 Dinars.⁶³ Finally, anyone who obstructs an officer in the course of his duties or conceals and destroys information necessary in an investigation shall be subject to a fine not less than 500 and not exceeding 5,000 Dinars.⁶⁴ When determining the level of a fine, factors such as the harm suffered by others as a result of the violation and the benefit received by the violator will be taken into account. Leniency may be granted by reducing fines where violators provide information to the directorate which exposes anti-competitive practices.⁶⁵ In addition to fines being imposed for violations of the Act, violators may also face imprisonment in accordance with the Penal Code or any other law.⁶⁶

6.4.3 Competition advocacy

As we saw in chapter 1, competition advocacy is just as important as competition enforcement, in order to develop a greater awareness of the principles relating to competition. The Competition Directorate has taken a number of steps to promote a competition culture within Jordan. Recently, the directorate published a short and helpful guidance, *A Closer Look at the Competition Law 2004* in which the directorate explains the key objectives of the Act, the benefits which the Act can bring to consumers and firms, the main provisions of the Act and their application, and the institutional structure in the system. The booklet was prepared in simple non-technical language and is available in both Arabic and English at the directorate's website.⁶⁷ In addition, the directorate has so far published its first *Annual Report.*⁶⁸ The Competition

⁶⁰ See Article 21 of the Act.

⁶¹ The issue of fairness of commercial transactions was discussed at p 180 above.

⁶² See Article 22 of the Act.

⁶³ See Article 23 of the Act. Although the provision refers to 'person' in general, the understanding here is that this concerns competition officials.

⁶⁴ See Article 24 of the Act. ⁶⁵ See Article 25 of the Act. ⁶⁶ See Article 26 of the Act.

⁶⁷ The guidance is available at the directorate's website, www.mit.gov.jo/competition/ Files/En/English_Brochure.pdf.

⁶⁸ See www.mit.gov.jo/competition/Files/Ar/Annual_Report.pdf. The report is published in Arabic.

Directorate's website itself is an effective tool for highlighting the aims of the competition law and the rights, duties and activities of all the parties involved in the enforcement of competition.

6.4.4 Assessing the performance of the directorate

According to the 2003 Annual Report, the directorate has in a short period of time become quite active in the field of competition law, whether domestically, regionally or internationally. At an international level, the directorate has formed quite close links with major competition authorities, most notably the European Commission; it is understood that a bilateral agreement is currently being prepared and will be entered into between the EC and Jordan for the purposes of building a network of bilateral cooperation in the enforcement of their competition rules. The Directorate can be expected to benefit enormously from such an agreement, which will, among many benefits, afford it the chance to develop its technical expertise and case-handling function. The directorate has also participated in various workshops and conferences held in Cairo, Barcelona, Beirut and Berlin dealing with competition law, most notably in the context of the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD) and the WTO. It also played an active role in preparing for and participating in the failed Cancun round of the WTO.

Regionally, the directorate has furthered the cooperation with the Tunisian competition authority through arranging workshops attended by officials of the directorate and judges of the Court of First Instance. It also participated in some of the meetings of the Committee of Competition Experts held under the auspices of the Economic and Social Council of the Arab League out of which a draft of the Pan-Arab Market Competition Regulations has emerged.⁶⁹

Since its creation, the majority of the directorate's work has involved 'consultations', providing advisory opinions in relation to various matters, mainly price rises in different markets. The directorate has initiated a few investigations, received one merger notification and three applications for exemption. This perhaps is a 'big' achievement given the directorate's limited resources and its apparent intention to limit the number of cases at one time in order to conduct thorough investigations

⁶⁹ See pp 319–24 below for a discussion on the regulations.

into individual cases.⁷⁰ According to the directorate, an analysis of its activities during its first year of operation should lead to five main conclusions: first the diversity of cases opened by the directorate indicates the positive outcomes resulting from the application of the Act and confirms the need for such legislation to guarantee the freedom of competition for the purposes of achieving constant economic growth and protecting the interest of firms and consumers; secondly, complaints brought to the directorate prove the existence of behaviour and conduct hindering the natural operation of the market mechanism; thirdly, turning to the directorate shows a growing general awareness of the Act and a desire to benefit from the protection afforded under it to the freedom of competition and the confidence and hope placed in the directorate; fourthly, the capability demonstrated by the directorate to deal with different cases given their sensitivity and confidentiality proves the importance of training programmes for the future; and fifthly, the volume and type of cases brought before the directorate appears to be 'distinguished' when compared to the experience of authorities in countries similar to Jordan. Perhaps these are particularly positive conclusions; however, they should not lead one to underestimate the enormous task facing the directorate in light of its limited resources in both human and financial terms. Furthermore, the directorate seems to be viewing its role as more of a regulator with a system of continuous checks on the market a task that is bound to prove impossible to execute in practice.

At the rule-making level, the directorate has pushed for the formulation of the *de minimis Instructions*, which were issued by the Minister for Trade and Industry. The *Instructions* are based on EC practice and the European Commission's *de minimis* Notice (2002).⁷¹ According to the *Instructions* an agreement would be considered to have minor importance or effect where in a situation involving competitors the total shares of all the parties does not exceed 3 per cent of total transactions in the

⁷¹ See Notice on agreements of minor importance OJ [2001] C368/13. As stated in note 36 in chapter 3 above, this notice was replaced in December 2006 by a new (revised) notice.

⁷⁰ This intention is apparent from two recent investigations by the directorate into the aluminium sector and one in the vehicle spare parts following the receipt of complaints by competitors. In the three separate investigations conducted by the directorate, however, no infringement of the Act was found. The reactions to the directorate's conclusions in these cases have been mixed. In some quarters the directorate's initiatives were welcomed as an indication of a serious determination to apply the provisions of the Act effectively. In others however, concerns have been raised over the risk of the Act being used as a 'free-riding' tool for firms to undermine and harass their rivals through claims of behaviour by the latter to harm competition.

market and in a situation involving non-competitors the total shares of the parties does not exceed 7 per cent of total transactions in the market. The basis of the *de minimis* doctrine and these thresholds is found in Article 5(B) of the Act. The article states that an agreement will not have an appreciable effect on competition so long as the total share of the parties to the agreement shall not exceed 10 per cent of total transactions in the market and provided that the agreement does not contain any elements of price-fixing and market-sharing.

6.5 Market control and supervision

The institutional structure of the Ministry of Trade and Industry includes a Market Control Directorate which is intended to conduct activities other than those carried out by the Competition Directorate. Interestingly, in several Arab countries these activities fall within the scope of the relevant competition law and so are within the competence of the relevant competition authority. Notable among these MECs are the Maghreb countries.⁷² In the case of Jordan, however, a different jurisdictional and institutional structure has been opted for.

The Directorate of Quality and Market Control (DQMC) is responsible for ensuring compliance with the Industry and Trade Law of 1998, the aim of which was to develop the economic, commercial and industrial policies in Jordan. In particular the task of the DOMC is to control the basic and essential goods market. According to the articles dealing with market control in the Industry and Trade Law, this involves identifying the basic goods, ensuring that goods are sold in accordance with publicised prices, checking the available stock with wholesalers, monitoring whether basic goods are being concealed or there is a refusal to sell them and monitoring sales, liquidation and promotional prizes. For the execution of these duties, the DQMC relies on receiving complaints from consumers and conducting investigations, field visits covering the entire Kingdom, following up on market observers' performance and holding meetings with businessmen from the private sector. In order to enhance the private sector's role in market control, the DQMC engages in various educational activities to increase the knowledge of different economic sectors about the Industry and Trade Law and highlight the relevant market control articles of the Law on Television and Radio. Furthermore, it aims to publish brochures and advertisements in newspapers to explain the notion of market control and the public's role.

6.6 Reflections

Building a competition law regime in Jordan has been a major leap for this small Middle Eastern economy. Apart from the remark made at the beginning of the chapter about the lack of sufficiently water-tight provisions in the Competition Act, several operational aspects of the regime would benefit from some reconsideration. First, the regime does not appear to be fully harmonious in its operation which can be seen in relation to judicial control. Courts have an important role to play in the enforcement of the Act. As we saw, a policy decision was made – when the Act was adopted - to ensure that judges who handle competition cases would enjoy the relevant expertise; hence the Amman Court of First Instance was selected as the relevant court to enforce the Act during an initial period until judges at other Courts of First Instance have been trained in the field of competition law and policy. In relation to merger and exemptions cases (which are bound to form a significant part of competition law enforcement under the regime), the Courts of First Instance have no role to play: decisions adopted by the Minister of Industry and Trade in these cases may be appealed to the Supreme Court of Justice. In a significant way, therefore, the goal of placing the Courts of First Instance at the heart of the regime appears to be defeated as a result of such a provision. Secondly, the powers given to the Minister of Industry and Trade under the regime are very extensive and this raises questions about how effective the enforcement of the Act in practice is likely to be: at one end of the spectrum there is the concern over the short term usually served by governments and ministers in Jordan; at the other end of the spectrum stands the huge scope for lobbying power in the country and the influence which may be exerted on the decisions of the Minister. To be fair, however, it should be accepted that these concerns are partly, though not wholly, alleviated by the fact that decisions of the Minister must be reasoned and are based on recommendations of the director of the Competition Directorate, and may be subjected to review at the level of the Supreme Court of Justice. Nonetheless, the existence of wide powers enjoyed by the Minister usurps the influence which the directorate, as a competition body, would have enjoyed in the absence of these powers. Moreover, within the current institutional structure, there is no independent competition body in Jordan. Whilst one may accept the need for an involvement on the part of the government or the Minister in certain cases, such as those dealing with the public interest, the independence of the Competition Directorate should be ensured.

A third observation to be made about the operation of the regime concerns the relationship between the Competition Directorate and sectoral regulators in the case of competition problems occurring in the special sectors. The Act is silent on how these cases should be handled in practice. The directorate's view is that in such cases, it will seek to coordinate its activities with those of relevant sectoral regulators.⁷³ This policy of favouring or seeking coordination, however, does not adequately cater for the exact involvement and powers of those regulators. A good illustration can be found in the regulation of the telecommunications sector in Jordan. The relevant authority in charge of regulating the sector is the Telecommunications Regulatory Commission (TRC), established under the Telecommunications Law 1995, as amended.⁷⁴ Due to the fact that competition issues assume considerable importance in the work of the TRC, the Instructions on Competition Safeguards in the Telecommunications Sector were adopted in February 2006.⁷⁵ The Instructions provide a binding framework within which competition analysis in the telecommunications sector must be conducted. This covers cases of abuse of dominance, anticompetitive behaviour and harmful acquisitions; the power to conduct this analysis is reserved to the TRC. The adoption of the Instructions therefore in effect means that the TRC and the Competition Directorate (and the Ministry of Industry and Trade) will have dual jurisdiction in relation to competition issues arising in the telecommunications sector. This means that firms operating in the sector will have to comply with the Telecommunications Law and the Instructions and deal with the TRC on the one hand and comply with the Competition Act and deal with the Competition Directorate on the other. The existence of dual

⁷³ For example, a draft Memorandum of Understanding between the directorate and the Telecommunications Regulatory Commission has been produced which creates a framework within which the authorities handle the coordination of their work. The directorate has also sought to cooperate quite closely with the Companies Control Department, the Central Bank and the Insurance Commission.

⁷⁴ The Telecommunications Law No. 13.

⁷⁵ The *Instructions*, which are binding, were mentioned and discussed briefly above under the examination of the issues of anti-competitive practices, abuse of dominance and economic concentrations.

systems should not itself be objectionable especially given that the authorities have made their interest to coordinate their work very clear. What is concerning, however, is the fact that the *Instructions* do not adequately deal with all issues, which may arise in an effort to conduct competitive analysis or seek to protect competition in the sector. In particular, the *Instructions* are silent on procedural issues dealing with submission of complaints about the anti-competitive behaviour or abusive conduct of licensees and the type of actions, which may be taken by the TRC when identifying a competition problem. As a result therefore the exact role of the TRC when dealing with competition problems in the telecommunications sector is not known, given that neither the Telecommunications Law and the *Instructions* nor the Competition Act offer any helpful indication in this regard.

Finally, it is worth noting the existing and intended regulatory approach to competition law enforcement in Jordan. Under the current regulatory approach, a fairly interventionist stance by the directorate and the Ministry of Industry and Trade more generally is adopted. Perhaps this approach has been to a certain extent facilitated by the mechanism for extensive consultation within the regime.⁷⁶ The declared goal of the directorate, however, is not to opt for such an approach but rather to rely on the market mechanism and reserve intervention to cases of exceptional nature. The directorate's view is that such an approach would enable it to concentrate more on its competition advocacy and capacity-building activities and focus its attention on serious competition law infringements. For the time being, however, this remains a declared goal.

⁷⁶ See pp 187–8 above.

The Gulf States: a possible model for regional cooperation

The six Arab states of the Arabian Gulf, namely Bahrain, Kuwait, Oman, Qatar, Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates (UAE), are united by a number of factors.¹ A notable factor among these – in addition to commonality of language and religion and the geographic proximity - is the possession of these countries of vast oil resources which has been a hugely important driving force behind economic development, modernisation of domestic economies and building and expanding infrastructure, and an important source of the vast private wealth of a few families and individuals. An open solidarity between these countries has always existed although many would argue this has been paralleled by quiet rivalry, though not necessarily in a positive economic sense. This solidarity found particular expression in the creation of the Cooperation Council for the Arab States of the Gulf (GCC) in 1981. The GCC is a community offering a form of regional cooperation between these countries and has a wide range of objectives stretching from coordination and integration in all fields to formulating similar regulations in various fields and introducing a single currency within the next four years. Interestingly, the objectives of the GCC appear to have some relevance to natural and legal persons of the Member States insofar as they provide for strengthening ties between their peoples, encouraging cooperation within the private sector and fostering scientific and technical progress. Additionally, the objectives call for setting up joint ventures between the Member States which one could argue offers a golden opportunity for introducing competition law initiatives at supranational level.

¹ Iraq, Iran and Yemen have been excluded from this list. In relation to the former two countries – despite their 'access' to the Gulf – their competition law and policy experience is discussed in chapter 10; the experience of Yemen, however, is discussed in this chapter due to its fairy close links with the Arab Gulf States and its partial membership of the Gulf Cooperation Council.

Name of Community	Existence of free trade agreement	Existence of customs union	Existence of competition law and policy
European	Yes	Yes	Yes
Community (EC)* Caribbean	Yes	Yes	Yes
Community and Common Market (CARICOM)*	100	100	100
Southern Common Market (MERCUSOR)	Yes	Yes	Yes
North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA)	Yes	No	Yes
Association of South East Asian Nations (ASEAN)	Yes	No	Yes
Common Market of Eastern and Southern Africa (COMESA)	Yes	No	Yes
Southern African Customs Union (SACU)	Yes	Yes	Yes
Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC)	Yes	Yes	No

Table 1. Free trade agreement and a customs union

* Note: a single market is also in existence.

7.1 Measuring the success of the GCC

Before considering the development of competition law and policy whether at the GCC level or at national level within the six GCC Member States individually, it would be helpful to assess the achievements and success of the GCC as a regional community in general and as a suitable forum for developing competition law and policy in particular. Two important yardsticks may be used for the purpose of determining how successful the

	Number			GDP (USD)	Existence of competi-
	of					tion
Name of Community	Member States	Geographic area (sq. km)	Population (million)	millions	Per capita	law and policy
Economic and Monetary Community of Central Africa (CEMAC)	Six	3.020	35			Yes
Southern African Customs Union (SACU)	Five	2.7		541	10,605	Yes
Andean Community	Five	4.7				Yes
Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC)	Six	2.3	36	537	14,950	No

Table 2. Population, geographic area, GDP and number of Member States

GCC is as a regional community. The first involves comparing the achievements of the GCC in the field of competition law with those of regional communities around the world. The second concentrates on evaluating the work of the GCC and its activities in the field.

7.1.1 Extrinsic factors: the GCC and other regional communities

There are at least twenty regional communities in existence around the world.² It would be interesting therefore to compare from a competition law angle the GCC with some of those communities. To ensure a fair and

² For a list of these communities see p 325 below.

comprehensive account of the situation, the comparison is conducted on the basis of the existence of a free trade agreement and a customs union, population, size of geographic area, gross domestic product and number of Member States.

A brief glance through the tables above would reveal the absence of competition law and policy within the GCC and the markedly different position it occupies in this regard from that of similar regional communities. Undoubtedly, this finding is intriguing and should prompt a consideration of the (possible) reasons for this.

7.1.2 Intrinsic factors

A brief browse through the GCC's documents and output would reveal a highly interesting finding: the absence of any reference to competition law and policy. Remarkably, the word 'competition' appears in only three places in the GCC's various rules, studies and general documents: in relation to economic cooperation in the oil and gas sector among the GCC's members where it is stated that measures are adopted to avoid harmful *competition*; in relation to cooperation in the field of young people, sports and scouts for the purposes of establishing friendly *competitions*; in Article 13 of the Reference Model Regulation Law for the Promotion of Foreign Investment in the GCC States where there is a reference to protection of local industries in the case of unfair *competition* from foreign firms. More remarkably, there is no mention of the term competition at all in the stated foundations and objectives of the GCC.

At one level this state of affairs is highly questionable given that all of the six Member States of the GCC embrace Islamic tradition perhaps more so than the rest of Muslim MECs; the significance which Islam and Islamic principles attach to the concept of competition and competition law and policy was clearly demonstrated in chapter 2. Furthermore, as the tables above clearly show, whereas all the comparable regional communities around the world have opted to engage in competition law and policy the GCC lacks any involvement in the field. The fact that the GCC places economic development and cooperation high on its agenda makes this absence of competition law and policy all the more questionable.

7.2 International cooperation

The international cooperation engaged in by the GCC has been quite limited. For example, there has been no interest in building a cooperation network with MECs, whether individually or collectively.³ The only type of international cooperation with competition relevance entered into by the GCC has taken the form of a cooperation agreement with the EC and a 'declaration' on cooperation with EFTA. In neither of these cases, however, has the purported cooperation resulted in meaningful relations between the parties.

7.2.1 Cooperation with the EC

Relations between the EC and the GCC are governed through a cooperation Agreement signed in 1989. The aim of this Agreement, among others, is to strengthen the economic relations between the parties. A Joint Council, consisting of representatives from both sides, was established to ensure the proper implementation of the agreement and to achieve the objectives set out within it. For this purpose the Joint Council meets once a year and whenever necessary, at the request of the parties. The Cooperation Agreement placed an obligation on the parties to enter into negotiations on a Free Trade Agreement in order to promote further their relations and lead to free trade between the regions.⁴ Thus, negotiations for a Free Trade Agreement between the EC and the GCC are currently underway. These negotiations began in 1990 but were halted until the GCC made a decision to move towards a customs union. In 2001, new negotiating directives were adopted by the EC and upon their approval negotiations for a Free Trade Agreement recommenced in 2002 and have been in progress since. The proposed Free Trade Agreement would contain provisions relating to, among other things, the liberalisation of trade and competition.

7.2.2 Cooperation with EFTA States

A Declaration on Cooperation between the EFTA States and the GCC countries was issued in May 2000. This declaration lays down guidelines

³ Over the years, GCC States have maintained a degree of scepticism about forging close links with other MECs. Politically, they have come to prefer associations with the USA and certain European countries. Economically, they have been concerned over the prospect of having to 'share' their wealth with other MECs as a result of a broader cooperation.

⁴ See Article 11(2) of the Co-operation Agreement.

for strengthening the economic and trade relations between the EFTA States and the GCC. To achieve this, the GCC and EFTA States undertake to liberalise their trade relations by extending their cooperation in a range of ways, including exchanging views on the conditions for free and undistorted competition and negotiating a Free Trade Agreement. A Joint Committee makes recommendations and reviews the cooperation between the parties. Representatives of the EFTA States and the GCC met in September 2004 in Geneva to confirm the intention of the parties to establish a 'comprehensive' free trade agreement, pursuant to the declaration, to enhance their economic relations. The 'implementation' of the joint intention, however, was quite slow: negotiations for a free trade agreement between the parties only commenced in June 2006.

7.3 The Kingdom of Saudi Arabia

7.3.1 Embracing the free-market system

Saudi Arabia is widely recognised as the birthplace of Islam. The Kingdom has always maintained strong adherence to Islamic tradition and values, though on occasions such adherence appears misguided and unbalanced. Interestingly, however, economic reform and competition law only received attention recently with the Kingdom's timid move towards a free-market system and the focus of the country's economic activity shifting to private market operators. Currently, concentrated efforts are being made by the government to encourage participation by private firms in the economy. This in fact represents an interesting development, though it has not altered the country's declared policy of keeping with Islamic principles and values, for the purposes of ensuring that economic development will take place in a balanced and coordinated fashion. As such, these two developments seem paradoxical, given that the latter has over the years meant that a high degree of state control and planning was in place. This in itself is ironic, given the fact that Islam – as we saw in chapter 2 – does not favour a policy of heavy intervention in the market place or a high degree of planning and control by the state.

The government's policy of encouraging competition and investment in different sectors – mainly developing ones – by private firms, appears to be based on a long-term strategic vision with several components, which include a desire to: improve quality of services and reduce cost through competition leading to economic efficiency; reduce the burden on the government's budget; attract foreign direct investment; build technical

expertise and develop modern systems of information technology locally; create new employment opportunities; and keep domestic capital funds at home for the purposes of constructing wider scope for their investment.

To facilitate an effective realisation of these goals, the government has built a modern legal and regulatory framework aimed at facilitating a suitable economic and investment-friendly climate. To this end, the government has come to appreciate the vitality of transparency in its policy on investment with a comprehensive plan for the purposes of laying the foundations for investment.⁵

7.3.2 Regulation of prices

Despite the lack of a specific competition law in the Kingdom until 2004, Saudi Arabia has for many years relied on a mechanism of price regulation which is applicable to certain commodities and products, mainly petroleum and gas-based products, wheat flour and pharmaceuticals.⁶ The Kingdom's declared goal behind price regulation appears to be socio-economic in nature, in order to ensure continuous stability in the market, protect consumer welfare and safeguard important social interests. It appears that this mechanism is rooted in Islamic principles, most notably the principle of *Hisba*, which we discussed in chapter 2. However, contrary to what these principles mandated, namely intervention by a public authority only where necessary,⁷ the Kingdom's mechanism appears to be a tool for continuous intervention, which in practice has translated into excessive regulation.

7.3.3 The Competition Act 2004

Competition law is a new phenomenon in Saudi Arabia. The Competition Act of the Kingdom (the Act) was enacted by Royal Decree No. M/25 on 22 June 2004. The Act was published in the *Official Gazette* of the Kingdom in July 2004 and entered into force on 31 December 2004.⁸ Despite this

⁵ This includes establishing mechanisms for the provision of flexible loans to the private sector; encouraging private firms to maximise their use of the favourable treatment offered by the government; and providing legal certainty through the formulation of clear and binding rules.

⁶ These petroleum- and gas-based products include fuel oil, gasoline, diesel, kerosene, liquefied petroleum gas (cooking gas), natural gas liquids (including propane, butane and natural gasoline), asphalt, natural gas (ethane and methane) and crude oil.

⁷ See the discussion on pp 24–6 above.

⁸ Article 21 of the Act provides that the Act shall enter into force after 180 days from the date of its publication.

speedy transition through the legislative process, the implementing regulations of the Act – provided for by virtue of Article 20 of the Act^9 – are yet to be adopted. The delay in the adoption of the regulations, which are intended to define the parameters of the Act and its general application, has effectively paralysed the implementation of the Act and thus the commencement of its enforcement.

The adoption of the Act is a step of huge significance in Saudi Arabia though one that would be rendered meaningless should proper enforcement of the Act not materialise. During the past two years, the Kingdom has made its intention to take the Act seriously quite clear. Indeed, some important steps have been taken such as the creation of the Competition Council.¹⁰ Beyond this, however, there has been little evidence of significant progress made in practice.

The Act aims at instituting a system for the protection and encouragement of 'fair' competition.¹¹ The use of the word fair comes to confirm the strong social objective underlying the Act: efficiency and maximisation of consumer welfare in a strict economic or technical sense are not therefore the sole objectives behind the Act.

The Act follows EC competition law insofar as it provides for the prohibition on collusion between firms, abuse of dominance and harm-ful mergers.¹² However, the Act excludes from its scope public firms and firms completely owned by the state.

7.3.3.1 Collusion

Article 4 of the Act prohibits all forms of collusion between actual and potential competitors which aims at limiting trade or distorting competition. The prohibition also applies where the collusion leads to such harmful results by way of an effect. The choice of wording in the article is interesting given that Article 4 prohibits collusion restricting trade *or* competition. This makes it arguable that the prohibition will bite in situations where trade itself is restricted without the need to establish distortion of competition. The policy thinking behind the Act supports this and shows the existence of a particular concern with limitation on trade. The choice of

⁹ Article 20 provides for the implementing regulations of the Act to be adopted within a period of ninety days following its publication. This would be 5 October 2004.

¹⁰ See p 204 below. ¹¹ See Article 1 of the Act.

¹² The Act uses the term 'undertaking' which is defined in Article 2 as a factory, association or company owned by natural or legal person(s). The definition also includes all associations conducting activities in commerce, agriculture, industry or services or which are active in the sale or purchase of products.

wording reflects the broader context within which the Act was adopted, namely WTO accession. The wording also reflects a cultural aspect in Saudi Arabia, where trade has always received special consideration given that it is viewed as an important component of Islam. Nonetheless, given that Article 1 of the Act makes it abundantly clear that the Act aims at protecting competition and fighting monopolistic practices affecting fair competition, the choice of wording in Article 4 appears somewhat paradoxical. It would be interesting to see how the prohibition on collusion will be applied in practice and whether the choice of wording in the article will survive with the prohibition being applied in cases of restriction on trade only.

Article 4 lists eight examples of situations in which limitation of trade or distortion of competition will be taken to exist. These situations include price-fixing, limitation of output, illegal stocking or hiding of products, refusal to supply hindering market entry or exit by a third party, marketsharing, bid-rigging and freezing or limiting production, development, distribution or marketing or any form of investment activities.

The Act does not contain a separate provision for exemption from the prohibition set out in Article 4 but rather integrates the issue of exemption within the wording of the article giving the impression that a *rule of reason* approach will be adopted in relation to the prohibition. The exemption criteria contained in the article appear to fall short of ensuring that only those situations with extreme minimal harm to competition will be exempted. The article merely refers to improvement in the performance of the relevant firms and realising benefits to consumers which outweigh the limitation of competition. There is no reference therefore to the risk of elimination of competition or whether the relevant restrictions are indispensable. The exemption criteria therefore should be extended in their wording to cover such cases as well. Doing so would broaden the scope of the exemption especially in relation to the first criterion with the emphasis coming as a result on economic performance in general, as opposed to being focused on the firms party to the agreement themselves.¹³

7.3.3.2 Abuse of dominance

The concept of abuse of dominance features in two places in the Act: in Article 4 which as we saw in the previous section deals with collusion

¹³ The article provides that the exemption criteria will be clarified in the regulations. However, it is not clear whether the regulations will actually add to the two criteria in the article or explain that they are to be interpreted as covering the requirement of indispensability and non-elimination of competition.

and in Article 5 which prohibits dominant firms from limiting competition. Dominance, however, is defined in Article 2 of the Act as a position through which a firm or *group of firms* are able to influence prices through controlling supply.¹⁴ Among the practices condemned as abuse of dominance in Article 5 are predatory pricing 'aiming at forcing competitors out of the market';¹⁵ limiting supply and creating artificial shortage of supply for the purposes of increasing prices; imposing purchase or trading conditions with other parties which place such parties at a competitive disadvantage *vis-à-vis* their competitors and refusal to supply to hinder the entry of another firm into the market.

Including a reference to abuse of dominance in Article 4 is interesting and was done for two main reasons. First, Article 5 clearly refers to cases of single firm dominance only. However, the Act also deals with collective dominance. A policy decision was therefore made to include a prohibition on abuse of collective dominance in Article 4 as opposed to Article 5.¹⁶ There is no suggestion being made by this author that such a decision is sensible. Indeed, the decision appears to be problematic given the high probability of confusion resulting from 'overlap' between the concepts of collusion and collective dominance. Secondly, the legislative intent behind the Act was to cast the net of the prohibition on abuse of dominance in the Act as wide as possible by expanding the list of abuses and catching as many harmful situations as possible including those where competition will be restricted between *particular* firms (for the benefit of those firms) or where other competitors or conditions of competition in general will be harmed.

One important point to note about the wording of Article 5 (and also Article 4) is the omission of any reference to effect on trade as a result of the abuse of a dominant position. It was noted above that Article 4 contains a specific reference to limitation or effect on trade. However, in relation to its application to abuse of dominance the article refers only to restrictions on competition. In other words, the Act makes particular reference to trade (in addition to competition) under the prohibition on collusion with only reference to competition under the prohibition on abuse of dominance. Apparently, the inclusion and omission of a reference to trade concerning the prohibition on collusion and abuse of

¹⁴ According to the article the regulations will provide the factors to be taken into account in determining this which include among other things the market structure and barriers to entry.

¹⁵ See paragraph 1 of the Article. ¹⁶ Article 4 can also apply to single firm dominance.

dominance respectively resulted from a belief on the part of policymakers that in the latter situation the concern should be with competition given the existence of a dominant firm or a group of firms, whereas in the former situation given that dominance is non-existent, trade is possible. The logic and rationale behind such thinking are highly questionable especially in the case of the Act, which – as was noted above – was introduced within a broader context of WTO accession by Saudi Arabia and a desire to participate in the global trading order and trade liberalisation.

7.3.3.3 Mergers

The Act's mechanism on merger regulation is extremely underdeveloped and is deficient in many respects. As was noted above, harmful mergers fall within the scope of the Act. Article 6 of the Act includes a brief definition of a merger situation as a situation in which two or more firms merge or a firm is acquired by one or more firms. There is no reference in the definition to what amounts to acquisition in this case or any mention of control having to be acquired or the ways in which this can be done. Article 6, however, indicates that acquisition may be of assets, intellectual property rights, shares and beneficiary rights.

The Act provides for mandatory notification where a merger creates a dominant position. There is no provision, however, for notification thresholds and the Act offers no details on the notification process except to provide that notification must occur at least sixty days prior to the completion of the merger transaction.¹⁷

The substantive test used by the Competition Council to determine whether a merger should be cleared or blocked rests on the concept of dominance. The Act is silent, however, on whether the substantive test extends beyond the creation of a dominant position to the strengthening of such a position.

Article 7 prohibits merging firms from effecting a notified operation unless a written authorisation clearing the merger has been issued by the Competition Council or where the council fails to block the merger within sixty days of the date of notification or to notify the parties that the operation is under investigation, or ninety days pass from the date of notification without the council delivering its decision whether blocking or clearing the merger.

¹⁷ Article 6(2) of the Act.

7.3.4 The Competition Council

A Royal Decree was issued on 6 September 2006 mandating the creation of a special council (the Competition Council) for the protection of competition, the prevention of monopolisation and achieving fair competition as provided for in Article 8 of the Act. The council is headed by the Minister of Trade and Industry, with eight members serving within its board. The members are made of the Director of the Ministry of Trade and Industry, Director of the Ministry of Finance, the Planning Advisor of the Ministry of Economy, the head of the Investment Authority, and four members from the private sector. One of these members may be designated as Director General of the council.

The council is described as an independent body established under the auspices of the Ministry for Trade and Industry.¹⁸ It is armed with full authority to deal with anti-competitive behaviour and abusive conduct and its creation is widely considered to be an integral part of the continuous economic reform currently being implemented in the Kingdom for the purposes of preparing it for full membership of the WTO. Article 9 lists the council's duties under the Act which include: conducting competition investigations;¹⁹ adopting merger decisions; approving penalty actions; proposing legislation with competition relevance and advising on such legislation as well as proposing changes to the Act in light of market changes; issuing the implementing regulations; and producing annual reports and developing future action plans.

The council began to function in 2006, though its work during that year consisted mainly of four meetings at which various issues where discussed ranging from enforcement to reviewing competition law developments in different parts of the world. Particular attention is being given to competition law enforcement in the EC for the purposes of learning from that rich experience and to the work of the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD); the council has been designing a programme with UNCTAD aimed at the provision of technical assistance to the former to enable it to build its institutional capacity and the necessary infrastructure.

¹⁸ See Article 8(1) of the Act.

¹⁹ Article 11 of the Law provides for the council with the power to investigate complaints and to inspect all evidence and documents related to the complaint without any obstruction on the part of the natural and legal persons concerned.

7.3.5 Orders, penalties, appeal and private enforcement

The main penalty provided for under the Act is a fine. Article 12 states that any person found in breach of the Act is liable to a fine not exceeding 5 million Riyals, which is doubled in the case of repeated infringement.²⁰ Additionally it is possible for measures to be adopted ordering an amendment of a behaviour or practice infringing the Act, the disposal of share, assets or intellectual property rights or taking any other action in order to eliminate the breach,²¹ or the payment of a daily fine ranging from a minimum of 1,000 Riyals to a maximum of 10,000 Riyals.

Penalties under the Act also extend to members of the council and officials found to have unjustly or illegally benefited directly or indirectly or infringed the prohibition on breach of confidentiality as provided for under Article 11(5) of the Act.²² Any such person will be liable to a fine not exceeding 5 million Riyals, a term of imprisonment not exceeding 2 years or both.²³ The Saudi competition law regime therefore treats unlawful conduct by officials very seriously and allows for the possibility of such conduct to be punished as harshly as a breach by a firm or firms of one of the key prohibitions in the Act.

Article 15 of the Act provides that decisions on penalties shall be taken by a committee of five members formed within the council. Decisions adopted by the committee may be contested before the Royal Court Appeals Chambers within sixty days of the notification of the decision. Where the committee considers that the breach merits imprisonment it will transfer the case to the Appeals Chambers for consideration by the latter.

Finally, it is worth noting that the Act provides for a small window for private enforcement actions to be brought before the courts for compensation in situations where a natural or legal person sustains harm in a situation prohibited under the Act. The Act, however, is silent on whether a breach in such situations needs to have been established by the council for such actions to be possible.

²⁰ The penalty provided for under the article is without prejudice to more serious penalties, which may be available under another law. The article does not specify the type of breach, which will trigger a fine. However, the reference here surely is to breach of Articles 4 (collusion), 5 (abuse of dominance) and 6 (mergers).

²¹ Such actions are intended to be used especially in the case of abuse of dominance and harmful mergers for the purposes of issuing approval of those mergers effected in contravention of the Act.

²² Article 13 of the Act. ²³ *Ibid*.

7.3.6 Facilitating competition in the sectors

The commitment of the Saudi government to liberalisation of different sectors and encouraging private participation in economic activities was discussed above.²⁴ Two sectors in particular have come to witness and experience this commitment, namely the telecommunications and electricity sectors.

7.3.6.1 The telecommunications sector

The size and significance of the telecommunications sector in Saudi Arabia – along with the government's desire to facilitate competitiveness and enterprise – are worth noting. The Kingdom has taken important steps towards creating an open and competitive environment, encouraging investment (both local and foreign) and protecting local consumers. Among these are the partial privatisation of the sector, the adoption of the Telecommunication Regulations (2002) and the creation in 2001 of an independent Communications and Information Technology Commission as a body responsible for regulating the sector. Since its creation the commission has been active in opening up the sector to greater competition and moving closer to its declared objective of ultimately achieving full market liberalisation.²⁵

The Kingdom has been favouring competition in the telecommunications sector. The desire of the government to take such crucial steps appears to be motivated by the quest to join the WTO, to meet the legitimate expectations of firms and consumers and the general drive within the country for economic prosperity.

Competition appears to have begun to develop in the past two years, especially in relation to the provision of mobile phone services with beneficial results; the commission has noted an improved product quality and the availability of more choice for consumers in the market. These important developments, however, have helped highlight various new strategic matters related to market liberalisation and protection of competition. As a response, the commission has begun a review of its regulatory tools for the purposes of adapting these to the changing nature of practices of firms active in the sector and the prevention of possible anti-competitive practices and abusive conduct.

²⁴ See pp 198–9 above.

²⁵ Notable in this regard is the issuing of four licences for the provision of telecommunication services via satellite (VAST) and the issuing of three licences in the mobile phones sector to enable new operators to provide cellular services.

7.3.6.2 The electricity sector

The government's long-term strategic vision of market liberalisation and privatisation focuses on the electricity sector as one of the unique services sectors which is considered to be suitable for being opened up to private investment. The government believes this suitability is enhanced by the fact that most of the infrastructure in the sector has been completed; a high increase in the demand for electricity; the need for the government to stop funding the sector following its privatisation; and the need for extensive funding for the generation and transmission of electricity.

The government's prediction for the future of the sector shows that key benefits are expected to flow from introducing competition to the generation and transmission of electricity. In relation to the former, the government believes that competition will guarantee a better service quality at a lower cost; facilitate an expansion in the use of power stations with high sufficiency; ensure optimal operation of power stations and maximisation in the use of resources; and facilitate the use of sophisticated, hi-technology modern machinery. In relation to the latter, the government sees the key benefits of competition as follows: optimal choice of the components for transmission networks and the carrying of electricity; continuous development and modernisation of transmission mechanisms and networks; contributing to decreasing the amount of lost energy; and implementing plans and carrying out projects aimed at connecting different internal electricity networks together and with those in neighbouring countries.

It is worth noting that the government's desire for increased competition in the sector does not extend to the level of distribution, which is the most important among the three levels of generation, transmission and distribution of electricity given it concerns the direct supply of energy to consumers. For this reason, the government decided that this level of the sector should remain a state monopoly.

7.4 Qatar: the Law on Protection of Competition 2006

7.4.1 Building a competitive environment

Qatar enjoys considerable significance within and outside the Middle East. The country – which opted for a civil law system with certain elements of Islamic law – benefits from the abundance of oil reserves. The outlook of Qatar has been remarkably Westernised and international. Over the years it has formed close links with the USA in particular, and is viewed as a country of huge strategic significance for US foreign policy.

Qatar's hydrocarbon resources have served as the backbone of its flourishing economy, though in recent years the move has been away from oil towards developing other sectors, ranging from gas to telecommunications. An increasing emphasis has also come to be placed on technology and indeed Qatar is widely regarded as the Arab country with the strongest technological base.²⁶ To support this move, the government has engaged in quite an extensive privatisation programme,²⁷ aimed at 'modernising' the local economy and enhancing its participation and standing globally, especially within the WTO to which Qatar attaches particular significance.

7.4.2 The Law on the Protection of Competition

Competition law has been given special attention in Qatar not only domestically but also at a regional level for the purposes of supporting the efforts of Arab countries to adopt a common Arab competition law, the proposed Arab Competition Regulations as part of the Pan Arab market,²⁸ which is currently under construction. Qatar adopted a specific competition law, the Law on Protection of Competition and Prohibition of Monopolistic Practices, in June 2006. The Law has been welcomed by business viewing it as a crucial aspect of the government's economic policy aimed at stabilising domestic markets and achieving justice – in a social sense²⁹ – through preventing hurdles which would restrict firms from reaching local consumers.

The Law, however, suffers from numerous shortcomings and many of its provisions will require clarification in practice. For example, the Law is silent on the issue of territorial reach. Its provisions are very general in their wording, which makes it crucial to adopt secondary legislation³⁰ and provide administrative or judicial interpretation of these provisions. There is an anxiety over this, however, given that it is not possible

²⁶ Recently however, this position appears to have been shared by other Gulf States. See below.

²⁷ The privatisation programme has covered the telecommunications sector (in part) and other sectors as well.

²⁸ See further chapter 10.

²⁹ An important link is made between the Law and the Constitution of Qatar with the former considered to be a reflection of the principles of the latter, most notably those appearing in Article 28 of the Constitution which provides that the state guarantees the freedom of trade and economic activities on *social justice* grounds.

³⁰ Article 19 of the Law provides for the adoption of implementing regulations. These, however, have not been adopted but are expected to emerge by the beginning of 2008.

to predict whether such secondary legislation will materialise. Additionally, in light of the virtually non-existent competition expertise in the country it is quite unrealistic to expect competition officials and judges to be able to provide the necessary interpretation in practice.

7.4.2.1 The context of the Law and legislative intent

The adoption of the Law is seen as part of the fulfilment by the government of international commitments within the WTO framework, seeking to facilitate open markets, removing hindrances to market access and ensuring non-discrimination between firms on the basis of nationality. It is considered to be a key tool for attracting foreign direct investment in the country through building a secure competitive environment with a healthy economic climate in which investment and enterprise will flourish. In drafting the Law significant attention was given to the Set of Multilaterally Agreed Principles and Rules for the Control of Restrictive Business Practices produced by the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD) in 1981 for the purposes of making the Law consistent with the Set.³¹ Attention was also given to the EC system of competition law.

Interestingly, the legislative intent behind the Law appears to have dismissed the need to protect competitors, accepting that in some situations firms may be forced out of markets due to their inability to cope with the pressures of competition. The policy behind the Law appears to emphasise the freedom to compete as the best choice for achieving economic growth and development even if some firms might struggle as a result of competition, so long as this is not caused by anti-competitive means.³²

7.4.2.2 Scope of the Law

The Law applies to all forms of collusion³³ and abusive conduct³⁴ and mergers leading to the creation or strengthening of a dominant position.³⁵ However, the Law is declared inapplicable to actions taken by the government or those of entities under government control or

209

³¹ The Set can be found at the website of UNCTAD, www.unctad.org.

³² It would be important to note that the policy behind the Law does not show an intention to seek cut-throat competition, which is considered to be damaging in the long term. During the legislative process emphasis was given to the need to achieve 'balanced' as opposed to 'absolute' competition.

³³ Article 3 of the Law. ³⁴ Article 4 of the Law. ³⁵ Article 10 of the Law.

supervision. The provisions of the Law also appear to be without prejudice to current international agreements and treaties.³⁶

Article 3 of the Law prohibits all agreements, contracts or practices distorting competition in particular those listed in the article itself. The list is quite extensive, stretching from conventional practices harming competition (such as price-fixing and market-sharing) to others introduced for the purposes of giving the prohibition an extensive reach.³⁷ Exemption from the prohibition is possible. However, Article 5 of the Law which deals with exemption does not provide sufficient details with regard to the exact requirements that need to be met for an exemption to be possible.³⁸

Abuse of a dominant position is prohibited under Article 4 of the Law. In parallel with Article 3, the article contains a long list of examples of abuse of dominance. The Law applies to both abuse by a single firm and collective dominance. Dominance, whether by a single firm or collective, is defined in Article 1 of the Law as 'the ability of a person or group of persons together to control the market and to cause a direct effect on prices and quantity independently without competitors being able to limit this ability'.³⁹ As in the case with the prohibition on collusion, an exemption is possible in the case of abuse of dominance.⁴⁰

Article 10 of the Law provides for mandatory notification of mergers creating or likely to create a dominant position.⁴¹ A merger is understood in light of the article to mean an acquisition of rights, assets or shares,⁴² creating joint ventures or amalgamation between two or more firms. The article is silent on when notification needs to made, though it provides that the Committee for the Protection of Competition (to which notification of the merger needs to be sent) must reach its decision within ninety days from the date of notification.⁴³ Article 11 excludes from the scope of Article 10 merger operations which contribute to economic progress in a manner which compensates for any

³⁶ See Article 2 of the Law.

³⁷ Examples of the latter practices include knowingly publishing false or misleading information related to products or prices.

³⁸ The article merely provides in general language that the Minister for Economy and Trade may grant an exemption where this would serve the interest of consumers.

³⁹ A person for the purposes of Article 1 of the Law includes both natural and legal persons.

⁴⁰ See note 38 above and accompanying text.

⁴¹ Similar to the Saudi Competition Act, there is no reference in the article to mergers *strengthening* a dominant position.

⁴² There is no reference, however, to what kind of acquisition is required.

⁴³ Failure to adhere to this time limit will amount to clearance of the operation.

adverse effect on competition resulting from the operation. It is not clear, however, how this provision will apply in practice: whether in such a case notification will not be required or whether notified mergers satisfying the requirement will be cleared.

7.4.3 Enforcement

Article 7 of the Law provides for the creation of a Committee for the Protection of Competition and Prohibition of Monopolistic Practices. The Committee is affiliated to the Office of the Minister for Economy and Trade. The Law does not specify the number of members who will be chosen to serve within the Committee.⁴⁴ The Committee is intended to act as the main enforcement authority with powers to conduct investigations,⁴⁵ receive complaints about anti-competitive behaviour or abusive conduct,⁴⁶ adopt decisions,⁴⁷ cooperate with foreign competition authorities, conduct surveys and engage in competition advocacy in the form of delivering opinions on proposed laws with competition relevance.⁴⁸ It appears that in deciding to equip the Committee with these extensive powers, the government was keen to follow the example of enforcement furnished by the EC system of competition law. Despite these extensive powers, however, the Law leaves a great deal of discretion in the hands of the Minister for Economy and Trade which can be seen in the power reserved to the Minister to grant exemptions,⁴⁹ and decide on the actions to be taken in relation to infringement(s) of the provisions of the Law.⁵⁰

⁴⁴ Article 7 provides that the composition of the committee shall be in accordance with a Prime Ministerial order following a recommendation by the Minister for Economy and Trade. It further provides that the members shall enjoy economic, financial and legal expertise and include representatives of relevant ministries and bodies. It is not clear, however, whether the latter include bodies from the public and private sectors: presumably this will be decided in the Prime Ministerial order itself. One or more officials of the Ministry will be appointed by the Minister as rapporteur to serve on the committee.

⁴⁵ Article 9 of the Law. ⁴⁶ See Article 14 of the Law.

⁴⁷ The committee is able to adopt merger decisions (and also to cancel such decisions under Article 12 in cases where the information submitted to it turns out to be false or misleading) and order an amendment or termination under Article 15 of behaviour, conduct or activity caught within the prohibitions in the Law.

⁴⁹ See Article 5 of the Law. The issue of exemption was discussed above in note 38 and accompanying text.

⁵⁰ See Article 16 of the Law which provides that no action regarding infringement of the Law may be taken without written authorisation of the Minister or a person representing him

⁴⁸ Article 8 of the Law.

Though the provisions of the Law are not sufficiently detailed to make this absolutely clear, it appears that the decisions of the committee may be appealed before the courts.⁵¹

7.4.4 Orders and penalties

The committee enjoys the power to order the firm(s) concerned to put an immediate end to a situation contravening Article 3 (collusion), Article 4 (abuse of dominance) or Article 10 (harmful mergers).

In relation to penalties, Article 17 provides for the possibility of a fine in the case of infringement of Articles 3, 4 and 10 which may range between 100,000 Riyals and 5 million Riyals. The article also provides for the power of the court (without specifying which) to decide all cases regarding 'confiscating' the profits made through behaviour, conduct or situations prohibited under the Law. Under Article 18 a penalty may be imposed on any person responsible for the management of an entity found to have committed an infringement under the Law who has knowledge of this and contributed to the infringement through abuse of his position. Interestingly, according to the article an entity will be deemed to be a guarantor of any fine and damages to be paid by such a person who commits an infringement of the Law whether on his own behalf, on behalf of the entity or in his furthering of its interest. It is important to note, however, the power conferred by virtue of Article 16 of the Law upon the Minister for Economy and Trade to choose a settlement in relation to any of the infringements under the Law as an alternative to a final decision being reached, provided that the settlement contains a payment of a sum between 100,000 Riyals and 5 million Riyals.

7.5 The Republic of Yemen

Yemen is considered to be a poor country compared to its rich Gulf neighbours. The Republic's legal system is a fascinating combination of Islamic law, Turkish law, English common law and tribal customary law. This combination of 'modern' and 'traditional' law or perhaps more accurately modern law with a traditional approach – along with its

following recommendations by the committee. The article also provides for the power of the Minister or person representing him to reach a settlement in relation to infringements before a final decision is reached. A settlement must take the form of a payment of a sum ranging from the minimum to the maximum level of the fine.

⁵¹ This can be seen from the general language of Article 17 of the Law.

definition as a republic – makes it particularly difficult to classify Yemen in terms of its system of political ideology and economic regulation. In recent years, the Republic has come to embrace the ideology of international openness and particular emphasis has come to be placed on the necessity for close links with international organisations, most notably the International Monetary Fund (IMF) and the World Bank. Additionally, Yemen has forged close links with the EC for the purposes of developing a vision to enhance its national directions towards accession to the GCC.⁵² These efforts have been rewarded with positive responses, which have helped Yemen engage in an extensive economic reform. This has enhanced the Republic's ambitions to pursue regional integration with full membership within the GCC.⁵³ To date, however, this has not been achieved, though promising signals have been given by the permanent GCC members.

7.5.1 The Competition Law 1999

Currently, competition law appears at the forefront of Yemen's drive for economic reform and regional integration within the GCC. This is due to the attention the Republic has come to give to anti-competitive and abusive conduct and the realisation that such situations are extremely damaging to consumers and the economy more generally. Fresh beliefs have been strengthened during the past seven years because of the need for competition to fight monopolistic practices. The government's economic slogan has transformed to monopoly is *evil* and competition is a *virtue*.

Yemen adopted its competition law in 1999 becoming the first Gulf state to do so. The Law on Encouraging Competition, and Prevention of Monopolisation and Commercial Dishonesty (the Act) aims at guaranteeing the freedom to compete without the process of competition and consumer welfare being damaged or situations of monopolisation

⁵² Relations between the EC and Yemen are governed by the Cooperation Agreement of 25 November 1997, which came into force on 1 July 1998, replacing the 1984 Development Cooperation Agreement. This agreement is much more comprehensive than the agreement concluded in 1984 and is aimed at enhancing cooperation between the EC and Yemen in a range of areas including trade and economic relations. Furthermore, in order to develop a competitive economic environment in Yemen, the agreement advocates 'access to Community know-how and technology'. A Joint Cooperation Committee is established, which meets annually, to oversee the proper implementation of the agreement and make the necessary recommendations.

⁵³ Yemen has had part membership of the GCC since 2002.

created. The Act emphasises the importance of price determination in accordance with the parameters of free competition as created by the market mechanism.⁵⁴ The Act is fairly brief, however, and many of its provisions suffer from obvious shortcomings, most notably the lack of sufficient details in relation to the Competition Authority.⁵⁵ It was hoped that most of these shortcomings would be addressed within the implementation regulations.⁵⁶ However, these regulations have not been produced to date and there is no indication on whether and when this is likely to occur in the near future.

7.5.1.1 Scope of the Law

The Act excludes from its scope of application all of the following: behaviour or conduct by firms associated with the government through exclusive agreements; arrangements made by the government in exceptional circumstances in relation to a particular sector of the economy, or cases of emergency.⁵⁷ According to Article 4(b) the Act does not apply to agency agreements covered under the Agencies Law; undertakings which are government monopolies or ones with agency or exclusive contracts for the purposes of producing foreign products in Yemen.⁵⁸ Article 4(c) on the other hand provides that the application of the Act may not limit intellectual property rights insofar as the use of these rights does not amount to an improper exercise leading to competitive harm. This provision, however brief, is one of the most advanced provisions dealing with intellectual property rights contained in the competition laws of all MECs.

7.5.1.2 Collusion, abuse of dominance and harmful concentrations

In broad terms, the Act prohibits collusion between undertakings;⁵⁹ abuse of dominance;⁶⁰ and concentrations (mergers) leading to the restriction or weakening of competition.⁶¹

⁶¹ See Article 9 of the Act.

⁵⁴ Article 5 of the Act. ⁵⁵ See below.

⁵⁶ Article 24 of the Act provides for the regulations to be adopted by way of a Prime Ministerial Decree following a recommendation by the Minister of Industry and Trade.

⁵⁷ Article 4(A)(2) of the Act provides that such arrangements cannot be permanent in duration and must be reviewed within six months of their adoption, though a renewal or extension of the duration may be possible in accordance with orders made by the Minister for Industry and Trade.

⁵⁸ The Act, following EC competition rules, uses the concept of 'undertaking', which is defined in Article 2 as any legal or natural person engaged in an economic activity. ⁵⁹ See Articles 6 and 7 of the Act. ⁶⁰ See Article 8 of the Act.

First, Article 6 of the Act contains a prohibition on any situation in which undertakings seek to monopolise⁶² the import, production, distribution or purchase or sale of a product in a manner restricting free competition. The wording of the article extends to written contracts or agreements and establishing 'cooperation'. Although on its face this wording appears to exclude an application of the article in the case of an oral or informal agreement, the intention is that in practice these types of agreement,⁶³ as well as any type of arrangement restricting competition, should be caught within the scope of the prohibition. Article 7 lists various examples of situations considered to prevent, limit or distort competition which extend from situations of price-fixing and market-sharing to those in which the undertakings concerned prevent entry into the market by other undertakings, refuse to deal with particular buyers or engage in collusive tendering.

The Act does not provide for an exempting provision in relation to the prohibition on collusion. It is not entirely clear why such a provision was omitted. The lack of an exemption provision is particularly problematic given that the Act clearly provides for notification to the Competition Authority of any activity by undertaking(s) for the purposes of a determination by the council of the compatibility of the practice or conduct with the Act.⁶⁴ Indeed, the requirement of notification is itself also problematic: the requirement appears to extend to *any* as opposed to a *certain* practice or conduct.

It may be interesting to compare the prohibition on collusion in Articles 6 and 7 of the Law with that featuring in Article 4 of the Saudi Competition Act.⁶⁵ Neither Article 6 nor Article 7 of the Act contains any reference to effect on trade: the prohibition applies solely on the basis of restriction of competition without an additional requirement that the behaviour must produce an effect on trade, something that Article 4 of the Saudi Competition Act – as we saw – clearly includes and in fact places in a particularly prominent position.

⁶⁴ See Article 13 of the Act. The article provides for the particulars of the notification to be determined according to the implementing regulations. The Act also provides for notification in the case of exclusive purchasing (Article 14) and exclusive import (Article 15). Here too, the Act provides for the particulars of notification to be determined in the regulations.

⁶⁵ See p 200 above.

⁶² Monopolisation is defined in Article 2 of the Act as any dealing in product in a manner which prevents competition.

⁶³ Indeed Article 7 of the Act makes this clear with its reference to restriction of competition by way of a written agreement *or* in practice.

Secondly, abuse of a dominant position is prohibited under the Act. In addition to expressly condemning conduct which limits or weakens competition, or one hindering the market entry of potential competitors, or forcing competitors out of the market or preventing their market expansion, the article lists eleven examples of abuse of dominance. These examples concern tying between different products, refusal to supply, predatory pricing, price-fixing, exclusivity, monopolisation of essential facilities and illegal stocking of a product for the purposes of effecting an artificial price increase. There is no definition in the Act, however, of what is meant by a dominant position; nor is there any indication of the criteria or factors to be used in establishing the existence of such a position.

Finally, in relation to merger control the Act's treatment of concentrations or mergers is extremely under-developed. The only provisions in the Act dealing with concentrations are Articles 9 and 2.⁶⁶ The former provides for a prohibition on concentrations causing or likely to cause restriction or weakening of competition and the latter inadequately defines concentrations as 'concentration of purchases from a single source, agency or firm'.

7.5.2 The Competition Authority

The Act provides for the creation of an 'Authority for the Protection of Competition and Prevention of Monopolisation' (the Competition Authority). According to Article 10 of the Act, the authority will investigate and unearth all forms of abuse of dominance, collusion, and harmful concentrations whether horizontal or vertical. In addition, the authority will be in charge of formulating the necessary policies for the purposes of protecting and supporting competition in Yemen. The Minister for Industry and Trade serves as the chairman of the authority and is assisted by an unspecified number of members.

The Act does not provide sufficient details of the exact functions of the authority as a competition agency, though its main function appears to be that of making recommendations to the Minister in individual cases. The Minister, however, is not bound by these recommendations.

⁶⁶ The understanding is that notification of mergers was intended to be made mandatory. The Act is silent, however, on the relevant requirements in this regard except insofar as it provides in Article 13 for a notification of any activity to the Competition Authority. It is also worth mentioning Article 10 of the Act which deals with the creation of the Competition Authority and appears to provide for the regulation of horizontal and vertical mergers as one of the activities of the authority.

7.5.3 Penalties

The Act provides for fines as the main penalty. Fines range from 10,000 to 100,000 Riyals or the equivalent amount of profit made by the undertaking(s) through the anti-competitive or abusive behaviour. Interestingly, the Act provides for criminal penalty in the form of an imprisonment in the case of a *repeated* infringement. The decision to impose a criminal penalty lies in the hands of the courts which may also order the name of the offender to be struck out from the Commercial Register, the Importers Register or the Register for Commercial Agents and Brokers.⁶⁷

Prosecution under the Act can only be brought following a decision by the Minister for Industry and Trade to that effect and following a transfer of the file to the Office of the General Prosecutor.⁶⁸ Thus, the Act leaves considerable discretion in the hands of a politician, the Minister, when deciding on enforcement and whether or what type of orders to be made in individual cases. According to Article 21 of the Act, the Minister may decide any of the following: informal settlement and accepting undertakings in lieu; adopting interim measures or permanent orders prohibiting a particular behaviour or conduct; and making orders for the purposes of 'remedying' a particular situation within a specified time period.

7.5.4 An added dimension of regulation

The Act contains an added dimension of regulation beyond its provision for the protection of free competition and the regulation of behaviour, conduct or activities which interfere with the patterns of free competition. This dimension can be seen in light of three articles of the Act. Article 18 provides for a clear prohibition on owners or managers of factories from limiting the distribution of output in a manner that leads to monopolisation or congestion in distribution or engineered and fabricated price increases. Article 20 states that associations of undertakings or cooperative associations active in production or import must adhere to their declared objectives and must not deviate from these objectives for the purposes of fixing prices or engaging in deceitful practices relating to product description. Finally Article 19 shows that the remit of the officials of the authority extends beyond the traditional role of protection of competition to cover activities of commercial dishonesty. The article provides for cooperation by these officials with the officials of the General Commission for the purposes of determining cases of commercial dishonesty and fabricated or defective products.

7.6 Gulf States with no specific competition law

As we noted above, four Gulf States have not adopted specific competition law and policy. These states are Bahrain, Kuwait, Oman and United Arab Emirates (UAE). In all of these countries, most notably the UAE, competition law and policy currently occupy a high ranking on the government agenda and concentrated efforts are being made for the purposes of instituting a domestic competition law regime. In others, however, no particular effort has been made to consider competition law and policy with some of these countries relying on provisions in other laws as their competition law tools.

7.6.1 Bahrain

7.6.1.1 Overview

Bahrain is 'another' example of a Gulf State seeking to create a brand image for itself on the global stage. Considerable efforts have been made by the government in this regard and these efforts have come to intensify during the past seven years with particular focus and importance being placed on foreign direct investment; a special body, the Economic Development Board has been created for the purpose of attracting such investment into Bahrain.⁶⁹

Currently, Bahrain lacks a specific competition law. However, the Constitution of Bahrain, the Law of Commerce and the new Company Law all contain provisions which deal with certain issues relating to competition. With regards to monopolies, Article 117 of the Constitution provides that 'any monopoly shall only be awarded by law and for a limited time'. Indeed, save for this situation, monopolies have for a long time been considered to be undesirable under law and should be eliminated.⁷⁰ The Law of Commerce⁷¹ applies to traders and commercial practices of any

⁶⁹ The board was established by an Amiri (Royal) Decree in 2000.

⁷⁰ See for example Amiri Decree No. 18 of 1975.

⁷¹ Law No. 7 of 1987 available (in Arabic) at the website of the Ministry of Industry and Commerce, www.commerce.gov.bh.

person. This legislation does not deal specifically with monopolies or mergers but it does contain a section dealing with unfair competition. Articles 59 to 64 prohibit those activities which would have damaging effects on competitors. According to these, traders are forbidden to undertake practices which will be detrimental to their competitors or will attract the custom of their competitors. Such practices include resorting to fraud or cheating when marketing goods, providing misleading or false information and utilising methods which emphasise the importance of their trade and goods over that of their competitors. Furthermore, it is illegal for traders to induce those working for their competitors to leave their employment and assist them in learning the trade secrets of their rivals and attracting their custom. Finally, persons who supply information to commercial houses, regarding conditions of traders, are prohibited from supplying a false account of the behaviour or financial standing of a trader.

7.6.1.2 Mergers

The business phenomenon of mergers between firms falls under the Commercial Companies Law of 2001.⁷² Articles 312 to 319 of this Law specifically deal with mergers. Some of these provisions are worth mentioning. According to Article 312, mergers must be effected in one of two ways, namely: by acquisition or consolidation, and must not lead to the monopolisation of 'an economic activity, a commodity or a certain product'. Articles 313 and 314 provide rules which apply when the merger is by way of acquisition and when it is by way of consolidation. Mergers must be recorded in the Commercial Registry and published in the *Official Gazette* and in one daily newspaper. Objections by 'holders of rights established before the publication of merger' must be raised by registered letter within sixty days from the date of publication; if no objection is raised within this period then the merger shall be deemed to be effective.

7.6.1.3 The telecommunications sector

The WTO, of which Bahrain has been a member since 1995, obliged Bahrain to open up its telecommunications sector and end monopolies by 2005. Accordingly, Bahrain adopted the Telecommunications Law, which entered into force in 2003.⁷³ The aim of this Law is to liberalise the

⁷² The Law, which repealed the Commercial Companies Law 1975, can be found at the website of the Ministry of Industry and Commerce.

⁷³ The Law was adopted under Legislative Decree No. 48 of 2002 and is available at the website of the Telecommunications Regulatory Authority, www.tra.org.bh.

telecommunications market and it set up the Telecommunications Regulatory Authority (TRA) to regulate this process. Among the various duties of the TRA listed in Chapter III of this Law, is the duty to promote effective and fair competition among new and existing licensed operators'; thus the authority is empowered to make such regulations, orders and determinations as it considers necessary for the promotion of competition. Chapters IX and XVI of the Law are dedicated to issues relating to competition, which are considered to be rather progressive and new to the Gulf region. Chapter IX provides the timetable for introducing competition in the telecommunications sector by issuing licenses to other firms, thereby ending the monopoly of Batelco which had been the sole telecommunications service-provider in Bahrain since 1981. Article 65 of the Law details the anti-competitive behaviour which is prohibited. Any act or omission of a licensed operator, which will have the effect of materially preventing, restricting or distorting competition in the Bahraini telecommunications sector, is prohibited. This includes any agreement, arrangement, understanding or concerted practice which prevents, restricts or distorts competition in the market, abuse of a dominant position by a licensed operator and anti-competitive changes in the structure of the market, especially anticompetitive mergers and acquisitions. For this purpose, dominant position is defined as 'the Licensee's position of economic power that enables it to prevent the existence and continuation of effective competition in the relevant market through the ability of the Licensee to act independently, to a material extent, of competitors, subscribers and users'. However, the Law exempts from the prohibition on anti-competitive practices those agreements which promote economic or technical progress and improve the provision of goods or services provided that such agreements do not restrict competition in a manner that is more than essential for achieving the beneficial objectives and do not eliminate competition in a significant part of the relevant market. It is interesting to note that where this provision is included in the competition laws of other countries, it provides that the exempt agreement must also provide consumers with a fair share of the resulting profits but in the Law it is stated that the agreement will be exempt 'even if' consumers – subscribers and users – have a reasonable share of the resulting benefit.⁷⁴ Before deciding whether an act or omission constitutes anti-competitive conduct, the TRA must do all of the following: notify the licensed

⁷⁴ See Article 65(c) of the Law.

operator that it is conducting an investigation; provide reasons on the basis of which it believes that a breach has occurred or is about to occur; detail any information which it requires from the operator in order to complete its investigation; explain, where necessary, how the operator could remedy the alleged breach; and give the operator a reasonable period within which to make representations in response. Where a violation of the prohibitions contained in Article 65 of the Law is found, the authority can direct the licensed operator to do or refrain from doing certain things in order to remedy, reverse or prevent the breach and can impose a fine not exceeding 10 per cent of the annual revenues of the licensed operator. Finally, the article authorises the TRA to issue regulations for the purposes of maintaining efficient competition in the telecommunications market and may also issue guidelines explaining what anti-competitive conduct entails.

In September 2004 the Regulation on Mergers and Acquisitions was issued and came into effect in October of the same year. A number of consultations were conducted prior to issuing the regulation for the purposes of making sure that it was fair and in line with international practices. The aim of this regulation is to protect the interests of consumers and competitors when mergers, acquisitions and joint ventures take place. The TRA has the power to analyse these transactions before they occur to ensure that they do not have an adverse effect on competition in the telecommunications market, which will in turn disadvantage consumers. Where this is found to be the case, the authority can prohibit the transaction or impose conditions to remove the anti-competitive aspects. It should be noted that this regulation does not affect the operation of the Commercial Companies Law, discussed above.

7.6.2 Kuwait

7.6.2.1 The Investment Law

The State of Kuwait occupies a rather unique geographical location with it being *squeezed* between much larger neighbours: Iraq and Saudi Arabia. For many years, Kuwait relied heavily on its oil resources as the sole engine for economic growth and development. This reliance has come to be significantly minimised since the turn of the twenty-first century, with the focus of the main economic development plan of the country shifting to diversification and privatisation in the local economy. Realising that foreign investment plays an important role in achieving these goals and making the economy more competitive, the Investment Law was adopted.⁷⁵ The overall objective of the Investment Law is to promote the private sector, liberalise trade and reduce the government's involvement in the economy by encouraging foreign investments in Kuwait. Striving to achieve this objective represents a remarkable policy-change on foreign investment. In the years preceding the adoption of the Law, the door for foreign investment was only partially opened: during those years foreign persons were only allowed to own up to 49 per cent in local firms and this ownership was excluded from certain sectors of the economy including banking and insurance.⁷⁶ With the enactment of the Law, this percentage was increased to 100 per cent in certain sectors and a new institutional structure was established to facilitate foreign investment and safeguard the interests and rights of foreign investors;⁷⁷ taxation and corporate rules were also relaxed.⁷⁸ This more 'welcoming' policy on foreign investment was however made conditional upon compliance with various policy directives and requirements including mandating employing a number of Kuwaitis in the investment project.⁷⁹

7.6.2.2 The privatisation programme

Along with the Investment Law, the government adopted a five-year privatisation programme in July 2001.⁸⁰ The Programme outlined a

- ⁷⁵ Law No. 8/2001, Regarding the Organisation of Direct Investment of Foreign Capital in the State of Kuwait.
- ⁷⁶ It may be worth noting here Article 21 of the Constitution of Kuwait which prohibits foreign ownership of Kuwait's natural resources by providing that 'natural resources and all revenues therefrom are the property of the State'.
- ⁷⁷ A Foreign Investment Committee chaired by the Minister of Industry and Commerce with its membership consisting of representatives of the private and public sectors was established to authorise investment applications, promote and attract foreign investment in Kuwait, facilitate the investment procedure, deal with complaints by foreign investors and impose penalties for violations of the Law. A Foreign Investment Office was also established, which is responsible for receiving the applications and getting them completed by the relevant authorities, conducting studies and presenting proposals to the committee. Other tasks of the office include notifying the international market of the projects and privileges offered for investment, providing information required by foreign investors, following up projects which were licensed and overcoming any obstacles encountered and assisting foreign investors to enter and reside in the country by coordinating with the relevant authorities.
- ⁷⁸ Among the notable changes were: the reduction in corporate tax rates for foreign firms, the creation of various tax-exemption provisions and the elimination of the requirement to have a Kuwaiti agent when establishing companies.
- ⁷⁹ See Article 13 of the Law.
- ⁸⁰ In fact, privatisation ranked high on the legislative agenda in 1997 when the Kuwaiti National Assembly considered passing a privatisation law to provide legal authority and establish the procedure for privatisation of state-owned enterprises. For the past ten

wide range of activities with the aim of facilitating a transition from a state economy to a market economy. Among other benefits, privatisation was widely considered to be an effective driving force towards making the local economy more competitive and attractive to foreign investors. Privatisation was planned to occur in different sectors over a five year period through the implementation of many proposals, most of which however have yet to materialise into concrete actions.⁸¹

7.6.2.3 Competition law and policy developments

A specific competition law has not been developed in Kuwait. However, the policies of diversification and privatisation (and their goal of enhancing foreign investment) have produced positive effects on how competition should be viewed and have as a result pushed competition law and policy upwards on the government's economic agenda. A 'highly confidential' draft competition law has been produced which aims at promoting competition and preventing monopolisation.⁸² In preparing this draft, particular focus was given to the competition law regimes of the EC, the USA, Germany and Egypt. It is understood that this draft - which contains twenty-six articles – provides for the regulation of monopolies and illegal competition. It is also understood that the draft proposed the creation of an administrative agency and an executive council to deal with matters relating to monopolies and 'tampering with prices'. Significant hopes are attached to the adoption of a specific competition law by Kuwaiti politicians, and policy-makers in particular, who appear to believe firmly that a specific competition law will have a positive impact on the domestic market and economy as well as turning the proposed privatisation law into reality.

In the absence of a specific competition law in the country, several laws have been utilised as competition tools in practice. The most important of these are the Commercial Law and the Law of Commercial Companies.⁸³ Provisions dealing with issues relating to

years, however, this legislation has been the subject of political debate and it is not certain at present as to when (if) it will be adopted.

⁸¹ For example, Kuwait Airways still remains a state-owned airline and a number of communication services and ports and transport sector have yet to be privatised despite proposals to that effect.

⁸² This draft was the subject of discussion within the Committee on Financial and Economic Affairs of the Kuwaiti National Assembly in December 2006 at the end of which the committee decided to approve the draft. The Ministry of Commerce and Industry and the Kuwait Chamber of Commerce and Industry played an influential role in preparing the draft.

⁸³ Law No. 15 of 1960.

competition can also be found in the Constitution of Kuwait, most importantly Article 153 which stipulates that 'no monopoly may be granted except by a law and for a limited period'.

The Commercial Law⁸⁴ provides rules for a range of commercial activities including unfair competition. According to Article 60 of the Law 'unlawful competition' is prohibited which includes, among other things, 'any deliberate act ... that tends to ... impede the freedom of commerce, or to circumvent competition in the field of production or distribution of goods or services'. The specific acts which will constitute unfair competition include the following: fixing the price of goods or services through explicit or implicit agreements, impeding a competitor's entry into the market for no lawful reason, damaging the reputation of competitors or their goods and acts, causing disturbance in the market with the aim of harming competitors. Furthermore, abuse by a party of its 'monopolistic position' is prohibited. For this purpose, 'monopolistic position' is defined as 'the ability to control the prices of goods and services in the market' and abuse of this is said to include obstructing the entry of competitors into the market, reducing the prices of goods and services or obtaining excessive prices or benefits that could not have been obtained in a competitive market.

The Law on Commercial Companies deals with merger situations, or mergers between companies. However, the merger control instrument contained in the Law is not, strictly speaking, a competition law tool and in appraising mergers no competition-based test or considerations are employed or taken into account. According to Article 222 of the Law a merger operation may be effected in one of the following two ways: through winding up one or more companies and transferring their assets and liabilities to an existing company or winding up two or more companies and creating a new company to which the assets and liabilities of the companies concerned will be transferred. The Law contains a mandatory pre-merger notification, which must be effected immediately after the passing of the resolution; failure to do so would render the merger null and void. A standard notification form has been designed by the Ministry of Commerce and Industry which must be completed and submitted to the Commercial Registration Department at the Ministry, together with the relevant corporate resolutions and other documents required by the Law. If incorrect or incomplete information is supplied, the

⁸⁴ Law No. 68 of 1980. The Law is also referred to on occasions as the Commercial Code of Kuwait.

documents would be returned to the parties for correction or completion; the Ministry will clear the merger where the information submitted is complete and valid. This procedure would usually take between one and three months and once clearance has been granted the merger and consolidation resolutions must be registered in the Commercial Register and published in the *Official Gazette* and two daily newspapers. The merger will only come into effect three months from the date of registration and publication, during which period an objection to the merger by third parties or other government bodies may be raised.

7.6.3 Oman

The Sultanate of Oman has achieved considerable economic development and progress through the adoption of consecutive Five-Year Development Plans covering 1976–2010. These plans have been aimed at developing the private sector, attracting foreign investment and achieving diversification in the local economy.

According to the Basic Law of the Sultanate of Oman, promulgated by Royal Decree No. 101, 1996, the economy of Oman is based on the 'principles of a free economy', the chief pillar of which is constructive, fruitful cooperation between public and private activity. The aim behind the Basic Law is to achieve economic and social development that will lead to increased production and a higher standard of living for citizens. Furthermore, the Law guarantees the freedom of economic activity 'in a manner that will ensure the well-being of the national economy'.

7.6.3.1 The privatisation law and programme

Development of the private sector in Oman has always been encouraged, hence the importance attached to privatisation in the Five-Year Development Plans. Oman's Privatisation Programme commenced in 1988 when the government sold some of its shares in Oman Flour Mills Company. Since the Fifth Five-Year Plan (1996–2000), a comprehensive privatisation framework has been in place and is considered to be one of the most advanced in the Gulf region. In this context, a new Privatisation Law was issued by Royal Decree No. 77/2004.⁸⁵ The objectives of this Law include providing opportunities to the private sector to enable it to contribute to the development of the economy, creating

⁸⁵ The Privatisation Law is available at the Ministry of National Economy website, www.moneoman.gov.om/privatization_law.asp.

competition and attracting foreign investment. According to Article 11 of this Law, the creation of monopolies is to be avoided by establishing more than one firm to provide the service which is to be privatised.

7.6.3.2 Competition law tools

In Oman several laws have been used as competition law tools for the purposes of dealing with harmful situations. Some of these laws have vague competition law relevance; others have no relevance at all but have nonetheless in a misguided manner been treated as so. An example of these can be found in Articles 33 and 34 of the Law of Trademarks, Trade Data, Undisclosed Trade Information and Protection from Unfair Competition.⁸⁶ These provisions contain rules for protection against unfair competition.⁸⁷ According to the articles, there is a prohibition on 'natural and juridical persons' undertaking any competitive activities which contravene the fair practices of industry and commerce. This includes practices which create confusion, false allegations which harm the reputation, goodwill or trust in a product and statements which mislead the public with regards to the characteristics of goods or services. Furthermore, a prohibition is placed on the disclosure of commercial secrets in a manner which is contrary to the fair conduct of trade. An activity will amount to a secret if 'its nature is unknown, if its commercial value stems from being a secret, if reasonable measures were taken to keep it a secret or if it is not easy for a person with ordinary knowledge in this field to achieve this knowledge'.⁸⁸ An intentional violation of these rules is punishable by imprisonment for a period not exceeding two years and/or a fine not exceeding 2,000 Omani Riyals.⁸⁹

The issue of merger operations falls under the Commercial Companies Law.⁹⁰ Chapter two of this Law contains the provisions relating to mergers between firms. According to Article 13(4) a merger may take the form of 'incorporation' or 'consolidation' and Article 13(5) and (6) detail how the merger should take place in relation to each of these methods. The merger must be registered in the Commercial Register and published in two consecutive issues of two daily newspapers. It will not take effect until three months from the date of registration, during which period the

⁸⁶ Law No. 38/2000.

⁸⁷ Unfair competition is also dealt with under Articles 47–50 of Oman Commercial Law 1990, which was issued under Royal Decree No. 55/90.

⁸⁸ See Article 35 of the Law. ⁸⁹ Article 35 of the Law.

⁹⁰ Law No. 4/1974. The Law was amended in March 2006.

creditors of the company will have the right to object to the merger by registered letter. Where an objection is raised, the merger will be suspended until the objection is withdrawn, or the Authority for the Settlement of Commercial Disputes overrules the objection. If no objection is raised during this period the merger will be final.⁹¹ Banks and investment companies must obtain the approval of the Central Bank of Oman on the merger resolution before the merger can take effect. Determining the procedures and conditions of mergers and how the assets of the companies merging are to be evaluated is the responsibility of the Minister of Commerce and Industry.

7.6.3.3 The telecommunications sector

Oman had to open up its telecommunications sector to the private sector to satisfy the obligation placed upon it by the WTO, of which it has been a member since 2000, and to allow foreign telecommunications companies to enter the Omani market. For this purpose, the Telecommunications Regulatory Act was promulgated by Royal Decree No. 30/2002 and established the Telecommunications Regulatory Authority⁹² for the purpose of regulating the telecommunications sector and introducing competition therein. According to the Act, the duties of the authority include, among others, creating a competitive environment among licensees to ensure the provision of 'world-standard telecommunications services', taking the necessary steps to enable service-providers to compete internationally and taking the necessary measures to examine the activities which prevent competition in the telecommunications sector. Articles 40 and 41 stipulate the rules of competition. According to these, any act or omission of a licensee that prevents or restricts competition in the telecommunications sector is prohibited. These actions or omissions include abuse of a dominant position and the conclusion of agreements excluding or limiting competition in the market as well as merger operations leading to changes in the structure of the market as a result of which competition will be prevented or restricted. With the approval of the Minister of Transport and Communications, the authority may issue further rules relating to the acts or omissions that prevent or restrict competition and it also has the task of deciding whether an act or omission does lead to the prevention of

227

⁹¹ These provisions are in fact identical to those provided in the Commercial Companies Law of Bahrain, mentioned at p 219 above.

⁹² See www.tra.gov.om.

competition. Before reaching a decision on this, the authority must carry out the necessary investigations.

The Executive Telecommunications Regulations produced by the authority further elaborate upon the behaviour which is prohibited pursuant to Articles 40 and 41 of the Act. Clause 14.1 of the regulations provides a whole list of activities which players within the sector must refrain from, including, entering into a contract which is in restraint of trade, monopolisation of any service, practices which reduce competition in the market, discrimination in pricing and other similar practices harmful to competition. Clause 14.2 of the regulations prohibits three types of arrangements between two or more service-providers, namely arrangements, which fix prices or other terms or conditions of services in the telecommunications sector, which determine the result of a contract or business opportunity and which divide, share or allocate telecommunications markets among themselves or other service-providers. Clauses 14.3 and 14.4 of the regulations deal with abuse of dominance. According to the former provision, a licensed operator will be declared dominant by the authority if he enjoys 'significant market power'. In deciding this, the authority will take into account market shares and other 'appropriate factors'. A comprehensive list is contained in Clause 14.4 of the activities which will constitute abuse of a dominant position. These include, among others, inducing a supplier not to sell to a competitor, failing to supply facilities to a competitor within a reasonable time or on reasonable terms, bundling of services and supplying competitive services at a price below the average costs. The authority is empowered to investigate, on its own initiative or on application from any person, whether the activities of a dominant service-provider amount to an abuse of its position within the meaning of Clause 14.4 of the regulations and whether they amount to an anti-competitive practice according to Article 40 of the Act. Under certain circumstances, it may be held that an activity does not constitute abuse of a dominant position or an anti-competitive practice and where this is done reasons for such a decision must be given and be consistent with 'evolution of a competitive marketbased telecommunications sector'. Where abuse of a dominant position or anti-competitive practices are found, whether under the Act or the regulations, the authority may impose such fines as it considers appropriate and require the offender to take one or more of the following actions: cease the anti-competitive activities immediately or within a specified time in line with certain conditions; make specific changes to eliminate or reduce the impact of the anti-competitive conduct; meet with those affected by the offenders' actions to determine remedies to prevent the continuation of such actions and resolve any disputes pursuant to Chapter Twelve of the regulations (on dispute resolution); publish an apology of their actions in one or more newspapers as specified by the authority and provide periodic reports to the authority to enable it to examine whether the anti-competitive actions are continuing and their impact on the telecommunications market, competitors and users. Where there has been a repeated breach of a decision issued by the authority, the authority may order the offender to divest itself of ownership of some lines of business or carry out that business in a separate entity with a separate account, after it has given the offender specific notice that such a decision will be made, providing it with the opportunity to put across its arguments and if the authority considers that such a decision is an effective means of deterring the continuation of anti-competitive practices.

7.6.4 United Arab Emirates

7.6.4.1 General

The United Arab Emirates (UAE) is a complex country made from a union of several regions. The country has always promoted its vision and concept of luxury, whether in the social, economic or political arenas. The small geographic size of the country – along with its small population and the extensive wealth its rulers enjoy - have made the pursuit for luxuries extremely possible. Considerable efforts have been made towards creating a modern, developed country at the heart of the Middle East marked by 'dwarfing' remarkable achievements anywhere in the world, whether with constructing impressive skyscrapers or skiing resorts in the heart of the desert with a temperature above forty degrees Celsius. These efforts have been part of a vision for creating global reach for the UAE by attracting extensive foreign participation in the local economy and local life and conducting extensive investment abroad. Despite its economic strengths, however, the UAE still suffers from major domestic problems, most notably the lagging education of its citizens behind the country's impressive economic development.⁹³

⁹³ This indeed is highly surprising given that the majority of the government's budget (over 35 per cent) is dedicated to education and the fact that the country enjoys one of the lowest student:teacher ratios in the world (12:1).

The UAE like many countries in the region is currently in a state of economic transition, though in the case of the UAE this has been much more intensive and radical. The traditional economic approach with heavy reliance on a low-skilled work force is increasingly giving way to a new economic approach based on knowledge and hi-technology. The UAE has come to develop an interesting socio-economic and socio-political model. Economic growth has come to rank extremely high on the agenda with greater emphasis on building a market economy. However, the ideology which appears to underpin this approach places the government at the very centre of economic growth. The government's leadership is seen as crucial for the purposes of creating such growth. The rulers of the UAE strongly believe in the need for the government to act as a 'bulldozer' in opening up the path for growth and prosperity. To this end, political reform has been considered vital for the purposes of reducing bureaucracy by removing unnecessary ministerial committees, creating a new ministerial portfolio for the purposes of improving the functioning of the government, increasing the monetary and administrative powers of ministries and reducing the administrative burden.

The existence of government control over certain economic activities in the country is considered to be controversial. Embracing a free market system entails a *decrease* as opposed to an *increase* in government intervention. A particular concern that has been raised in relation to government control in the UAE revolves around the likelihood of the government separating the regulatory functions of state enterprises from their commercial activities as part of the on-going economic reform.⁹⁴ This concern is particularly important in light of the absence of a specific UAE competition law, which may encourage the creation of systems of exclusive agents for imported products with the result that competition may be limited as a result of anti-competitive arrangements implemented by those agents.⁹⁵ Furthermore, a heavy degree of state intervention is considered to provide a shield for incumbent firms from competition. This is particularly so in the telecommunications sector, where the government has maintained a policy of limiting competition thus making entry by foreign firms into the market virtually impossible.

⁹⁴ A similar situation was discussed above in relation to Turkey which highlighted the role competition law and a competition authority play when a government engages in such a process. See the discussion on p 100 above.

⁹⁵ As we note in chapter 9 below in relation to Lebanon, the problem with national exclusive agents can have serious competitive implications in practice.

The WTO has been actively advocating a change of policy in the country from that of *limiting* competition to *facilitating* competition. In this way, the enactment of specific competition legislation has been seen as desirable, if not necessary. The government's response has been favourable, acknowledging that there was evidence pointing to the existence of anti-competitive practices, most notably unreasonable price increases, which appear to be harmful to local consumers.⁹⁶ However, such response in itself is problematic given that the government's preferred action appears to be to opt for 'price regulation' as opposed to facilitation of competition.⁹⁷

Another major criticism directed at the government's global vision is that the desire for global reach has compromised the need for ensuring equal economic growth and development in the different regions of the country. A simple look at the UAE would reveal the existence of a highly *developed* entity within a larger *developing* entity. Thus, huge concentration of wealth came to exist in places such as Dubai and Abu Dhabi with other parts of the country being largely neglected. This is seen as failure in economic management and unfair political 'prioritisation' which should be addressed through redistribution of wealth.

7.6.4.2 Price regulation

The UAE maintains quite an interventionist approach on the part of government in relation to prices, most notably in sectors such as food, clothing, furniture, drugs and medical equipment and construction materials. The Ministry of Economy and Planning – the government department in charge of price regulation⁹⁸ – publishes on a regular basis price lists for various consumer products. This practice has come to be quite intensive recently.⁹⁹ According to the Ministry, its policy on price regulation and publishing lists of prices aims at enhancing consumer awareness and striking a balance between supply and demand. Clearly,

⁹⁶ See the views submitted to the WTO as part of the government's 'Trade Policy Review: Report by the United Arab Emirates' (2006), available at: www.wto.org.

⁹⁷ It is arguable that price increases in the country are not necessarily caused by anticompetitive behaviour but rather they are due to, among other factors, a surge in consumer demand, economic growth within the country and sharp increases in the price of oil. Thus, the government's action should not be that of price-regulation but opening up certain markets to competition.

⁹⁸ Within the Ministry, a Price Control Committee is in existence which is chaired by the Minister.

⁹⁹ On 20 June 2006 the Ministry of Economy introduced a new policy of publishing price lists for various consumer products on a weekly basis consistent with Ministerial Council Decision for Service No. 35/2/2006.

this shows a social objective being sought in the process which is reflective of an approach followed in many MECs.

7.6.4.3 Turning to competition law

The government's decision to consider the need for a competition law and policy appears to have been largely motivated by calls from different quarters advocating the adoption of specific competition legislation in the UAE to facilitate a removal of the country's problematic barriers to entry in local markets and enable it to reap the full benefits of a liberal economy.

At present, a proposal for introducing specific competition legislation and creating a Consumer Protection Authority in the country is under active consideration within the Ministry of Economy and Planning. It is expected that a final draft of a new competition law will be ready for adoption towards the end of 2007.

There is a particular concern over the government's proposal, however, in light of the likelihood that the new law – when adopted – might institute a regime which would operate as a pure 'price-regulatory' mechanism as opposed to one aiming at facilitating and protecting competition in the market place through emphasis on economic efficiency and maximisation of consumer welfare. This concern does not appear to be alleviated by the recent government declarations that the purpose behind the proposed law is to facilitate an open, competitive environment in local markets. In practice, there appears to be more work for the government to accomplish in terms of facilitating greater privatisation and 'removing' itself from the market place.

7.6.4.4 Car retail market

One particular sector in the UAE has demonstrated both strong competition and the need for competition law, namely the car retail market. During the past two years, there has been a noticeable decrease in the interest on car loans due to sharp competition within the banking sector. In order to attract as many customers as possible, some banks have entered into cooperation and partnership agreements with car-dealers aimed at offering new services with low interest rates to customers. Apparently, these agreements put the onus on car-dealers to bear the reduction in the rates offered.¹⁰⁰ This increased competition in the sector demonstrates that it is possible for competition to exist without

¹⁰⁰ Such condition appears to be acceptable given the interest on the part of dealers to reduce their large stocks of cars.

competition law.¹⁰¹ However, the manner in which this competition has come to increase, with some players being able to 'abuse' the process and drive prices to below cost level in order to push smaller players out of the market, clearly demonstrates the need for a competition law.

7.7 Reflections

The Gulf States are at both a hugely fascinating and hugely frustrating stage of development at present. These countries clearly have a great potential for deep and far-reaching economic development. Currently, they are in a state of economic transition and to a very limited extent political transformation. Six of the Gulf States have formed the GCC, a community of huge potential for meaningful regional cooperation. Together these developments form a positive force. Competition law has been introduced in three Gulf States and is being considered in others as the backdrop of these developments and the liberalisation in trade worldwide and an expansion of the global economy.

An assessment of competition law and policy in the Gulf States cannot be conducted with only *positive* developments in mind; equally important are other developments and additional factors which, although *negative* in nature and their impact, are vital for such an assessment. Among these developments and factors are: the lack of sufficient progress made at the GCC level in terms of bringing the six GCC Member States closer together in economic and political terms; the timid move towards comprehensive economic liberalisation; and the paradoxical approach in embracing the free-market system with privatisation to a certain extent being accompanied with heavy governmental control and regulation. Additionally, there is a crucial 'non-development' concerning the fact that Gulf States are still a long way from completing their political transformation, which is essential for the development of competition law and policy.

The above-mentioned positive and negative developments raise more than one question as far as competition law and policy are concerned. At the GCC level, perhaps the most important question to be asked is what hopes does the existence of the GCC offer for building a competition-law forum and a model of regional approach to competition law more generally. At the national level, the 'equivalent' question concerns what effect

¹⁰¹ Over the years, some countries have been highly competitive internationally without adopting a competition law. A good example here is Singapore, which came to adopt specific competition legislation in 2005.

does the absence of competition law and policy from the majority of Gulf States have on the prospects for competition law and policy materialising at the GCC level. The questions that may arise therefore (and not necessarily only the two questions mentioned here) are interlinked. As such, the all too familiar options to internationalists or regionalists readily present themselves: competition law and policy in the Gulf may be built and promoted in one of two ways, through a top-down approach or a bottom-up approach. The crucial question, however, is which of these approaches should be followed in practice. Realistically speaking the former approach is unlikely to prove successful for several reasons, most notably the absence of the necessary infrastructure for competition law and policy to get a foothold at the GCC level. This infrastructure does not - as might be perceived - include a requirement of competition law and policy being developed domestically. Indeed, there is strong evidence supporting this view.¹⁰² The missing infrastructure referred to here concerns the existence of close economic links between the GCC States and competence to be enjoyed by the GCC institutions over economic matters. Only with the existence of a proper GCC institutional structure and the vesting of powers in bodies within this structure can there be realistic prospects of competition law and policy developing at the GCC level. Judged in light of past and present evidence surrounding the GCC, the future in this regard does not appear to be particularly bright: if anything there is in fact little evidence indicating that this infrastructure is likely to be built. Moreover, even if one were to assume that GCC competition law and policy is possible, there will still be the difficulty existing at the heart of the fact that countries like Bahrain, Kuwait and Oman lack competition law and policy and are unlikely simply to incorporate GCC competition rules and standards within their domestic systems.

The lack of real prospects for a top-down approach makes it necessary to concentrate on the bottom-up approach, which appears to be more suitable in the case of Gulf States. Competition law and policy in this part of the Middle East *must* grow at domestic level. So far this has been the case in Yemen, Saudi Arabia and Qatar and is also soon likely to be the case as far as Bahrain, Kuwait, Oman and the UAE are concerned. The lenses in the competition law and policy assessment referred to above should therefore

¹⁰² This evidence is furnished by the experience of the EC. It is widely known that at the time the Treaty of Rome was signed in 1957 – thus introducing what became later one of the world's most successful competition law regimes – not all of the founding Member States had domestic competition laws and policy.

be adjusted in order to focus on Gulf States individually. As we saw in this chapter, the competition laws of Saudi Arabia, Yemen and Qatar at present fall short of capturing situations of harmful competition effectively. These (new) laws suffer from major shortcomings. Among other things, the provisions contained in these laws would benefit from (in fact require) important clarification.¹⁰³ The institutional frameworks or structures within the regimes incorporating these laws are far from developed and the legislative work is far from complete. Introducing competition law in these three Gulf countries probably would have been unthinkable as recently as the mid-1990s and in the case of Saudi Arabia and Qatar was indeed so even as recently as five years ago. Therefore, the fact that competition law has been introduced in these countries is a development of huge significance. Nonetheless, the task of building effective competition law regimes in these countries is still far from being accomplished. To achieve this, first and foremost the competition authorities in the regimes must be made independent and armed with the necessary powers to reach binding decisions. This would necessitate distancing the government, in most cases,¹⁰⁴ from competition law enforcement.¹⁰⁵ As things stand, only the Qatari Committee for the Protection of Competition is given some form of independence. Having an independent competition authority is crucial for the purposes of securing an effective enforcement of competition law. Secondly, special attention must be given to building a robust competition culture and the important task of competition advocacy. The concept of competition within the GCC has featured as one associated with either sporting or harmful rivalry. Neither of these associations, however, is relevant when dealing with competition law, which aims to protect 'freemarket' competition. Only in Yemen, the non-full member of the GCC, has competition consistently developed as a free-market concept and on the whole been valued. In the other Gulf States, for many years great reservations were attached to competition and only recently has this attitude

¹⁰³ Several examples can be found on this in the discussion in previous parts of the chapter in relation to the three laws. Also, it should be noted that some of the provisions contained in these laws are not really practicable. A good illustration can be found in the merger provision in the Saudi Competition Act mandating pre-merger notification at least sixty days prior to the completion of the merger operation.

¹⁰⁴ It would be appropriate to add this qualification given that in some cases intervention by the government may be appropriate, such as those of public interest or cases of national emergency.

¹⁰⁵ As we saw in earlier parts of the chapter, considerable powers are placed in the hands of ministers and the government in general. One particular power that should be transferred to an independent competition authority is ministerial settlements.

begun to change with an increasing number of Gulf States moving towards the market mechanism and slowly favouring liberalisation. Such change is important and must be welcomed. However, it must be supported by extensive competition advocacy.

The task of competition advocacy – repeatedly highlighted throughout this book as one of major significance especially in a region such as the Middle East¹⁰⁶ – has a huge scope in the case of the Gulf States. Three dates in particular have great significance in the national calendar of these countries. These are the start of the holy month of Ramadan, and the two Eid festivals: Eid ul-Fitr and Eid ul-Adha. In the days leading to these three occasions, vast consumer activity takes place in these countries especially in the food, (non-alcoholic) drink, and cosmetic and toiletries sectors. During 2006, remarkable competition came to be witnessed in all of these sectors, in particular the latter two. The increase in competition has been the result of the creation of alternative distribution channels and publicising those in a concentrated and regular manner. For example, in relation to cosmetic and toiletry products the creation of cooperative associations¹⁰⁷ and their work have made a significant contribution in this regard. These associations have been active in organising campaigns and 'festivals' for the purposes of demonstrating that it is possible for consumers to enjoy a choice of different products handled by the same outlet which is virtually absent from the case of exclusive or selected agents, who handle only one brand. Under different circumstances, this would have amounted to competition advocacy undertaken by a competition authority in order to highlight the importance of competition and the key benefits consumers can expect to enjoy from an increased and unhindered process of competition.

¹⁰⁶ See in particular the discussion in chapter 10.

¹⁰⁷ These are associations made of representatives of different firms.

The Arab Republic of Egypt: the chase after globalisation

In recent years, the Arab Republic of Egypt has witnessed dramatic political and economic developments, which have placed the country on its course towards transformation. At times the Republic - which embraced socialist thinking and ideology following the revolution in 1952 – appears uncomfortable with these changes, however, mainly due to the fact that many of them have been *imposed* from the outside, quite often without the necessary preliminary preparatory steps being taken by the government, rather than ones that have come to grow gradually from domestic roots. Among these changes are the increasing pressure applied by the US government as part of its agenda of 'democratising' the Middle East; the conflicts in Iraq and neighbouring Israel and Palestine; and the Darfur crisis in Sudan. However, internal factors have stirred this state of play as well, notably the agenda for changing the political system in the Republic and the way in which the President is elected; inadequate protection of human rights; and the apparent growing influence of Islamists and the Muslim Brotherhood.

Economically, the government's agenda during the last two years has been dominated to a large extent by a strong drive towards implementing its privatisation programme. This drive dates back to the 1991 Economic Reform and Structural Adjustment Programme created with the help and support of the International Monetary Fund (IMF) and the World Bank. The drive accelerated with the increase in pace of the process of globalisation; globalisation has had a profound impact on Egypt and so it was considered highly necessary to liberalise domestic markets, attract greater foreign direct investment and 'connect' better with the benefits of the liberalisation of trade globally. A new fifth gear was found by the government and it came to turn its attention to designing and implementing policies for the purposes of intensifying the process of economic reform; lowering trade tariffs; fighting bureaucracy; stabilising the currency, the Egyptian Pound; expanding the export of Egyptian produce; and enhancing tourism in the country. Much of this agenda, however, was yet to materialise into concrete plans or steps. Nonetheless, the manner in which the process of globalisation came to unfold eventually made Egypt realise the need to 'chase' after the process of globalisation and to catch up with its fast-developing dynamics.

8.1 Creating European links

The foundations of the government's economic agenda as described above have come to receive significant support with the creation of 'European' links aimed at bringing Egypt closer to Europe in order to facilitate economic growth and enhance the flow of trade and investment to and from European countries. To this end, considerable attention has been devoted in recent years by the government to the Republic's relationship with the EC and the European Free Trade Association (EFTA), in particular, given their significance as major trading blocks. Building a cooperation framework with EFTA, however, appears to have been more quickly sought and achieved than with the EC. Several explanations may be found for this which range from historical reasons to developments occurring as recently as the 1990s, when Egypt's preferred trading partner and political ally was the USA as opposed to the EC. A Declaration on Cooperation between the EFTA States and Egypt was issued in December 1995, which addresses the strengthening of economic cooperation and trade relations between Egypt and the EFTA States. The underlying aim of seeking this closer cooperation was to encourage free competition and economic activity based on market forces and for this purpose the Declaration advocates the exchange of views between the EFTA States and Egypt on conditions for free and undistorted competition, which is expected to play a leading role in achieving liberalisation in the trade arena. Furthermore, in order to establish a free trade area, the EFTA States and Egypt undertook jointly to examine the measures to be taken to meet the necessary economic preconditions for this. To ensure that such goals will be achieved, a joint committee was created which reviews the cooperation undertaken between the parties and makes recommendations as appropriate.¹ On 31 October 2006, Egypt concluded its negotiations of a Free Trade Agreement with the EFTA States and this is expected to enter into force during 2007.

In relation to the Republic's closer cooperation with the EC, although this emerged only recently as we noted above, it appears to have been intended to be deeper than the cooperation created with EFTA. As a

¹ The committee was established under Part V of the Declaration.

matter of fact, this closer cooperation was also intended to be more influential - in terms of having an impact on domestic economic developments in the Republic - and was indeed so. The closer cooperation came to centre around an Association Agreement between Egypt and the EC which was signed in Luxembourg on 25 June 2001 and entered into force on 1 June 2004, replacing the Cooperation Agreement of 1977 between the parties. The aim of the agreement is liberalisation of trade and development of economic relations between the parties, with a view to creating a free trade area during a 12-year transitional period, from the entry into force of the Agreement. The agreement was considered by the government to offer Egypt a golden opportunity and was very much desired. The agreement deals with different aspects of cooperation between the parties and includes provisions relating to, among other things, competition rules and the strengthening of economic cooperation. The rules governing competition are contained in Articles 34-36 of the agreement. For the purposes of ensuring that trade between the EC and Egypt is not affected, the agreement prohibits the following: agreements, decisions and practices which prevent, restrict or distort competition; abuse of a dominant position; and public aid which distorts, or threatens to distort, competition. Furthermore, the agreement provides for the regulation of monopolies and public enterprises and enterprises to which special or exclusive rights have been granted to ensure that there is no discrimination in the conditions for the marketing and procurement of goods between the Member States and Egypt. An Association Council is established under Article 74, which must adopt rules for the implementation of the competition law provisions within five years from the entry into force of the agreement. The Association Agreement therefore has clear and strong competition relevance and its conclusion and existence have played a key role in the development of competition law and policy in Egypt.

8.2 Cooperation with the USA: the qualifying industrial zones

In December 2004, Egypt, Israel and the USA signed a Qualifying Industrial Zones (QIZ) Agreement, modelled on an agreement Jordan concluded with Israel and the USA,² to advance their economic and trade relations. This agreement stems from the efforts of the USA to promote stronger relations between Israel and the Arab world. The QIZ

² See pp 171–2 above.

programme was established by the USA in 1996 for the purpose of encouraging regional economic integration in the Middle East, in particular between Israel and its neighbours to assist Israel in breaking its economic isolation and converting its economic and political status from that of an 'island' into a regionally integrated country. Regional economic integration under the QIZ is achieved by offering preferential treatment to goods manufactured with Israeli inputs when entering the USA. The programme therefore is a hybrid one with strong political and economic flavours.

The QIZ Agreement is the first agreement to be signed by Israel and Egypt since their Peace Treaty of 1979. According to this agreement, goods manufactured in 'qualifying industrial zones' in Egypt containing inputs from Israel will enter the US market tariff-free. A qualified industrial zone is an area designated by Egyptian and US governments as a location from which Egyptian products containing the agreed Israeli content can be exported to the USA without payment of duty or excise taxes. Under the agreement, industrial zones have been created in Cairo, Alexandria and Port Said. In order for Egyptian products to be exported to the USA duty-free, they must contain about 12 per cent Israeli content. Although such provision was considered to be controversial by many people in Egypt, the provision has transformed and enhanced trade between Egypt and Israel dramatically. According to the Israeli Export Institute,³ trade between the countries rose from 58 million US Dollars in 2004 to 134 million US Dollars in 2005. In addition, the agreement has helped Egypt strengthen its trade relations with the USA and has raised expectations that it will also enhance Egypt's global economic standing and profile by strengthening its competitive position among countries that already maintain strong commercial relations with the USA.

8.3 The competition law dilemma

A declared key objective of the government has for long been to streamline market regulation and increase transparency in institutional operations. In striving to achieve this objective, particular emphasis has been placed on the need to accomplish economic efficiency and to stimulate growth in relation to different markets. Realising that this would require structural changes in the local economy, the government came to

³ Available at www.export.gov.il.

appreciate and strongly believe in the value of competition in helping bring about – indeed mobilise – these changes. Within the boundaries of such a state of affairs therefore, one would have expected that the idea of introducing a competition law in the Republic would be shaped within a framework of desirability to achieve these economic goals. However, in practice the idea came to be shaped within a different framework, namely the closer cooperation with the EC as described above. During the 1990s, and prior to the emergence of the Egypt–EC Association Agreement, a dilemma – relating to the *implementation* of the idea in practice – existed and this appears to have delayed the adoption of specific competition legislation considerably. Key questions were raised especially with regards to whether such implementation should take place, how it should be done and with what considerations.

Interestingly, there appear never to have been any reservations during those years about the 'virtues' of competition. Remarkably, competition was considered to be a good, positive force. However, the question with regard to whether a specific law should be introduced to protect it had two competing answers, one in the positive and the other in the negative. During the relevant period, scholars and some policy-makers in Egypt came to identify the need for specific competition legislation in the country. In particular, many people felt that Egypt was lagging behind the world especially with domestic markets being 'crippled' by widespread monopolistic practices, which undermined competitiveness and enterprise in the domestic economy. The government was not of course unaware of this situation, though its chosen method to deal with the situation was to opt for heavy intervention in the market place. To this end, several measures and policies were adopted to deal with these problems which included *removing* trade barriers in order to encourage foreign competition in relation to key sectors such as cement and steel; negotiating with the relevant firms for the purposes of diluting the harmful effect of their practices; and removing tariffs and duties on anti-dumping. The effect of these measures and policies, however, was extremely limited in practice. The competition law question, although avoided, was now actually more pressing in light of this unsuccessful outcome and appeared to necessitate a fully fledged debate.

This debate was eventually opened with the Egypt–EC Association Agreement effectively mandating this. At an early stage of the debate there was a strong desire on the part of many parties, including the European Commission in particular, for the debate not to rest on pure political considerations and this desire translated into real pressure that could not be ignored. As a result, an opening for socio-economic considerations to filter through was created. Initially, the government attempted to control the situation and determine its outcome unilaterally according to parameters, which suited its various policies. In this way, the government advocated the freedom of firms to decide their economic activities almost unhindered. In certain quarters, however, reservations were expressed over this as this attempt was considered to be the result of strong lobbying on the part of business firms who were the architects behind such political design. It was felt that anti-competitive behaviour and abusive practices resulting from the concentration of wealth and power in the hands of a few persons had been particularly detrimental to consumers and the public interest and therefore it was crucial to address them effectively. With these two opposing considerations gaining strength, policy- and decision-makers were faced with a dilemma, which took the form of a single question: where should one draw the battle lines? Eventually the decision appears to have been made to tilt the balance in favour of the 'duty' to fight and eradicate harmful anti-competitive behaviour and abusive conduct. This appears to have enhanced the 'ultimate' and almost invisible goal behind the proposed competition law, namely to maximise consumer welfare through ensuring lower prices, better product quality and more choice and thus building a more dynamic and efficient economy in the Republic.

8.4 The Law on the Protection of the Freedom of Competition

The Republic of Egypt is one of the latest MECs to adopt specific competition legislation.⁴ The Law on the Protection of Competition and the Prevention of Monopolistic Practices (the Competition Act) was adopted in February 2005 and entered into force in May the same year.⁵ It is supported by the Executive Regulations on the Protection of Competition and Prohibition of Monopolistic Practices.⁶ The Act was the result of a heated debate over the form, scope and nature of the legislation and only emerged in its final form after having been driven through an extremely daunting legislative process. A consultation of this

⁴ Note that general provisions dealing with competition existed prior to the Act, most notably Articles 345 and 346 of the Egyptian Criminal Law dealing with anti-competitive behaviour and monopolistic practices.

⁵ Law No. 3/2005.

⁶ Executive Regulations No. 1316/2006 issued under a Prime Ministerial Decree dated 16 August 2005.

process would reveal several key findings such as the inconsistency in the government's approach in terms of the exact role the Act was intended to perform once enacted; the type of sanctions and remedies to be adopted as part of the enforcement mechanism under the Act;⁷ and an interesting desire on the part of the government to continue to work on the draft law until 'perfection' was achieved, though eventually the opposite outcome materialised.⁸

8.4.1 The ambitious role of the Act

There appear to be high expectations attached to the Competition Act, mainly given that it is expected to perform a non-traditional role of dealing – through the removal of anti-competitive behaviour and abusive conduct – with the stagnation of Egyptian markets and encouraging business initiatives. Additionally, and as is the case with other MECs, the Act is intended to be utilised for the purposes of helping Egypt make the transition from state control and planning to a market economy. These are ambitious goals and ones which, realistically speaking, are unlikely to be fulfilled in practice for various reasons, the most important of which is the huge ambiguity surrounding the wording and scope of the Act and the major uncertainty with regard to whether effective competition enforcement will emerge.

8.4.2 The scope of the Act

The Act's declaration of the need to protect competition is an interesting one in the sense that it provides that economic activities be undertaken in a manner that does not harm the 'freedom of competition'. Such declaration makes the scope of the Act open to more than one interpretation: first, it can be taken that the Act guarantees the freedom of firms to compete so long as doing so does not cause an injury to competition which is an almost universal competition law idea; secondly, the declaration can be construed as intended to cover situations where firms limit their freedom of competition, meaning competition

⁷ Several debates took place about whether the penalties under the Act should go beyond fines to perhaps those of injunctions. Indeed, some of these debates were very excessive in length and showed, among other things, a great deal of uncertainty on the part of the government in particular.

⁸ See the discussion at pp 255–60 below in relation to the deficiencies of the Act.

between them or between one of them and a third party through anticompetitive behaviour on their part, which is also an idea featuring in many competition laws around the world.⁹ A third explanation may be that the declaration is meant to bring within the scope of the Act situations in which the freedom of third-party firms is restricted due to the anti-competitive behaviour of firms. The fact that all such interpretations are possible shows an ambiguity and indicates the weakness in the drafting of the Act.¹⁰

As far as the types of business phenomena falling within the scope of the Act are concerned, the Act applies to collusion, abuse of dominance and harmful mergers whether occurring within or outside Egypt, provided that in the case of the latter acts committed abroad result in the prevention, restriction or harm to the freedom of competition in Egypt.¹¹ The behaviour and practices of public firms controlled by the state, however, are not within the scope of the Act: it specifically provides that its provisions are inapplicable in the case of public utilities managed by the state. The Act also provides that the Competition Authority¹² may, following receipt of a request from a party concerned,¹³ exempt the behaviour of public utilities which are managed by firms subject to the Private Law,¹⁴ where this would serve the public interest or help attain benefits to consumers that outweigh adverse effects on competition. Whilst this is a clear exclusion, it is questionable.

- ¹⁰ These interpretations are possible whether one reads the original Arabic version or the English translation of that version.
- ¹¹ Article 5 of the Act provides for a clear extraterritorial reach of its provisions without any indication, however, of the basis for an exercise of jurisdiction, namely whether this would be possible on the basis of an 'effects', 'implementation' or any other basis.
- ¹² The composition and powers of the authority are discussed below at pp 246–9.
- ¹³ In practice this refers to the firm in charge of managing a public utility which plans to conclude an agreement for carrying out work related to the activities of the utility in question and which appears to fall within the scope of the prohibitions in the Act on anti-competitive behaviour or abusive conduct.
- ¹⁴ Article 16 of the Executive Regulations explains the procedure to be followed in this case, namely notification to be made to the chairperson of the authority, review of the notification by the board, possible referral of the notification to the competent department within the authority for investigation and the adoption of a decision by the board within thirty days of receipt of the notification by it. The exemption will be valid for two years, though this period is renewable with the same procedure in Article 16 in this case being followed.

⁹ As we saw in chapter 3 above, examples of this can be found in the case of the EC and Israel.

Interestingly, the Act contains no provisions dealing with intellectual property rights (IPRs). In light of the wealth of IPRs in Egypt, most notably the impressive contribution of Egyptians to artistic and literary works and the existence of a huge amount of copyrighted work, this omission amounts to a serious shortcoming and one that is likely to affect the effectiveness of the Act in fighting all types of anti-competitive behaviour.

8.4.3 Penalties and fines

The main penalty available under the Act is fines. According to Article 22 of the Act, a breach of Articles, 6, 7 or 8 (i.e. in case of an anticompetitive behaviour or abusive conduct) will be punished by a fine ranging from a minimum of 30,000 and a maximum of 10 million Egyptian Pounds, although the article leaves open the possibility for a more serious penalty to be imposed under any other law.¹⁵ The same article provides, in very ambiguous terms, that the court 'may, instead of ordering confiscation, order an alternative fine equivalent to the value of the *Product* which is the subject matter of the breach'.¹⁶ There is no further explanation of what is meant by, or in what circumstances, 'confiscation' may be ordered or what is meant by a fine equivalent to the 'value of a product'. Looking at the legislative intention behind the Act it appears that the purpose is to make it possible to impose a penalty amounting to 100 per cent of the sales of the firm(s) concerned in relation to the particular or relevant product during the period of the anti-competitive or abusive practices. Article 25 of the Act provides for the possibility of a fine to be imposed on individuals responsible for the actual management of a firm found in breach of the Act. Whist the Act does not clarify what amounts to 'actual management' and whether this could concern more than one individual, the article states that such an individual will be subject to the same penalties stipulated for firms under the Act where he or she had actual knowledge of a breach of the Act, and through a default on his or her part in executing their duties in office contributed to the breach.

¹⁶ Emphasis added.

¹⁵ Under Article 25 of the Act a firm will also be jointly liable for the payment of fines or damages ordered where the breach of the Act was committed by one of its employees acting in its name or on its behalf.

On the other hand, Article 23 of the Act further provides that a breach of Article 16 – which concerns breach of confidentiality on the part of employees of the authority and situations where such employees during a period of two years from the end of their employment at the authority engage in employment with a person who was or is subject to an investigation by the authority – will be punished by a fine ranging from 10,000 to 50,000 Egyptian Pounds. Theoretically, therefore, a firm found in breach of the Act may be subjected to a *lower* fine than that imposed on an employee of the authority where such a person is found to have committed a breach of Article 16. This possibility lacks any logical justification and reveals an absurdity.

8.5 Institutional structure and capacity

An Authority for the Protection of Competition and the Prevention of Monopolistic Practices (the Competition Authority) was created under the Act which is responsible for the application of the Act along with relevant Regulations.¹⁷ The Competition Authority is an administrative body established under the auspices of the Ministry for Trade and Industry.¹⁸ It is headed by a chairperson and has a fairly large board of fifteen members (including the chairperson) recruited from diverse backgrounds,¹⁹ including academics and representatives of relevant government ministries, the private sector and trade and other associations.²⁰ This board is responsible for 'managing' the affairs of the authority. According to Article 11 of the Act, the authority has a variety of powers ranging from receiving complaints, merger notifications and conducting investigations to engaging in competition advocacy and making orders for firms to readjust their behaviour and practices and redress breaches under Articles 6, 7 and 8 of the Act.²¹

¹⁷ This includes the Executive Regulations. See note 6 above and accompanying text.

¹⁸ See Article 11 of the Act. The authority, however, enjoys its own independent budget, following the model of Public Service Authorities (Article 14 of the Act).

¹⁹ See Article 12 of the Act.

²⁰ It may be of interest to note that as with the current Director General of the Israel Antitrust Authority and the current head of Jordan's Competition Directorate, Egypt too has opted for appointing a woman, Ms Mona Yassine as chairperson who has no competition expertise but who is a Harvard graduate with a wealth of expertise in banking matters.

²¹ Article 20 of the Act establishes the power of the board to make such adjustment orders, which if not complied with in practice will render the behaviour in question void. Additionally, the board may make an order bringing a harmful behaviour to an end.

Although the enforcement of the Act is intended to be judicial in aracter, in practice the decision with regard to whether to proceed to

character, in practice the decision with regard to whether to proceed to judicial enforcement rests in the hands of the Minister for Trade and Industry or a person acting on his behalf.²² As far as the authority is concerned, it is able to conduct investigations - whether on its own initiative or following a complaint - and to present its findings to the board with the relevant recommendations and the latter will decide on how to proceed. The board has the power either to rule in favour or against the firm(s) under investigation. In the latter case, however, the board is unable to reach a binding decision on the firms forcing them to comply and so in this case the decision to proceed to enforcement by the courts can only be taken by the Minister for Trade and Industry. This in effect - and indeed according to Article 21 of the Act - enables the Minister to reach a settlement with the firms or individuals concerned. Such power is controversial given that it creates ample room for political manoeuvring and discretion to be exercised. The settlement power reserved to the Minister is a wide one and may be exercised at any time before a final judgment by the court has been delivered, which in practice means that settlements may be reached whilst judicial proceedings are in progress.²³ Such provision clearly enables the Minister's decision to prevail over judicial proceedings. The widening of the scope of the Minister's power in this manner can be explained with reference to an intention on the part of the legislature and government to avoid, where possible, having competition cases becoming entangled in the judicial workload, which is extremely daunting in Egypt and therefore to facilitate 'fast-track' enforcement under the Act.

The Competition Authority currently has a modest task force consisting of ten officials with relevant expertise. For a country like Egypt, however, it would be necessary for this manpower to grow in order to be able to cope with the volume of work expected to emerge in practice.²⁴ At the time of writing, the Competition Authority was beginning to conduct various enforcement and international activities, though it is still not fully

²² See Article 21 of the Act.

²³ Article 21 of the Act provides that settlements may be reached in return for the payment of an amount double or more of the minimum level of the fine but not exceeding double of its maximum level. See further above on penalties and fines.

²⁴ In light of its present capacity, the authority is not expected to be capable of handling horizontal and vertical agreements work, abuse of dominance cases and merger regulation especially given that the Act provides for the possibility of complaints to the authority as opposed to 'referral' of cases to it from the Minister for Trade and Industry, the Prime Minister or another person or body.

functional. Intensive efforts are being made to identify 'talent' and recruit individuals with the necessary expertise as well as the more general efforts of offering competition law training to judges in particular. It is understood that within the first year of its existence the authority received five complaints about anti-competitive and abusive conduct though initially it did not disclose any details about the markets concerned, the identity of the firms involved or the nature or type of the alleged conduct. This raised some concerns, as many came to regard this as a policy that went in the opposite direction of the declared objective of the government to ensure transparency in the market place. It also reignited suspicion about possible lobbying of the government by firms for the purposes of loosening the grip of the authority in individual cases.

8.6 Competition advocacy and international outlook

Some of the powers reserved to the Competition Authority revolve around competition advocacy and creating international links. It appears that the authority is enabled under the Act to engage in competition advocacy at both a legislative level and an educational level as far as different groups of audience are concerned. Article 11(5) of the Act specifically provides for the authority's power to give its opinion on draft laws and regulations with competition relevance. Clearly this is quite a crucial provision under the Act given that it arms the authority with the *power* as opposed to a mere *opportunity* conferred upon it by others to be consulted. Therefore, this power should be utilised by the authority effectively in order to ensure that damage to competition does not occur as a result of the formulation of public policies or the enactment of different legislative instruments in Egypt, which in practice is not a remote possibility in the country. Additionally, paragraphs (7), (8) and (9) of the article show that it is within the authority's mandate to enhance public awareness of competition law and its enforcement in Egypt and to spread a competition culture in the Republic.

The Act's treatment of international links, on the other hand, is more limited however.²⁵ It merely provides for the power of the authority to *coordinate* rather than to *cooperate* with foreign competition authorities in matters of common interest. Presumably, the choice of words in this case was carefully made and appears to signal a limitation on the remit of the authority in furthering its international outlook. So far, coordination has

²⁵ See Article 11(6) of the Act.

involved organising and attending seminars and conferences, visiting foreign competition authorities and conducting study visits at events organised by international organisations.²⁶ This may be regarded as a fairly active programme of international activities in the case of a *young* competition authority. In particular, these activities have been especially fruitful in enhancing the international standing of the authority and affording it an opportunity to receive technical assistance.

8.7 A mechanism for price regulation

The Act entails an element of price regulation,²⁷ albeit one that appears both *limited* and *unlimited* in scope in comparison to those contained in the competition laws of other Arab countries. Article 10 of the Act simply provides that the government may, after receiving the opinion of the authority,²⁸ issue a decree determining the price at which one or more 'essential products' should be sold for a specified period. This price regulation mechanism is limited in scope in the sense that with the authority's involvement the government's intervention could be expected, theoretically at least, to occur on strict competition grounds. On the other hand, the scope of the mechanism is unlimited given that neither the Act nor the Executive Regulations provide any indication of what amounts to essential products or the actual length of the specified period.²⁹

8.8 Cement, steel and telecommunications: from state control to liberalisation

Three particular sectors of the Egyptian economy, namely cement, steel and telecommunications, offer interesting case studies, which highlight

- ²⁶ A full description of the various international activities of the authority can be found on the authority's website, www.eca.org.eg/EgyptianCompetitionAuthority.
- ²⁷ The price regulation mechanism can be said to contradict one of the major guarantees for foreign investment stipulated in Law No. 8/1997 on the Privileges and Guarantees of Foreign Investments, which expressly provides that any firm established for the purpose of engaging in an activity under Article 1 of the Law shall *not* be subjected to any kind of price regulation.
- ²⁸ Article 19 of the Executive Regulations provides that the authority will conduct the necessary studies in order to enable the government to exercise its power under Article 10 of the Act.
- ²⁹ The Act and the Regulations are also silent on whether this information is meant to be provided by other instruments whether executive or otherwise such as the case for example with Saudi Arabia. See p 199 above.

the seriousness of competition problems in the economy and the need for an effective and harmonious application of the competition rules. These sectors also illustrate how intoxicating a cocktail of business and politics can be and demonstrate that privatisation and liberalisation, although desirable and in some cases vital, are not sufficient in themselves for ensuring openness and workability of the market mechanism.

8.8.1 The cement industry: a double-edge sword

The cement industry in Egypt has witnessed some interesting transformations and serious developments within the past seven years. The sector was privatised in 1999, following a government's decision, through the sale of major stakes in former state-owned firms to foreign and domestic investors. That decision was highly influenced by the major difficulties facing the industry, namely the low output and inefficiency in production. The flow within the industry was further damaged due to the existence of a strong distribution network controlled by a few firms which meant that all direct links between cement producers and leading customers, mainly construction firms, were severed and the 'connection' between the two could only have been established through distributors. Distributors enjoyed a strong position approaching a monopoly through which they were able to control output and raise prices. With the privatisation programme of the government, this monopoly was terminated and new windows of opportunity were opened for increased competition given that customers were now able to purchase directly from cement producers. This - along with the potential foreign competition which began to appear possible - led to dramatic reductions in prices in the market, a process that continued until the end of 2002, when there was a quite sharp increase in the prices apparently following a meeting and an agreement by all Egyptian cement producers to fix prices. Interestingly, the government appeared to turn a blind eye to this situation, which many would argue could not be controlled in any case given the lack of a competition law in the country at that time.

Only as recently as July 2006, the government decided to launch a competition investigation, which many in Egypt considered to be well overdue. This delay apparently was caused in part by the absence of competition legislation but mainly due to the fact that the cement sector appears to be controlled by influential persons with strong political ties. Despite the decision to launch the investigation, the practices of the

cement producers have to a certain extent been defended on the ground that foreign competition and import of cement products into Egypt were nonetheless possible. However, such competition does not appear to have emerged – despite the relatively high prices – mainly due to what many consider to be 'logistical' barriers and the extremely high cost involved in initial investment for the purposes of setting up the necessary local infrastructure and facilities. Although the authority's investigation is still at an early stage, it is quite uncertain to what extent it will succeed in conducting the investigation effectively, given the lack of necessary tools in terms of resources, the strong lobbying power of cement producers and the difficulties the authority will face in imposing its will.

The launch of the investigation has been followed by a Ministerial Decree which was issued by the Minister for Trade and Industry on 23 August 2006 aimed at dealing with the problems related to the high prices in the sector.³⁰ The Decree is remarkable in three main respects. First, the Decree imposes an obligation on cement producers, dealers and distributors to publicise their selling prices. Secondly, it orders all firms active in the cement market, whether as producers, dealers, or distributors, to submit to the Ministry for Trade and Industry every Thursday full details relating to all of the following: in the case of producers the quantity produced, the quantity exported and the price charged, the details of customers, the quantity destined for local markets and that supplied to all dealers and distributors and the price and the stock level, and in the case of dealers or distributors the quantities acquired and received from each supplier, the name of the suppliers, the quantity sold to every agent and the price and the stock level. Thirdly, the Decree provides that an infringement of any of its provisions will attract a penalty in the form of imprisonment between six months and two years, a fine between 300 and 1,000 Egyptian Pounds or both.³¹

In parallel, the Minister for Trade and Industry, quite remarkably, held a meeting with cement producers and reached an 'unofficial agreement' to fix a maximum cap for the prices of cement to an acceptable level of 300 Egyptian Pounds per tonne. This agreement, which many have come to view as a legitimisation of price-fixing practices by the government, appears to have been implemented by nine out of the major twelve cement producers in Egypt leading to a decrease in prices in the Egyptian market.

³⁰ See Ministerial Decree No. 615/2006.

³¹ See Article 4 of the Decree. The article provides that in case of repeated infringement the penalty will be doubled.

For consumers and firms active in the construction sector perhaps this agreement presents an 'improvement' in the circumstances. However, it remains to be seen what long-term impact the agreement will have on the investigation undertaken by the authority. At the time of writing – December 2006 – the authority's investigation was being suspended which makes one curious as to whether the suspension in this case was brought about in part by the agreement itself.

8.8.2 The steel industry: abuse of dominance or freedom of competition

The steel industry in Egypt has for quite some time experienced competition problems. These problems, which extend to those years preceding the adoption of the Competition Act, have given rise to major concerns in certain quarters in the country. In particular, building and construction contractors have been placed in an uncomfortable position due to the sharp increase in the price of Egyptian steel and they felt that action had to be taken by the government to deal with the situation. The contractors' concerns were shared by others, in particular several Members of Parliament who thought that there was insufficient competition in the sector which in effect caused the price increase. On that basis, a first official inquiry was ordered in January 2003 - some two years prior to the enactment of the Act – by the Egyptian Parliament into the sharp price increases in the sector. There was a lack of consensus, however, on the direction which the inquiry should take: some Members of Parliament felt that the problem with the sector lay with steel importers whilst other Members - indeed the majority - viewed the steel producer, Ezz El Dekheila, as the source of the problem.³² The latter's view rested on a claim that the government had enabled this firm to increase the prices of steel by 70 per cent over one year from 2002 to 2003 as well as engage - almost unhindered - in monopolistic practices, which virtually stifled competition in this sector.

In order to appreciate the seriousness of such a claim one must take a look at the sector, its players and whether Ezz El Dekheila is a dominant firm. Moreover, it is important to consider whether the developments

³² Ezz El Dekheila is partially owned by Mr Ahmed Ezz, an influential Egyptian businessman and politician, who controls the strong local firm El-Ezz Steel Rebars. Mr Ezz appears to enjoy strong ties with the President's son, Mr Jamal Mubarak. He is a senior member of the ruling National Democratic Party, headed by Mr Mubarak.

which came to unfold in the sector reveal abusive practices or show a firm merely relying on its freedom to compete.

The steel industry in Egypt is dominated by three firms, which together hold market shares amounting to about 80 per cent; 16 other firms hold the remaining 20 per cent of market shares. The Ezz family have been active in the steel business for more than forty years. The Ezz Group first entered into steel manufacturing in 1994 when it acquired Albaraka Steel Mills. This acquisition was followed by another in October 1999 when El Ezz Steel Rebars acquired a controlling interest in Alexandria National Iron and Steel Company (ANSDK), the largest steel producer in Egypt; the acquisition by the El Ezz Steel Rebars has enabled it to enlarge its share in the Egyptian steel market to approximately 69 per cent enabling Mr Ahmed Ezz to enjoy effective control over the steel industry in Egypt.³³ As a result, Mr Ezz was able to implement a reduction in the production of rebar steel.³⁴ This policy of limitation of output of rebar steel did not extend, however, to the production of 'bilit', a substance used in the manufacturing of rubber steel with the result that the market became over-supplied with bilit. ANSDK refused to sell any of its excess production of bilit to other local competitors, however, a decision that denied local steel producers access to a vital substance that would allow them to produce rebar steel. This refusal to supply left local producers dependent for a period of time on imported Russian and Ukrainian bilit. Nevertheless, in 2000, the Suez Iron Company and the Steel and Iron Company, two steel producers not linked to Mr Ezz or ANSDK, filed a dumping complaint with the Egyptian government against the importation of Russian and Ukrainian bilit. The complaint was based on the grounds that importing the final product, the rebar steel, was only 10 US Dollars more expensive than importing the bilit raw substance; and, therefore, imposing dumping fees on this intermediate substance would only strengthen the local industry. This complaint was accepted despite the objection to it by most market players, who also highlighted the existence of heavy custom duties imposed on the import of rebar steel 35

This chain of events shows how a dominant firm (or indeed an individual) is able to control a single sector and bring about harmful

³³ In November 1999, and following the above-mentioned acquisition, Mr Ezz was appointed as joint chairman and managing director of both El Ezz Steel Rebar and ANSDK.

³⁴ ANSDK's production capacity was reduced to 1.2 million tonnes per year as opposed to ensuring that the firm operated with its maximum capacity of 1.8 million tonnes per year.

³⁵ After a period of nearly four years, however, the dumping duties were finally lifted and custom duties lowered to 5 per cent.

results. At the time of writing, the steel sector was also under investigation by the Competition Authority.³⁶ Among other things, the authority was looking into a possible abuse of dominance by El Ezz Steel Rebar and ANSDK by fixing the prices of bilit and rebar steel.

8.8.3 The telecommunications sector: the consequences of liberalisation

Egypt's former belief in the desirability and necessity of state control in the telecommunications sector was neither exceptional nor short-lived; indeed, this belief dates back to 1854 with the initiation of the telegraph service between Cairo and Alexandria. However, with the new policy of liberalisation and structural reform introduced in the 1990s, the government embarked in 1998 on reform in the telecommunications sector. The government's aim was twofold: to restructure the sector and to open it to private investment. An important step taken in this regard was the creation of the National Telecommunications Regulatory Authority (NTRA), which was armed with the power to grant licences to entities aiming to provide different telecommunications services and which occurred following the enactment of Law No. 19, a hugely important instrument which effectively instituted a new regime in the telecommunications sector. The Law, among other things, brought about a structural separation in relation to the entities carrying out the regulatory and operational functions.³⁷ Pursuant to Presidential Decree No. 101 issued two months later, in May 1998, the NTRA assumed responsibility with independent status, having a ten members' board of directors headed by the Minister of Communications. The creation of NTRA was followed by that of the Ministry of Communications and Information Technology (MCIT) according to Decree No. 387 in October 1999. On 4 February 2003, the Egyptian Parliament passed the Law on the Organisation of the Telecommunications Sector.³⁸ The Law sets fundamental principles such as transparency, non-discrimination, neutrality of public operators towards competitive services, provision of universal service and unity of the network from a functional point of view to ensure equality of

³⁶ The investigation was opened in July 2006 following a request made by the Minister for Trade and Industry.

³⁷ It may be interesting here to recall the similarity in developments in the telecommunications sector between Egypt and Turkey. See pp 99–100 above for a discussion on the Turkish experience.

³⁸ Law No. 10/2003.

access. The Law also gives NTRA a more autonomous status, the power to impose sanctions, to establish a universal service fund, the freedom to set rules and regulations properly to manage and administer the organisational structure necessary to carry out all regulatory functions entrusted to the regulatory authority. Also lawful acts related to telecommunication sector activities are incriminated and are liable to a court sentence of imprisonment or a fine according to the severity of the violation.

Article 24 of the new Law requires the NTRA to determine the necessary rules that would prohibit monopolistic practices; accordingly NTRA developed a 'Competition Policy Framework', which was implemented even prior to the adoption of the Competition Act. Through this framework, NTRA sets out the practices that should not be exercised by the licensee entities in their conduct of business. These include restrictions on abusing a dominant position, refusal to supply issues and restrictive vertical agreements. However, it is not clear, now that the Competition Act has been adopted and the Competition Authority established whether or not the work of both entities will overlap. The telecommunications sector is still widely considered as featuring price-fixing practices exercised by the existing two mobile operators and the lack of competition in the fixed-line and international calls market.

8.9 Deficiencies, criticisms and concerns

The initiative of the Egyptian government to adopt the Act on the Protection of Competition is a much welcomed development. However the 'end product' suffers from many deficiencies, most of which are fundamental with serious implications in practice. Little attention appears to have been given to detail during the legislative process when the final draft of the Act was rushed through without careful consideration of major aspects of the legislation. This was a failure on the part of the government and Parliament, which many would claim was a calculated one. A more plausible and well-founded explanation, however, is that the true purpose behind the Act was simply to comply with the obligations within the framework of Egypt's Association Agreement with the EC, to catch up with the process of globalisation and to seek to demonstrate the existence of international openness in the country. The Act therefore did not grow from Egyptian roots and in no way – whether small or big – can it be considered as an expression of Egypt's local economic needs and its special cultural, social and political circumstances.

The Act clearly suffers from extremely poor drafting. Its main provisions are ambiguous and lack justification. Furthermore, it contains major loopholes and there are many inexplicable omissions within its provisions. This part of the chapter will highlight these claims in relation to different aspects and components of the Act.

8.9.1 The prohibition on horizontal and vertical agreements

The Act's prohibition of harmful horizontal and vertical agreements contains a requirement of intention: such agreements are prohibited if they are *intended* to restrict competition or, in the case of horizontal agreements, cause the specified results listed in paragraphs (a)-(d) in Article 6 of the Act. The requirement of proving intention is bound to make the task of the authority extremely difficult in practice and, in light of the extremely young experience of the authority, virtually cause the hope for effective enforcement of the Act quickly to evaporate. Whilst it may be an acceptable practice to expect a competition authority to prove that firms found to have participated in an anticompetitive agreement could not have been unaware that their agreement was in breach of the relevant competition rule(s), it would be unnecessarily restrictive to go further and require a competition authority to prove intention on the part of such firms. The object of an agreement which restricts competition should be readily established from available evidence such as that furnished by the clauses of such an agreement with its effect considered - using the necessary economic analysis and evaluation – in the absence of such object or evidence of it. It is not fully clear why such a requirement to show intention was stipulated in the Act.

Another deficiency related to the one just mentioned concerns the fact that the prohibitions in Articles 6 and 7 of the Act only mention 'agreements' or 'contracts' without a reference to other possible forms of collusion such as concerted practices. This omission is bound to be problematic in practice and one that is likely to undermine the enforcement of the Act. The omission is not remedied by the Executive Regulations which also only refer to agreements or contracts.

8.9.2 The issue of exemption

The Act does not provide for exemption in the case of behaviour or conduct caught within the net of its prohibitions except in the case of public utilities as explained above.³⁹ Such an omission is highly surprising. Article 12 of the Executive Regulations, however, appears to provide for the possibility of exemption in relation to vertical agreements though the article gives the impression that such an exemption is to be conducted in a rule of reason style in determining whether a vertical agreement restricts competition in the first place. Among other things, the article refers to existence of consumer benefits, considerations relating to protecting the quality of the product and safety and security requirements, and compliance of the agreement with established commercial customs in the relevant sector. The authority's approach, however, appears to signal that exemptions under the Act – whether for horizontal or vertical agreements – are possible and would be granted in exceptional circumstances, namely where the situation yields specific benefits for consumers and the public interest. The fact that this is not specifically reflected in the wording of the Act is bound to be a major contributing factor to the lack of legal certainty under the Act. There is no indication of the exact kind of benefits that must be established for an anti-competitive situation to be exempted and as a result considerable discretion will be left to the government given its power to decide on the issuing of an exemption. Such a state of affairs is further muddied with the lack of a provision on whether notification of agreements to the authority for the purposes of obtaining exemption is possible.

8.9.3 The treatment of abuse of dominance

The Act's application to abuse of dominance is highly curious in two major respects. First, the Act (and the Executive Regulations) deals with dominance and abuse in separate provisions.⁴⁰ Secondly, Article 4 of the Act defines dominance as 'the ability of a person, holding a market share exceeding 25 per cent [in the relevant market], to have an effective impact on prices or on the volume of supply on it' without any constraint on this ability by the competitors of such person. It is not readily understandable whether the article establishes an *irrebutable* presumption of dominance where a firm is found to hold a market share of more than 25 per cent; whether this presumption is rebuttable; or whether this

³⁹ See p 244 above.

⁴⁰ Dominance is dealt with under Article 4 of the Act, and Articles 7 and 8 of the Executive Regulations. Abuse, on the other hand, is covered under Article 8 of the Act, and Article 13 of the Executive Regulations.

is not a presumption but rather a fixed requirement, the satisfaction of which would mean that an automatic finding of dominance would be made. The Executive Regulations shed hardly any useful light on the situation and merely provide that dominance is established where three elements are found to exist: a market share exceeding 25 per cent; the ability to exercise effective impact on prices or quantity of a particular product in the relevant market; and the inability of competitors to limit such effective impact. Article 8 of the Regulations in effect states that the second element will be taken to exist in situations where the third element is established. This language somehow appears to be circular, an aspect likely to emerge in relation to establishing abuse of dominance under the Act. For example, Article 8 provides that in establishing that a person is able to exercise 'effective impact', several factors will need to be taken into account including such a person's market share, past conduct of the person, number of competitors and the existence of barriers to entry. There is a real concern that the authority may end up misapplying the prohibition on abuse in cases where the conduct of a person will be taken into account in establishing dominance and then the same conduct is used to establish abuse of a dominant position.

8.9.4 Lack of adequate mechanism for merger control

The Act applies to harmful mergers though it is virtually silent on what type of merger operations fall within its scope, what the jurisdictional thresholds are and how mergers should be assessed. This clear omission is very interesting given that in earlier drafts of the Bill, which became the Act, there was a specific chapter devoted to mergers. It is not readily understandable why a decision was made to exclude this chapter from the final draft. The Executive Regulations do not remedy this omission in a significant manner except insofar as Article 44 of the regulations provides for notification to the authority 'by persons within 30 days from the acquisition of assets, proprietary rights, usufruct, shares, the setting up of unions, mergers or amalgamations or joint management or two or more persons'. Article 45 of the regulations merely details in a highly ambiguous manner the kind of information required to be submitted in writing as part of the notification to the authority.⁴¹

⁴¹ The article requires the provision of the following: the name of the notifying person and other persons concerned, their nationalities, administration centres and the headquarters of their activities; the notified legal disposition, its date and the legal position

8.9.5 Fines and settlements

As we saw above, fines may be imposed on both firms and individuals found guilty under the Act. It is not clear how effective such a provision will be in practice, especially in light of the ability of such a firm or an individual found to have committed a breach of the provisions of the Act to lobby the Ministry for Trade and Industry (or another person or body with power of influence over the Minister for Trade and Industry) to avoid criminal prosecution or reach a settlement, which may be ordered by the Minister for Trade and Industry under the Act. The effectiveness of the provision on fines may be considered even more questionable given the small magnitude of fines, especially in the case of firms.⁴²

8.9.6 The Executive Regulations

As was noted above, Executive Regulations have been adopted under a Prime Ministerial Decree which are meant to complement many provisions of the Act. Looking at the regulations, however, they too appear to suffer from certain deficiencies. Most notably, many provisions of the regulations constitute no more than mere repetition, *verbum verbatim*, of several provisions of the Act.

8.9.7 The sectoral application of the Act

There is a clear absence in the Act of any indication with regard to its applicability to special sectors such as the energy and telecommunications sectors.⁴³ These two sectors have vastly expanded especially following the creation of the Electric Utility and Consumer Protection Regulatory Agency, NTRA and MCIT. From the provisions of the Act it is clear that other than the Minister for Trade and Industry, the government and courts, the authority is the only public body with powers under the legislation. These sectoral regulators therefore have

arising from it; and the licences and approvals obtained. Clearly, this requirement falls short of that in usual merger practice around the world where additional crucial information is required, such as market definition and market shares.

⁴² At the time of writing, the authority was conducting a review of the provisions on fines under the Act which is expected to lead to a proposal to amend those provisions in order to render them more effective.

⁴³ The telecommunications sector in Egypt is discussed further at pp 254–5 above.

no powers under the Act. This makes it particularly important to consider how the application of the Act will be handled in the case of anticompetitive behaviour, abusive conduct or a harmful merger occurring in the special sectors and whether the close cooperation the authority has proposed to establish with sectoral regulators will materialise in practice.

8.9.8 The frustrating influence of bureaucracy

One of the underlying policies of the Act is to reduce bureaucracy which is considered to be one of the factors discouraging investment in Egypt, especially by foreign firms. However, the application of the Act appears to lead to exactly this undesirable outcome particularly in relation to investigations and enforcement under the Act. A case commences with the authority conducting an investigation upon receipt of a complaint or on its own initiative. The findings are then presented to the board which decides on how to proceed with the case and may require the authority to carry out further inquiries. The decision of whether to proceed to court is made by the Minister for Trade and Industry. The bureaucratic level of this process can therefore be quite lengthy given the various parties involved in the execution of a case and this can be further enhanced by the complexity of the case and the information available.

Lebanon and Syria: a tale of two states

The Republic of Lebanon and the Arab Republic of Syria have always enjoyed a close association. This closeness in relations between the two countries was facilitated by several factors. Notable among these factors is the influence which Syria came to enjoy over Lebanon and its internal affairs. For many years, there was significant Syrian presence in Lebanon which came to be reduced, however, following the assassination of Lebanon's former Prime Minister, Rafiq Hariri, and the adoption of a specific United Nations Resolution demanding respect for the sovereignty of Lebanon. Syrian presence and political influence in Lebanon has not totally disappeared nonetheless and in many ways the two countries remain two independent states with one tale. In the field of competition law and policy though, the Republics have not shared the same platform and have in fact taken different routes towards achieving their goals of instituting domestic competition law regimes.

9.1 Lebanon: the walk to the region's most comprehensive competition law

Lebanon is at present on its way to enacting the most comprehensive competition legislation in the Middle East as a whole. The journey to this destination, however, may prove to be very long. To understand Lebanon's reasons for embarking upon such a journey and to assess the real prospects for success in completing it, including the challenges likely to arise on the way, it is necessary to consider some issues of crucial importance first which sit at the heart of the government's decision to turn to competition law and policy.

9.1.1 International openness and economic growth

The weakness of Lebanon militarily, the composition of its population and the size and nature of its economy have perhaps been the main factors for its dependence on other countries, especially France, the Gulf States and Syria. France has always been keen to maintain its special relationship with its former colony and a significant number of Lebanese have over the years identified with the French lifestyle and the Western approach it represents. The Gulf States have always maintained an interest in Lebanon, not only for business investment purposes but also for the 'different' culture the country offers from theirs. Finally, Lebanon's neighbour, Syria, saw in the country's military and political weakness an opportunity to control Lebanese affairs and in doing so enhance Damascus' regional standing. In light of this and the many common factors uniting the two countries, many similarities came to exist between their domestic systems and style of governance and public administration. In the economic sphere, however, the Lebanese economv and the country's economic approach have been much more open and much more receptive, perhaps more accurately attractive, to foreign investment than the Syrian one.¹ Over the years, significant efforts have been made by successive Lebanese governments aimed at global integration and economic growth and prosperity among the population, and encouraging business and enterprise on the part of Lebanese citizens.² The good fortunes of the Republic, however, have been considerably undermined by wars and conflicts, most notably the long Civil War between 1975 and 1991 and the recent Second Lebanon War 2006, which provided a painful reminder of how fragile the Lebanese economy is and how 'easy' it is to inflict serious damage on its modest infrastructure. These bitter conflicts, at different stages, damaged the economic progress of Lebanon and the opportunities for foreign investment. A stable and progressive Lebanon economy was always dependant on peace and security. In 1993 the government launched the 'Horizon 2000' initiative aimed at extensive restructuring of the domestic economy. The initiative was only possible because of the promising prospects the end of the Civil War brought to the country. The achievements made in relation to the initiative during a period of twelve years were very impressive and received a considerable boost with the end of Israeli occupation in South Lebanon in 2000 and the withdrawal of Syrian forces from

¹ As will become apparent from the discussion at pp 278–9 below, however, Syria has come to focus on international openness during the past two years using this as a strategy for addressing its damaging international isolation.

² Indeed, Lebanese businessmen have always been encouraged to penetrate foreign markets and seek economic opportunities abroad. Many of them have achieved remarkable success seeing themselves as economic 'ambassadors' of Lebanon in different capitals around the world.

Lebanese territories five years later. However, these achievements were seriously undermined by the recent conflict. As things stand at present, it is not quite clear how the government will be able to 'jump-start' the economy for a second time in a short period of fifteen years (between 1991 and 2006) and resume its economic reform especially given the serious political and diplomatic issues that have recently come to dominate the scene and the need to re-build bridges connecting the reality facing the Lebanese population to their hopes and aspirations for peace and security.

Very few countries in the world share Lebanon's unique position and circumstances as an open democracy with a small economy sharing limited interests in common with its neighbours. As we noted above, links with the Western world have always been valued by Lebanon and its citizens. In this context, Lebanon's relationship with the EC, as the closest major regional economic block, has come to assume particular significance. Lebanon signed an Association Agreement with the EC on 17 June 2002 which entered into force on 1 April 2006. However, the trade-related contents of the agreement have been in force since 1 March 2003 pursuant to the Interim Agreement on trade and trade-related matters concluded between the parties in September 2002. The objective of the Association Agreement is the liberalisation of trade and development of economic relations between the EC and Lebanon. Competition law features prominently in both the Interim Agreement and the Association Agreement.³ The inclusion of competition law came *literally* to create a mechanism for prohibiting all agreements, decisions and concerted practices which prevent, restrict or distort competition and abusive conduct, on the basis that they may restrict trade between the Member States of the EC and Lebanon.⁴ At a different level, however, the inclusion of the provisions has come to serve as a tool for facilitating the enactment of a specific competition law and policy in Lebanon. As is the case with other Association Agreements concluded by the EC and different MECs, an Association Council and an Association

³ Indeed, the competition provisions of the Interim Agreement have been incorporated into Articles 35–37 of the Association Agreement.

⁴ Note, however, that the competition law provisions in the Association Agreement also extend to state monopolies and public undertakings and undertakings to which special or exclusive rights have been granted. The agreement advocates that monopolies be adjusted to ensure that there is no discrimination in the conditions for the procurement and marketing of goods between Lebanon and the EC.

Committee are established under the agreement to ensure its proper implementation in practice. $^{\scriptscriptstyle 5}$

In addition to the Association Agreement with the EC, Lebanon has also welcomed the opportunity to forge links with the European Free Trade Association (EFTA). A Free Trade Agreement between the EFTA States and Lebanon was signed in Switzerland on 24 June 2004 for the purposes of liberalising trade, with a view to establishing a free trade area between the parties, and developing economic relations. The parties have realised the importance of protecting competition for this purpose and therefore Article 17 of the agreement prohibits all agreements, decisions and concerted practices which prevent, restrict or distort competition and abuse of a dominant position as they may affect trade between the EFTA States and Lebanon. In addition, state monopolies and public undertakings and undertakings to which special or exclusive rights have been granted must also be regulated to ensure that they do not restrict trade between the parties. Article 30 establishes a Joint Committee, consisting of representation from each party, to supervise the implementation of the agreement. For this purpose, the committee must meet at least once every two years or as may be deemed necessary, upon request of any party.

9.1.2 The drive for privatisation

In the five years preceding the recent conflict, privatisation was among the highest-ranking issues on the government's agenda. The issue received particular boosting following some notable developments and events, including the Paris II meeting;⁶ the formulation of new proposed laws as part of the government's economic modernisation package;⁷ and

⁵ See Article 74 of the agreement. The meeting of the council and committee will take place as may be required in the circumstances; the council is established by Article 74 and the committee is established by Article 77.

⁶ The Paris II meeting was held in November 2002 to seek support from the international community for the economic reform programme of the Lebanese government, in particular to alleviate the public debt burden. Top officials from several countries and a number of international financial institutions attended the meeting, which resulted in almost four and a half billion US Dollars being pledged by donors. A report entitled 'Beyond reconstruction and recovery – towards sustainable growth' was prepared for this meeting, outlining the government's economic and financial goals and its commitment to privatisation. A second report was produced in December 2003 to highlight the progress made since the Paris II meeting. These reports can be found at the website of Lebanon's Ministry of Finance, www.finance.gov.lb.

⁷ See p 269 below.

the adoption of Privatisation Law 2000.⁸ The latter development in particular has received significant attention given its aim to enhance the competitiveness of the Lebanese economy and protect the interests of Lebanese consumers. The process of privatisation has been directed especially at the electricity and telecommunications sectors. To support the process and further it, two important pieces of legislation were introduced,⁹ namely the Law on Telecommunications 2002¹⁰ and the Law on the Regulation of the Electricity Sector 2002.¹¹

9.1.3 The process of emerging competition in Lebanese markets

9.1.3.1 Overview

Lebanon is a small economy with very limited resources, except perhaps for the availability of talent and a cheap labour force in the population. In relation to the latter, there is no shortage of a strong and willing work force in Lebanon. Under normal circumstances, the abundance of a cheap labour force can be expected to promote productivity and enterprise in a given economy, though this has not actually been the case in Lebanon; the strong labour force in Lebanon is to a large extent dominated by 'sub-optimal-education' and this does not appear to have particularly encouraged or proved attractive for investment especially from abroad. As we noted above, Lebanon has always relied on foreign investment and foreign economic involvement in order to achieve economic growth and progress. In fact, this would explain the impact hi-technology has come to have during the last six years or so in the country: technology has promoted international ties between the Lebanese business community and the international community more generally. In the years following the Civil War limited competition began to emerge in the country, though market forces have not been particularly strong. Being aware of this, interestingly the government developed a model for improving competition through institutional development, namely building strong, efficient and pro-competition institutions in order to facilitate long-term competition in domestic markets. This economic model - which arguably is suitable for small

⁸ Law No. 228, adopted in May 2000.

⁹ Note also the adoption of the Investment Promotion Law 2002, Law No. 360 adopted in August of the same year, which created the Lebanon Investment Development Authority (IDLA).

¹⁰ Law No. 431, adopted in July 2002. ¹¹ Law No. 462, adopted in September 2002.

economies – focuses as a starting point on encouraging firms to increase their size and to build local initiatives. In a country like Lebanon this is particularly important given that the vast majority of firms or businesses are remarkably small in size.

9.1.3.2 The challenges

Any effort to increase competition and its influence in domestic markets faces two major challenges in Lebanon, in addition to the risk of potential conflicts and the problem of security as highlighted in the first part of the chapter. The first concerns the high level of concentration in domestic markets. In small markets with high rates of concentration, the tendency of firms to engage in monopolistic, collusive or oligopolisitc behaviour is a real one or at least is higher than in the case of markets with normal competition conditions.¹² The issue of concentration has translated into a serious issue in a small economy like Lebanon: Lebanese markets feature high levels of concentration, which appear to be caused by the small size of the economy and the small size of different local markets. The second major challenge facing the effort to increase competition concerns the structure of Lebanese markets, which have been dominated by influential exclusive agents. Due to the effective protection these agents enjoy under law, they are able to control the flow of trade especially since in relation to products that are covered under exclusive agency rules these may only be brought into the country via exclusive agents.¹³ Effectively therefore, the system of exclusive agency creates significant barriers to entry, which are artificial and problematic. This challenge presented by exclusive agency has prompted some politicians and policy-makers in Lebanon to take action for the purposes of withdrawing the protection enjoyed by exclusive agents. A proposed law for this purpose is currently under discussion in Parliament. There are high hopes hanging on the proposed law for the purposes of stimulating competition and making markets more dynamic.

The existence of these two particular challenges, as well as other ones, have for many years seriously undermined competition and limited its

¹² See the table below in relation to cellular operations.

¹³ The main argument of having a system of exclusive agents is to ensure high product quality and offer consumers full maintenance and after-sales services. However, based on the evidence available from around the world, such an argument does not appear convincing given that it would be possible to guarantee, in relation to relevant branded or technical products at least, such benefits through the creation of 'selective' distribution systems as opposed to a rigid system of exclusive agents.

	Cost per minute (local)		Cost por	Fee or	Twin card	
Name of operator	Land Line	Mobile	Cost per minute (int'l)	connection charge	monthly subscription	Dial 114 (per call)
Alpha (formerly Cellis)	0.1303 (USD)	0.1303 (USD)	0.1303 (USD)	25 (USD)	15 (USD)	0.40 (USD)
MTC Touch (formerly LibanCell)	0.1303 (USD)	0.1303 (USD)	0.1303 (USD)	25 (USD)	15 (USD)	0.40 (USD)

Table. Cellular operations market

Source: See Alpha's website (www.alfa.com.lb) and MTC Touch's website (www.mtctouch.com.lb).

scope and reach, and have adversely affected economic performance. In particular the challenges appear to have heightened oligopolistic behaviour and the risk of collusion on the part of firms operating in local markets. A good illustration in this regard is the cellular operations market in the Republic which clearly demonstrates the existence of high similarities in the behaviour adopted by the firms active in the market. These high similarities appear to have resulted in serious limitation of competition, though it is not clear whether this has been the result of collusion between the firms in question or merely that of parallel behaviour on their part. As may be gleaned from the table below, the market features a duopoly making it all the more difficult to classify the source of high similarities in this case. Nonetheless, it is abundantly clear that the market features a high level of concentration presenting a major challenge as described above.

9.1.4 Existing legal framework for protecting competition

At present, competition is afforded protection in Lebanon through general legal provisions, which on the whole are limited in their scope and lack the necessary effectiveness. The main instrument to be mentioned here is Law No. 73 of 1983 which applies to monopolistic practices and acts of unlawful competition. Article 14 of this Law is directed at behaviour and conduct limiting competition and which lead to an artificial price increase or prevent lower prices. The main difficulty which has effectively rendered this prohibition unenforceable is the fact that establishing a breach requires proving artificiality in price and undertaking analysis of a complex nature requiring, among other things, a consideration of two situations: the situation without the artificial price increase (the counter-factual situation) and that with the increase (the factual situation). An effective application of the Law is further hindered by the requirement to establish *intention* to limit competition and to show fraudulent behaviour and intent.¹⁴ Additionally, the Law lacks a supporting framework of effective penalties for it to have a real deterrent effect. According to Article 26 of the Law, the maximum imprisonment term that may be imposed in case of an established breach of the Law ranges between ten and ninety days. Such term may not be considered to be sufficiently long for it to be deemed to serve a meaningful purpose. The same is true with regard to the penalty under Article 34 of the Law, namely a fine which cannot exceed 100 million Lebanese Pounds (equivalent to approximately 70,000 US Dollar). Finally, it is worth noting the lack of competition expertise among judges which is crucial for an effective application of provisions, such as those of Law No. 73.

The difficulties identified above concerning Law No. 73 of 1983 are made even more serious in light of the fact that currently, the powers to eradicate monopolistic and anti-competitive practices and seek punishment of firms engaging in such harmful practices rests in the hands of the Ministry of Economy and Trade. These powers have not been deployed effectively, however, even though the underlying objectives in granting these powers are the protection and promotion of competition, maintaining a good economy and protecting consumers.

Contrary to what one might expect from MECs – in light of the prevailing approach in the vast majority of those countries – Lebanon has not opted for a mechanism of heavy regulation in the market place. Pricing in particular – which is the most sensitive aspect of economic regulation in all MECs – has been subjected to a fairly low degree of regulation, with intervention on the part of the Ministry of Economy and Trade – through its Council for Price Policy – for the purposes of fixing the price being limited to a few products. Interestingly, however,

¹⁴ The difficulty associated with the requirement of proving intention under competition law was discussed in chapter 8 above in relation to the Egyptian Law on the Protection of the Freedom of Competition. See p 256.

Law No. 73 of 1983 provides for a 'ceiling' to be fixed in cases of non-intervention at a level, which represents twice the actual cost of the product.¹⁵

9.1.5 A modern competition law for Lebanon

During the 1990s, the years of relative peace, Lebanon became particularly interested in global integration. As was noted above, to achieve this, the government set the country on a course of economic modernisation through building and implementing a reform agenda. A strong belief that came to gain ground within government circles was the need for a network of adequate and modern laws to support these efforts. To this end, a legislative reform framework was built which included proposals for new specific laws dealing with intellectual property rights, exclusive agents, anti-dumping and consumer protection. A proposal for a specific competition law was also added to the package following a strong recognition of the need for a modern competition law in Lebanon.

The decision to introduce competition law in Lebanon appears to have been based on the belief in the value of competition and the need to protect it; the process of globalisation and the huge geographical expansion of competition law worldwide; and the recognition of the widespread harmful effect of anti-competitive behaviour and abusive conduct in local Lebanese markets. Determined to achieve economic efficiency and maximise consumer welfare, the government, through the Ministry of Economy and Trade, prepared an action plan. This action plan had a comprehensive set of goals and objectives aimed at: enacting a modern competition law in Lebanon; building an effective enforcement mechanism with a specialist competition authority; promoting competition; and prohibiting all forms of discrimination damaging to competition. A crucial step taken by the Ministry of Economy and Trade was conducting a study of the economy for the purposes of determining the appropriate type and nature of the proposed law. In parallel, the Ministry engaged in consultation with competition officials and experts from the EC, the USA and France. Special emphasis was placed on

¹⁵ See Articles 6 and 7. Economists and competition lawyers with the relevant expertise would be familiar with the difficulty with such a proposition especially given the challenging task of establishing the actual cost of a product in certain cases. This difficulty would perhaps explain the inoperability of this mechanism in the country in practice.

consultation with the latter given the similarity between the legal systems of the countries and the special relationship existing between them. Additionally, some consultation was conducted involving several business firms, local academics and practitioners and various government departments. This important work led to a draft of the proposed Lebanese Competition Act (LCA), which was very much underdeveloped in its original form but was improved significantly leading to an eleventh draft by 15 October 2004. It is understood that this latest draft remains unchanged and further work on it was put on hold at the time of writing.

9.1.6 The scope of the LCA

The LCA is very much derived from both EC and French competition law.¹⁶ Unlike the majority of competition laws of Arab countries, the LCA is intended to apply to all firms, whether public or private.¹⁷ Thus, the LCA does not provide exclusion for state-owned firms; nor does it exempt any sector, whether regulated or general, from its scope. The LCA does, however, exclude from its scope activities undertaken by associations of workers, trade unions or labour syndicates for the purposes of protecting the rights of their members concerning facilitating collective bargaining in relation to matters such as conditions of employment as well as relations falling within the scope of the law on protection of industrial property, copyright and related matters insofar as these do not result in restrictions on competition.¹⁸

The economic and legal thinking behind the LCA appears to be very mature and one that favours a type of law which is dynamic, mandates competition advocacy and is policy-oriented. If enacted in its current draft, the LCA would be the most comprehensive legislation in the whole of the Middle East, though by no means the least demanding or costly in terms of enforcement in the region.¹⁹ It brings within its scope

¹⁶ Note, however, that in relation to extra-territorial reach, the LCA adopts the effects doctrine in order to bring within its ambit all forms of anti-competitive behaviour and abusive conduct occurring outside Lebanon but which produce 'restrictive effects' within the Lebanese market(s) or part of it.

¹⁷ The LCA uses the term 'person' which is defined in Article 2 as any natural or legal person and entities, incorporated in Lebanon or a foreign country, such as partnerships, associations, corporations, or other business outfits, however constituted, engaged directly or indirectly in economic activity; the term also covers all public sector entities engaged in commercial activity.

¹⁸ See Article 3 of the LCA. ¹⁹ See below at pp 272–4.

horizontal and vertical agreements,²⁰ abuse of dominance,²¹ economic concentrations (mergers),²² and public aid.²³ It would be important to be aware, however, that further work is still necessary for the purposes of filling existing gaps within the latest draft and for the purposes of tightening various elements within the LCA.²⁴ One notable absence within the LCA is a specific reference to territorial link. It was said above that the LCA includes an 'effects' doctrine as a basis for asserting jurisdiction in situations with 'foreign' elements.²⁵ This inclusion – however questionable – is an improvement on the position adopted in early drafts which contained no reference to territorial reach at all. Nonetheless, a careful reading of the provisions of the LCA would reveal a missing element tying the various business phenomena within the scope of its provisions to Lebanon. For example, Article 15 of the LCA prohibits abuse of dominance without supplying the necessary nexus between dominance and Lebanon. The definition of dominance in the LCA follows the one in existence under Article 82 EC, albeit differences between the two pertain. Thus, unlike Article 82 EC – which requires that the dominant position must be held in 'the common market or a substantial part of it' - Article 2 of the LCA contains no such reference and therefore it appears to convey the impression that its application in practice would be necessary regardless of the place where the dominant position is held or the 'appreciability' of such a position.²⁶ There is therefore a clear absence of geographical link. A similar shortcoming exists in relation to the treatment of anti-competitive agreements and harmful merger operations. In the case of the former, neither Article 11 – which prohibits horizontal collusion²⁷ – nor Article 12 – which prohibits anti-competitive vertical agreements – contains any reference of a

²⁰ The prohibitions on harmful horizontal agreements and vertical agreements are contained in Articles 11 and 12 respectively. Article 13 deals with the exemption in relation to prohibited vertical agreements.

- ²¹ See Article 15 of the LCA. ²² See Chapter II (Articles 5–10) of the LCA.
- ²³ See Articles 16 and 17 of the LCA.

²⁴ For example, the merger notification thresholds – both in terms of market share and turnover – in Article 5 of the LCA have yet to be determined. Similarly, the drafting of Article 44 (General Provisions) would require completion by providing a list of all laws, regulations, decrees, decisions, memoranda or orders to be repealed – due to contradictions – upon the proposed law coming into effect.

²⁵ See note 16 above.

- ²⁶ It is worth noting that the reference in the definition of dominance under Article 2 to 'relevant market' does not solve this issue given that the issue of appreciability of dominance is not a question of geographic market definition with which the concept of relevant market is concerned.
- ²⁷ Article 11 merely lists the types of anti-competitive agreements caught under the LCA.

link to Lebanon; and the same is true in the case of appraisal of concentrations under Article 6.

9.1.7 Institutional structure

The LCA aims to create a strong enforcement mechanism with an independent competition authority enjoying sufficient financial and human resources. Influenced by the French and the EC systems of competition law, the LCA provides for administrative enforcement. It further provides for the creation of a Competition Council and a rapporteur of competition affairs.

9.1.7.1 The Competition Council

The council is intended to be an independent administrative body composed of five members, one of whom will serve as the chairman of the council.²⁸ Article 20 of the LCA provides that the members must be experts in law, economics, business or consumer affairs;²⁹ they are to be appointed by the Council of Ministers following a recommendation by the Minister of Economy and Trade for a five-year term which may be renewed once.³⁰ According to Article 18 of the LCA, the council will exist under the auspices of the Ministry of Economy and Trade with full autonomy however, in relation to finance and administration.³¹

Among the proposed key functions of the council are conducting investigations;³² producing guidance to firms and their legal advisors,³³

²⁸ Articles 26 and 27 of the LCA deal with the appointment and role and duties of the chairman.

²⁹ The article prevents certain individuals from serving as member(s). These include any person who has been declared bankrupt or insolvent, deprived from civil capacity or has been at any time removed from a public or private position due to misconduct on his part. Interestingly, the prohibition extends to any person who has not been a Lebanese citizen for more than fifteen years.

³⁰ Article 21 of the LCA which states that the initial term of appointments of members will be as follows: chairman to be appointed for five years and the other four members for (staggered) descending terms between four and one years.

³¹ The article provides, however, that the council will be subject to *ex post* control by the *Diwan al Mouhassaba* (a public body with some judicial attributes), but it will not be under the control of the Civil Service Council or the Central Investigation Body. Article 19 of the LCA deals with the council's budget.

³² By virtue of Article 31, the council can receive complaints from the Minister of Economy and Trade; professional associations, consumer organisations and syndicates; municipalities and other local government departments; and any person harmed or deemed to be directly concerned within the scope of the LCA.

³³ Article 42 of the LCA.

adopting by-laws, regulations, procedures, and enforcement guidelines for the purposes of, among other things, facilitating compliance with the provisions of the LCA; engaging in competition advocacy at government level;³⁴ taking appropriate enforcement actions; conducting merger review functions; promoting a culture of competition in Lebanon; conducting market studies; and establishing links with foreign competition authorities.

The creation of the council is likely to raise questions about the division of competence between it and sectoral regulators. For this reason, Article 4 of the LCA provides for this division of competence to be addressed and clarified through regulations and memoranda of understanding to be entered into between the council and relevant sectoral regulators. The article further provides that the council will engage in a surveillance duty in the case of public undertakings and ones to which special or exclusive rights have been granted, including services of general interest in order to ensure that the operation of such undertakings does not undermine competition.³⁵ By-laws, formal and informal rules, administrative guidance, procedural rules, guidelines and subordinate rules in general issued by any government department as well as by non-governmental or professional self-regulatory bodies entrusted with delegated regulatory powers, will be subject to the LCA.

9.1.7.2 The rapporteur of competition affairs

In addition to the council, the LCA provides for the creation of a rapporteur of competition affairs. The office of the rapporteur is intended to be an independent body,³⁶ hearing or investigating cases either *ex-officio* or ones resulting from complaints transferred from the council. The rapporteur is appointed by the Council of Ministers

³⁴ According to Article 24 of the LCA the government is required to seek the opinion of the Council prior to taking decisions affecting the competitive environment, such as those giving exclusive rights in certain geographic areas or introducing practices (*pratiques uniformes*) affecting prices and conditions of sale or imposing quantitative restrictions in terms of impeding market access or the function of a profession.

³⁵ The concept of services of general interest is defined in Article 2 of the LCA as services of an economic nature provided by public or private operators subject to specific obligations, rules or constraints by the government or a public authority which is entrusted with ensuring quality control, consumer interest and welfare, universality of service, or any other general interest. One may note here the similarity between Article 2 and Article 86(2) of the EC Treaty. Article 86(2) EC was discussed above at p 103.

³⁶ See Article 28 of the LCA.

following a recommendation by the Minister of Justice.³⁷ The main powers and duties of the rapporteur – in addition to launching and conducting investigations and exercising other powers and conducting other duties as provided in the LCA – include defending and representing the public interest in the economic arena before the council or the courts; defending or contesting decisions delivered by the council before the Court of Appeals; and issuing reports as may be requested by the council. This provides the rapporteur with a wide spectrum of powers and duties affording him the ability to play a key role in competition enforcement in Lebanon. Article 33 of the LCA empowers the rapporteur to appoint a casedesignated rapporteur to preside over proceedings in individual cases.

9.1.8 Orders and penalties

Article 36 of the LCA arms the council and rapporteur with the 'widest powers' in carrying out their enforcement functions. According to the article the council may seek the assistance of law enforcement agencies in helping it discharge its functions effectively. According to Article 38 the council is able to issue temporary injunctions; order any anti-competitive behaviour or abusive conduct to be brought to an end; order restructuring of holdings, activities or operations of firms found in breach of the provisions of the LCA; recover damages; impose fines;³⁸ and impose administrative sanctions on natural persons whose conduct leads to or incites anti-competitive behaviour or abusive conduct.

9.1.9 The public dimension of the LCA

The LCA contains four important public dimensions. First, as noted above, it is intended to apply to public firms, insofar as this will not obstruct the performance of the particular task assigned to and carried out by those firms.³⁹ Secondly, the LCA advocates the elimination of barriers to entry

³⁷ *Ibid*. The term of appointment is five years. The main requirement for the appointment is a minimum fifteen years' experience in the legal profession.

³⁸ The article provides for double-fines where its decision would not be adhered to in due time. It may also impose periodic penalties (daily fines). In the case of legal persons, in addition to the fine imposed on such persons, the council may also impose a fine on any senior executive who was directly involved in the illegal conduct. The maximum fine imposed on a natural person cannot exceed 150 million Lebanese Pounds.

³⁹ Note also that Article 3 of the LCA brings within its scope situations where competition is restricted or distorted, expressly or tacitly, actually or potentially, by the authorities of

and trade and investment barriers, most notably those caused by public involvement such as through the adoption of certain rules and regulatory requirements. Thirdly, the LCA favours and advocates institutional designs, which are pro-competitive.⁴⁰ Fourthly, it applies to different types of aid, whether public, regional or sectoral which distort competition.⁴¹

The LCA can be considered to be sitting at the heart of the government's agenda of economic reform and comes to enhance its liberalisation policies aimed at promoting competition in local markets, including regulated sectors. A notable effort by the government in relation to the latter has been the 'Open-Skies' policy introduced in 2000 for the purposes of abolishing what have been widely referred to as the 'Fifth Freedom Rights' of Middle East Airlines, Lebanon's national carrier. Similar important steps have recently initiated legislative reform in relation to other sectors, most notably imported pharmaceutical products, energy, oil and telecommunications.

9.1.10 Reflections

The institutional structure of a country's competition regime cannot be viewed in isolation from the country's general institutional pillars, whether judicial, political or economic. In relation to the first of these pillars, Lebanon's judicial structure suffers from being inefficient, a shortcoming that has over the years proved to be costly to the business community in particular. In relation to investment and trade, this state of affairs presents a serious barrier discouraging foreign participation in the economy as it impedes the presence of foreign firms in domestic markets. The LCA appears to attempt to remedy this situation by enhancing legal certainty in the institutional structure and providing for judicial supervision at the level of the Court of Appeals to vet the administrative enforcement within the system.⁴² Additionally, Article 41

the executive branch of the central government and of local governments, including those responsible for service of general interest.

⁴⁰ See pp 8–9 above for a discussion on the issue of pro-competitive institutional designs. ⁴¹ These types of aid are prohibited under Chapter IV (Articles 16–17) of the LCA. Note, however, that Article 16 provides for exceptions giving the council the power to authorise any of the following: non-discriminatory public aid of social purpose granted to individual customers; aid aimed at promoting the execution of important projects of national interest or remedying serious disturbances in the national economy; and aid intended to address damage caused in cases of emergency such as natural disasters.

⁴² Article 39 gives the right to appeal to a 'party' without making it clear whether this extends to third parties, such as competitors. The provision of judicial review in the

of the LCA mandates transparency in the work of the council which can be expected to be extremely crucial in the council's striving for competition advocacy.⁴³

Different provisions of the LCA demonstrate a clear lack of balance in terms of its intended regulatory framework and modus operandi. Several articles can be cited in support of this view which represent two extremes in this regard: the first extreme (represented by Articles 10(b), 34 and 35) shows strict limitations whilst the other (represented under Article 14) reveals a case of *loose* limitations. Article 10(b), which sets out a limitation period, states that a concentration (i.e. a merger operation) subject to prior notification (under Article 5) which was implemented without prior notification to the council *cannot* be challenged after one year from the date of implementation. Whilst such a provision is favourable from a legal certainty point of view, it increases the pressure on the council in its merger review work; the fact that the article provides that the council retains the right at any time to examine any abuse of dominance by a merged entity formed in contravention of the requirement of notification does not necessarily alleviate this burden. It is quite likely that this paragraph may not survive in the final draft of the LCA. Article 34 provides that within ten days following the day on which the council received a complaint it *must* deliver a decision ordering one of the following: opening an investigation and submitting the matter to the rapporteur;⁴⁴ rejecting the complaint;⁴⁵ or notifying the complainant of any deficiencies in the claim (such as lack of clarity) and inviting the complainant to remedy the situation.⁴⁶ In relation to the latter situation the article provides that the council shall set the complainant a time limit of fifteen days extendable in 'justified cases' for a further fifteen days only once. Quite strictly, the article provides that where the situation was remedied, the council must reach its decision within five days. Interestingly, the article provides that a failure on the part of the council to reach a decision under paragraphs (a)-(c) would be deemed as amounting to an investigation being commenced. Finally, Article 35 of the LCA sets a clear time limit on the council to complete its investigation

system is a positive component though it appears to be limited given that Article 40 of the LCA does not allow for further appeal from the decisions of the Court of Appeals.

⁴⁴ Article 34(a) of the LCA. ⁴⁵ Article 34(b) of the LCA. ⁴⁶ Article 34(c) of the LCA.

⁴³ Among other things, the article provides for the council to conduct its work in public as much as possible and to provide adequate opportunity for interested parties to submit their views on any rules the council proposes to adopt through its rule-making function.

and reach a reasoned decision within sixty days following the thirty-day period within which a party summoned by the council must submit its affidavit or defence and the thirty-day period within which a party must submit its oral or written pleas.⁴⁷

Article 14 of the LCA on the other hand states that in establishing that a vertical agreement caught under Article 12 should be declared illegal, a claimant must provide 'solid evidence' that the agreement fails to meet the efficiency standards listed in Article 13. This is quite a problematic provision given that establishing that a vertical agreement satisfies the criteria for exemption contained in a provision such as Article 13 must be done by the parties to the agreement; whereas establishing the reverse, namely that these criteria are not satisfied must be the responsibility of the competition authority. In a country like Lebanon, such a provision is particularly problematic given that with vertical agreements having harmful competitive effects being quite widespread in local markets potential claimants might be discouraged from complaining or launching an action because of the heavy burden of proof and high standard of proof of 'solid evidence' imposed under the provision.

At another level, it is quite difficult to ascertain the exact limitation on the council's discretion in certain cases, most notably those arising under Article 31 of the LCA which provides that the council may refuse to investigate a request or complaint; however, it must support its decision with reasons and notify the decision to the party making the request or complaint and also publish its decision. However, it is not clear whether such a decision entitles the party concerned to challenge the council's decision before the Court of Appeals. Article 39(a) merely provides for the right of appeal against a decision *if* the council violates the provisions of the LCA or its own procedures in a non-trivial manner in the conduct of the proceedings. The picture is rendered less clear given that the LCA is silent on whether any course of action would be open to the Minister of Economy and Trade as a requested party under Article 31 of the LCA where the council refuses to conduct an investigation and the Minister nonetheless considers that action in the case is necessary.

 $^{^{47}}$ Note, however, that this does not mean that a decision must be reached within 120 (30 + 30 + 60) days following the launch of an investigation because Article 35(a) does not set a time limit for the council to summon a party nor does paragraph (c) of the article set a time limit on the council to review evidence submitted to it by a summoned party.

9.2 Syria: resisting international isolation with international openness

Syria is a country with a rich tradition though little is known about it beyond the borders of the Middle East. The country suffers from many difficulties, namely lack of economic progress, political problems and continuous tension with its neighbour, Israel. During the last eight years the Republic came to endure isolation at the international level, mainly due to the tough stance adopted by the USA towards Syria and the various accusations directed towards it from several capitals around the world. Such isolation has proved to be damaging to Syria's already weak economy.

Within the economic arena, imports into the country as well as the production and distribution of certain domestic products were for many years monopolised at the hands of the state. This system of state control and planning was complemented with the creation of systems of exclusive agencies within the private sector. Syria has a long tradition and a strong belief in state control and planning. The country's current process of economic reform and the government's 'modern' economic thinking and approach appear to have been not to move towards increased privatisation but rather to enhance state control by creating a dynamic public sector through improved public governance and administration of financial institutions and the economy and through reducing bureaucracy.⁴⁸ Whist such ends are commendable, the emphasis appears to be on increased rivalry between the public and private sectors as opposed to the creation of harmony between them and to facilitating competition between private forces in the market place.49 Major forces of the public sector have come to embrace a desire for bitter rivalry with the private sector which appears to be aimed at undermining the latter.

Internationally, Syria's economic cooperation and relations have not been as advanced as those built by many MECs, especially when the latter's relationship with the EC is considered. In the case of Syria, the negotiations of an Association Agreement with the EC were finalised on

⁴⁸ For example, the Commercial Bank of Syria has introduced key reforms for the purposes of increasing the number of working hours so they are brought within international standards and shortening the time frame for approving commercial loans.

⁴⁹ This increased competition can be seen in the banking sector between the Commercial Bank of Syria and private banks.

19 October 2004. Remarkably, however, the parties have not succeeded in signing this agreement and therefore the agreement continues to await final approval and signature.⁵⁰

9.2.1 Competition law: paradox, contradictions and conflicts

Considered carefully, the developments referred to above might perhaps be expected to delay rather than speed up an enactment of specific competition legislation in Syria. As we observed, there has been no particular desire to facilitate competition in local markets or any indication on the part of the government to pursue privatisation as has been the case with other MECs. Competition law aims to protect the process of competition and may be used for the purposes of building a market economy. If neither of these goals is desired and instead a government favours public control and undermining private forces through strengthening the competitive advantage of public ones, it would be open to question whether a specific competition law should be adopted under such circumstances or the purpose which the law can be expected to fulfil in practice.

Interestingly, in the case of Syria such considerations and questions do not appear to have received any serious attention. Notwithstanding any reservations one may have about the situation, a draft for a proposed Law on Competition and Prevention of Monopolistic Practices, the Syrian Competition Law (SCL) was prepared by the Ministry of Economy and Trade⁵¹ in April 2005 and was sent to Parliament for discussion. It is expected that the SCL will be adopted and will enter into force by the end of 2007. To a large extent, the decision to turn to competition law has not been the result of a gradual internal realisation within the country, but rather that of a *need* to meet the conditions set for a possible accession to the World Trade Organisation (WTO), and as a *necessity* under the proposed EC–Syria Association Agreement.⁵²

The picture that has emerged in light of the government's general economic policy and its decision to enact specific competition legislation shows some paradox: on the one hand the government is seeking to

⁵⁰ Until this is done, relations between the EC and Syria continue to be governed by the Cooperation Agreement of 1977.

⁵¹ The Ministry is also referred to sometimes as the Ministry for Economy and Foreign Trade.

⁵² This in fact is acknowledged in the preamble to the SCL.

enact a specific law to protect competition which is associated with and requires the existence of a market economy, whereas on the other hand, the general economic approach of the government is to tighten public control and opt for protectionism. This paradoxical situation has been inflated with several contradictions, which are likely to result in either serious conflicts, in law and policy, or in rendering the SCL virtually ineffective and irrelevant. Such a claim can be illustrated with reference to the *additional* government initiative to adopt a specific law aimed at the *protection* of domestic products in light of the increased global flow of trade and competition. This proposed law, which is under active consideration within the Ministry of Economy and Trade at present, has been criticised as contradicting the government's declared intention to integrate into the global economy and to the new model of socialist market economy in the country.⁵³

The initial general impression one forms from the legislative developments relating to the SCL for most of 2005 (when the legislative work on the SCL began) is that its enactment was being rushed through the legislative process without proper or adequate consideration of its implications in practice or the competitive context of the economy. For example, for most of 2005 consultation in relation to the SCL was extremely limited, and hardly any adequate research or analysis was conducted. Moreover, there was no meaningful attempt to consult the experience of countries in a similar position to Syria. It appears that the situation came to change slightly during 2006 presumably due to the government realising that its previous approach contained a risk that the application of the SCL – when enacted – will in practice be fraught with difficulties.⁵⁴ In light of its modified approach, it appears that the government has formed the opinion that it would be sensible to address several issues related to its general approach to competition, such as those mentioned above, before the enactment of the SCL. There is no doubt that consulting the experience of other MECs is highly desirable for the purposes of understanding the context within which competition legislation should be developed. For this reason, the latest draft of the SCL acknowledged the benefits which could

⁵³ The government has defended the SCL on the ground that it would enable first an improved quality of domestic products in order to be able to compete more effectively in both local and foreign markets, and secondly an effective mechanism for fighting anti-dumping.

⁵⁴ Consultation was sought on the draft from both local and European economic and competition law specialists, though this was quite limited. Additionally, the SCL was debated within the Damascus Chamber of Commerce.

be gained from consulting the experiences of other countries in the region in particular those of Tunisia, Jordan, Algeria, Morocco and Egypt among others and confirms that such consultation did in fact take place.⁵⁵

9.2.2 The thesis of the SCL

The SCL appears to be based on a highly interesting thesis. In broad terms, it is intended to complement other economic laws adopted by Syria in recent years as well as ones expected to emerge in the near future, which are part of the process of the ongoing economic and legal reform and the recent move within the Republic towards a socialist market economy. According to the government, under the previous economic regime there was no urgent need to enact a competition law given that there was no threat to prices in local markets: under that regime the state had direct control of the market and prices were determined and supervised by the state. In fact the state had a virtual monopoly over different sectors of the economy and therefore there were no prospects for competition being harmed as a result of the behaviour of the private sector given that the latter were non-existent. The government therefore has explained that a move towards market economy and the gradual liberalisation of prices, along with a growing role for the private sector, mandate the enactment of a specific competition law in order to deal with the problems, which are likely to arise in the new economic climate and which may harm consumers and the economy. In this way, the SCL comes to prevent a transition on the part of consumers from a situation of state control and planning through which the state provides social services for consumers to a situation of private monopolies aimed at maximising personal benefits at the expense of the national economy and consumers.

9.2.3 The scope and goals of the SCL

The SCL appears to have been influenced by the Set of the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD), the competition rules of the EC and, as we noted above, the competition laws of several MECs.⁵⁶ Consequently, in a similar tone it aims at the

⁵⁵ It appears that the experience of Saudi Arabia was also consulted and certain provisions of the SCL have been informed by that experience. See further p 294 below.

⁵⁶ The preamble to the SCL makes specific reference to all of these sources. In particular, it states that it takes into account the need to *harmonise* the SCL with the kind of competition rules meeting the requirement of developing countries and the

elimination of all forms of restrictive behaviour and abusive conduct and the control of mergers which harm competition and affect domestic and international trade or the economic development of the country.⁵⁷ The reference to harm to international trade is interesting though the SCL does not explain whether the reference here is to restrictions of exports, limitation on imports or hindrance to market access by Syrian firms or products to foreign markets. Given that the SCL is being developed within the context of accession to the WTO it may be possible that the idea is for the SCL to be compatible with or complementary to trade policy objectives. It is arguable that such language comes to support the Syrian strategy of international openness.

The SCL applies to both legal and natural persons. These terms are defined widely.⁵⁸ In relation to natural persons, Article 39(b) of the SCL provides that it applies in relation to all such persons who personally – in their capacity as the owner, manager or officer of an undertaking – authorise, participate or help commit an act prohibited under the SCL. The SCL has extra-territorial reach embodied in an effects doctrine.⁵⁹ Nonetheless, Article 3(d) and (e) declare the SCL inapplicable to the sovereign acts of Syria and undertakings owned or managed by the state which aim at ensuring the availability of drinking water, gas, electricity and petrol as well as public transport activities and telecommunications. In relation to these sectors, special sectoral rules, produced by the relevant authorities,⁶⁰ apply which aim at regulating competition.

9.2.3.1 Collusion

Article 5 of the SCL prohibits all forms of collusion between firms whether occurring at horizontal or vertical levels of the economy. The article lists the different types of collusion within the scope of the prohibition such as concerted practices, alliances or agreements, whether written, oral, formal or informal. In this way, the SCL contains a clear advantage over equivalent provisions in MECs, most notably Egypt where, as we saw in chapter 8, there is no reference to the

competition rules of the EC, and to *bring* its provisions *closer* to the competition rules of other Arab countries.

- ⁵⁸ Article 2 of the SCL defines the term 'legal person or undertaking' as a person carrying out an economic activity.
- ⁵⁹ See Article 3(c) of the SCL.
- ⁶⁰ These include the Ministry of Electricity, the Ministry of Communications and Technology and the Ministry of Transportation.

⁵⁷ See Article 1 of the SCL.

collusion taking any other form than an agreement or a contract.⁶¹ Article 5 gives examples of collusion which are prohibited, in particular ones aimed at disturbing the process of price determination according to the natural flow of competition in the market place through fixing, decreasing or increasing prices or other trading conditions including those occurring within *international* trade; bid-rigging; market-sharing on a geographic basis, quantities or customers or any other basis producing negative effect on competition; limitation of output, sale, investment or technical progress; boycotting agreements, whether in relation to purchase from or supply to a particular party; impeding market access or entry to limit or eliminate competition; collective refusal to permit joining any association or organisation which has significant competition importance and relevance. The prohibition contained in Article 5, however, is not absolute in the sense that the article contains in paragraph (c) a *de minimis* doctrine providing that the prohibition will not apply in situations where the aggregate market share of the parties does not exceed 10 per cent in the relevant market, in which case the situation would be considered to have minor importance in competition terms.⁶² The applicability of the doctrine in a given situation, however, is further conditioned on three important grounds, the last two of which are alternatives: the absence of a price-fixing or market-sharing element in the situation; the restriction(s) in question is indispensable to ensure technical or economic progress; and the existence of a clear public benefit in the situation. Attaching the latter two grounds to the applicability of the *de minimis* doctrine is a highly interesting step, given that they appear grounds which normally feature in relation to an exemption from a prohibition on collusion which is in fact the case in the SCL itself as will become apparent below.⁶³

9.2.3.2 Abuse of dominance

The SCL contains a specific prohibition on abuse of dominance, whether achieved individually by a single firm or collectively by two or more firms.⁶⁴ The language of the prohibition is highly specific and aims to catch situations where the abuse is directed at limiting market entry, or

⁶¹ See p 256 above.

⁶² In would be important to note the 10 per cent in this case is a ceiling figure and that the Minister of Economy and Trade is given the power to set a different percentage under Regulations provided that it does not exceed this ceiling of 10 per cent.

⁶³ See the discussion on exemptions in the next part. ⁶⁴ See Article 6 of the SCL.

preventing, restricting or distorting competition resulting in either case in adverse effects on trade or economic growth. There are several examples contained in the prohibition of what may amount to such abuse, such as: fixing or imposing prices or conditions relating to the resale of products; impeding market access by other firms or subjecting them to serious loss as may happen in the case of predatory pricing; discrimination between customers; compelling customers not to deal with a competitor of the dominant firm(s); seeking to monopolise an essential facility, access to which is required by a competitor to conduct its activities or engaging in purchasing of quantities leading to price increases; refusal to supply; and tying or bundling between different products and services. Although the prohibition on abuse is highly specific, the definition given to dominance in the SCL is very general referring to a position enabling a firm or firms to control or influence market activities. Such a general definition contrasts with the definition in existence in different competition law regimes around the Middle East which, as we saw in previous chapters, are fairly detailed with many of them making specific reference to particular market-share thresholds ⁶⁵

9.2.3.3 Merger control

The SCL assigns the treatment of concentrations or mergers to Article 14 and Chapter 5, which is made up of two Articles: Article 9 which defines the term 'concentration' and contains the substantive and jurisdictional threshold tests and Article 10 which deals with notification and the review by the Competition Council. The brief meaning given to the term 'concentration' appears to centre on situations of acquisition of control, whether sole or joint. In such situations where the concentration is likely to affect the level of competition as a result of creating or strengthening a dominant position notification to the council is mandated, provided that the aggregate market share of the undertakings concerned exceeds 30 per cent of the relevant market. A special notification form will be devised which must be used by merging parties for the purpose of making *prior* notification of the concentration within thirty days from the date of the reaching of the merger agreement.⁶⁶ The

⁶⁵ See for example chapter 3 regarding the Israeli Restrictive Business Practices Law, which includes a market-share threshold of 50 per cent.

⁶⁶ The SCL provides that the council will have the power to take any action it sees fit to deal with concentration which, although falling within the scope of Article 9, was not notified.

information which would (appear to) be required to be submitted as part of the notification is very extensive. In addition to basic information and details about the parties and their plan, there is a requirement for supplying a report on the economic implications of the concentration, in particular its likely positive effects on the market.⁶⁷ Remarkably, Article 10(c)(1) of the SCL limits the power of the council to request further information in writing to only once.

By virtue of Article 14 of the SCL, the council will have to complete its review of the notified concentration and reach its decision within 100 days of the date of (complete) notification during which the concentration must be suspended by the parties. Such a decision may be unconditional clearance of the concentration, clearance subject to conditions or outright prohibition.⁶⁸ Interestingly, Article 14(a)(1) is highly specific and provides that the unconditional clearance is conditioned on the concentration improving conditions of competition or producing positive economic effects, such as those leading to lower prices, creating employment, encouraging export, attracting investment or enhancing the competitiveness of Syrian firms internationally, or where the concentration is indispensable to achieving desired technical progress.

9.2.4 Exemptions

The mechanism of exemption under the SCL applies at two different levels. First, exemption applies in relation to intervention by the government in exceptional cases of emergency or natural disaster provided that the measures adopted in this case are reviewed within six months of the date on which they are implemented. Secondly, exemption is possible in the case of situations falling within Article 5 (collusion between undertakings) and Article 6 (abuse of dominance) of the SCL where the relevant situation leads to results yielding benefit to the public interest which are not attainable without an exemption including producing positive effect in terms of improving competition, production and distribution, achieving certain consumer benefits or guaranteeing a particular desired technical progress. Article 7, which contains the

⁶⁷ It appears that the intention is to adopt a strict approach on submission of correct and not misleading information by the parties given the proposal to arm the council with the power to cancel a previous clearance decision where it transpires at a later date that such information was misleading.

⁶⁸ It is proposed that failure to comply with any conditions which may be imposed by the council empowers it to cancel its previous clearance decision.

exemption provision, does not provide that these are cumulative conditions and therefore appears to convey the impression that an exemption will be possible where any of these results is relevant.

9.2.5 The treatment of pricing policies and practices in special cases

The SCL provides for the determination of market prices according to the parameters of free market competition. However, in three specified cases this principle will not apply.⁶⁹ These cases include: the price of basic commodities and services which is determined by law; the price of goods and services belonging to sectors or geographic areas in which price competition is limited due to monopolistic practices, difficulty of supply or laws and regulations which are determined by a Prime Ministerial decision adopted following consultation of the Competition Council; and prices determined according to a decision by the government taken as a temporary measure in order to deal with exceptional circumstances, in cases of emergency or natural disaster, provided that the situation is reviewed within six months of the date on which the decision was effected. Clearly, therefore, price regulation by the government is possible in certain cases mandating such intervention on public interest grounds. Furthermore, the position of the government on the matter appears to be similar to that adopted by some Arab governments, such as Yemen.⁷⁰

The preamble to the SCL confirms the government's declared intention behind such intervention, namely to enable it to achieve socioeconomic goals and objectives for the benefit of the greater good of the people. Clearly therefore the mechanism comes to support the social market model, which the SCL is widely considered to facilitate.

9.2.6 Improper exercise of intellectual property rights

Remarkably, the SCL contains a specific prohibition on improper exercise of intellectual property rights.⁷¹ The inclusion of such a prohibition is an advancement on the existing competition laws in most MECs and was done due to the influence of EC competition law and also as an

⁶⁹ See Article 4 of the SCL. ⁷⁰ See p 214 above.

⁷¹ Article 5(b)(2) of the SCL provides that intellectual property rights include copyright and neighbouring rights, trade marks, patents, plant breeders' rights, know-how, industrial property rights and designs, geographic indication and trade secrets.

effort by the government to demonstrate an understanding of the balance needed between competition law and intellectual property rights.⁷² Article 5(b) of the SCL clearly demonstrates that the SCL does not come to undermine the existence of intellectual property rights though any improper exercise of such rights through licensing of the right leading to an adverse effect on competition or hindering the transfer of technology is prohibited. Interestingly, though not exhaustively, the article lists examples of such improper exercise, namely where the licensee is obliged not to transfer improvements made by him to the technology under a licence agreement except to the licensor, where the licensee is prohibited from challenging, whether administratively or judicially, the validity of the licensed technology or where the licensee is obliged to accept a licence in relation to a group of rights as opposed to a single right.⁷³

9.2.7 Fairness of commercial transactions

The SCL emphasises the need to protect the fairness of commercial transactions. In particular, there is a prohibition on situations where minimum resale pricing is imposed by a producer, importer, wholesaler or service-provider. This prohibition also extends to situations where such a person imposes on another party or obtains from such a party prices, purchase or selling terms which are not justified in circumstances giving such a party a competitive advantage or undermining such a party. This is an interesting provision which shows the particular interest the government has in preventing exploitation and discrimination. The provision appears to operate in two opposite directions: where a trading party is placed at a competitive advantage *presumably vis-à-vis* other firms and where such a party is exploited. In this way the provision is a double-edged sword.

The government's interest in preventing discrimination and exploitation can be seen in relation to similar prohibitions on practices harming the fairness of commercial transactions. For example, the SCL specifically prohibits any firm from resale of a product at a price below the product's *actual* purchase price, with taxes and transportation costs

⁷² The existence of provisions on intellectual property rights within the WTO was also influential in this regard.

⁷³ Note that the prohibition here is subject to the *de minimis* doctrine as explained at p 283 above.

being deducted, where the purpose behind the practice is to distort competition.⁷⁴ This prohibition is useful and problematic in equal measures. On the one hand, the prohibition could prove useful in practice to deal with situations of predatory pricing which pose a particular problem in local markets in Syria. On the other hand, the provision is problematic because of its use of the term 'actual' and how this would be established in practice. According to Article 8(b)(2) of the SCL, actual price means the price appearing on an invoice. Such definition may, however, enable firms to avoid the application of the provision in practice by ensuring that the price appearing on an invoice is other than the 'actual' price. Furthermore – aside from the concern that it may in effect convert the Competition Council into a price regulatory authority – the prohibition is excessively wide in its scope and its future use as an effective mechanism for controlling predatory pricing is questionable. Whilst Article 8(b)(2) renders the prohibition inapplicable in cases where the 'lower price' is adopted for the purposes of facilitating a quick sale of products with short-life duration, to exit a market or to bring in new stock,⁷⁵ the criterion for determining the lower price should be that of cost. In other words, determining actual price for the purposes of the prohibition should be based on actual cost. This in fact would be consistent with competition law practice around the world according to which predatory pricing is established on the basis of several factors, including cost.

9.2.8 Institutional structure and enforcement

The SCL provides for the creation of an independent Commission on Competition and Prevention of Monopolistic Practices (the Competition Commission), which includes a Competition Council.

9.2.8.1 The Competition Commission

The Competition Commission is proposed to be a fully independent authority without any affiliation to a particular ministry, though it is intended to be subject to the Office of Prime Minister.⁷⁶ The commission

⁷⁴ See Article 8(b)(1) of the SCL.

⁷⁵ It would be important also to appreciate that the prohibition does not refer to 'dominant' undertaking but rather merely to 'any undertaking'. In systems of competition law, predatory pricing is prohibited where this is practised by a dominant undertaking.

⁷⁶ See Article 11 of the SCL.

is intended to be armed with effective and wide powers to enable it to conduct different functions of administrative and judicial nature in practice. Among these functions are: contributing to the formulation of a general competition plan for Syria and relevant legislation; protecting and encouraging competition, engaging in competition advocacy; conducting competition investigations;⁷⁷ and cooperating with foreign competition authorities, where possible,⁷⁸ for the purposes of exchanging information relating to competition enforcement.⁷⁹

9.2.8.2 The Competition Council

The Competition Council is intended to be the main player in the enforcement of the SCL. It is intended to be composed of eleven members appointed by the Prime Minister following a suggestion by the Minister of Economy and Trade.⁸⁰ According to Article 12 of the SCL, the council will function in panels, which will handle cases delegated to them by the president of the council. The council will be responsible for adopting decisions in merger cases,⁸¹ and launching

- ⁸⁰ According to Article 11(b) of the SCL, three members must be from the judiciary (from an appeal level and above); three members with expertise in economic matters, competition and consumer affairs; three members with current or past experience in the production, distribution or services sector or the independent professions; and two civil servants. In addition Article 18 of the SCL provides for the appointment of a government representative appearing on behalf of the Minister of Economy and Trade to the council responsible for protecting the public interest in competition cases and to present the Ministry of Economy and Trade's views before the council. In this way, the SCL appears to distinguish between competition considerations and public interest considerations and ensures that the latter will not arbitrarily prevail over the former as may likely be the case where the two groups' considerations are handled by the same person.
- ⁸¹ See Article 14 of the SCL.

⁷⁷ The powers of investigations to be enjoyed by commission officials are listed in Article 15 of the SCL and include entering business premises in order to conduct searches. Premises for this purpose extend beyond buildings to vehicles.

⁷⁸ Note for example, that handing over confidential information to foreign competition authorities is prohibited by virtue of Article 16 of the SCL. Paragraph (b) of the article provides that where a breach of Article 16 occurs the president of the council may hand over to the relevant person(s) the necessary information establishing such a breach or allow them access to this information in order to enable such person(s) to seek judicial or other means of enforcement.

⁷⁹ See Article 13 of the SCL. Other proposed functions include submitting an annual report to the President and Parliament and delivering opinions on consultations received from sectoral regulators on merger operations within such sectors. According to Article 13(c) such consultation is *mandatory* given that these merger operations are not regulated by the commission.

investigations *ex officio* or following the receipt of a complaint by the Minister of Economy and Trade, the government, undertakings, professional associations, consumer associations or the Chambers of Industry and Agriculture.⁸² Strict requirements appear to be imposed on the council on several fronts. For example, in relation to complaints received the council must provide the necessary details where it rejects a complaint either because the matter falls beyond its jurisdiction or because the complaint is not supported by the necessary facts or evidence. In case of an acceptance of a complaint the council must publish – along with its decision accepting the complaint – an indication of whether the complaint merits punishment. This requirement appears to be unnecessarily strict given that the council can only be expected to reach such a conclusion where it has carried out the necessary investigation and certainly not at the stage of deciding to accept the complaint.⁸³

The powers of the council are fairly wide and include both administrative and judicial characters. In relation to the latter,⁸⁴ the council will be able to order the termination of a situation restricting competition or to impose conditions on how certain practices or behaviour may be conducted; declare situations within the scope of the SCL null and void; refer the matter to the Public Prosecutor for enforcement actions to be taken and penalties to be imposed; and in the case of abuse of dominance by one or more undertakings following a merger to order such undertaking(s) to amend, complete or terminate all agreements or contracts which effected the merger. In addition, quite drastically the SCL arms the council with the power to 'shut down' temporarily the business activities of the undertaking(s) found in breach of the SCL for a period not exceeding three months, without such activities being allowed to resume until such undertaking(s) put an end to the condemned behaviour. The idea behind including this power to the list was taken from the Moroccan experience. As we saw in chapter 5, a shutdown order is available to the courts under the Moroccan competition

⁸⁴ See Article 21 of the SCL.

⁸² See Article 17 of the SCL. The council's deliberation of the complaints received will be behind closed doors. However, it is possible for other sessions of the council to be public, for example in the case of Article 22 situations where a case is remitted by the Damascus Civil Court of Appeal to the council. See the discussion at p 291 below in relation to judicial action.

⁸³ This requirement compares less favourably with the *more reasonable* requirement contained in Article 14 of the SCL in relation to merger notification and investigations, where the council will have up to 100 days to complete its investigation and reach its decision.

law regime, though it appears wider than that included in the SCL. The Syrian model – if adopted – would be a limited version of that found in the Moroccan competition law regime given that the council will not be able to make use of the power as an action of first resort but rather to revert to it in cases where the undertaking(s) in question fail to comply with an order to terminate a problematic or harmful situation. Nevertheless, the power appears to be draconian and arguably is unnecessary given the adverse consequences, which – as we saw in chapter 5 – may follow from its exercise.

9.2.8.3 The courts

Decisions of the council must be notified to the relevant parties in order to afford them an opportunity to challenge such decisions. The council's decisions may be appealed to the Damascus Civil Court of Appeal with expertise in intellectual property rights cases. The court has the power to confirm, amend, cancel and remit the decision to the council.

9.2.9 Penalties, remedies and damages

A host of different types of penalties and remedies are contained in Chapter 7 of the SCL in addition to the possibility of settlements and private actions for damages, which the proposed law encourages and facilitates.

9.2.9.1 Financial sanctions and penalties

Under the SCL, the council has the power, subject to other penalties which may be imposed by the courts, to impose fines on any person who: initiates or conducts activities prohibited under the SCL; contravenes a decision of the council ordering the termination of a prohibited activity; effects or contributes to effecting a merger within the scope of the SCL: without it being notified to the council, or if notified does so prior to the council delivering its decision, or in contravention of a council's decision prohibiting the merger, or in contravention of one or more of the conditions attached by the council to the clearance of the merger; and who supplies false information to the council's work.⁸⁵ The fine in this case may be one of two different types depending on the circumstances of the case. First, there is a possibility of a fine ranging from a

⁸⁵ See Article 24 of the SCL.

minimum of 1 per cent to a maximum of 10 per cent of the turnover of the undertaking(s) concerned generated in the relevant market. The fact that the reference is to turnover generated in the *relevant market* as opposed to turnover generated *globally* or *nationally* clearly gives the council a great deal of discretion in fixing the level of the final fine. Moreover, this reference to the relevant market may be considered to be a cause for undermining legal certainty given that establishing the relevant market involves a considerable level of uncertainty and subjectivity and may in practice mean that the undertakings concerned will find it difficult to predict the kind of fine which will be imposed in their case.

The second type of fine, on the other hand, will be used in cases where it is not possible to calculate the turnover of the undertaking(s) concerned. In this case a fixed fine will be imposed ranging from a minimum amount of 100,000 to 1 million Syrian Pounds.

9.2.9.2 Penalties imposed on natural persons

The SCL does not exempt a natural person who contributed in 'bad faith' to the planning, organisation or execution of the offences mentioned in Article 24 of the SCL. Such a person may be subjected to a term of imprisonment between one and three years, a fine ranging from half a million to 15 million Syrian Pounds or both of these penalties. The courts may also order the penalty to be published in one or more daily newspapers at the expense of such a person. The SCL therefore contains fairly serious penalties in the case of breaches of its provisions by a natural person. In a remarkable fashion, however, the SCL opens the possibility for a natural person to face a more serious penalty than a legal person.⁸⁶

9.2.9.3 Settlements

Article 25 of the SCL provides the Prime Minister or a person acting on his behalf with the power to reach a decision ordering a settlement in the case of any breach listed in Article 24 before a final decision is delivered by the court in return for a payment of an amount not less than double the minimum fine and not exceeding double the maximum fine stipulated in Article 24. This provision was taken from the Egyptian Act on

⁸⁶ Apart from the possibility of a fine, as we noted above in cases where it is not possible to calculate the turnover, a fixed fine will be imposed which does not exceed 1 million Syrian Pounds.

the Protection of the Freedom of Competition, Article 21 of which contains a similar provision.⁸⁷ As we noted in relation to our discussion of this article, such a power given to a politician to order or reach settlements is considered to be controversial.

9.2.9.4 Penalties designed for Commission officials

The SCL contains another close similarity to the Egyptian Act in addition to the one just discussed. This concerns the possibility of a penalty being imposed on officials of the commission found to have committed a breach of confidential information obtained through an application of the provisions of the SCL. Such a person will be subject to imprisonment ranging from three months to three years, a fine ranging from 100,000 to 1 million Syrian Pounds or both. In the previous chapter, we discussed the rationale and controversy surrounding such provision under the Egyptian competition law regime and the same comments made there would apply here.⁸⁸

9.2.9.5 Injunctions

By virtue of Article 28 of the SCL the council will have the power to impose an injunction on an undertaking(s) found to have breached Articles 5 or 6 of the SCL, as an alternative to the penalties open to it.⁸⁹ In such circumstances the council will be able to prevent such undertaking(s) from conducting any commercial activity with public authorities for a period of not less than a year but not exceeding three years.

9.2.9.6 Damages

The SCL contains an important feature also found in the competition laws in other MECs,⁹⁰ namely its encouragement and facilitation of private enforcement. Article 29 paves the way for such actions and

⁸⁷ See p 247 above for a relevant discussion. It would be important to note, however, that it is not entirely clear from the wording of Article 25 of the SCL whether settlements in this case apply to both firms and individuals, although the legislative intent appears to indicate that settlements should apply to both.

 ⁸⁸ See p 246 above for an account on Article 23 of the Egyptian Act on the Protection of the Freedom of Competition.

⁸⁹ Articles 5 and 6 respectively deal with collusion between undertakings and abuse of dominance.

⁹⁰ See in particular the right to compensation provided under Tunisian and Turkish competition law regimes to parties who have suffered harm as a result of competition law infringement.

confirms the right of a person harmed by a situation prohibited under the SCL to bring an action for damages against the undertaking(s) concerned. In this case, the action will be brought before the Civil Court of First Instance specialising in intellectual property cases.

9.2.10 Reflections

Looking at the SCL, it becomes clear that it brings together a variety of elements and ideas taken from different sources: the Set of UNCTAD, the competition rules of the EC, the competition laws of several MECs and the competition policy element of the agenda of the WTO. This policy choice and approach appear to have been facilitated by the government's modified policy towards greater consultation of the experience of other nations in the field of competition law and enhanced awareness of the direct link between the formulation of competition law in the Republic and international obligations, particularly those tied to the Association Agreement with the EC and to the expected WTO accession. It is in fact the case that in relation to the latter, Syria has been forced to adopt a competition law domestically. In this way, EC competition law regime has been influential, though one should perhaps accept that this was due not only to the obligations under the Association Agreement but also to the fact that the EC regime is a highly successful one, which as we have noted before has come to be the preferred model for many countries around the world seeking to adopt or modify domestic competition rules. Equally important to accept, however, is the fact that Syria has come to demonstrate a fairly mature understanding in relation to the SCL and has not simply engaged in a mere 'cut-and-paste' exercise when consulting the EC regime. On the contrary, attention has been given to the fact that Syria is a developing country and it would be prudent if not necessary to adopt a competition law which is harmonised with the type of competition rules meeting the special circumstances and growth needs of developing countries. Hence the government's decision to turn to the Set of UNCTAD, which - although an international code - was initiated by developing countries. Syria appears to have gone further, however, in seeking to bring the SCL closer to the competition laws of other Arab countries. Therefore, one is able to identify the Tunisian, Egyptian, Moroccan, Yemeni and even the Saudi element within the SCL. This is a novel approach and sets Syria apart as the only MEC to consider including a 'regional' dimension within its domestic rules. This is a

positive step which if matched by other MECs will make the realisation of a regional approach to competition law and the development of a regional agreement, such as the proposed Pan-Arab Competition Regulations much more likely.⁹¹

As we saw above the SCL contains socio-economic goals, which receive particular expression in relation to the state intervention mechanism contained in Article 4 of the SCL. These goals are compatible with the broader goal of the SCL to further the social market model which has been emerging in Syria as an alternative to the model of state control and planning.

It would be interesting to reflect not only on the specific provisions of the SCL but also on the type of competition policy, which appears to be emerging slowly in Syria. This type of competition policy appears highly interesting and seems to transcend the 'traditional' boundaries of competition policy as known from the experience of many countries around the world. Under the Syrian model, protecting the process of competition is important and for this reason the SCL prohibits different types of business phenomena which are likely to harm this process. However, the model goes further and advocates the use of competition law in noncompetition-based situations, most notably in its prohibition of artificial barriers to entry which may limit or damage conditions of competition, encouragement of economic growth and development and utilisation as a mechanism to enable Syria to make the transition from a controlled economy to a free market economy. The latter two elements are apparent from the competition law regimes of other MECs. In relation to the first, however, the Syrian model appears to stretch competition policy towards the trade policy arena; hence the concern of the SCL with hindrance to international trade which we discussed above. This is a highly non-traditional use of competition law and policy which in the case of Syria can be explained with reference to the impending WTO accession of the country. Issues of market access and hindrance to flows of trade and development have always been considered to belong to the realm of trade policy as opposed to competition policy though overlap between the policies in relation to these issues is possible in practice.⁹² Adding these additional components to competition policy has been a purely policy choice by Syria, which should be

⁹¹ See pp 319–24 below for a discussion on these regulations.

⁹² See generally Dabbah, The Internalisation of Antitrust Policy (Cambridge, 2003), chapter 8.

viewed from a political angle. Syria has for long suffered from international isolation, which the Republic has come to address with international openness. Such openness is considered to be vital for several reasons. International economic developments have therefore come to be regarded as ones that cannot be ignored and Syria has identified that in adopting a specific competition law its policy should be to demonstrate openness and an appreciation of international economic affairs. This in turn has translated into the Syrian competition policy embodying trade policy elements.

Conclusions

The Middle East is a region with unlimited economic opportunities. Regrettably, however, these opportunities have always been overshadowed by serious challenges facing almost all MECs and their citizens posed by poverty, illiteracy and conflict, to name but a few. There is perhaps no other 'man-' or 'government-made' reality more bitter and frustrating than the one prevailing in the Middle East. In light of this, it is all the more important to appreciate the remarkable skills enjoyed by many citizens in the region to achieve economic prosperity and to seek innovative ways of promoting enterprise and improving the productivity of MECs and the Middle East as a whole. Equally important here is an appreciation of the considerable efforts made by MECs themselves to advance their economic causes and interests. For many years, Middle Eastern economies were largely underdeveloped, a situation that has come to change in recent times with the noticeable – albeit in the case of some MECs slow - economic transformation throughout the region. Serious attention has come to be given by almost all MECs to achieving highly important economic objectives such as: privatisation within different sectors of domestic economies; trade liberalisation; attracting foreign investment; and establishing technologically advanced and services-based economies. Engaging in these initiatives by different MECs has created fresh hopes for building a generally enabling, transparent and non-discriminatory environment - resting on the idea of having a process of competition – within which domestic and foreign investment can flourish. These hopes have been strengthened with the economic and structural reform programmes set up by different MECs and the enactment of crucial laws and the formulation of key economic policies as part of these programmes. Among these laws and policies, competition law and policy have received particular emphasis. As we saw in previous chapters, competition law and policy currently rank high on the national (political and economic) agenda of most MECs

10.1 Competition in Middle Eastern style

Despite the enormous efforts made over the years to analyse, understand and question competition – whether as a concept or as a phenomenon – a degree of uncertainty remains over whether competition should be considered as a means to an end or an end in itself.¹ This uncertainty can be seen in the case of MECs. The experience of different MECs shows that competition has been considered as both a means to an end *and* as an end in itself. On the one hand, a declared goal within the competition law regimes of these countries is to have competition in the domestic economy. On the other hand, in practice competition has been treated as a tool to achieve a variety of objectives, ranging from economic efficiency and the maximisation of consumer welfare to ensuring economic development and sustainable growth.

Putting the means/end issue to one side, a question that is certainly worth asking concerns the extent to which competition is *desired* in the Middle East and how it is viewed. There are many situations one could identify in which the mentality in the region is driven by competition though in a negative sense. On the whole, Middle Eastern competition has been more of Modarabah as opposed to Monafasah.² The former is a type of competition which has a connection to both competition law and the law on unfair competition. Under competition law, Modarabah is a form of 'rivalry' aimed at 'getting-rid' of a rival – mainly through practices of predatory pricing and rebates – for the purposes of capturing the market in order to enjoy a quiet life. Under the law on unfair competition, Modarabah involves discrediting a competitor, making allegations against such competitor and engaging in fraudulent behaviour and dishonest practices. Monafasah, on the other hand, is a form of competition which is concerned with 'winning' on merit, by striving for the custom of people through legitimate means. In other words, Monafasah is a form of competition which competition law aims to protect and one to which the law on unfair competition does not apply.

Over the years, different MECs have come to pay attention to *Modar-abah* by enacting rules – mainly unfair competition laws – aimed at eliminating such practices; some MECs did so as early as the first quarter

¹ See Dabbah, *The Internationalisation of Antitrust Policy* (Cambridge, 2003), pp 27–28.

² Modarabah and Monafasah are Arabic terms. Their equivalents in other Middle Eastern languages are *Taharot bilti-Hogainit* and *Taharot* (in Hebrew); *Haksiz Rekabet* and *Rekabet* (in Turkish); and *Reghabateh Monsefaneh* and *Reghabat* (in Farsi).

of the twentieth century.³ As a result, Monafasah was pushed to the sidelines. To a certain degree it is possible to say that this has been caused by a misconception within many parts of the region over the application of the rules on unfair competition with many believing that these rules could be used as an instrument to fight all harmful competition practices and that by fighting such practices competition will simply exist. It can be argued that this misconception remains in a *limited* form until the present day: noticeable confusion continues to cloud the difference between Modarabah and Monafasah and how these two forms of competition should be treated. Such a state of affairs is problematic and would certainly require careful attention and consideration, particularly to facilitate a cultural transformation from the mentality and ideology of Modarabah to that of Monafasah. This is where competition advocacy becomes a highly crucial and desirable tool for competition authorities and for public authorities in MECs to revert to in order to achieve a change of thinking and to build a robust competition culture, i.e. a culture of Monafasah.

10.2 Recognising the value of competition and competition law

The discussion in the previous section on the prominence of Modarabah and its overshadowing of Monafasah should not lead to an oversight of the rich history of protecting competition which can be found in the Middle East: the concept of competition is a very old one as far as the region is concerned and the value of competition was recognised over fourteen centuries ago. This rich history has not come to be reflected in modern times, however: as MECs began their journey through those times insufficient and inadequate recognition was given to the concept and idea of competition and the need to protect it. This 'negative' development unfolded in remarkable contrast to the way in which competition came to be viewed within the rest of the world. Whereas, during a large part of the twentieth century many countries around the world made concentrated and important efforts to recognise the value of competition and the need to protect it by developing and strengthening systems of competition law (as well as other efforts which took shape on the international level),⁴ most MECs moved towards more

³ Lebanon, for example, adopted rules on unfair competition in 1924.

⁴ See for example the draft Havana Charter proposing the creation of an International Trade Organisation (1948), the 1953 recommendation of United Nations Economic and

monopolisation and state control and planning in different sectors of their domestic economy. This often took place through strengthening the economic control of a few powerful families and individuals; thus, in almost every MEC the key sectors of the economy ended up being controlled by fewer than ten families. This has led to strong 'concentration of wealth' in the hands of a few and appears to have minimised the prospects for a fair and equitable distribution of wealth within society.

The insufficient and inadequate recognition given to the value of competition within different MECs resulted in a remarkable absence of specific competition laws and policy in the region. This is highly interesting given that, among other things, twenty of the twenty-one countries concerned do maintain a fairly strong Islamic culture and tradition. Those countries have clearly failed to appreciate the importance Islam attaches to the need to protect competition and eradicate practices undermining it. The situation, however, began to change at the beginning of the 1990s in particular, with considerable attention being given by an increasing number of MECs to the value of competition and the need to develop competition law and policy domestically. This development, however, can be seen more as a response to international pressure both within and outside the field of competition law rather than a gradual internal or national awareness within those countries. A close examination - as the one offered in previous chapters of the book - of how competition law came to be developed in different MECs reveals that this has mainly happened due to international obligations;⁵ encouragement by third countries and international organisations;⁶ a desire by some of those countries to join regional blocks and communities;7 and the process of globalisation.8 MECs have come to adopt competition laws with modern elements borrowed from competition law regimes in the developed world and the competition rules and standards developed by international organisations; by looking at the experience of other nations with competition law and policy MECs have come to associate having a competition law and policy with economic progress, sustained

Social Council (ECOSOC) and the work of UNCTAD, the OECD and more recently the WTO and the International Competition Network (ICN).

- ⁵ See for example how Syria's accession to the WTO has been conditioned upon the country meeting several requirements. One of these requirements concerns changes to Syria's economic laws and introducing a specific competition law.
- ⁶ Notable in this regard are the efforts of the European Commission, the OECD, the World Bank and UNCTAD.
- ⁷ This is demonstrated by Turkey's efforts to join the EU.
- ⁸ A good example is furnished by Egypt's enactment of its Law on the Protection of Competition and the Prevention of Monopolistic Practices.

growth, modernisation of domestic economies and building a market economy. A good example here is furnished by the current concentrated efforts of Kuwait, Lebanon, Sudan and the United Arab Emirates to adopt a competition law. This important development has occurred in parallel to the wave of deregulation which came to cover many sectors in MECs in recent years. Among other things, this has pushed the competition law 'question' high on the agenda of national governments. However, the risk attached to this shift in approach is that modern competition laws have come to be introduced and developed in MECs without sufficient understanding on the part of MECs of what competition entails or what its role in the economy is. Thus, the legislative developments in the field appear to out-step the maturing and developing of competition as a concept, as freemarket ideology and as a culture.

10.3 Different forms of competition law but the same competition policy

Competition law within the Middle East has developed in different forms. In those countries in which some form of competition law has been introduced, the law even bears different names. In Israel - the first MEC to adopt specific competition legislation – it is called the Restrictive Business Practices Law. In Tunisia it is called the Law on Competition and Prices. In Turkey it is called the Law on the Protection of Competition. In Jordan and Saudi Arabia the law is called Competition Law. In Qatar - the latest MEC to follow suit - it is called the Law on Protection of Competition and Prohibition of Monopolistic Practices. However, as the discussion and evaluation conducted in relation to these different laws in previous chapters showed, differences between MECs in the field of competition law exist not only in relation to the name and wording of the laws, but also in relation to how these laws are actually enforced. Despite these differences, MECs can be said to have an interesting form of competition policy which, when placed under a magnifying glass, appears to be a policy that includes all policies aiming to achieve trade liberalisation, prevent barriers to entry to the market and facilitate markets which are contestable.⁹ All of these issues

⁹ A contestable market is one in relation to which there is a realistic likeliness that firms located outside the market (potential competitors) can easily enter the market and begin to compete when market conditions, including market imperfections, provide the opportunity to do so. See Bailey, 'Contestability and the design of regulatory and antitrust policy' 71 American Economic Review 178 (1981); Baumol, Panzar and Willig, Contestable Markets and the Theory of Industry Structure (1988).

have come to receive expression in the formulation and implementation of competition policy in different MECs; in fact these factors also feature among the goals expressed in the laws of some of these countries. Thus, competition policy seems to have been given a wider framework, which is additionally defined by issues of market access and removal of barriers hindering trade and investment. In this way, governments in MECs have come to use competition law for the purposes of enabling them to achieve a change of outlook: from a situation of state control and planning with the state acting as a 'controller' to the situation of a free market economy with the state acting as a 'regulator' of behaviour and practices of private firms.

An additional similarity of policy approach among different MECs revolves around a high degree of intervention in the market place and giving domestic competition rules a social 'orientation'. There appears to be a particular interest in regulating prices of certain commodities in particular¹⁰ as well as the behaviour of powerful firms in the market.¹¹ This particular regulatory approach – which differs from the laissez-faire approach seen in many Western countries - shows competition law as being a tool for not merely protecting competition but also helping create and promote competition with a mechanism of extra-regulatory function available to the government. The model of competition regulation that has come to be used in those countries therefore appears to be unique and interesting given that apparently an increasing number of MECs have come to embrace the belief in the market mechanism and the desirability of competition in the market place as a tool for the purposes of economic development. However, these countries have been reluctant to relinquish their control of the market totally and as a result they seem interested in reaping the benefits of competition without a readiness to accept the risks that may flow from it, such as a possible increase in price to reward additional innovation and investment on the part of firms and difficulties created for inefficient firms which might struggle in a climate of heated rivalry. Indeed, this shows that competition has not been fully accepted by all MECs, many of which have shown little interest in abandoning their heavy price-regulation mechanism. Perhaps this is understandable given the lack of market stability and the questionable maturity and responsibility of private firms to seek economic efficiency

¹⁰ See for example the discussion in chapters 6 and 7 in relation to Jordan and Saudi Arabia respectively.

¹¹ See chapter 3 which discusses enforcement by the Israel Antitrust Authority.

and refrain from behaviour or conduct harmful to consumers, competition and the public interest at large. To be fair, it is perhaps necessary to have some price regulation in the case of certain commodities such as milk and wheat. In the Middle East these are considered to be hugely essential as basic products and leaving them to free market forces may lead to an increase as opposed to a decrease in prices and to exploitation as opposed to welfare maximisation, not only due to the risks of anti-competitive behaviour or abuse of dominance but also because the price of these products is susceptible to a change upwards even in the absence of harmful practices. A change of this nature would prove extremely damaging to consumers throughout the Middle East.¹² The possibility for intervention by the government to regulate prices in exceptional cases should not therefore be considered as objectionable. It is important to note the emphasis in this proposition, however: intervention should be an exception rather than the rule, and the issue of price regulation may certainly be considered as controversial and problematic in relation to other sectors or commodities.

10.4 MECs without a specific competition law and policy

Despite the fundamental shift in position made by almost all MECs in recent years, several MECs have not adopted specific competition legislation. Some of these countries were discussed in previous chapters;¹³ four MECs which have not been discussed however are Iran, Iraq, Palestine and Sudan.

10.4.1 The Islamic Republic of Iran

Iran or the Islamic Republic of Iran has a highly interesting 'face', which is markedly different from that currently portrayed in the international political arena. Despite the adverse impressions self- and non-self-inflicted on Iran, the country has a rich tradition and its citizens enjoy a strong desire to advance knowledge and a particular interest to contribute in a meaningful way. In the economic arena, mixed impressions are often

¹² It is possible to see the seriousness of such an outcome in light of the recent changes in the market for wheat and the 'sharp' increase in the price of bread seen in Europe. See for example 'Bakers set to raise price of a loaf', *Financial Times* (15 August 2006), available at www.ft.com.

¹³ See pp 163–7 above for a discussion on Libya and chapter 7 for a discussion on Bahrain, Kuwait, Oman and United Arab Emirates.

formed when considering the Republic's economic development and agenda: a declared aim to seek liberalisation and embrace the market mechanism and the free economy model has existed within the country for almost two decades, though in practice little interest has been shown in 'implementing' this aim. A good example here can be found in its 1991 experience when Iran imposed a Structural Adjustment Programme on itself similar to the kind normally imposed by the International Monetary Fund (IMF) on developing countries. The programme sought to set the Republic on a course towards a more market-oriented and liberal economy. The programme had the hugely ambitious (and yet to be realised) goal of introducing many structural adjustments to promote privatisation, foreign investment and deregulation. In practice, however, the Republic is still a long way from achieving this goal.

10.4.1.1 The Constitution

The Constitution of the Islamic Republic of Iran, which entered into force in December 1979, divides the economy into three spheres: public, private and cooperative. The Constitution shows a clear and strong tendency towards nationalisation and the exclusion of foreign participation in the local economy which blatantly contradicts the drive towards liberalisation and privatisation as outlined above. Two articles of the Constitution are particularly worth noting in this context, namely Articles 44 and 81. According to the former 'all large-scale and mother industries, foreign trade, major minerals, banking, insurance, power generation, dams and large-scale irrigation networks, radio and television, post, telegraph and telephone services, aviation, shipping, roads, railroads and the like' are to be governed by the state.¹⁴ Article 81 forbids 'concessions to foreigners for the formation of companies or institutions dealing with commerce, industry, agriculture, services or mineral extraction' a provision which effectively prevents multinational or foreign firms from doing business in Iran. Article 43 of the Constitution outlines the criteria on which the economy is based: 'the prohibition of infliction of harm and loss upon others, monopoly, hoarding, usury, and other illegitimate and evil practices' and the prohibition of 'foreign economic domination over the country's economy'.¹⁵

¹⁴ Emphasis added.

¹⁵ It is worth noting Article 153 which also forbids 'any form of agreement resulting in foreign control over the natural resources, economy, army or culture of the country as well as other aspects of the national life'.

10.4.1.2 The development plans

A series of development plans have been adopted by the Iranian government to improve and strengthen the economy.¹⁶ These development plans – which were launched in 1989 – have sought to rehabilitate the economy following the long Iraq/Iran conflict during the 1980s; facilitate privatisation by reducing government involvement in the economy and transferring state-owned enterprises to the private sector; and liberalise trade. Some of the development plans have also placed special emphasis on competitiveness,¹⁷ boosting productivity and eliminating monopolistic behaviour and practices.

10.4.1.3 Foreign participation and investment

A special Law on Encouragement and Protection of Foreign Investment was approved by the State Expediency Council in 2002, abolishing the 1955 Law on Attraction and Protection of Foreign Investment. According to the Law, foreign investment in Iran must lead to 'economic growth, technological development, improvement in the quality of goods, increase in employment opportunities, boost in exports and the country's entry into world markets'. Furthermore, according to Article 2(c) it should not entail any undertaking for the government to grant special rights to foreign investors as a result of which foreign investors will enjoy a monopolistic position.

10.4.1.4 The competition law scene

Iran has not yet enacted a specific competition law or policy, though the official position adopted by the Republic at the international stage during the past five years or so conveys the impression that Iran does realise the importance and need for such a law.¹⁸ A draft competition law has been prepared with access to this draft being limited to relevant public authorities in the Republic and their officials and very few outsiders. It is unclear when this draft will be turned into law; a realistic

¹⁶ The Management and Planning Organisation (MPO) approves and sets guidelines for the five-year economic, social and cultural development plans in Iran. The MPO's website is available at www.mporg.ir.

¹⁷ See for example Article 37 of the Fourth Development Plan which requires the government to encourage higher economic competitiveness.

¹⁸ See for example the written communication submitted by Iran in July 2002 at the fourth session of Intergovernmental Group of Experts on Competition Law and Policy within the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD), www.unctad.org.

prediction would point to the second half of 2008 and even possibly the first half of 2009.

At present, matters relating to competition are dealt with under the provisions contained in the Third Development Plan (2000-2004). Rules for state-owned enterprises, privatisation, monopolies and the promotion of competition in economic activities are provided in Chapters 2-4 of this plan. Articles 4–8 of Chapter 2 deal with 'reorganisation of state-owned enterprises'. According to these articles the government has the power to take a number of measures, including divestiture, dissolving or merging, for the purposes of reorganising state-owned enterprises to ensure that their resources and potential are effectively utilised. These measures may also be taken by the government to enhance the productivity and efficiency of those enterprises considered necessary to keep within the public sector and to facilitate the transfer of those enterprises, which no longer wish to operate in the public sector, to the non-public sector. Formation of stateowned enterprises is subject to the approval of the Islamic Consultative Assembly. The relevant ministry is vested with the power of managing state-owned enterprises but their governance will be autonomous and independent of the policy-making function of the ministry concerned. State-owned enterprises must only carry out those business activities provided for in their articles of association, since any other type of transaction is prohibited. It is not permissible to increase prices of goods and services provided by state-owned enterprises beyond 10 per cent annually and the prices shall be set in line with the framework provided by the government. Where the government considers it necessary to fix prices at a level below this rate, the relevant firm will be paid the difference between the imposed and the calculated price through the government's general budget.

Chapter 3 of the plan is devoted to the issue of privatisation, which is dealt with comprehensively in Articles 9–27, highlighting the importance which Iran attaches to this issue for the purposes of having a successful competition policy. It is believed that an enhancement of the private sector will enable Iran to enhance in turn its competitiveness both domestically and internationally.¹⁹

Finally, Chapter 4 of the plan lays down rules for the regulation of monopolies and promotion of competition in economic activities. According to Article 35, the government must abolish all monopolies and monopolistic practices. Articles 28–34 deal with how competition is

¹⁹ See Article 116 of Chapter 14 which highlights the importance of strengthening the competitive potential of the country in international markets.

to be promoted in specific sectors, namely, post and telecommunications, transportation, tobacco, sugar, petroleum and insurance. The government is authorised to privatise the provision of postal and telecommunication services and to ensure that no monopoly is created in the non-governmental sector.

10.4.1.5 Unfair competition

There has been some confusion arising sometimes – both within and outside Iran – over the competition relevance of provisions on unfair competition. In relation to unfair competition, Iran has incorporated the unfair competition rules in relation to trade mark infringements of the Paris Convention for the Protection of Industrial Property 1833 as amended over the years. Two particular provisions have come to be utilised by Iranian courts over the years contained in Article 10 A of the Convention. The first, Article 10A(2) of the Convention defines unfair competition as 'any act of competition contrary to honest practices in industrial or commercial matters'. The second, Article 10A(3) establishes three categories of cases that have to be prohibited in particular, namely 'acts of such a nature as to create confusion, false allegations of such nature as to discredit a competitor and indications which are liable to mislead the public'. Neither of these provisions, however, is a competition law tool.

10.4.2 Iraq

Perhaps (sadly) the only statement about Iraq with which almost everyone agrees these days is that the country has been freed from a brutal regime to be haunted by an even more brutal force. So much is a very disturbing story for a land that 'once upon a time' flourished with its contribution to science, literature and knowledge. At present, a legal system is not *stricto senso* fully functional in Iraq and perhaps this should hardly be surprising in light of the invasion, occupation and destruction of the 'fabrics' of public institutions and society in the country. Laws pre-dating the US–British invasion in 2003 have not been erased from the statute book in their entirety, though many of them have come to be amended during the past four years.

10.4.2.1 The economy and foreign investment

Prior to the recent occupation, Iraq's economy had been fully controlled by the state. Under that model of state control and planning, foreign investment was virtually prohibited. Most industries were declared to be state-owned enterprises. A change in this regard only emerged with the adoption in October 2005 of the new Constitution of Iraq. Article 25 of the Constitution provides that the state must reform the economy 'in accordance with modern economic principles to ensure the full investment of its resources, diversification of its sources, and the encouragement and development of the private sector'. Article 26 of the Constitution further requires the state to 'guarantee the encouragement of investment in the various sectors'. These two provisions are consistent with the Orders issued by the Coalition Provisional Authority (CPA), in particular Order No. 39, as amended by Order No. 46, which aims to attract foreign investment to Iraq and accordingly sets out the rules for making foreign investments in the country. These rules guarantee that foreign investors will be treated in the same way as local investors and allow unlimited degree of foreign participation in the local economy, unless otherwise specified by law; total foreign ownership of businesses in Iraq is therefore permissible. In October 2006 a new Foreign Investment Law was adopted aimed at attracting foreign investment and thereby improving the economy. This marks an effective move away from a centrally planned economy to a market economy. The aims of this Law include, among others, promoting investment and encouraging the Iraqi and foreign private sector to invest in Iraq and enhance its 'competitive capacities in local and foreign markets'. To achieve these goals a National Commission for Investment was established. According to Article 29, the provisions of the Investment Law apply to investments in all economic sectors in Iraq, except the oil and gas extraction and production and the banking and insurance sectors.

10.4.2.2 WTO membership and privatisation

In September 2004 Iraq applied for membership of the WTO, which had granted it observer status in February 2004. Membership of the WTO would oblige Iraq to open up its markets and economy to competition and enable Iraqi firms to gain access to world markets. According to the government's National Development Strategy 2005–2007 the principal development goal is to 'transform Iraq into a peaceful, unified federal democracy and a prosperous, market-oriented regional economic powerhouse that is fully integrated into the global economy'. It is thus essential for Iraq to develop competitive industries if it is to compete at the global level. This it aims to do by strengthening economic growth and revitalising the private sector. For this purpose, in June 2005, a Legislative Committee on Privatisation was established by an Executive Order.²⁰ The task of this committee was to prepare a draft privatisation law with the assistance of the staff of the Private Sector Development Programme of the US Agency for International Development (USAID). The draft law was intended to be developed as 'best practices' legislation which would serve as the basis of privatisation in Iraq. It is understood that the draft law has been prepared which takes into account the practices and experiences of other countries with privatisation. If adopted, the draft law would provide legal authority for the privatisation of state-owned enterprises and would explain the process through which enterprises from the public sector could be transferred to the private sector.

10.4.2.3 Competition law and policy

Iraq has always lacked a specific competition law. Like some of its neighbours, several laws in Iraq have been used as competition policy tools; these, however, have been limited to the field of merger control. The most important of these tools is the Company Law,²¹ which contains provisions dealing with merger and acquisition operations. Article 148 of the Law simply states that mergers are permissible. According to Article 149, in order for a merger to be valid it must not lead to 'the joint stock company losing its corporate status in favour of a limited liability company or joint liability company, the limited liability company losing its corporate status to a joint liability company and the joint stock company, the limited liability company, the joint liability company or the sole owner enterprise losing its corporate status in favour of a simple company'. The decision to merge must be made by the general assembly of each firm separately and sent to the Company Registrar within ten days, which must permit the merger within fifteen days if it is not found to be inconsistent with the Law. The firms concerned must then publish the merger in the Bulletin and one daily newspaper. Within sixty days of

²⁰ Privatisation has been considered even in the oil sector. The Iraq Study Group, established by the United States Congress in March 2006 recommended privatisation of the oil sector in Iraq and drafting a national oil law to allow foreign firms to invest in the oil sector. A draft hydrocarbon law has been prepared which allows oil exploration to be carried out in Iraq by local and international firms for the first time and proposes that the government sign production-sharing agreements with foreign firms to upgrade Iraq's oil industry. The draft law has, however, faced fierce opposition by many groups within Iraq who have expressed their concern about the possible foreign control of the industry.

²¹ Law No. 21 of 1997.

this the firms must amend the 'contracts'²² of the existing companies or draft a new one for the merged firm and send it to the Company Registrar for endorsement. The merger will be effective from the last publication date of the contract.

The Banking Law 2004 also deals with mergers in the banking sector.²³ According to Article 23 of this Law, no merger, consolidation, acquisition or assumption of liability can take place without the prior approval of the Central Bank of Iraq (CBI). The CBI must be notified ninety days in advance by any bank intending to undertake the above transactions and be given such information as it requires. The CBI will not approve a request for a merger, consolidation, acquisition or assumption of liability which would 'substantially lessen competition' unless the anti-competitive effects outweigh the positive effects resulting from the transaction. Furthermore, those proposals will also not be approved where the bank resulting from the transaction would not satisfy the criteria set for those seeking to be licensed as a new bank. In making these decisions, the financial and managerial resources as well as future prospects of the existing and proposed bank will be assessed by the CBI. Acquisition of a qualifying holding in a bank will also not be approved by the CBI if it would substantially lessen competition.²⁴

The third instrument to be mentioned, which deals with merger operations, is Order No. 76 issued by the CPA. This Order authorises the consolidation and reorganisation of certain state-owned enterprises into government ministries or agencies. The Order has amended the State Companies Law²⁵ by allowing the merger of two or more stateowned enterprises into a single state-owned enterprise if they engage in a similar activity. All ministries involved in the running of the stateowned enterprises to be merged must agree to the merger in writing and decide as to which ministry shall be responsible for the management of the new enterprise resulting from the merger. The merger must be approved by the Administrator of the CPA in consultation with the Governing Council and will be effective from the date on which approval was granted, unless otherwise specified.

²³ The Banking Law was promulgated by Coalition Provisional Authority Order No. 94, which aims at establishing 'a sound, competitive and accessible banking system for the purposes of providing a foundation for economic growth and the development of a stable Iraqi economy'.

²⁴ See Article 22(3) of the Law. ²⁵ Law No. 22 of 1997.

²² A contract under the Law is equivalent to a Memorandum and Articles of Association.

10.4.3 Palestine

10.4.3.1 Aspiring to free-market economy

The aspirations of the Palestinian people appear to have extended beyond achieving full statehood to building a free market economy in Palestine. This extension has its foundations in the Basic Law, which was approved by the Palestinian Legislative Council as an interim constitutional document for the Palestinian Authority in February 1996.²⁶ Article 21 of this Basic Law provides that the 'economic system in Palestine shall be based on the principle of free market economy' and guarantees the 'freedom of economic activity'. A draft Constitution was prepared by the Palestinian Authority in March 2003, pursuant to the 'roadmap' for peace in the Middle East launched by the USA, the United Nations, Russia and the EU in 2003.²⁷ Article 16 of the draft Constitution provides more detailed rules relating to the economic system of Palestine than those encompassed in the Basic Law and makes a specific reference to the principle of competition. It stipulates that 'the economic system in Palestine shall be based on the principles of a free market economy, and the protection of free economic activity within the context of legitimate competition.' The draft Constitution further provides that the state 'may establish public companies legally, without prejudice to the system of free market economy'. The purpose behind this provision is to prevent public companies from operating outside a legal framework, a practice which was previously allowed in Palestine.

10.4.3.2 Foreign investment

As in the case with several Arab MECs, the Palestinian Authority has adopted a series of development plans, which set out the various short and medium-term goals for the development of the Palestinian economy. These plans emphasise that the Palestinian economy is 'private-sector-driven and market based' and call for limiting the role of the public sector, enhancing the regional and global role of the Palestinian economy and its competitiveness 'to integrate it into the multilateral trading system'.²⁸ To achieve this, two important steps had to be taken.

²⁶ The draft was ratified by the late President Arafat in May 2002 and amended in March 2003.

²⁷ Among other things, the roadmap required the Palestinian Authority to implement a democratic constitution.

²⁸ To develop globally competitive industries, the Palestinian Federation of Industries (PFI) was established in 1999.

The first was to devise measures in order to support the development of the private sector.²⁹ The second step revolved around attracting foreign investment, which has always been considered as an influential tool in developing the local economy and supporting the aspirations of the Palestinian people. The Law on the Encouragement of Investment was adopted to provide an 'appropriate environment for encouraging investment in Palestine'.³⁰ The Law authorises investment in all sectors of the Palestinian economy (with 100 per cent foreign ownership of local firms being possible) and provides a number of incentives to attract foreign investment.³¹ To attract and approve foreign investments, the Law established the Palestinian Investment Promotion Agency.³²

In addition to the Investment Law, the Law on Industrial Estates and Industrial Free Zones was adopted to attract further foreign direct investment in the industrial free zones.³³ These are designated areas which enjoy customs and duty-free movement of goods and services.³⁴ A number of incentives are provided for local and foreign firms operating in the free zones ranging from tax and custom duties exemptions to easing restrictions on currency transfer.³⁵

10.4.3.3 The competition law scene

At present there is no competition legislation in existence in Palestine. However, a competition law has been drafted and is currently in the final stages at the Legislative Council. This draft competition law has been based on the competition rules of the EC. Since the national policy of the

- ²⁹ For this purpose, the Centre for Private Sector Development was created as a subsidiary of the Palestine Businessmen Association – the main private sector business association in Palestine. The role of the centre is to support the private sector through seminars, training, publications and advocacy on issues relating to specific economic sectors.
- ³⁰ Law No. 1 of 1998.
- ³¹ These are mainly tax incentives in the form of exemptions.
- ³² The agency's board of directors is chaired by the Minister of Economy and Trade and consists of members from various ministries and authorities and the private sector.
- ³³ Law No. 10 of 1998.

³⁴ The Gaza Industrial Free Zone Estate was the first operational industrial estate in Palestine.

³⁵ The body in charge of implementing the Law is the Palestinian Industrial Estates and Free Zones Authority (PIEFZA) which is responsible for a wide range of matters including: establishing and developing industrial free zones in Palestine; reviewing applications for the establishment of industrial free zones; analysing applications for licences to work in the industrial free zones and granting Industrial Free Zone Certificates to qualifying investors; and preparing plans and programmes for the development of industrial free zones. Palestinian Authority is that the principles of free competition should be guaranteed in the market, the draft competition law is aimed at the prevention of anti-competitive practices. The draft has not been made public, though it is expected to surface by the beginning of 2008.

10.4.4 The Republic of Sudan

In recent years, Sudan has come to enjoy huge economic potential, due in large part to the strong links the country has established with global economic powers, most notably China. This significant development has, however, been overshadowed with the Darfur crisis, which has caused considerable damage to Sudan at international level.

Currently there is no specific competition law in force in Sudan, nor is there any competition tool provided under general laws. Perhaps the only provision with competition relevance is found in Article 8 of the Constitution of Sudan 1998 which provides that 'the state shall promote the development of national economy and guide it by planning on the basis of work, production and free market, in a manner fending off monopoly, usury and fraud, and strive for national self-sufficiency for the achievement of affluence and bounty and endeavour towards justice among states and regions'. It is understood, however, that a draft competition law has been prepared which is likely to emerge sometime in 2008. The government's decision to adopt competition legislation was motivated by a desire to attract an increased foreign investment and to undertake several economic and structural reforms seeking, among other things, to comply with the rules and standards of international bodies, especially the World Bank and the IMF.

10.4.4.1 Foreign investment

Attracting foreign investment into Sudan is highly important for the Sudanese government and thus it has made a number of efforts to create an environment conducive to investment. The most prominent of these was the adoption of the Investment Encouragement Act 1999. The aim of this Act is to promote and encourage investment and hence it authorises investment in the majority of economic sectors and empowers the Council of Ministers to add to the list of authorised sectors provided in section 7 of the Act. The Act also provides a number of incentives to investors, which include exemption from tax and custom duties on imports. To oversee the implementation of the Act and to develop and promote local and foreign investments, the Ministry of Investment has

been established. Its responsibilities include, among others, improving the investment environment in Sudan, facilitating the investment procedures, executing strategies and policies of investment, issuing licences to investment projects, providing relevant information to investors, organising workshops, forums and conferences to highlight the advantages of investing in Sudan and developing relations with international organisations to facilitate exchange of information.³⁶

In addition to adopting the Act, the government has established free zones which are governed by the Free Zones and Free Markets Law 1994. This Law provides the framework for establishing and managing free zones in Sudan.³⁷ A number of benefits (mainly tax exemptions) are provided to investors investing in the free zones.

10.4.4.2 Economic and structural reform

In early 1990, the Sudanese government launched Sudan's Structural Adjustment Programme (SSAP), similar to those in operation by the World Bank and the IMF. The SSAP was part of the policies of the Three-Year Economic Salvation Programme (1990–1993) aimed at reforming the economy. The policies of the Three-Year Programme were reiterated in the Ten-Year National Comprehensive Plan (1992-2002). The objectives of this programme were to reduce the budget deficit, enhance the role of the private sector, privatise public enterprises, encourage local and foreign investment and deregulate controls on prices, profits and exports. Thus, in 1992 price controls were removed and prices in all sectors were determined by the market forces of supply and demand in order to liberalise the economy. Privatisation was an important feature of the Three-Year Programme and to facilitate the privatisation of public enterprises, the Revolutionary Command Council for National Salvation - the highest decision-making authority of the state at the time - implemented the Disposal of Public Enterprises Act 1990 followed by the Public Enterprise Liquidation Regulations in 1992. The High Committee for the Disposal of Public Enterprises was established by the Act, chaired by the Minister of Finance and Economy, to implement the privatisation process. Approximately 80 per cent of public enterprises

³⁷ Established free zones include Khartoum Free Zone, Suakin Free Zone and Aljaily Free Zone.

³⁶ The Ministry of Investment has forged close relations with the United Nations Industrial Development Organisation (UNIDO), the Arab Investment Guarantee Agency and the Multilateral Investment Guarantee Agency (MIGA) amongst a number of other regional and international organisations.

were identified for privatisation but less than half of these have actually been privatised. It is reported that overall the SSAP had a negative impact on the economy, as liberalisation of prices led to a dramatic increase in the price of goods and services and in turn aggravated the living conditions of people. In addition, it resulted in serious developments such as loss of employment; a number of workers were laid off due to the privatisation of public enterprises because Article 4(f) of the 1990 Act arms the High Committee for the Disposal of Public Enterprises with the power to terminate the service of the employees of the Privatisation candidates.

The Three-Year Programme advocated opening the telecommunications market to the private sector to end its monopolistic environment. Accordingly in 1993 the government undertook to reform the telecommunications sector. The state-owned Sudan Telecommunications Public Corporation (STPC) was turned into Sudan Telecommunications Company (Sudatel). In addition, in 2001 the Telecommunications Act was issued, which established the National Telecommunications Corporation (NTC) as the regulatory authority for the information and telecommunications sector. The objectives of the NTC are to regulate and promote the telecommunications sector to conform to 'development and globalisation', encourage investment in the telecommunications sector and to 'ensure and diffuse free and constructive competition ... in the field of telecommunications'. Article 41 of the Act provides that 'public telecommunications services shall be provided through free competition'. As a result of the transformation it has undergone, Sudan's telecommunications sector is held to be the most modern in Africa.

10.5 The chances for sound cooperation

The chances for sound competition law and policy in the Middle East depend not only on factors which are unique to individual MECs, but also on the prospects for cooperation between those countries. Such cooperation can take a variety of forms in the Middle East including: bilateral cooperation, trilateral cooperation, Gulf States cooperation, Maghreb countries cooperation, Arab MECs cooperation, Muslim MECs cooperation or full regional cooperation bringing all MECs together. One interesting way of looking at these forms of cooperation could be to view them in terms of their 'ambitious' or, on the other hand, 'realistic' nature; obviously some of these forms of cooperation are more ambitious than others and conversely some are more realistic than others.

10.5.1 Bilateral cooperation

A noticeable absence from the Middle East competition law scene is specific bilateral cooperation agreements. This is interesting given the strong ties enjoyed between countries in the region. One explanation for this may be that systems of competition law came to be instituted only recently in different MECs and therefore competition enforcement has not matured to an extent to make the conclusion of such agreements possible. However, there is quite a strong 'cross-border' or inter-regional trade within the Middle East and there are international firms operating in different MECs. The likelihood of anti-competitive behaviour or abusive conduct with a cross-border element is realistic.

As we saw in previous chapters bilateral free trade agreements (FTAs) have been concluded between different MECs. Some of these agreements contain competition relevance. However, FTAs are not the most suitable medium for bilateral cooperation in the field of competition law to be established. The lack of formal or specific competition bilateral cooperation agreements between different MECs does not mean, however, that cooperation is virtually non-existent in the field: as we noted in previous chapters, different forms of bilateral cooperation can be found, such as those involving joint meetings between competition officials and training seminars and workshops.

10.5.2 Regional cooperation: myth or reality?

At present, the chances for a *comprehensive* regional (Middle East-wide) cooperation in the Middle East appear to be slim and perhaps even non-existent, whether with or without such cooperation including competition law and policy. It does not seem realistic for an effort, which aims at bringing the twenty-one MECs together in the field of competition law to be successful. Moreover, even if the enormous political hurdles were to be removed, it is probably premature to embrace this option given that the focus in the first place should be to reach a stage where competition law is incorporated domestically in those countries. Such comprehensive form of cooperation would have little relevance in practice if only some of those countries have domestic competition laws while in others competition law and policy are remarkably absent. The

fact that this form of cooperation appears unrealistic prompts the question of what alternatives may be pursued for the purposes of enhancing cooperation in the region generally and for strengthening competition law and policy particularly. There are several possibilities here worthy of being discussed.

10.5.2.1 Cooperation through the European Commission

One possibility would be to engage the Barcelona Process and the more recent European Neighbourhood Policy (ENP).³⁸ The idea here would be to offer a 'neutral' platform on which regional cooperation could be forged in a meaningful way. A major incentive behind such an idea is the wealth of competition law expertise available within the European Commission and its impressive 'know-how' in technical assistance and capacity-building activities. However, realising such an idea requires a strong commitment by the Commission and an even stronger commitment by individual MECs. It is unclear to what extent this is realistic especially when one consults previous experience with cooperation within the Barcelona Process and the ENP. Looking at the Barcelona Process (and its regional approach), achievements under the process appear to have been modest. To a large extent, the regional approach embodied in the process has fallen short of achieving the declared goals of the process. The causes for this appear to be the significant differences in the stages of developments of MECs, the lack of common interest uniting them and the difficulty in achieving convergence in their individual interests. The 'one size fits all' approach of the process has triggered reservation on the part of the more developed MECs over the real benefits they can reasonably expect to reap from the process. These reservations have reduced the political will of those MECs to further or deepen their involvement within the process.³⁹

In more ways than one, the move on the part of the European Commission towards the ENP (with its *differential* bilateral approach) should be seen as an action taken for the purposes of filling the gaps in the Barcelona Process. Comparing the two ideas together, the ENP has a clear advantage in light of the fact that its standards and principles are

³⁸ See pp 15–17 above for a discussion on the idea behind and objectives of the Barcelona Process and the ENP.

³⁹ Examples here can be found in the case of Israel and Turkey. The Turkish Competition Authority in particular has adopted a policy of bringing itself closer to Western competition authorities and has sought to distance itself from engaging with competition authorities in other MECs.

intended to apply with a consideration of the individual circumstances of MECs. Nonetheless, the ENP itself suffers from several shortcomings as a suitable tool to further regional cooperation in the field of competition law within the Middle East. First, the ENP has as its legal basis the Association Agreements concluded by the Commission with individual MECs over the years. These Association Agreements have contributed very little towards enhancing regional cooperation. Many of the provisions contained in these agreements are vague with the competition provisions having not been implemented. Secondly, the action plans introduced within the framework of the ENP (and the Association Agreements) cover a wide range of areas, extending far beyond competition law and policy. These areas include justice and home affairs matters, science and technology issues and contact between peoples. With all of these areas being given particular importance, it is not clear what impact the action plans will have on the field of competition law or indeed how they are likely to contribute to furthering cooperation in the field. Thirdly, the ENP framework is not purely bilateral in nature or scope: a regional dimension is identifiable in light of the Commission's intention to apply the rules and standards within the framework regionally. Apart from the fact that this is bound to lead to a situation in which the lowest common denominator will be used, the Commission's approach could be said to be not entirely clear with regard to how the ENP fits with the Barcelona Process. All of these points show that the terrain facing an effort to implement this option of regional cooperation is of an extremely difficult nature.

10.5.2.2 Sub-regional cooperation

Another way in which regional cooperation may be reached is through taking a longer route than the one covered under the previous option, namely by building sub-regional cooperation or introducing competition law and policy through the formation of a sub-regional block. To a large extent this form of cooperation already exists throughout the Middle East. Sub-regional cooperation can be found in the case of the Gulf Cooperation Council;⁴⁰ the Arab Maghreb Union⁴¹ and the Agreement for the Establishment of a Free Trade Zone between the Arabic Mediterranean Nations (Agadir).⁴² It is doubtful, however, to what extent this type of cooperation will be beneficial in the field of competition law and policy. On the one hand, competition law is lacking from the rules of these

⁴⁰ See chapter 7. ⁴¹ See p 13 above and chapter 5. ⁴² See pp 13–14 above.

communities and on the other hand, several MECs are not participants in any sub-regional form of cooperation (whether those mentioned here or others). These include Iran, Iraq, Israel, Lebanon, Sudan, Syria and Turkey.

10.5.2.3 Emerging cooperation within the Arab League

The Arab League has been in existence for over sixty years. Its contribution within the economic arena, however, has been rather limited. In 1997, the idea of creating an Arab Common Market took shape and an ambitious deadline for completing this was set for 2010; it is doubtful that this deadline will be met. Furthermore, the ambit and foundations of the idea are quite ambiguous: there does not appear to be a sufficiently developed and concrete action plan for the purposes of realising this important goal. Broadly speaking the consensus appears to be that the starting point for building a common market in the Arab world should begin with comprehensive structural reform within domestic markets for the purposes of introducing free-market principles and ensuring efficiency in the operation of these markets. Structural reforms in this case should extend to defining the relationship between the public sector and the private sector and the role of the state in the functioning of markets and in relation to the business operations of firms. Structural reforms should be complemented with liberalisation of trade and facilitating the flows of trade and investment in external trade and investment in local economies.

Cooperation in the field of competition law within the framework of the Arab League should not stand alone but should be included within a wider framework of a free trade agreement or a customs union. This would provide essential support given the usefulness of such a framework for the purposes of connecting between the domestic economies of member countries. Indeed, the idea of a common market must be seen as based on this framework.

As noted in chapter 1,⁴³ a draft of Arab Common Competition Regulations (the Regulations) has been prepared within the Arab League's drive towards building Pan Arab capabilities in the field of competition law as part of the proposed Arab Common Market. Fairly quick progress was made with regard to producing the Regulations. However, extremely limited progress has been made in relation to their implementation: a purported final draft was produced in summer 2002 following receipt of comments by all Arab countries and the intention at that time was to submit that draft to the Economic and Social Council of the Arab League.⁴⁴ This draft would benefit from further thinking and work however, and it would be fitting to describe the draft as no more than a good first attempt.

Although bearing the word 'Regulations', the Regulations are not intended to have the binding force of the Law and therefore their role is to serve as a set of guidelines. The fact that this is so can be expected to *limit* the influence the Regulations can have in practice. The Regulations contain twenty-six articles. It could be said that the Regulations essentially take the form of a 'competition law', the provisions of which have been informed by three sources: EC competition rules, the competition laws of Arab MECs and UNCTAD's Set. The declared aim of the Regulations is to protect and encourage competition and to supervise monopolistic practices for the purposes of increasing economic activity. The Regulations apply to collusion between persons,⁴⁵ abuse of dominance and harmful mergers, though acts involving the sovereign or the exercise of prerogatives of public powers or the exercise of public tasks and activities fall outside the scope of the Regulations.⁴⁶

10.5.2.3.1 The prohibitions Article 4 of the Regulations prohibits any agreement,⁴⁷ which has an object or effect of distorting free competition. The article lists as examples of such agreements those which involve: price-fixing; market or customer sharing; refusal to deal with particular suppliers or customers; collusive-tendering; hindering the entry or exit of products from markets and illegal stocking; and limitation of output, production and distribution activities.

Article 5 of the Regulations deals with abuse of dominance⁴⁸ and prohibits conduct on the part of a dominant firm with an object or effect

- ⁴⁴ It is understood that a detailed set of explanatory notes is being drafted and will also be submitted to the council for approval. This set of explanatory notes is intended to serve as an accompanying document to the Regulations for the purposes of explaining the different provisions in the Regulations and their application.
- ⁴⁵ A person is defined in Article 2 as a 'natural or legal person, or any other legal entity regardless of its form'.
- ⁴⁶ See Article 3 of the Regulations.
- ⁴⁷ An agreement is defined in Article 2 of the Regulations to include a contract or arrangement whether written or oral, express or implied between two or more persons. The Regulations do not provide whether the prohibition applies to both horizontal and vertical agreements, though the intention of the draftsmen was that this is the case.
- ⁴⁸ Dominance for the purposes of the Regulations can be of two types: single firm dominance and collective dominance. According to Article 2 a dominant position is a position enabling a person or group of persons to control or affect market activities.

harming competition, in particular conduct involving discrimination; refusal to supply without objective justification; predatory pricing; tying between products; complicating the activities of competitors;⁴⁹ and engaging in acts leading to unfair or artificial pricing.

Neither of the prohibitions above, however, would bite in the circumstances covered under Article 6, under which the possibility for exemption is provided. According to the article an exemption is possible in three situations. First, where the behaviour or conduct furthers the public interest and leads or is likely to lead to reduction in costs or improvement in production and distribution or technical progress. Secondly, where the conduct or behaviour is required by law or is necessary for the purposes of implementing or applying a provision within any law. The third situation concerns practices of selling below cost. The article provides that selling below cost is caught within the net of the prohibitions, except where the practice is carried out in a situation in which one of the following prevails: the relevant products have short expiry dates; such sale is ordered by court; the purpose behind the sale is to 'get rid' of old stock in order to make way for new products; or the products have 'special characteristics' and are subject to supervision and control by the state.

Finally, it is worth noting that the scope of the Regulations also extends to concentrations⁵⁰ creating a dominant position. Chapter 3 (Articles 8–10) of the Regulations deals with concentrations in a rather brief manner. Article 8 provides for prior notification by any person intending to merge with or acquire another where the operation leads to the creation of a dominant position. The article is silent on when this prior-mandatory notification must be effected. It does state, however, that concentrations must be reviewed within a strict (apparently non-extendable) ninety days. According to Article 9 a decision to clear a concentration may be revoked at a later date where it turns out that the information supplied was false. Article 10 makes it clear that a concentration giving rise to competition concerns may be cleared if it is shown

⁴⁹ As we saw in chapter 8, the idea of 'complicating' the activities of competitors features in the Egyptian competition law regime.

⁵⁰ A concentration is defined in Article 2 as an operation involving a merger or acquisition. An acquisition, according to the article, occurs where there is a transfer of total or partial ownership from one or more persons to another whether through shares, assets or any other means giving such person the ability to influence the strategic decisionmaking of the former. Although the article does not mention 'control' specifically, the understanding is that the 'transfer' and 'influence' referred to therein concern control.

that the concentration contributes to economic progress in a way that would compensate for the competition harm.

10.5.2.3.2 Enforcement and penalties The Regulations are not intended to create a supranational enforcement mechanism. Rather, they provide for the rules referred to in the previous section to be enforced by competition authorities⁵¹ at domestic level. To achieve this, however, Chapter 4 (Articles 12–23) of the Regulations provides for the creation within each Arab country of a competition authority to be armed with a wide range of powers and responsibilities enabling such an authority effectively to enforce the competition rules domestically. Among the powers listed in Article 12 are conducting investigations (including searches);⁵² reviewing notified concentrations; engaging in competition advocacy and building a culture of competition; cooperation with foreign competition authorities; preparing annual reports to be submitted to the relevant bodies or persons in the country; and making decisions.⁵³ The other provisions in Chapter 4 simply deal with issues such as the expertise and qualifications of individuals to be appointed as competition officials;⁵⁴ the obligation on officials to observe confidentiality in proceedings within the authority and to avoid conflict of interest;⁵⁵ and the way in which decisions should be notified to the persons concerned.56

- ⁵¹ Under Article 2 of the Regulations, an authority is defined as the competent body with responsibility to implement and enforce the Regulations in accordance with the internal rules in operation within each Member State, i.e. each Arab country.
- ⁵² This power is also dealt with under Article 17, which provides for the rights of the officials of the authority to have access to all files and documents and to make copies of these as they see fit.
- ⁵³ According to Article 18 the authority will have the power to order a harmful situation to be brought to an end.
- ⁵⁴ See Article 13. ⁵⁵ See Articles 22 and 21 respectively.
- ⁵⁶ Article 20 is quite detailed on how decisions reached by the competition authority should be notified to the persons concerned. It provides that such decisions must be notified in writing (with confirmation of receipt) to such person(s) with a copy of the decisions being sent to the relevant Minister. According to Article 2 the relevant Minister is the Minister with responsibility for the implementation of the Regulations. This in practice is likely to be the Minister for Trade, Industry or the Economy, depending on the title accorded to this ministerial position in the relevant country. Article 20 also provides that decisions of the authority may be appealed to the competent court in the country concerned. It may be worth noting here Article 18, which provides for the opportunity for the relevant persons to be heard and to express their views on the findings of the authority before the final decision is reached.

CONCLUSIONS

Considering the competition law regimes in existence within Arab countries at present (examined in previous chapters of the book), it should be clear that the provisions of the Regulations on enforcement are markedly different from some of those regimes. The Regulations acknowledge the differences in this regard and therefore provide that the provisions in Chapter 4 are without prejudice to the right of individual countries to determine the nature of the authority created under the relevant competition law regime, its composition and its operation.⁵⁷

In relation to penalties, although the Regulations purportedly devote an entire chapter to this issue, this chapter in fact consists of a single provision merely providing for penalties to be determined by individual countries and for these penalties to be doubled in the case of repeated competition law infringements.⁵⁸

10.5.2.3.3 Commentary Prior to commencing the drafting process of the Regulations, there was a debate on whether they should serve as a blueprint for a regional competition law to be enforced at a supranational level within the Arab League or as guiding principles for members of the Arab League to follow for the purposes of adopting competition law in their domestic legal systems or modifying their existing rules according to the wording and spirit of the Regulations. Of course at the time this debate emerged a dissimilar position to the present one had existed throughout the Arab world, namely that competition law and policy were absent from the vast majority of Arab countries.⁵⁹ In the end the *sensible* decision was made to follow the latter option.⁶⁰ It would have been futile and controversial to opt for a regional model that could have resulted in a 'top-down' as opposed to a 'bottom-up' approach to competition law and policy. Those in favour of the top-down model had one good argument, however: the idea was to avoid a situation where some countries would unnecessarily or unavoidably delay the enactment of domestic competition rules and the creation of a regional system of competition law, which would have been beneficial for the purposes of addressing 'cross-border' competition problems. Additionally, through following this model it would have been possible to guarantee that the

⁵⁷ See Article 23. ⁵⁸ See Article 24.

⁵⁹ At that time, Jordan, Saudi Arabia, Egypt and Qatar had not adopted their competition laws and so only Algeria, Morocco and Tunisia had domestic competition legislation.

⁶⁰ In fact the decision was reached because of political objection to the regional approach. From a competition law perspective, however, the correct outcome was reached.

same standards, rules and policy and the same competition culture and approach would flourish as opposed to a situation where the rules would have to be 'adjusted' to a common approach at a later stage. Nonetheless, opting for this model would have been problematic. Apart from the fact that the model represents an ambitious attempt which requires political approval at the level of heads of states, in the Arab world the domestic competition problems outnumber those with a cross-border element, thus the regional model would have had limited impact on such problems. Furthermore, as we saw throughout this book, there is a lack of a sufficiently robust and widespread competition culture in all the MECs and Arab countries in particular and to a large degree insufficient recognition of competition or understanding of it. A regional model would have contributed very little to building such a culture given the daunting task that the regional competition authority would have had to deal with and the differences that exist between the countries concerned. It should be clear therefore that the regional system of competition law would not have offered a good substitute for domestic systems of competition law in the different countries

There is no doubt the Regulations can be expected to make an important contribution on several fronts, starting from the fact that they provide a centre of gravity to which all domestic competition law regimes of Arab countries would be linked, to the fact that they would open a new chapter in the regional development of competition law and policy in the Arab world and the Middle East more generally. The drafting of the Regulations has placed competition law and policy on the regional map. Whether the contribution made by this important document will translate into concrete steps depends to a large extent on the political support individual countries are willing to offer in this regard. There is no doubt that the fact that recently competition law has come to be introduced in Saudi Arabia, Egypt, Jordan and Qatar, the fact that Lebanon and Syria⁶¹ are at an advance stage in their competition law projects and the fact that competition law is being considered seriously in other Arab countries, most notably Kuwait and the UAE, offer hope for this to occur; competition law would have been unthinkable in all of these countries even as recently as six years ago – something that makes these important developments of huge significance.

⁶¹ It is important to note here that Syria has in fact given important attention to the draft Regulations in preparing its draft competition law. See pp 294–5 above.

CONCLUSIONS

10.5.3 Comparison with other regions

The discussion above makes clear how unrealistic it is to expect meaningful cooperation to emerge in the field of competition law under current circumstances in the Middle East. What make this unrealistic is not the political hurdles, which are part of everyday life in the region: rather it is the fact that despite the existence of many similarities and commonalities between most if not all MECs, little progress has been made over the past fifty years to achieve even the most basic forms of economic cooperation, let alone serious progress in the field of competition law. This contrasts unfavourably with other key regions in the world, namely Africa, South-East Asia, the Caribbean and North and Latin America, and Europe. All of these regions have significant differences, whether in terms of language or culture, yet meaningful cooperation has materialised in these regions including even in the field of competition law and policy. Thus competition provisions have been concluded in regional communities in Africa with the creation of the Economic and Monetary Community of Central Africa (CEMAC), Common Market for Eastern and Southern Africa (COMESA), West African Economic and Monetary Union (UEMOA WAEMU), Southern African Customs Union (SACU), East African Community (EAC) and Southern African Development Community (SADC); in Asia with the creation of the Association of South East Asian Nations (ASEAN), South Asian Association for Regional Cooperation (SAARC) and Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC); in the Americas and the Caribbean with the creation of Southern Common Market (MERCUSOR), the Andean Community, Caribbean Community and Common Market (CARICOM), North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA), the Central America-Dominican Republic-United States Free Trade Agreement (CAFTA-DR) and the various Latin American Free Trade Agreements; and in Europe with the creation of the European Community (EC), European Free trade Association (EFTA) and the European Economic Area (EEA).

The experience with these communities has been that building regional cooperation in the field of competition law has several key benefits including: addressing market access problems; harmonisation in national rules and standards which is desirable especially from the perspective of firms who are interested in reducing their costs, having greater legal certainty and operating in similar regulatory environments; adequately addressing competition problems with a cross-border dimension; facilitating the provision of technical assistance between the different (participating) competition authorities and enhancing capacity-building; and creating economically enhancing tools enabling firms to improve their enterprise and to achieve diversification in products and placing consumers in a position to enjoy lower prices and improved product quality.

10.6 Competition law: a bridge between civilisations

Islamic principles and values have found their way into the legal systems of all twenty-one MECs.⁶² As far as competition law and policy are concerned, however, there has been a limited incorporation of Islamic ideas, concepts and values; principally this incorporation has occurred in relation to one aspect only, namely price regulation and nationalisation. As we saw in chapter 2 Islam does not prohibit nationalisation, nor does it prohibit price regulation by the state in exceptional circumstances. In modern legal systems of MECs a very expansive vision of nationalisation has been favoured; hence the fact that public sectors have come to be huge in size. As we saw in the case of some MECs this approach appears to be based on the philosophy that the state undertakes the role of protecting and promoting the interest and welfare of its citizens and aims to conduct vital social functions. The state therefore carries out its various tasks with a social objective and responsibility. Private firms do not enjoy any understanding of this social objective and responsibility, nor are they formed and operated to further such objective or adhere to such responsibility. It was on the basis of this thinking and ideology that those countries came to have little inclination towards privatisation. With many MECs (especially the Arab world) lagging behind and with their influence diminishing over the years, MECs have come to realise the gap that has come to exist between them and the Western world, indeed with the rest of the world; and the gap as they came to perceive it between them and economic development and progress. In a concentrated effort towards dealing with this gap, privatisation and liberalisation came to be considered. Among the laws and policies used to further the process, competition law and policy came to rank very high.

⁶² It is important to note that in Israel, the only non-Muslim MECs, Islamic principles are recognised within the legal system. For example, Islamic courts and tribunals exist within the judicial branch.

MECs seem to have turned to Western models of competition as opposed to Islamic tradition, principles and values with the exception of the issue of price regulation and to a limited extent the issue of market control. There may be several ways in which this development may be explained. First, there is a lack of sufficient awareness of links between Islam and competition law. This is understandable given that awareness in this case would demand sufficient or mature understanding of competition law itself, a field in which there is not adequate expertise in many MECs. Another explanation is that these MECs wanted to turn to modern laws to suit modern times. A third explanation may be that these countries thought it would be desirable to distance themselves from an Islamic approach in the field because of the concern that such an approach may prove less attractive to foreign investment and participation in local markets by foreign firms, who would naturally be familiar with legal and regulatory environment prevailing elsewhere; perhaps following Islamic tradition and values would convey the impression that stricto senso economic theories with legal standards will not be used and that a religious approach is being adopted instead.

* * *

Competition law and policy has an important role to play in developed as well as developing economies, both in creating and promoting a competitive environment and in building and ensuring public support for a general pro-competitive policy stance by different countries. MECs are no exception in this regard. Furthering and supporting competition law and policy must be placed among the individual governments' main economic objectives and must be made a central item on their economic agenda. By ensuring that there are effective competition law and policy and building strong systems of competition law, MECs governments can narrow the enterprise and productivity gap in existence between them and their major competitors. This view applies to all MECs with no exception: whether those with fairly established competition law and policy; those with quite young experience in the field; those with nascent competition laws; and those currently at the stage of legislating competition law.

Strong competitive forces in the domestic economies are a key driver for productivity and growth. Competition stimulates innovation by firms, economic efficiency, with better quality of products and services, greater choice and lower prices for the consumer. Competition law in MECs needs to be placed within stronger systems, which incorporate: strong, independent and proactive competition authorities; effective tools to fight all forms of anti-competitive behaviour; a strong deterrent to firms and individuals not to engage in anti-competitive behaviour; legal certainty for all concerned with clear procedures; an increasingly international outlook based on the ideas of consistency and cooperation; and a high profile for competition policy domestically through competition advocacy. At present, it is unclear how far MECs will go towards embracing these principles. This depends on many factors found within and outside the field of competition law. Among those factors found within the field is the extent to which MECs will make an effort to understand competition and show readiness to accept both its benefits and risks.

INDEX

abuse of dominance Algeria, 127, 133 Arab Competition Rules, 320 - 1EC model, 91 Egypt, 244, 252-4, 257-8 Islam and, 26–7 Israel, 54-5 Jordan, 175, 178 Lebanon, 271, 276 Qatar, 210 Saudi Arabia, 201–3 Syria, 282, 283-4 Tunisia, 155–6 Turkey, 90-2 Yemen, 216 Aedile, 29 Afghanistan, 1-2, 32 Agadir Agreement, 13–14, 150, 318 Agoranomos, 29 airlines, Lebanon, 275 Albaraka Steel Mills, 253 Alexandria National Iron and Steel Company, 253–5 Algeria abuse of dominance, 127, 133 Barcelona Process, 16 Competition Council, 129-32 competition law, 125-34 2003 Ordinance, 127-9, 133-4 assessment, 133-4 EU influence, 128 objectives, 127 origins, 125-6 EFTA and, 127 enforcement of competition immunities, 131-2

penalties, 131 review of decisions, 132 EU Association Agreement, 126–7 EU links, 125 French and German influence, 128 international links, 132-3 Maghreb Arab Union, 13, 125 non-competition considerations, 128–9 pricing policies, 127–8 predatory pricing, 133 sectoral regulators, 130-1 vertical agreements, 133-4 ancillary restraints, Israel, 51 Andean Community, 195, 325 anti-competitive arrangements Arab Competition Rules, 320 Egypt, 256 Israel, 41-52, 72-3 Jordan, 174, 178 Lebanon, 271 Qatar, 210 Svria, 282 Tunisia, 155-6 Turkey, 84–90 APEC, 325 apostasy, 27 appeals Israel, mergers, 57 Jordan, 190 Lebanon, 277 Saudi Arabia, 205 Tunisia, 160 Turkey, 97-8 Arab Common Competition Regulations abuse of dominance, 320-1 anti-competitive agreements, 320 assessment, 323-4

Arab Common Competition Regulations (cont.) collusion, 320 enforcement of competition, 322-3 exemptions, 321 legal status, 320 mergers, 320, 321-2 objectives, 320 penalties, 323 progress, 319-20 regional cooperation, 13, 319-24 Arab League, 13, 319-24 Arab Maghreb Union (AMU), 13, 125, 150, 318 Arad Ltd, 49 Asadiyya, Samra bint Nuhayk al, 30 ASEAN, 194, 325 Ash Shifa bint Abdullah, 31 Ataturk, Kamal, 80 Austria, Turkey and, 107-8 Azerbaijan, 2

Bahrain foreign investment, 218 GCC membership, 14 lack of competition law, 218 mergers, 219, 221 monopolies, 218–19 telecommunications, 219-21 trade secrets, 219 WTO membership, 219 banking mergers Iraq, 310 Turkey, 94 Barcelona Process, 16, 151, 167, 317 BBD, 91–2, 106n100 Belko, 92 bilateral cooperation, 316 block exemptions European Union, 43n32, 52, 87, 117 exclusive distribution, 51, 87 Israel, 40, 46–7, 50–2, 51, 52, 61, 67 legal certainty, 52, 87-8 Turkey, 87-8, 89, 117 broadcasting Morocco, 144 Turkey, 102 Byzantium, 28, 29

Cadbury, 54 CAFTA-DR, 325 Canada, 35, 45, 55, 65, 66 capitalism, shift to, 3 CARICOM, 194, 325 cartels ICN Group, 67 Israel, 45–6 leniency programmes, 45 Turkey, 107–8 CEMAC, 195, 325 cement Egypt, 250–2 Israel, 54 China, 313 class actions, Israel, 39-40, 66 Clinton, Bill, 169 Clubmarket Ltd, 56-7 collusion Arab Competition Rules, 320 Egypt, 244 Islam and, 26–7 Jordan, 174 Lebanon, 271-2 Saudi Arabia, 200-1, 215 Syria, 282–3 Tunisia, 155 Turkish competition law, 84–90 Yemen, 214-15 colonialism, 31 COMESA, 325 competition advocacy Egypt, 248 Gulf States, 236 ICN, 67 Israel, 40–1, 64–6 issues, 9-12, 15 Jordan, 182, 186–7 Tunisia, 162–3 Turkey, 98–101, 121 competition authorities Algeria, 129-32 Egypt, 246-8 Israel, 36, 39-41, 58-62 Jordan, 180–4, 189 Lebanon, 272–4, 275–6, 277 Morocco, 134-5, 140-4 public policy participation, 10–11

Oatar, 211, 235 Saudi Arabia, 204 structures and design, 8-9 Syria, 288-91 Tunisia, 157-60, 161 Turkey, 95-6, 117-19 Yemen, 216 competition laws See also specific countries advocacy, 9-12, 15 basic issues, 4-12 bridges between civilisations, 326 - 7diversity and similarity, 301-3 economic role, 20–1 expansion, 3 foundations, 4 gaps, 3-4Islamic roots, 19–20 Middle East style, 298-9 models, 327 objectives, 298 recognition of value, 299-301 social orientation, 302 state intervention, 302 confidentiality, 9 conflicts of interest, 9 consumer protection, Morocco, 138 consumers association, Israel, 63 contestable markets, 301n9 cooperation. See international cooperation Cooperation Council of the Arab States of the Gulf (GCC) creation, 14, 193 development of competition law and, 233-4 EFTA and, 17, 196-7 international links, 196-8 measure of success, 194–6 extrinsic factors, 195-6 intrinsic factors, 196 yardsticks, 194, 195 nature, 193 sub-regional cooperation, 318 Yemen, 213 corporate governance, 7-8 Council of Europe, Turkey and, 78

courts Algeria, 132 Israel, 62, 63 Jordan, 183–4, 190 Lebanon, 275 Morocco, 144 Svria, 291 Turkey, 98 customs unions, 194-6 damages Lebanon, 274 Syria, 293-4 Tunisia, 160 Turkey, 101 de minimis doctrine European Union, 188 Jordan, 174, 188 Syria, 283 discrimination, 103, 155 donations, 22 EAC, 325 economic growth, 6-7 EFTA, 17 Algeria and, 127 creation, 325 Egypt and, 17, 238 free trade agreements Israel, 17, 35, 69 Jordan, 17, 169, 170–1 Lebanon, 17, 264 Morocco, 17, 135 Palestine, 17 Tunisia, 17, 151 Turkey, 17, 107, 111 GCC countries and, 17, 196-7 Egypt abuse of dominance, 244, 252-4, 257-8 Agadir membership, 14, 150 anti-competitive agreements, 256 Barcelona Process, 16 bureaucracy, 237, 260 collusion, 244 competition advocacy, 248 competition authorities Competition Authority, 246-8 Trade and Industry Minister, 247

Egypt (cont.) competition law 2005 Act, 242-6, 300n8, 324 ambitions, 243 assessment, 255-60 dilemma, 240–2 Executive Regulations, 242, 259 exemptions, 256-7 model for Kuwait, 223 objectives, 255 scope, 243-5 economic reform, 237-8, 254 EFTA free trade agreement, 17, 238 EU Association Agreement, 238-9, 241, 255 foreign investment, 5n4 Hisba, 27n20 intellectual property rights, 245 international relations, 237, 248-9 Israeli relations, 70, 237 mergers, 244, 258 monopolies, 241 penalties, 245-6, 259 political developments, 237 price regulation, 249 privatisations, 237, 250 public utilities, 244, 257 qualifying industrial zones, 14, 239-40 regional cooperation, 14 sectoral regulation, 249-55, 259-60 cement, 250-2 steel, 252-4 telecommunications, 254-5, 259 state enterprises, 244 structural adjustment programme, 237 Syria, union with, 13 trade barriers, 241 vertical agreements, 256, 257 *Ejtihad*, 21, 22–3 electricity Egypt, 259 Lebanon, 265 Saudi Arabia, 207 Elite, 54 energy markets Egypt, 259 Turkey, 99, 102, 122

enforcement of competition Algeria, 131-2 Arab Competition Rules, 322-3 Egypt, 245-6, 259 Israel, 39-41 Jordan, 182, 184–6 Lebanon, 272, 274 Morocco, 144-7, 148-9 Qatar, 211-12 Saudi Arabia, 205 Syria, 290-1, 291-4 Tunisia, 158-60 Turkey, 96-7 Yemen, 217 entry barriers, 301 Lebanon, 274-5 Syria, 295 Turkey, 106–7 Euro-Mediterranean Partnership, 16, 151 European Economic Area (EAA), 325 European Neighbourhood Policy, 16, 151, 317-18 European Union abuse of dominance, 91 Agadir and, 14 anti-competitive agreements, 42 Association Agreements, 318 Algeria, 126-7 Egypt, 238–9, 241, 255 Israel, 68 Jordan, 169, 170 Lebanon, 263-4 Morocco, 135 Syria, 278–9, 294 Tunisia, 150–1, 152 Turkey, 81, 107, 109-10, 115 block exemptions exclusive distribution, 87 technology transfer, 43n32, 117 value, 52 cartels, leniency programmes, 45 Commission powers, 59, 93 competition law model, 15 Algeria, 128 Arab Competition Rules, 320 Israel, 50, 55, 65, 66 Jordan, 175, 188

Kuwait, 223 Lebanon, 270, 272 Morocco, 136 Palestine, 312 Saudi Arabia, 200, 204 Svria, 281, 294 Tunisia, 155-6 Turkey, 83-4, 85, 89, 91, 113-15 concerted practice presumption, 85 cooperation model, 13 de minimis doctrine, 188 Israel and, 35, 68 Iordanian links, 187 Libya and, 125, 166-7 Maghreb links, 125 mergers, 55, 93 Middle East and, 15-17, 317-18 non-discrimination principle, 103 regional cooperation model, 194 state aids, 116 technical assistance, 317 Turkey accession, 78, 81 Association Agreement, 81, 107, 109-10, 115 Customs Union, 82, 107, 108, 110, 115-17, 118, 124 trade agreement, 80 US rivalry, 15 Yemen and, 213 exclusive distribution, 51, 87 exploitation, 21, 303 Ezz El Dekheila, 252–4 foreign direct investment, 5 Bahrain, 218 Iran, 305 Iraq, 308 Jordan, 5n4, 168, 173 Kuwait, 221-2 Lebanon, 5n4, 262, 265 Libya, 5n4, 164, 165

Palestine, 311–12 Qatar, 209 Sudan, 313–14 United Arab Emirates, 5n4, 229

France competition law model, 128, 153, 154, 155, 270, 272 Lebanese links, 262, 270, 272 Maghreb links, 125 franchises, Israel, 51 free markets Gulf States, 233 ideological barriers, 10-11 Islam and, 25 Oman, 225 Palestine, 311 Saudi Arabia, 198-9, 207 shift to market mechanisms, 3 Syria, 281 Turkey, 122-3 World Bank and, 6 Yemen, 235 free trade agreements bilateral agreements, 316 **EFTA**, 17 vardsticks, 194-6

GCC. See Cooperation Council of the Arab States of the Gulf geography, 1-2 German competition law model, 128, 223 Glencore, 107 Greater Arab Free Trade Area (GAFTA), 13, 14, 150 Greece, 29 Gulf States See also specific countries assessment, 233-6 commonalities, 193 competition advocacy, 236 countries, list, 193 economic transition, 233 free markets and, 233 GCC. See Cooperation Council of the Arab States of the Gulf (GCC) international links, 196-8 Islam, 196, 236 joint ventures, 193 Lebanese links, 262 oil, 193 solidarity, 193 states with no competition law, 218

Hariri, Rafiq, 261 Heth, Meir, 38 Hijr, 26-7 Hisba demise, 30-1 institutional structures, 29-30 origins, 28-9 Pakistan, 31-2 principle, 27-32 Hizbollah, 14 Hussein, King, 169 Ibn Taimiyah, Imam, 25 IGSAS, 95 illiteracy, 297 IMF, 7, 149-50, 213, 237, 304 income disparities, 300 India, Hisbah, 31 intellectual property rights Egypt, 245 Iran, 307 Syria, 286-7 International Competition Network (ICN), 55, 57, 67, 109 international cooperation Algeria, 132–3 bilateral agreements, 316 chances, 315-26 EFTA, 17 Egypt, 248-9 EU-Middle East, 15-17 Gulf states, 196-8 Israel, 66-70 Jordan, 169-72, 187 negative cooperation, 14 regional. See regional cooperation Syria, 278-9 Tunisia, 150-2 Turkey, 78, 107-13, 118 Iran Constitution, 304 development plans, 305, 306 draft competition law, 305-6 economic liberalisation, 304 exclusion of foreign participation, 304 foreign investment, 305 Hisba, 31 lack of competition law, 303-7

monopolies, 306-7 price regulation, 306 privatisations, 306 protectionism, 304 state enterprises, 306 structural adjustment programme, 304 Syria, pact with, 14 telecommunications, 307 trade marks, 307 unfair competition, 307 US and Israeli policy, 14 Iraq 2003 invasion, 307 economy, 307-8 Egypt and, 237 foreign investment, 308 Hisba, 31 lack of competition law, 309 mergers, 309-10 oil, 164 privatisations, 309 state enterprises, 308, 310 WTO and, 308 Islam abuse of dominance, 26-7 collusion, 26-7 competition law and, 18-33, 326, 327 *Ejtihad*, 21, 22–3 Gulf States, 196, 236 Hisba, 27-32 Middle East and, 300 nationalisation and, 24, 326 origin of competition laws, 19 - 20perceptions, 33 pricing practices, 24-6 private ownership, 24 public interest, 24 qiyas, 21–2 Quran, 21-2, 23 Saudi Arabia, 198, 201 Sunnah, 21 trade and competition, 23-4 Israel abuse of dominance, 54-5 Barcelona Process, 16

block exemptions, 50-2 ancillary restraints, 51 deficiencies, 73-4 exclusive dealing, 51 exclusive distribution, 51 franchises, 51 immaterial harm, 51, 52 joint ventures, 51, 52 land agreements, 51 legal certainty, 52 ministerial powers, 61 models, 67 research and development, 51 cartels, 45-6 class actions, 39-40, 66 competition advocacy, 40-1, 64-6 competition authorities, 58-62 Antitrust Authority (IAA), 39-41, 58 - 60Competition Council, 36 director general of IAA, 59-60, 63, 74-5Exemption and Mergers Committee, 61 Minister of Industry, Trade and Labour, 61 **Restrictive Business Practices** Tribunal, 60 competition law, 34-77, 301 1988 Law, 37-9, 76-7 assessment, 70-7 law reform, 76-7 origins (1959 Law), 35-7 diversity, 34 EFTA and, 17, 35 enforcement of competition courts, 62, 63 effectiveness, 39-41 IAA powers, 59 investigations, 62 orders, 63 penalties, 62-3 third parties, 63-4 European orientation, 15n17 external trade, 70-1 foreign relations, 34-5 individual exemptions, 47-50 authorisation, 47-9

conditions, 49 numbers, 49 public interest, 48 revocation, 50 international relations, 66-70 EFTA, 69 Egypt, 70, 237 EU Association Agreement, 68 foreign models, 66-7 Jordan, 70, 169-70 organisations, 67 United States, 69-70 Iranian policy, 14 issues, 70-7 choice of approaches, 71-2, 75 discretion, 74-5 government/business relations, 72 legal gaps, 72-4 non-competition considerations, 75-6 protection of competitors, 75 reform of 1988 Act, 76-7 Jordanian relations, 70, 169-70, 171 Lebanon, occupation, 262-3 market definition, 64 mergers, 55-8 appeals, 57 conditions, 56-7 foreign mergers, 56 notifications, 57-8 third parties, 64 threshold, 56 monopolies, 53–5 cement, 54 standard term contracts, 74 Muslim population, 18 Palestinian conflict, 1, 68, 311 qualified industrial zones, 14, 70, 171-2, 239-40 restrictive arrangements adaptations, 72-3 block exemptions, 40, 46–7, 50–2 definition, 41-4 exceptions, 42-3 horizontal and vertical, 44 individual exemptions, 47-50 vertical agreements, 46-7

Israel (cont.) Syrian policy, 14 Turkey, free trade agreement, 111-12 uniqueness, 34 joint ventures Gulf States, 193 Israel, 51, 52 Iordan abuse of dominance, 175 exemptions, 178 Agadir membership, 14, 150 anti-competitive behaviour, 174 exemptions, 174, 178 Barcelona Process, 16 collusion, 174 Competition Act (2004), 168-92, 301, 324 assessment, 190-2 development, 172-3 drafting, 173 exemptions, 178-9 objectives, 173 Tunisian model, 153, 172, 180 competition advocacy, 182, 186-7 competition authorities, 180-4 Committee for Competition, 182 - 3Competition Directorate, 181–2, 187 - 9courts, 183-4, 190 Directorate of Quality and Market Control, 189 Industry and Trade Minister, 184, 190 lack of independence, 190-1 de minimis doctrine, 174, 188 EFTA free trade agreement, 17, 169, 170-1 enforcement of competition appeals, 190 assessment, 187-9 investigations, 184-5 methods, 182 penalties, 185–6 EU Association Agreement, 169, 170 EU links, 187 foreign investment, 5n4, 168, 173

free trade agreements, 169 international links, 169-72, 187 Israeli relations, 70, 169-70, 171 mergers, 176-8, 189-90 notifications, 178 Palestinians, 168 political realities, 168-9 price regulation, 179-80 resale price maintenance, 180 **Oualified Industrial Zones**, 14, 171-2reform programme, 168 regional cooperation, 14 sectoral regulation, 191-2 silicon valley, 168 telecommunications, 174n10, 175n14, 175n15, 176n20, 177n22, 177n23, 191-2 Tunisian links, 187 unfair commercial transactions, 180 US links, 168, 169 WTO membership, 169, 187 justice, 21

Kan, Ronit, 39n16 Kazakhstan, 2 Krutrade AG, 107, 108 Kuwait draft competition law, 223, 301, 324 GCC membership, 14 geography, 221 Investment Law, 221–2 lack of competition law, 223 mergers, 224–5 monopolies, 224 oil, 221 privatisations, 222–3 unfair competition, 224

laissez-faire, 302 land agreements, Israel, 51 Lebanon abuse of dominance, 271, 276 airlines, 275 anti-competitive behaviour, 271 Barcelona Process, 16 collusion, 271–2

competition authorities, 272-4, 275 - 6Competition Council, 272–3, 277 courts, 275 Rapporteur of Competition Affairs, 273-4 competition law assessment, 275-7 challenges, 266-7 context, 261-5 emergence, 265-6 exemptions, 270 existing framework, 267-9 models, 270, 272 proposed law, 269-75, 301, 324 economic modernisation, 264, 275 economy, 262-3 effects doctrine, 271 EFTA free trade agreement, 17, 264 electricity, 265 enforcement of competition, 272 appeals, 277 orders, 274 penalties, 268, 274 entry barriers, 274-5 EU Association Agreement, 263-4 exclusive agents, 266 foreign investment, 5n4, 262, 265 French links, 262 Horizon 2000, 262 Israeli occupation, 262-3 limitation periods, 276 mergers, 271, 276 mobile phones, 267 monopolies, 266, 267 Paris II meeting, 264 political realities, 261-4 price regulation, 268-9 privatisations, 264-5 sectoral regulation, 273 state aids, 271, 275 state enterprises, 270, 273, 274 Syria and, 261, 262 telecommunications, 265, 267 vertical agreements, 277 wars, 262 legal certainty, block exemptions, 52, 87 - 8

Libya administration style, 164 draft competition law, 166 EU links, 125, 166-7 foreign investment, 5n4, 164, 165 liberalisation of economy, 164-6 Maghreb Arab Union, 13 oil, 164, 166 political change, 163-4 privatisations, 165, 166 telecommunications, 165-6 UN sanctions, 167 WTO membership, 166 Madei Vered, 49 Maghreb, commonalities, 125 market definition, Israel, 64 Mauritania, 13 MERCUSOR, 194, 325 mergers Arab Competition Rules, 320, 321-2 Bahrain, 219, 221 Egypt, 244, 258 ICN Group, 67 Iraq, 309–10 Israel, 55-8, 64 Jordan, 176-8, 189-90 Kuwait, 224-5 Lebanon, 271, 276 Morocco, 144 Oman, 226–7 Qatar, 210-11 Saudi Arabia, 203 Syria, 282, 284–5 Tunisia, 156-7, 160 Turkey, 92-5 Yemen, 216 Middle East competition law models, 327 competition policy, 301–3 competition style, 298-9 conflict region, 4, 6, 17, 297 cooperation chances, 315-26 definition, 1-2 economic opportunities, 297 EFTA and, 17 EU relations, 15–17

Middle East (cont.) global significance, 3 Islam and, 300 perceptions, 17 poverty, 6-7, 297 recognition of value of competition, 299-301 Minerkom Mineral, 107 Mir Trade AG, 107 Modarabah, 298–9 Monafasah, 298–9 monopolies Bahrain, 218-19 Egypt, 241 Iran, 306-7 Israel, 53-5, 74 Kuwait, 224 Lebanon, 266, 267 Syria, 278, 284 Turkey, 79 Morocco Agadir membership, 14, 150 Barcelona Process, 16 broadcasting, 144 business transparency, 139-40 competition authorities, 134-5, 140-4 Central Committee, 143 Commission for Price Supervision, 142-3 Competition Council, 140–1 investigations, 139 sectoral regulators, 144 competition law, 134-49 assessment, 147-8 EU model, 136 objectives, 136 scope, 136-7 competition orientation, 141 consumer protection, 138 courts, 144 economic modernisation, 134-5 EFTA trade agreement, 17, 135 EU Association Agreement, 135 European orientation, 15n17, 125 limitation of supplies, 140 Maghreb Arab Union, 13 mergers, 144 modernisation agenda, 134, 136

penalties, 144-7, 148-9 shut down orders, 147, 149, 290 - 1price regulation, 137-8 telecommunications, 144 Turkey, free trade agreement, 112 NAFTA, 194, 325 nationalisation, Islam and, 24, 326 NATO, Turkey, 78 OECD concerted practice presumption, 85-6 Israel and, 55, 67 Turkey and, 100, 108-9, 118, 124 Turkish membership, 78 oil Gulf States, 193 Iraq, 164 Kuwait, 221 Libya, 164, 166 Qatar, 207, 208 Olmert, Ehud, 38–9, 72 Oman competition law tools, 226-7 free economy principle, 225 GCC membership, 14 mergers, 226-7 privatisations, 225-6 telecommunications, 227-9 trade secrets, 226 unfair competition, 226 WTO membership, 227 OPEC, 164 OSCE, Turkey and, 78 Ottoman Empire, 78 Pakistan, 2, 31-2 Palestine Barcelona Process, 16 development plans, 311 draft competition law, 312-13 EFTA and, 17 Egypt and, 237 foreign investment, 311–12

free market aspirations, 311

industrial free zones, 312

Israel, conflict, 1, 68, 311 Turkey, free trade agreement, 112 - 13penalties Algeria, 131 Arab Competition Rules, 323 Egypt, 245-6, 259 Israel, 62-3 Jordan, 185-6 Lebanon, 268, 274 Morocco, 144-7, 148-9 Qatar, 212 Saudi Arabia, 205 Syria, 291-3 Tunisia, 158–60 Turkey, 96-7 Yemen, 217 planned economies, 11 poverty, 6-7, 297 prefects, 28 price regulation Algeria, 127-8, 133 Egypt, 249 Iran, 306 Islam and, 24–6 Jordan, 179-80 Lebanon, 268–9 Middle East approach, 303 Morocco, 137-8, 142-3, 143 Saudi Arabia, 199 state intervention, 25-6 Sudan, 314 Syria, 281, 286, 287, 288 Tunisia, 154, 160-1 United Arab Emirates, 231–2 Yemen, 214, 286 privatisations Egypt, 237, 250 Iran, 306 Iraq, 309 Kuwait, 222–3 Lebanon, 264-5 Libya, 165, 166 Oman, 225-6 Turkey, 94-5, 99-100, 104 protection of competitors Israel, 75 Turkey, 83, 106

protectionism, 5, 280 public policy, and competition, 9–10, 24, 48

Oatar abuse of dominance, 210 anti-competitive agreements, 210 civil law system, 207 competition authorities, 211, 235 competition law, 208-12, 301, 324 deficiencies, 208-9, 235 exemptions, 210 objectives, 209 enforcement of competition, 211-12 foreign investment, 209 GCC membership, 14 mergers, 210-11 oil, 207, 208 state entities, 209-10 strategic significance, 208 WTO membership, 208 *qiyas*, 21–2 Qualified Industrial Zones (QIZs), 14, 171-2, 239-40 Quran, 21-2, 23

regional cooperation Arab League, 13, 319–24 comparisons, 325-6 development, 12-14 European Union, through, 317–18 extrinsic factors, 195-6 intrinsic factors, 196 myth or reality, 316-24 Pan-Arab Competition Regulations, 295 sub-regional cooperation, 318-19 yardsticks, 194, 195 resale price maintenance Jordan, 180 Syria, 287 Turkey, 88 research and development, 51 Rome, 29 rule of reason, vertical agreements, 155, 257

SAARC, 325 SACU, 194, 195, 325 SADC, 325 Saudi Arabia abuse of dominance, 201-3 collusion, 200-1, 215 Competition Act (2004), 199–203, 301, 324 deficiencies, 235 EU model, 200, 204 exemptions, 201 Competition Council, 204 electricity, 207 enforcement of competition, 205 appeals, 205 penalties, 205 third parties, 205 free market, 198-9, 207 GCC membership, 14, 193 Hisba, 31 Islam, 198, 201 mergers, 203 price regulation, 199 regional cooperation, 14 sectoral regulation, 206-7 state enterprises, 200 telecommunications, 206 WTO membership, 203, 204 sectoral regulation Algeria, 130-1 Bahrain, 219-21 Egypt, 249-55, 259-60 Jordan, 191-2 Lebanon, 273 Morocco, 144 Saudi Arabia, 206-7 Syria, 282 Turkey, 102-4 Singapore, 169 South Africa, 6 state aids European Union, 116 Lebanon, 271, 275 Turkey, 116–17 state enterprises Egypt, 244 Iran, 306 Iraq, 308, 310

Lebanon, 270, 273, 274 Qatar, 209-10 Saudi Arabia, 200 Sudan, 314-15 Svria, 278 Turkey, 103 United Arab Emirates, 230 steel, Egypt, 252-4 Steel and Iron Company, 253 structural adjustment programmes Egypt, 237 Iran, 304 Sudan, 314, 315 Tunisia, 149-50 Strum, Dror, 40 Sudan Darfur, 237, 313 economic reform, 314-15 economy, 313 foreign investment, 313-14 Free Zones, 314 lack of competition law, 301, 313 price regulation, 314 state enterprises, 314-15 structural adjustment programme, 314, 315 telecommunications, 315 Suez Iron Company, 253 Sunnah, 21 Super-Sol Ltd, 56 supply limitation Morocco, 140 Saudi Arabia, 202 Yemen, 217-18 Switzerland, 107 Svria abuse of dominance, 282, 283-4, 285 Barcelona Process, 16 collusion, 282-3, 285 competition authorities, 288-91 Competition Commission, 288-9 Competition Council, 289-91 courts, 291 competition law application, 282 assessment, 294-6 context, 278-9 contradictions, 279-80

exemptions, 285-6 models, 281, 294 proposed law, 279-94, 324 theoretical foundations, 281 de minimis doctrine, 283 economic reform, 278, 281, 295 Egypt, union with, 13 enforcement of competition, 291-4 appeals, 291 damages, 293-4 injunctions, 293 penalties, 291-3 settlements, 292-3 shut down orders, 290-1 entry barriers, 295 EU Association Agreement, 278-9, 294 foreign investment, 5n4 intellectual property rights, 286-7 international relations, 278-9 Iran, pact with, 14 Israeli policy, 14 Lebanon and, 261, 262 mergers, 282, 284-5 monopolies, 284 price regulation, 281, 286, 287 predatory pricing, 288 protectionism, 280 sectoral regulation, 282 state monopolies, 278 unfair commercial transactions, 287 - 8US policy, 14 WTO accession, 275, 294, 295 Tadmor, David, 38, 40

Tajikistan, 2 Tajikistan, 2 Taliban, 32 technical assistance, 118, 317 technology transfer, 43n32, 117 TEKEL, 100 telecommunications Bahrain, 219–21 Egypt, 254–5, 259 Iran, 307 Jordan, 174n10, 175n14, 175n15, 176n20, 177n22, 177n23, 191–2 Lebanon, 265, 267

Libya, 165-6 Morocco, 144 Oman, 227-9 Saudi Arabia, 206 Sudan, 315 Turkey, 99–100, 102 United Arab Emirates, 230 Telsim, 92 third parties Israel, 63–4 Lebanon, 274 Saudi Arabia, 205 Syria, 293-4 Tunisia, 160 Turkey, 101 trade, Islam and, 23-4 trade marks, Iran, 307 transparency Moroccan commercial transactions, 139 - 40Tunisian prices, 160-1 Truman, Harry, 169 Tunisia abuse of dominance, 155-6 Agadir membership, 14, 150 anti-competitive behaviour, 155 and unfair competition, 162 exemptions, 155-6, 160 Barcelona Process, 16, 151 competition advocacy, 162-3 competition authorities, 157-60, 161 Competition Council, 157-60, 161 Trade Minister, 160, 161 competition law, 301 assessment, 161-3 development, 152-3 French model, 153, 154, 155-6 model for the Arab world, 153, 172, 180 objectives, 153-4 scope, 154-7 enforcement of competition appeals, 160 penalties, 158-60 practice, 161-2 referrals, 158 shut-down power, 159

Tunisia (cont.) EU Association Agreement, 150-1, 152 EU links, 125 free trade agreements EFTA, 17, 151 Turkey, 151-2 international links, 150-2 Jordanian links, 187 Maghreb Arab Union, 13, 150 mergers, 156-7, 160 pioneer, 149-63 post-independence, 149 price policy, 154, 160-1 structural adjustment programme, 149 - 50vertical agreements, 155 Turbovich, Yoram, 40 Türk Telekom, 92, 99 Turkey abuse of dominance, 90-2 anti-competitive behaviour, 84-5 appeals, 97-8 Barcelona Process, 16 block exemptions, 87-8, 89, 117 coal cartel, 107-8 collusion, 84-90 concerted practice presumption, 85-7 exemptions, 88-90 vertical agreements, 87-8 competition advocacy, 98-101, 121 competition authorities, 95-6 achievements, 117-19 competition law, 78-124, 301 1994 Law, 81-95 assessment, 113-24 deficiencies, 120-2 dynamics, 78-81 economic orientation, 83-4 EU model, 83–4, 85, 89, 113–15 future, 123-4 objectives, 82-3, 106-7 origins, 79-80 socio-economic issues, 113 time limits, 119–20 energy markets, 102 enforcement of competition, 96-7 burden of proof, 105-6

damages, 101 judicial competence, 121 penalties, 96-7 private enforcement, 101 standard of proof, 105-6 supervision, 101-4 entry barriers, 106-7 European Union and accession, 78, 81 Association Agreement, 81, 107, 109–10, 115 Customs Union, 82, 107, 108, 110, 115-17, 118, 124 European orientation, 15n17, 78, 107 free market and competition, 122-3 free trade agreements, 80, 109 EFTA, 17, 107, 111 Israel, 111-12 Morocco, 112 Palestine, 112-13 Tunisia, 151-2 geography, 78 Hisba, 31 import substitution, 79 inflation, 83 international links, 78, 107-13 technical assistance, 118 liberalisation of economy, 79-80 mergers, 92-5 banking mergers, 94 excluded sectors, 94 notifications, 93 practice, 93 privatisations, 94-5 threshold, 93 Middle East country, 2 monopolies, 79 natural gas market distribution, 99, 122 privatisations, 94-5, 99-100, 104 protection of competitors, 83, 106 resale price maintenance, 88 sectoral regulation, 102-4 secular republic, 78, 80, 81 state aids, 116-17 state enterprises, 103 telecommunications, 99-100, 102

Turkish Bar Association, 100 Turkish Industrialists' and Businessmen's Association (TUSIAD), 101 Turkmenistan, 2 Turksell, 92

UEMOA WAEMU, 325 UNCTAD, 109, 187, 204, 209, 281, 294, 320 United Arab Emirates car retail market, 232-3 economic transition, 230 education, 229 foreign investment, 5n4, 229 GCC membership, 14 income disparity, 231 lack of competition law, 230, 232, 301, 324 price regulation, 231-2 state enterprises, 230 telecommunications, 230 WTO and, 231 United Arab Republic, 13 United Kingdom cartels, leniency programmes, 45 competition law model, 35 Jordanian links, 169 Libyan policy, 164 Office of Fair Trading, 60 United Nations Lebanon Resolution, 261 Libyan sanctions, 167 Turkey and, 78 United States cartels, leniency programmes, 45 competition law model, 55, 65, 66, 223 definition of Middle East, 1 Egyptian policy, 237 EU rivalry, 15 Federal Trade Commission, 59 foreign policy, 1-2 Iranian policy, 14 Iraq and, 307, 309 Israel and, 34, 35, 69-70 Jordan, trade agreement, 169 Libyan policy, 164, 166

monopolies, 54 Oatar and, 208 qualifying industrial zones, 14, 171-2, 239-40 Syrian policy, 14 Uzbekistan, 2 vertical agreements Algeria, 133-4 Egypt, 256, 257 Israel, 44, 46-7 Lebanon, 277 rule of reason, 155, 257 Tunisia, 155 Turkey, 87–8 World Bank, 6, 7, 149-50, 213, 237 WTO Bahrain, 219 Iraq, 308 Jordan, 169, 187 Libya, 166 Oman, 227 Oatar, 208 Saudi Arabia, 203, 204 Syria, 275, 294, 295 Tunisia, 150, 152 Turkey, 109 United Arab Emirates, 231 YAYSAT, 91-2, 106n100 Yemen 1999 Competition Law, 213-18 deficiencies, 214, 235 exemptions, 214 abuse of dominance, 216 collusion, 214-15 Competition Authority, 216 EU cooperation agreement, 213 free markets, 235 GCC membership, 213 international links, 213 legal system, 212-13 limitation of supply, 217–18 mergers, 216 penalties, 217 price regulation, 214, 286